
        
            
                
            
        

    



 


 


 




In Hera’s
Service





The Crineal Chronicles: Volume 1


 


 


By Raymond L. Jennings
















 


 


This is a work of fiction. All characters
and events portrayed in this book are fictional, and any resemblance to real
people or incidents is purely coincidental.


 


Copyright © 2012 Raymond L. Jennings


All Rights Reserved


 


 

















 


 


Other books by 


Raymond L
Jennings


 


 


The Crineal
Chronicles


 


In Hera’s Service


 


Imperial Citizen


 


Lady of Glenxanie (forthcoming)
















 


 


 


Dedication


 


To my darling wife Brenda, whose love and
encouragement have supported me in this endeavor as in all things.


 


In loving memory of my Mom and Dad, I couldn’t ask
for better and more loving parents.
















 


Acknowledgements


 


I’d like to say a big thank you to a few people who
have helped tremendously with getting this book prepared.


First and foremost, again, Kay Hawkins. Once again
she has been a rock and without her I know the book wouldn’t be anywhere near
as good as it is. Thank you, Kay. 


I’d also like to mention Olivia Macmillan, and Wanda
Corsaro who have both contributed to this effort. Olivia has been terrific in giving
me advice on improving my outreach and Wanda has given me a second set of eyes
for proofing and editing. Thank you both.
















Table of Contents


Chapter One


Chapter Two


Chapter
Three


Chapter Four


Chapter Five


Chapter Six


Chapter
Seven


Chapter
Eight


Chapter Nine


Chapter Ten


Chapter
Eleven


Chapter
Twelve


Chapter
Thirteen


Chapter
Fourteen


Chapter
Fifteen


Chapter
Sixteen


Chapter
Seventeen


Chapter
Eighteen


Epilogue


Preview of
Imperial Citizen – The Crineal Chronicles Volume Two


Note to the Reader


About The
Author


 











Chapter One


 


As
General Crineal scanned local space through his cockpit window he saw the bloom
of light that indicated the destruction of the last rebel ship. His blue-grey
eyes flicked down to his own fighter’s tactical display. There was no manual
instrumentation at all inside the craft; the screens were merely holographic
projections that lit up the inside of his canopy. This had taken some getting
used to in flight school because of his upbringing; his home planet still used
a lot of physical displays. After confirming that no enemies were left in the
area, he then set about ascertaining the status of his own pilots and their
craft. Local space was clear except for his squadron and the wreckage of the
recent fight. Crineal quickly brought up the squadron status screen and was
pleased to note that although several ships had sustained damage all of his
people were alive and none of the damage seemed serious. He smiled grimly to
himself, it was a shame the rebels couldn’t say the same. 


Crineal
activated his comm unit. “This is Delta Leader. All flights form on me and
resume standard patrol formation. All flight leaders check the status of damage
and injuries in your flights and give me a status report.”


As
he turned the Star Hunter fighter smoothly onto a new course, he noted that one
of his wingmen had taken at least one hit. He toggled the comm again, this time
to direct mode. “Delta Three, this is Delta Leader. What’s your status?”


Lieutenant
Perl’s voice came back immediately. “Minor damage to secondary systems, nothing
critical, pilot in one piece, Sir.” He sounded calm and relaxed, indicating
that his report was accurate and he wasn’t toughing out a bad situation. But
then Perl had been with him for a year now and would know better than that.


“Roger,
Delta Three. Keep an eye on that and let me know if anything changes.”


“Yes,
Sir, Delta Three out.”


“Delta
Leader, this is Epsilon Leader. Epsilon Two and Three have taken damage, but
both craft are still operable. Epsilon Three reports minor burns to lower leg.”
There was a chuckle from Captain Argolian. “Lieutenant Bristea says she can’t
feel a thing since the meds kicked in, but she’ll be fine.”


“Roger
that, Epsilon Leader. We’ll see how she feels after another hour in the
cockpit.”


Thankfully,
the other damage reports were equally minor, although one pilot had caught some
shrapnel in the upper arm from a panel explosion. Crineal checked over his
munitions state. The fight had been short and close-range. He had only fired
one of his two missiles on the approach and the rest of the battle had been
knife work with lasers. Not that it had been much of a battle. The rebel
squadron was already depleted when it dropped out of jump above the asteroid
mining colony and less than half a million klicks from his patrol. The Star
Hunters outmatched the rebel Axe fighters, not by much, but enough. They were a
little faster, a little more maneuverable and had slightly better shields. The
individual differences weren’t great but they added up; especially as the
rebels only had seven flights of three craft per flight, whereas in his
squadron Crineal had ten flights each containing four Hunters. The fight had
been short and ugly for the rebels. It hadn’t even lasted long enough for any
of them to be able to power up their jump drives and make an escape. The rebel
commander had been very, very unlucky. To jump in for an attack on an isolated,
helpless mining station and find an Imperial Squadron just cruising past…
Crineal shook his head. The odds were huge; but sometimes it happened that way.
Next time it might be him running into a rebel battle squadron of cruisers. The
perversity of the universe never ceased to amaze him. He relaxed back into his
seat and did another visual scan of local space. It was futile, but he felt
more settled if he just used his eyes to look once in a while. The manta shapes
of the Star Hunters were sleek, black and hard to see at the best of times
without their warning lights on. Added to that, the fact that no ship was
within a mile of another ship and the fighters themselves were only ninety feet
wide and fifty-five feet long meant that a visual sighting was unlikely unless
you were about to crash into one. Crineal slipped back into the tactical
displays and monitored his squadron from there. Another fifty minutes and the
patrol would be done and then they could head home. He wondered whether the
miners would send out a rescue craft to look for any rebel survivors and
realized that he didn’t care. Let them freeze in space.


 


Twenty
minutes later, Crineal hit the comm button again.


“This
is Delta Leader. All pilots engage jump drive power up. Report any problems to
your flight leader. Delta Leader out.”


He
punched in his own jump drive power feed and watched as the indicators on the
drive started to climb. At the same time his lasers went offline. The Hunter’s
power plant was only big enough to feed one or the other. The jump drives took
a lot of energy to work and they couldn’t retain the power charge necessary for
a jump for more than a few seconds. After that it quickly bled away and the
process had to be started all over again. It took thirty minutes to power up
the drives, and whilst doing so, the fighter’s energy weapons were unusable.
Power could be switched back to the weapons and bring them up within a minute,
though. So, unless the enemy dropped right on top of your head, you’d always be
able to fight. Unfortunately, you would also have to start the power up
procedure again. That had been the rebel commander’s problem. He’d jumped in
with his weapons down and found himself within missile range of Crineal’s unit.
If had he tried to run to buy time for his jump drives to refresh, he’d have given
the Imperial fighters a prime missile lock opportunity. With missiles coming in
from behind at a fast rate he would have had to maneuver to try and shake them
free and that would have brought him back into energy weapons range with no
weapons power. His only hope had been to power up his energy weapons, try to
make a fight of it and pray he could cause enough damage that the Imperials
would break off the attack. However, he was not only outnumbered and outgunned,
but Crineal’s squadron was one of the elite Imperial units. The result was
inevitable and brutal for the rebels. Crineal waited as the power level rose
and thirty minutes later he called for all flights to check in for jump
readiness.


As
soon as the last flight leader reported in, Crineal hit the comm. “This is
Delta Leader. All pilots jump now,” and with that he triggered his own jump
control and the stars vanished.


 


A
few seconds later the squadron of Star Hunters reappeared as they completed
their jump. The star field had shifted and they were nearly a parsec away from
the mining station. Crineal immediately fed power to his weapons and checked
the local space display. As expected, the carrier strike force that was their
home lit up on his screen and no enemy ships were visible on the display. But
it was better to be safe than sorry, he thought.


“This
is Hera Leader to Annihilator Flight Control. Hera Squadron reporting in from
patrol. We have four injured pilots and seven damaged ships. None of the
injuries or damage is severe. We’ll be landing flights with injured pilots
first. Please have medical personnel standing by.”


“Annihilator
Flight Control. We acknowledge your status and the landing bays will be ready.
Welcome home, Sir. Flight Control out.”


Crineal
toggled the comm to the squadron channel again. “This is Delta Leader. Alpha,
Epsilon and Theta flights will be landing first. The remaining flights will
land in order except for Delta flight. We’ll have the privilege of bringing up
the rear as always.” He smiled as he heard his flight’s pilots groan over the
comm. They knew that this meant they were going to be in their cockpits for an
extra twenty minutes at least.


Major
Strieger, Beta Flight Leader and his Executive Officer, piped up. “Now, now,
ladies and gentlemen, you should know by now that if you fly with the general
you get all kinds of bonus duties that the rest of us can only dream about.” Her
melodic voice contained a definite laugh. Strieger was his second in command
and he would be hard put to think of anyone he’d had in that spot that was
better. Considering some of the excellent pilots he’d flown with that was a
huge compliment to her abilities. She was also good with the admin work and people
handling, skills equally as valuable to him. He liked her a lot as a person,
too. She was never daunted by his rank and was as quick to tease him, but only
in private, as she was to salute him. He’d found that as he rose through the
ranks the less others saw him as a person and more as the rank insignia he
wore. Strieger, too, had been cautious at first, but quickly saw through to the
man he really was. She was an absolute treasure and he didn’t know what he
would do without her.


Crineal
watched the display as his squadron made their approach to the carrier. The
Annihilator was an Apocalypse class carrier and was accompanied by its usual
complement of escorts: three cruisers, twenty-one destroyers and an auxiliary
repair ship. The carrier itself dwarfed the other ships at ten thousand feet in
length. Its crew numbered over fifteen thousand and it carried four wings of
fighters, one wing of bombers and a squadron of scouts. Each wing consisted of
three squadrons so that, in total, the carrier held six hundred and forty other
fighting craft. Its weapons systems were impressive too, with particle beam
turrets, gauss cannons able to fire large kinetic projectiles, missile racks
and point defense systems. Its main strike force was still its small craft, but
it was prepared to fight its own corner, too. The Annihilator looked like a
huge ovoid, flattened at the rear for the engines and with launch bays on
either side of the ship. The cruisers were much smaller with a complement of
only a thousand and holding only two flights of fighters a piece, but in a
pinch they were capable of cramming five flights into their bays. Apart from
that, they looked like miniature versions of the carrier with similar but less
powerful weapons systems. They were faster than the carriers though and still
packed a punch. The destroyers were only half the size of the cruisers and
carried no support craft. Their weapons were smaller still, but, like all
capital ship weapons, any hit on an attacking fighter would tear it to shreds.
They were also significantly faster than their big sisters, the cruisers. The
final ship in the force was large and slab-like. The auxiliary was there to
provide repairs and munitions for its companions. It was slow and cumbersome
but a necessity away from the core systems, where supplies of specialized
materials could be sketchy at best.


As
the flights started to make their landings, Delta Flight stood watch. Not that
Crineal expected any trouble but you never could tell. Finally, Crineal led his
little band of ships into one of the massive bays, lining up his craft with the
lit markers on the flight bay decking. He turned on his ship’s exterior lights
and extended the landing struts as he gently eased off his speed. Crineal
settled the Hunter carefully down onto the deck and shut down the main engines.
With an ease born of years of practice, he went through the shutdown check
procedure and finally popped the hatch. The flight crew had a ladder waiting
for him. Crineal levered himself out of the cockpit and made his way down the
steps, his flight boots ringing on the metal. As he reached the bottom he
pulled off his helmet and shook his head.


“Good
trip, Sir?” Tech Chief Walyar asked as he saluted Crineal.


Crineal
returned the salute. “We had some excitement out at Zephos Mining Station but
quiet apart from that. Did everyone get in safely, Chief?” he asked looking
around the bay. He pulled off his gloves and dropped them into his helmet
before tucking it under his arm.


“I
didn’t hear any alarms, Sir, so I think so, but you’d have to check with flight
control to be sure.” The tech started to climb the steps to begin some post-flight
diagnostics and Crineal turned away to head for a data-point to check on his pilots.
Running a hand through his short brown hair, his head felt sweaty as always
from being in the helmet for so long. He caught sight of Commander Hantos,
commander of the Alpha Flight Bays, checking his data pad. Crineal made his way
over to him. The bay seemed huge, over five hundred feet wide and three hundred
feet deep, but was actually small compared to the size of the ship it was
situated in. The Annihilator had four banks of ten bays on each side of her
length with hangars set behind the bays where maintenance was routinely carried
out. The flight bays were also used for repairs in an emergency, but it didn’t
happen often. The bay itself gleamed brightly and was a testament to the pride
that the tech crew took in its work area. The decking and walls were made of a
tough hi-tech alloy called DiSteel that was immensely strong and reasonably
light. The alloy reflected the bay lights and made the area seem to glow. The
bay crews moved around his four Hunters with practiced ease, tool crates at the
ready to deal with any problems.


Hantos
saluted as Crineal approached him. “Welcome home, Sir.” The commander had
worked with him for over two years now and knew exactly what he wanted. “Your
fighters are all down safely and we’re starting on the assessments of those
with damage.” Techs were already swarming over Lieutenant Perl’s Hunter
confirming the efficiency with which Hantos ran the bays.


“Thank
you, Commander,” Crineal said, looking at him with a warm smile “It’s
comforting to know we’re in good hands.” He returned the commander’s salute and
headed off to check on his wounded flyers.


 


As
he exited the bay he almost ran over Major Strieger. “Ooof,” the slim, petite
honey blonde said as she stepped back and gave him a salute along with a smile.
“No need to hurry, Sir. I’ve just checked on the injured pilots and they’re all
being attended to by medical. Lieutenants Bristea and Tyree are about the worst
and they’ll only be off flight duty for a couple of days. I told the docs to
hold them in the med bay for an hour and to let them know they’re excused from
the debriefing.”


“What
would I do without you, Major?” Crineal chuckled as he returned her salute.
“Well, let’s get over to the ready room and talk to the boys and girls and then
I’ll head to medical to check up on the casualties.” He moved off down the
corridor, painted white with blue stripes on the walls indicating this was a
flight area. Strieger was at his side. “Did you notice any issues of concern
during the fight?”


“Nothing
that stood out, but I’ll have to check the recordings. The rebels weren’t ready
for a fight and didn’t give us that much trouble, so it seemed easy enough.” She
shrugged. “But you know as well as I do, it’s the details that make the
difference in a real scrap.”


Crineal
nodded. A minor mistake in an easy fight might mean nothing; in a tough
dogfight it’d probably kill you, he thought. They reached the ready room and he
keyed the door open. As it slid aside one of the waiting pilots looked around
in his seat and saw who had entered.


“TENSHUN.
General on deck,” Lieutenant Dellerman said loudly. The entire room rose to
their feet and saluted as Crineal and Strieger walked in. He and the major made
their way to the lectern at the front, Strieger placing herself behind him and
to one side. The two of them were rarities in the Empire. Crineal was
considered short for a man at five foot ten inches and he was still taller than
Strieger’s diminutive, for a Galactic, five foot eight inches. Most Imperial
citizens easily topped six feet, not that size made any difference once you
were in a fighter. 


He
returned the salutes. “At ease, ladies and gentlemen,” Crineal said as he
lowered his hand. “Please be seated.” He waited whilst the pilots all sat down.
It still seemed strange to him after all this time that over half of his pilots
were women. But even back home it had been realized for quite a while that
women made excellent pilots. However, social prejudices still clung on and kept
many women out of the military. The Empire was far more broad-minded and it
selected for ability rather than gender, which he agreed with wholeheartedly.
It didn’t stop it feeling odd at times, though. All those millennia of a built-in
social and genetic need to protect women were hard to shake, he thought. “I’ll
keep this brief so you can get some rest, but we’ll hold a follow-up session
tomorrow once the major and I have had a chance to review the flight recordings.”
That brought a few groans from around the room. “On the face of it, your
performances today were good. We took no losses and only minor injuries. You’ll
be pleased to know that the major informs me that the injured pilots will be
well enough to join us tomorrow, though I’m not sure they’ll be as pleased.” He
smiled as some chuckles broke out. “Before you all go congratulating yourselves
too much, let’s remember that we faced an outnumbered enemy that was in a bad
tactical situation. We’ll do the review tomorrow with that squarely in mind.
We’ll meet here at thirteen hundred hours and go over everything. It will give
you all a chance to do your own reviews, and you’ll all be nicely ready for a
nap after lunch.” Crineal gave them all a reassuring grin.


No
one was fooled for an instant. Sometimes the pilots joked that Crineal’s
debriefs were harder than the battles themselves. They knew they would need to
be alert tomorrow afternoon and not stuffed with food and feeling sleepy.


“Does
anyone have anything urgent they need to raise now?” He waited for a few
seconds but no one spoke up. “Then we’re done for today, people. I’m heading to
medical but will be in my office after that for a couple of hours if anyone
needs to see me.” Strieger called the pilots to attention and they all stood
and saluted. Crineal and Strieger returned the salutes and then Crineal
dismissed them. Some of the pilots sat back down to chat amongst themselves
whilst others headed off to their rooms to change out of their flight gear and
into ship’s uniform. Strieger saluted Crineal and left the ready room as well. He
stayed behind for a couple of minutes to exchange a few words with the
remaining groups of pilots and then headed off to medical. Some senior officers
kept their distance from their pilots and usually ended up with very little
idea of what was happening within their squadrons. Others got too friendly and
were unable command effectively. It was a narrow line to tread and Crineal had
learnt from the best. His stop at the medical section was brief. None of the
four pilots were badly injured and all would be at least fit for light duty and
tomorrow’s debriefing session. Crineal sat with each one for a couple of
minutes, asked how they were feeling and made some small talk with them. All of
the pilots assured him that they would be fit for flight duty in just a few
hours and they were fine. It always reminded Crineal of a line from one of his
home world’s classic comedies, ‘it’s just a scratch’, and that raised a smile
for him. Underneath though, it showed that his pilots’ morale was good and that
he could be confident that they were giving their all.


From
medical he went to his quarters to change out of his black flight suit and into
standard uniform. The normal ship’s uniform consisted of black pants and jacket
with silver trim, and matching calf high black boots. The jacket had a wrap
across breast panel that sealed electro-statically, alleviating the need for
buttons or zips. There were division patches on the upper arms to indicate his
duty post and rank insignia on the collar lapels. The three gold stars that
indicated his rank of general glinted back at him in the mirror as he stood in
front of the sink in his bathroom. Crineal took a few moments to rinse his face
and freshen up before heading to his office to review the patrol records and
deal with all the other administrative details that seemed to require his
absolute and immediate attention. His office was small and plain, containing
just a few chairs and a desk. The desk, of course, was also his data-point and
from it he could access the ship’s computer network. With total electronic data
storage and retrieval there was no need for most of the office paraphernalia he
was used to in his former job. He sometimes wondered if he could put in a couple
of filing cabinets, just for nostalgia, and maybe lose some of the reports in
them somehow. If only it was just his own squadron he was dealing with, then
the admin wouldn’t be a problem, he thought. But, for his sins, he was
Annihilator’s flight group commander, which made him responsible for all of the
squadrons in the strike force. Mostly the squadron leaders handled their own
issues, but the tricky ones all found their way onto his desk. What was that
old saying? Ten percent of the problems occupy ninety percent of your time.
Crineal sighed as he leaned forward again to look at the patrol flight
recordings once more, the holographic screens lighting up his face. He’d been
at it for about thirty minutes when the door plate chimed and announced Major Strieger.
He keyed the door open from his desk and Strieger walked in carrying two cups.
She smiled in self-satisfaction as she noted the lack of drink anywhere on Crineal’s
desk, pleased that she knew her commanding officer well enough to guess he’d be
neglecting himself.


“Borrelean
ale or tea, Sir?” Strieger asked him, jokingly. She looked as fresh as if she
had just woken up and then spent two hours primping herself. Crineal was amazed
at how she managed it, and a little jealous, too.


“I’ll
take the tea,” he said and held out his hand. He knew that the other cup didn’t
hold the potent alcoholic ale but was more likely kafe, the major’s preferred
drink. Crineal shut down the screens and leaned back in his chair as he gestured
for Strieger to take one of the seats on the other side of his desk. She sat
down and considered him with her green-blue eyes. He looked tired and in need
of a rest, she thought.


The
major nodded towards where the now absent screens had been. “Find anything
worrying?” Strieger asked as she raised her cup to her lips.


He
sipped his tea for a moment. “Minor stuff. Dellerman is still too quick to
break off and chase down an opponent. It’s going to get him into trouble one
day.”


Strieger
shrugged, her blonde bangs bouncing on her forehead. “He’ll learn. He’s still
young.”


Crineal
sighed. “If he doesn’t learn fast he won’t get much older.”


The
major grinned at him with her generous pale pink lips. “Says the general from
his lofty age of what? Thirty-six?”


He
put on a wounded look. “Thirty-five if you don’t mind,” and then grinned back
at her. “Still, someone will need to have a chat with him. He’s good but he
needs to rein himself in a bit. Do you want to talk to him?” Crineal asked
hopefully.


“Oh
no, Sir. I think it would have more impact coming from an elder statesman such
as yourself.” Strieger smiled at Crineal. She had ten more years than he did
but easily looked like she could have been his younger sister. Imperial medical
treatments greatly retarded the aging process. Even sixty was still considered
young in Imperial terms.


Crineal
put on a sour expression. “Fine, I’ll go and be all patriarchal, see if I can
get some sense into him.”


The
major looked at him mischievously over her cup. “I think I have a false long
white beard I can lend you.” Crineal snorted. “At least we don’t have any more
patrols scheduled before we make the next jump so we’ve got plenty of time to
get some more training in for the younger pilots.”


He
nodded. “There is that and then they can have some R & R at the next stop.
I think everyone can use it.”


Strieger
noted he hadn’t named their destination. “How does it feel to be going home
again?” She watched for his reaction curiously. As far as she knew he hadn’t
been to the planet of his birth since he joined the Space Corps and she wondered
about it.


Crineal
sat looking into his tea for a few minutes and then sighed. “I’ve been trying
not to think about it. It’s been twelve years since I left Earth. I’m sure most
of it won’t be recognizable to me now. I didn’t have many ties left when I
joined up. Now…?” he shrugged. The planet seemed a distant memory to him.











Chapter Two


 


Earth
was an oddity in the Empire, the oddity in fact. The IWF, or more properly the
Imperial Federated Worlds, had formed out of a group of star systems in the
same spiral arm as Earth but closer to the core of the galaxy. Humans had
evolved on nine separate worlds that were close together in galactic terms, but
in different planetary systems. Their social evolutionary patterns had all been
similar until they started reaching out into space. Three of the worlds
developed forms of interstellar travel at roughly the same time and quickly
found their neighbors. This surprised everyone involved initially, and there
was much speculation as to the possibility of alien genetic seeding. The more
conservative scientific thought pointed out that the planets were all of a
similar nature and were, therefore, as likely as not to produce similar life
forms. In addition there was a total lack of evidence of aliens anywhere. This
came to be accepted theory, although still disputed by certain sections of
academia. The nine planetary systems began to trade with each other and, after
a few minor border skirmishes, eventually formed the IFW, realizing that
interstellar war was far less profitable than a good solid peace. The
individual governments put their heads together and appointed an emperor to
preside over the Imperial Council. His role was defined so as to act as a
balance and to look after the interests of the average citizen. Each of the
heads of the planetary governments became council members along with their
closest advisors. They took the titles of Lords and Barons, with the approval
and recognition of the Emperor, and thus the nobility of the Empire was born.
With interstellar trade now firmly established it wasn’t long before new
territory was sought out to provide more resources for the growing empire and
waves of explorers headed outwards seeking new planets to colonize. Within a
hundred years the number of worlds within the Empire had risen to twenty-five,
and in the next hundred it added another ninety colonies. With these extra
worlds came problems. Not everyone was happy with the current government and
some with good cause. The council appointed governors to oversee these worlds
and, as is usual with humans, they were a mixed bag of the good, the bad and
the downright ugly, not to mention avaricious. Slowly unrest began to form,
some out of injustice, some out of greed and some because a few people didn’t
fit in and just wanted a good fight. The discontent in the outer worlds
coalesced into the Artranus Rebellion, named after the planet it began on, and
for the first time in over two hundred years, interstellar war was back on the
agenda. The Imperial Council quickly passed some budgetary measures and
expanded the Imperial Space Corps from an exploration service into a
fully-fledged military organization. Trying to pin down an enemy over
interstellar distances proved a problem, though, and after a few initial stand-up
battles, the war degenerated into hit and run raids and vicious Imperial
crackdowns on worlds suspected of supporting the rebels. Neither side was able
to claim the clear moral high ground. The Imperial nobles were mostly corrupt
and self-serving; the rebel leadership seemed equally as vicious and petty as
its Imperial counterparts and the unrest dragged on.


 


Twenty
years into the war came the discovery that shook the empire’s scientific
foundations. An Imperial exploration ship jumped into an uncharted star system
just outside of Imperial space, further out into the spiral arm, and
immediately began picking up all kinds of signals. A quick scan of the system
showed the third planet to be teeming with life – human life. There were a few
orbital facilities but no expansion to the surrounding planets. This wasn’t a
lost colony but a brand new independent race of humans. The scout collected as
much information as it could about the new people and then reported back to
Central Command. Central Command took one look at the data and promptly passed
the buck upwards to the Imperial Council. The council quickly decided to send a
diplomatic mission to this new branch of humanity. Back in the Imperial universities,
debate once again raged as to whether this new species of human now proved or
disproved alien involvement in the origins of the human species, and they
waited eagerly for more information about the new planet and its history. The
sciences of the new world seemed to be about five hundred years behind that of
the Empire, further fueling speculation that this might be a later seeding of
humanity.


Given
the last twenty years of warfare and the greed of a large part of the council,
it was considered that the diplomats’ ideal means of transport should be a
carrier strike force, purely as a means of defense, of course. The strike force
jumped into the Sol system, as it was known to its inhabitants, and the lead
diplomat immediately ordered that all local communications satellites be
overridden so that he could make a broadcast to the people of the planet. The ambassador’s
speech was made worldwide to every television and radio set around the world.
Some of the major governments of the world had a little warning of what was
happening because their telescopes and early warning systems had picked up the
arrival of the ships. However, they were all still digesting the fact that an
alien fleet had arrived when the broadcast began.


The
speech, carefully crafted by the Imperial Council, boiled down to a declaration
of joy that the Imperial Federated Worlds had found another offshoot of
humanity, that it could not wait to learn what the culture of Earth had to
offer, and that it would be pleased to accept the Earth into the Empire as soon
as the leaders could sign a treaty. There was a certain sense of “or else”
about the treaty signing part. The councilors weren’t about to pass up the
chance to add another source of income to their coffers. The aforementioned
Earth leaders took one look at the treaty and realized they would be signing
away all of their power to the Imperial Council. The answer was a resounding “Thanks,
but No Thanks,” and the three major space-faring nations promptly aimed
whatever weaponry they could muster at the Imperial ships.


 


Meanwhile,
chaos erupted across the world. The long-awaited aliens had arrived – and they
were us, humans from other planets. Of all the first contact scenarios it was
the most unlikely. The leaders of the world’s religions held crisis talks to
discuss the theological impact of their arrival. And the general population
went into hysterics over whether this was the end of the world or the dawn of a
golden age.


The
Imperial Ambassador was informed of both the negative reply and the weapons now
turned towards the diplomatic mission’s ships. He made a second broadcast
regretting the initial reply he had received and the shortsightedness of Earth’s
leaders, and then, smiling benignly, he gave a signal to the carrier’s weapons
officer and Washington, Moscow and Beijing were vaporized. The ambassador then
once again invited the remaining Earth leaders, and the word ‘remaining’ was
firmly emphasized, to sign the treaty. The US, Russian and Chinese military
launched everything they had at the Imperial ships. Not one missile even got close. 
London disappeared in a boiling inferno. The Imperial ambassador once more
asked the leaders to sign; this time he wasn’t smiling. The negotiations were
over. The leaders signed the treaty and Earth became the one hundred thirty-seventh
Imperial world. The local date was March 16th, 2047; Crineal had been twenty-one
years old. 


 


As
he sat there with Strieger, it felt like a lifetime ago, perhaps several
lifetimes. He remembered the hysteria and panic and euphoria all mixed into one.
Now he had no idea what Earth was like. He wasn’t sure he wanted to find out
either.


Strieger
was still watching him. “No family or friends to visit?” she asked cautiously.


Crineal’s
face closed down. “No,” he said shortly. “Thank you for the tea, but I’d better
finish up the review and then get on with some personnel reports.” He sat up
and edged closer to his desk again before turning the data screens back on.


She
knew she had just hit a sore point, but wasn’t sure what. Perhaps his family
had been in one of the cities that had been destroyed when the Empire had
arrived. She stood up. “You’re welcome, Sir. I’ve got some paperwork to see to
as well. I’ll see you in the morning.” Strieger saluted him and left his office
to return to her own.


Crineal
waited for the major to leave and then sat back in his chair once more and
stared at the ceiling. He wasn’t angry with her. She had no idea about his life
on Earth, mainly because he never talked about it. And now he was going back
for the first time. He remembered the massive changes as the Imperial Council
sent in a governor, new industrial methods and machinery, and also education
teams to start bringing Earth sciences up to speed. Those first two years had
been both amazing and scary. The world was unified for the first time and not
sure how to cope with it. Society was reshaping itself, and it was sometimes
ugly. Into this cauldron came the Artranus Rebellion, finding fertile ground
amongst the people who had lost friends or family in the destruction of the four
capitals and those who had lost power and wealth under the new Imperial
government. Earth became the newest war zone, and being so far from the
Imperial center, it was one of the most hotly contested. He leaned forward once
more as he shook his head. It was all in the past now; it made no difference,
he told himself. They would arrive at Earth in three days and he’d sign leave
rosters for his pilots whilst he stayed on board and tried to get some rest.
Crineal finished his review, closed down the screens and headed to his quarters
to get some much needed sleep.


 


The
following day started early and seemed to go on forever. He did paperwork in
the morning and held a quick meeting over lunch with the other squadron leaders
before spending the afternoon in the ready room working over the battle reports
with his pilots. He managed to have a talk with Dellerman and the young pilot
certainly seemed to be listening, but only time would tell. He finally
staggered into bed far too late for his tastes. The next morning, Crineal
received a summons from Admiral Ken’Rathel. He reported to the admiral’s office
at eleven hundred hours as ordered. Clandad, Ken’Rathel’s adjutant, announced
his arrival to the admiral and then ushered Crineal into the office closing the
door behind the general. The admiral, at one hundred seven years, was old by
Earth standards but only middle-aged by Imperial measures. To Crineal he looked
like your average, fit middle manager, but he respected the admiral’s sharp
intellect and attention to detail. Like most Galactics, he was tall, well over
six and a half feet in height, and his hair was still black and abundant
although elegantly styled. The admiral’s brown eyes held a keen intelligence
and didn’t miss much. Ken’Rathel came from one of the Imperial noble families
and it showed in his whole demeanor, except he lacked the arrogance that most
of them had. Crineal liked him.


He
saluted the admiral and took a seat at Ken’Rathel’s gesture. The office was
large and well appointed, with tasteful pieces of art from the Imperium
adorning the walls. Apart from the four standard utility chairs in front of the
admiral’s desk there were also several, more comfortably designed, seats around
the room.


“Well,
General, I hear you ran into some rebels the other day?”


“Yes,
Sir. We got lucky and the rebels ended up dead. I wish all our fights were like
that,” Crineal gave the admiral a brief smile that didn’t quite reach his eyes.


“Can’t
argue with that,” the admiral paused for a second. “We’re going to arrive at
Earth Orbital Three in two days. Rebel activity in the area has been slow
recently, which leaves me wondering if they have something planned for our
arrival. I see you haven’t applied for any leave and wondered if you’d mind
filling in for the other squadron leaders when necessary?”


Crineal
could tell that the admiral was itching to ask why he hadn’t applied for leave,
but the man was far too professional to raise the matter. “I’d be honored to,
Admiral. Everyone’s been working hard during this tour and they all deserve a
break.”


Ken’Rathel
nodded. “I agree. I’ll make sure you have leave at the next layover, even if I
have to order you to go ashore.” He smiled at Crineal. “We’re also having some
crew rotation at Earth Orbital. Your landing bay officer is being posted to the
Orbital; apparently they could use his expertise.”


Crineal
sighed regretfully. “I’ll miss Commander Hantos. He’s done a great job. Earth
Orbital will get a fine officer. Any idea who his replacement will be, Sir?”


The
admiral shook his head. “No, Personnel Section didn’t see fit to give me that
information yet. You know how it goes.” Crineal nodded. “I want you to have one
of your squadron launch as soon as we come out of jump and give us an escort
into Earth. Once we’re docked and have the initial crew rotation and leave
parties away, I’d like you to take out Hera Squadron and run a patrol.”


Crineal
thought about it. “You don’t think they’ll hit us on the way in but they’ll try
and smack us when we’re all over the place?”


“Yes,
General, that’s exactly what I think.” Ken’Rathel gave Crineal a wintry smile.
“It’s what I’d do at least.”


Crineal
gave the admiral a nod. “I’ll have Hera out there looking and two more
squadrons standing by ready to launch, and one of the bomber squadrons, too.
Just in case they want to risk any of their big ships.”


“Thank
you, General. Forward me your patrol plan and I’ll sign off on it. That was all
I had for you.” Ken’Rathel stood, indicating that the meeting was over. Crineal
followed suit and saluted the admiral before turning and leaving the office.


He
made his way back to the flight area and Major Strieger’s office. She was alone
at her desk reviewing reports. “Are you busy, Major?”


She
stood up and saluted as he entered. “No, Sir, nothing that can’t wait at
least.” Strieger resumed her seat as Crineal sat down. “What’s up?”


“The
admiral wants us on patrol the first day at Earth Orbital.” He watched as
Strieger groaned and put her head in her hands.


“There
goes the leave roster,” she sighed.


Crineal
gave her a sympathetic look. “Let’s see it. We’ll do something with it. Oh, and
Hantos is being transferred to the Orbital.”


Strieger
shot him an acidic look. “Great, just as we get a good bay commander they move
him on. Do you know who his replacement will be?”


He
shook his head. “No, I asked the admiral and he didn’t know either.”


The
major called up the leave roster on the screen and adjusted it for Crineal to
see. “Any more good news for me, Sir?”


Crineal
grinned at her. “Not yet, but I’ll be sure to share it with you the moment I
do.” He looked at the roster. “Hmmm… How about delaying the first set of leaves
until the second day on station?  That set is only two flights instead of three,
and the other squadrons will be running patrols as well. We’ll just have a one
day overlap where we’re down five flights, and that’s on a day the squadron
isn’t scheduled for patrol anyway. If we’re hit by something big enough that
the rest of the wings can’t handle it, then the extra two flights aren’t going
to make a difference.”


Strieger
looked at the list for a moment and then shrugged. “Works for me.” She made the
amendments and hit the Commit key. “There we go. Posted. Let’s hope the admiral
doesn’t have any more bright ideas.” She sat back in her chair and looked at
him. “What are you going to be doing during our station time, Sir?” Crineal sat
silently. “You didn’t volunteer to cover the squadron leader’s leave again, did
you?” He stayed silent. “Arrrgh, I don’t know what I’m supposed to do with you,
Sir. You need R & R as badly as everyone else.”


Crineal
held up his hand placatingly. “Don’t worry, Major. The admiral said he’d order
me to take leave at our next stopover.”


“Good
for the admiral. I wish I could order you as well,” Strieger said, frustrated.


Crineal
gave her an amused look. “I thought you ordered me around already, Major.”


“I
wish, Sir, I wish.”


He
stood up and motioned for her to stay seated. “Well, let’s make sure the boys
and girls get some rest before we hit the Orbital. I have the same feeling as
the admiral. I think we’re going to get hit.”


Strieger
nodded somberly. “I wouldn’t bet against either one of you and I’m sure as
stars not going to bet against both of you.”


“I
hope we’re wrong, but…,” Crineal shrugged and turned to leave. “You get some
rest, too, Major. You could use the leave as well.” He threw her a backward
wave as he exited her office.


Streiger
sat looking at the door. He was pushing himself, she thought. I hope it’s not
too hard. Even the best can break. She shook her head as she recognized how
much she cared for her commanding officer. He was a good man, a terrific pilot
and the best boss she’d had. She again toyed idly with the idea of seducing him
but she knew neither of them would go through with it. Even if regulations
would permit it, they might ruin the great relationship they had and neither
would risk that. Strieger sighed once more, she needed leave just as the
general had said and probably needed to get laid, too.


 


Crineal
sat down in his office chair and sent a message to Commander Hantos inviting
him for a farewell drink in the Officers Recreation area later that evening.
Ten minutes later his message box beeped at him with a reply from Hantos,
thanking him and accepting the invite. He finished up the last few requisition
requests and forwarded them to Supply Division. Then he headed back to his
quarters for a shower and some dinner before meeting with Hantos. He finished
drying off just as the replicator unit pinged and delivered his meal. Crineal
took the tray from the unit and settled down at the table to eat. The roast
beef was excellent despite being artificial. Most of the Galactics he knew said
they could always tell when food came from a replicator as opposed to being the
real thing; it lacked the right flavors. Crineal guessed he was just a back-world
hick because it all tasted good to him. He finished eating and shoved the tray
into the recycler before getting dressed and heading to the O-Rec. As he opened
the door to the lounge the sounds of laughter, music and the buzz of
conversation swept over him. The lounge was a typical relaxation area. There
was a bar at one end, tables and chairs were scattered around the open floor
area and the walls were lined with booths for groups wanting a little more
privacy. He spotted Hantos over at the bar and headed towards him. The commander
looked up, saw him coming and waved him over.


“Sir,
very kind of you to invite me. I’m most honored,” Hantos said with respect in
his voice. Although he had worked with Crineal for over two years now, he had
been surprised and pleased that the general had invited him for a social
meeting. Most flag officers barely deigned to notice lower ranks outside of
their duty stations.


“It’s
the least I could do, Commander. You’ve done a great job running the fighter
bays and I and my pilots appreciate it. Now what’ll you have? And please don’t
be shy about ordering. Your bar tab is on me tonight.” Crineal watched with
amusement as a startled look passed across the commander’s face.


He
recovered quickly though. “That’s very generous of you, Sir. I don’t know what
to say.” Hantos couldn’t believe that a general was buying him drinks, not only
a general but one of the most decorated officers in the Space Corps and not
with what he called phony awards, either. Most of them were gallantry and
heroism commendations.


“Well,
you could start by telling the bartender what you want,” Crineal suggested. 


Hantos
ordered a whisky to go with the beer he already had; Crineal ordered a lager.
It was funny, he mused, how much food and drink was common to both the
Galactics and Earthers. It was one of the cornerstones of the arguments for the
alien seeding of humanity theory put forward by some Imperial scholars.


“So,
Commander, does your transfer come with a promotion?” Crineal asked as he
sipped his drink. He wasn’t a big drinker and much preferred non-alcoholic
beverages, but the odd pint here and there to be sociable was fine with him.


Hantos
took a big swig of beer. “Unfortunately not,” he said regretfully. “It’s a bit
more responsibility but no extra grade. So it’s kind of sideways and a little
up. At least I’ll be able to get regular planet side leave,” he grinned.


Crineal
raised his glass to that. He liked Hantos. He was bluff and forthright and ran
the fighter bays with a calm efficiency. He didn’t tolerate slacking from his
crews or stupidity from the flight crews, either. If Hantos passed a report
along for him to deal with, Crineal knew one of his pilots had screwed up
royally. He was going to miss Hantos. “Is this a regular duty rotation?”


Hantos
knocked back his shot of whisky and signaled for another. “No, I wasn’t due for
a station change for another six months. I hear that they’ve been having some
problems in the cargo bays and wanted someone in there as a troubleshooter.”


“Sounds
like someone wasn’t on top of the job,” Crineal observed.


Hantos
nodded his agreement. “Any suggestions for places I could visit on Earth? I
hear you’re from there?” he ventured.


Major
Strieger entered the O-Rec and looked around for any of her regular drinking
cronies and nearly fell over when she saw Crineal at the bar. She had to look
twice. He never came down here apart from promotion parties for his pilots or
similar events, and even then he usually excused himself early. Then she saw
who he was with, Hantos. Ahh, she thought, that explained why he was here. She
made her way over to the bar to where they stood chatting. “Sir,” she nodded to
Crineal. “Commander,” this time nodding to Hantos. “May I join you?”


“Of
course, Major,” Crineal replied as he gestured to the bartender. “Drink for
Major Strieger. I might have known you’d show up when you heard there were free
drinks going,” he teased, his blue eyes twinkling.


“I’ll
take a white wine with lemonade,” Strieger told the bartender before turning
back to Crineal. “Actually, I’m here because I heard the most amazing rumor
that the general was in the O-Rec and, therefore, the universe was about to
fall apart in shock.” The bartender returned with her drink and she raised her
glass to Crineal before taking a sip. Crineal laughed. Hantos stared in
amazement at the banter between the two.


“Have
you managed to convince the good commander here to accept a demotion to stay
aboard the Annihilator and make our lives easier?” She smiled at Hantos and
raised her glass to him, too.


“Sadly,
no. I was just contemplating calling for Staller and Muscovy to come up with a
scheme to kidnap him and hold him here until we break orbit.” The pilots
Crineal referred to were the squadron’s two most incorrigible pranksters and
con artists.


Hantos
groaned. “Not those two. You’d probably never find me again and I’d end up
trying to survive in a remote cargo hold eating rats.” He’d had his own run-ins
with the pair.


An
ensign staggered up to the bar with his arms wrapped around a pair of female recreation
assistants and bumped into Crineal. He peered around one of the women he was
cuddling to see who he’d collided with and started an apology, “Sorry about…” He
trailed off as Crineal turned around to look at him and the young officer
realized whom he had just jostled. He snapped to attention immediately and gave
the general a salute. “I most humbly apologize, Sir.” The ensign had gone from
slightly tipsy to stone cold sober in an instant. The two women looked
nervously at Crineal. They weren’t sure who he was but he was obviously
powerful which could mean trouble for them.


Crineal
raised his glass to the young officer. “No need to salute, Ensign; we’re all
off duty here. Go ahead and enjoy your evening.”


The
sandy-haired junior officer gave Crineal a tentative smile and then turned away
with the women to find a safer spot in the O-Rec that wasn’t occupied by
generals. Crineal watched him go, the two women trailing along in his wake,
their short toga style dresses displaying all of their legs and sometimes the curve
of their buttocks as they moved. The garments were also sleeveless and mostly
side-less, frequently exposing the roundness of a breast and often a lot more.
Crineal looked around at the other recreation assistants that were moving
through the room to see to the needs of the officers. He snorted to himself; recreation
assistants indeed! Why couldn’t Space Corps call them for what they were; sex
slaves. They were here to keep the crew of the carrier happy in whatever form a
person might wish and ‘No’ wasn’t an acceptable answer to a request. He knew
that all of the men and women serving in the role were criminals and had
volunteered for the assignment. The volunteer bit was also a joke. Each of them
had a twenty year sentence or more hanging over them. Or they could ‘volunteer’
to become recreation assistants to serve their debt to the Empire. Mostly that
meant at least ten years of shipboard service unless they violated any of the
rules, in which case it could be much more, or perhaps much less with a one way
trip to an airlock. He watched as a tall female brunette commander cuddled up
to a handsome, athletic-looking man in his short toga outfit, fondling his
bottom as they headed out of the O-Rec and likely back to her quarters. At least
it wasn’t sexist, thought Crineal a little mockingly. A lot of the prisoners
were probably rebels. Captured rebels faced the stiffest sentences. Even
providing minor support to the rebels carried a thirty year sentence. And the
rebels were getting better treatment than Imperial prisoners did at rebel
hands. It was the hopeless look a lot of them had that Crineal found hard to
stomach. He noticed Strieger watching him as she half listened to Hantos
chatting away to her. He wondered if she ever availed herself of the O-Rec’s
services. He finished up his lager and put his glass on the counter.


“Well,
I should get some sleep. It’s going to be a long couple of days. Best of luck
to you, Commander,” he said as he held out his hand to Hantos. “I hope that we
get a chance to serve together again soon.”


Hantos
took the general’s proffered hand and shook it. “Thank you, Sir. It’s been a
privilege working with you. Something that I can tell stories about at the
O-Rec on Earth Orbital.”


Crineal
laughed good-naturedly. “Try not to make them too tall, Commander. I’ll see if
I can pop in before we pull out of Earth Orbital and say goodbye. Have an enjoyable
rest of the evening.”


Strieger
took another swallow from her glass before putting it on the bar next to
Crineal’s. She sighed theatrically. “As a dutiful second-in-command, I guess
I’d better follow the general here and get some rest too.” She gave Hantos a
quick hug, which surprised both him and the general. “Next time the drinks are
on you as host on Earth Orbital.”


“Anytime
you’re in port, Major,” Hantos said cheerfully as Strieger and Crineal turned
and walked out of the O-Rec together. He wondered if they were going to end up
in the same quarters tonight, despite regulations. They certainly seemed to
like each other enough. Hantos shrugged; even if they were, which he thought
unlikely, it was none of his business. The commander signaled the bartender for
another whisky.


Strieger
walked beside Crineal towards the pilots’ quarters. “I bet that ensign has a
great story for his work section tomorrow. How he bumped into the great General
Crineal and wasn’t burned to ashes by his glare,” she gave out a melodic laugh
that Crineal always found appealing. “He might even suggest that it’s possible
you’re human after all,” Strieger grinned at Crineal.


He
adopted an aloof air. “Talk like that could get you busted to his rank, Major,”
Crineal suggested with mock severity.


She
looked horrified at the idea and put her hand dramatically to her chest. “But,
Sir, whoever would you find to put up with you then?” and she laughed once
more. Crineal gave a snort of amusement as they arrived outside her quarters.


They
both stopped and he inclined his head to her. “Thank you for your company this
evening, Major. It was as lovely as usual. I’ll see you in the morning.”


Strieger
nodded back “Thank you for the drink, Sir. I hope you sleep well.” She watched
as Crineal turned and walked off down the corridor towards his own quarters,
once again contemplating smacking him from behind and dragging him into her
room. Strieger sighed. She really, really needed to get laid.











Chapter Three


 


The
next day the strike force made the jump for Earth and Crineal was back in his
home system for the first time in twelve years. He stared at the system display
as he monitored the space around the Annihilator. Crineal had ordered all
squadrons on alert. He hated keeping Hera there in light of their patrol
tomorrow but he didn’t want to take any chances. The hours passed as the force
edged in towards Earth Orbital Three and he breathed a sigh of relief when they
finally docked. He passed the order to his pilots to stand down and be ready
for tomorrow. Crineal then checked in with the other squadron leaders and made certain
he had a complete list of who was on leave and when so he could make sure all
the patrols were covered. With that done he called it a day and turned in
himself. He just knew tomorrow was going to be rough.


The
next morning, after his exercise, shower and breakfast, he made his way to the
ready room and waited there whilst his pilots trickled in. Everyone was dressed
in their black flight suits that doubled as a survival suit and minor med bay.
The ready room was full with five minutes to spare. Crineal called them to
attention and then sat them down.


“Well,
ladies and gentlemen, we’re going to be running a standard patrol pattern
today. It’s going to be routine…” he paused for a second, “except the admiral
and I are expecting trouble.” Crineal watched as most of them straightened up
and listened more attentively. “There is no evidence but we think the rebels
might try something. Probably a hit and run raid. I want everyone to be sharp
and watch those sensors. No stunts or jerking off today,” he warned them, “Ok,
get to your ships and I’ll see you out there.”


The
pilots all stood and saluted him and then filed out of the room; Strieger and
Crineal brought up the rear. He entered the launch bay and nodded to the tech
standing by his Hunter doing the last of the pre-flight ground checks. “Are we
ready, Chief?”


Tech
Chief Uttepal turned and saluted him. “Yes, Sir. All systems checked and
green.”


Crineal
nodded and climbed the steps. “Good. I’ll see you later, Chief.”


“We’ll
have a nice warm bay waiting for you, Sir,” he replied as he closed the hatch
on the general’s Hunter.


Crineal
went through the pre-flight sequence and then kicked the engines into life. He
smoothly lifted the fighter off the deck, retracted the landing skids and
thrust gently out of the bay, slowly building power until he reached cruising
speed. As he cleared the carrier he could see the Earth below him. From up here
it looked just as he remembered: the blues browns and greens wrapped in swathes
of white.


Shaking
his head clear of these distracting thoughts, he toggled his comm link on.
“This is Delta Leader to all flight leaders; form on me in standard patrol
formation.” Crineal switched channels as the squadron assembled around him.
“Beta Leader, this is Delta Leader. I’ve set our route so we end up in an area
between the Orbital and a line out to the star system Larahope. Fleet Intel
thinks the rebels have a base out that way, even if they can’t find it. I expect
them to try and catch us when we’re tired and out of position. I’m hoping that
we can at least be in place even if we’re tired. Expect the last hour of the
patrol to be the hottest.”


Strieger’s
calm voice came back. “Roger that, Delta Leader. We’ll be waiting.”


Crineal
fed the patrol route into his nav system and then relayed it to the rest of the
squadron.  Even if the rebels had spies on board the carrier, which he deemed
unlikely, there was no way they could know his patrol route. He hadn’t talked
about it to anyone and this was the first time his pilots were seeing it. It
placed the patrol just on the edge of long range torpedo fire from the carrier.
If the rebels were smart they would jump in about that range, orientate
themselves and get torpedo locks as they powered up their energy weapons. They
would expect to be out and turning for home before the fighter screen could
react. Maybe he could pull a repeat of Zephos Mining Station with calculation,
rather than luck, this time. He settled back in his flight couch for what he
expected to be seven hours of nervous boredom and maybe thirty minutes of hell.


Seven
hours and fifteen minutes later his prediction had proven accurate, apart from
the hell bit. No rebels had shown up anywhere and it was nearly time to turn
for home. He knew his pilots were all exhausted and he looked forward to seeing
them off on their leaves tomorrow. He’d just keyed his comm link when his
sensor display flickered for a second and then spiked as it started to scream
updated information about new contacts. Crineal’s eyes flicked over the data as
he took in the numbers. Oh damn, he thought, three full squadrons of Axes
leading in a squadron of Archers. Ninety fighters and thirty bombers. The Archers
were the preferred bomber of the rebels. Even though there were only thirty of
them, that was enough to saturate the carrier’s defenses and score some hits if
not significant damage. Each Archer usually carried ten energy torpedoes in
pods slung under the fuselage in addition to a pair of lasers. Loaded this way
they were ungainly and easy targets. He assimilated the rest of the data. They
hadn’t come in where he’d predicted – almost, but not quite. They were at the
far side of the envelope. This left them with a free run in towards the
carrier, or it would have, if Crineal’s squadron wasn’t bearing down on their
flank. He wasn’t between them and the Annihilator, but then the Axes weren’t
between him and the Archers, either. He smiled grimly, those bombers were about
to be in a world of hurt. After that it was going to be their turn to take some
licks as the Axes turned on his squadron. The rebel squadrons only had thirty
fighters a piece, but that was enough to give them better than a two-to-one
advantage.


“Hera
Squadron, this is Delta leader. Alpha through Epsilon flights target the
nearest squadron of Axes with missiles; everyone else target those Archers.
Once the missiles are away then everyone go for Archers and rake them with
everything you’ve got. We need to wipe them out on the first pass. After that,
it’s all defensive until reinforcements get here. No stupid risks. Attack
formation Omega One. We’ll keep it simple.” He switched channels. “Annihilator
Flight Control, this is Hera Leader. You have bandits incoming, one wing of
Axes and one squadron of Archers. We’ll be dealing with the Archers as primary,
but then things are going to get a little warm for us. Appreciate any help you
can send. Hera Leader out.”


“Roger
that, Hera Leader. Chronos and Hecate are scrambling now. ETA one-five minutes,
repeat one-five minutes. Flight Control out.”


Crineal
checked his tactical display and saw that everyone was registering missile
locks as they slipped into the attack formation. Even before the last Hunter settled
into place, pairs of missiles were streaking from each ship. He watched the
display and saw the rebel formations line up for their attack run and then
start to scatter as their sensors picked up Hera Squadron’s missile locks. The
Axes began to pull around in high G turns whilst the Archers just went
everywhere as they tried to lose the incoming missiles. As torpedo platforms
they were good little ships; as acrobatic craft, they left a lot to be desired,
and right now that’s exactly what they needed to be. The space in front of
Crineal’s Hunter erupted in balls of light as missiles found their targets. His
sensors fed him updated information: fifteen Archers were gone, six more were
crippled. Seventeen Axes were just wreckage, too, as they had practically no
chance to make any evasive maneuvers before the missiles were on them. Then
Crineal’s squadron was within laser range of the Archers. Each Hunter was armed
with four laser mounts in addition to the two missiles. Bolts from the laser
cannons lashed out at the remnants of the bomber formation. Three of the
crippled Archers died and four more, untouched by the missiles, ran into his
squadron’s massed laser volley as they tried to twist away from the missiles
chasing them. Crineal heard a few whoops of triumph from some of his pilots,
but most were quiet. The old timers knew they were about to be hurt. They’d
sacrificed their position to take out the threat to the carrier. Now there were
Axes sweeping around in front of them and more curling in from behind. I’ve
been in better spots, he thought.


“This
is Delta Leader. We’re going to try to blow through the Axes in front and then
make a run towards the carrier. We’ll break off and get back in close to them
as soon as they come around behind us for a missile lock. We’re just playing
for time here, no heroics.”


The
Axes in front swept in and opened up with their own lasers. Crineal’s formation
answered them. He felt his ship shudder as it took laser hits, and then they
were through. His shields were weakened, but he was otherwise in one piece. Not
all his people were that lucky, Iota Two was gone as was Alpha Four. Several
other ships had sustained hits, some serious. Red damage indicators were
streaked across his squadron display like a rash. Seven more Axes were down. He
didn’t have a chance to see how many were damaged. 


“All
ships, break for the carrier.” Crineal pulled his Hunter around in a tight turn
and looked on in pride as his squadron followed him keeping the formation close
despite the damage to their ships. The Axes they had run through had peeled
away after contact to pass over their fellows who were following Hera Squadron.
The rebel fighters seemed to be caught a bit flat-footed by Crineal’s sudden
turn but quickly corrected and moved to run up behind him and his ships again.
Crineal figured he’d bought them maybe thirty seconds with that. Still another
ten minutes before help arrived.


“This
is Delta Leader. On my mark all flights follow your leader and break towards
the ships following us. Mark NOW, Break, Break, Break!”


His
squadron split into individual flights and curled back around to face the rebel
fighters. The rebel reaction was disjointed as they struggled to pick targets
out from the splintered Imperial formation. The sleek manta hulls of Crineal’s
force tore down into the triangular shapes of the rebel Axes. Shields flared on
both sides as ships took hits. Major Strieger scored a blow on one Axe and it
spun out of control straight into another Axe. Both fighters came apart in a
ball of wreckage. The Hunters of Hera Squadron fought for their lives in a
frenzied dogfight. More Axes were damaged and some destroyed, but they were
scoring their own hits on the Imperial ships. Just as Crineal registered
Lieutenant Perl taking a heavy hit that blew away a stabilizer control panel,
his own ship rocked around him. Damage warning lights glared at him casting a
sickly red glow around the cockpit and he saw he’d lost a chunk of his right
wing tip. His squadron display reported Gamma Two was gone as well. Most of his
ships had taken hits and it was looking ugly; the rash of red damage indicators
was now a smear across the board. From the display he wasn’t even sure how Eta
Leader was still flying. As he wheeled his Hunter around for another pass,
Lieutenant Perl in Delta Three started to slide out of formation, the
stabilizer damage being just too much for him to hold position in that kind of
turn. Crineal cursed as he tried to tag another Axe. He triggered his lasers as
it hovered briefly in his sights, but he scored only a glancing hit. The Axe
kept turning and then pulled out into a straight line away from Crineal. The
move threw him for a second and it took him a few moments to pull out of his
own turn and locate the Axe again. Then something struck him, all of the Axes
were pulling away and on the edge of his near tactical display the blips
representing Hecate squadron started to appear, followed by another mass of
blips that were Chronos Squadron.


“Hera
Leader to Hera Squadron. All ships disengage and pull back to the carrier. Make
sure the flights stick together, we’ll only be going as fast as the most
damaged craft can go.” The flight leaders acknowledged his message and the
remaining ships of Hera Squadron arced around in wide turns to head for safety.
Crineal did another check of his squadron’s status as they made for the cover
of the approaching reinforcements. It wasn’t good, three ships gone and at
least twenty of the remaining thirty-seven were heavily damaged. Not a single
ship had escaped untouched. As he grimaced at the readout, his comm came to
life.


“Hera
Leader, this is Iota Leader,” Captain Saymes’ gruff voice came through, pain
evident in its roughness “I have a distress beacon from Iota Two. I have no
idea how badly she’s hurt, but Lieutenant Feldea appears to be alive. Can we
get SnR out here ASAP?”


“This
is Hera Leader, roger that, Iota Leader. I’ll get Flight on it.” Crineal
switched channels. “Annihilator Flight Control, this is Hera Leader. We have a
distress beacon from Iota Two. Please scramble SnR to pick her up. We have no
readings on Gamma Two or Alpha Four but we might get lucky if we search the
area.”


“Roger
that, Hera Leader, we scrambled three Search and Rescue ships five minutes ago.
We’re passing along Iota Two’s beacon information to SnR One now.”


Crineal
felt a wave of relief at the forethought of Flight Control. Getting those SnR
craft out early could mean the difference between life and death for an ejected
pilot. Their flight suits were rated as being able to keep a pilot alive in
open space for twelve hours, under ideal conditions. Of course, being blown out
of your fighter as it exploded hardly counted as ideal. “Thank you, Flight. I’m
also transmitting you my flight log so you can analyze it and ascertain the
last known positions of Alpha Four and Gamma Two. I know the chances of finding
them are slim but I’d appreciate it.” He keyed in the log to transmit.


“Will
do, Hera Leader. SnR One will pick up Iota Two and SnR Two and Three will sweep
for your other two pilots. I’ll pass on the likely positions as soon as we’ve
studied the log. If they’re out there, we’ll find them.”


“Roger
that, Flight. Better warn the bays that we’ll have a lot of pilots coming in
hot and hurt. Med bay is going to be earning its pay today. Hera Leader out.”
Crineal wondered if Hantos was still on board. They could surely use his
expertise in the flight bays right now.


He
looked at his tactical display to figure out why the rebels had run. After a
moment’s thought he nodded to himself. If they had stayed they could have
probably finished off his squadron but then they wouldn’t have been able to get
away from Chronos and Hecate bearing down on them completely fresh and with
good missile locks. They’d already lost at least thirty Axes and had as many
damaged. The two reinforcing squadrons would have smashed them to pieces. So
they had cut their losses and ran for it before Chronos and Hecate squadrons
could get within missile range. Another few minutes and Hera Squadron would
have been dead. The two other squadrons passed above and below Hera Squadron
and then closed up again once Hera was behind them, still heading outwards to
cover the SnR craft and make sure the rebels didn’t get all brave again.


Crineal
toggled the comm back to squadron frequency. “This is Hera Leader. Eta leader,
you’ll have the honor of leading us back in. Please try not to mess up the
flight deck too much.” Crineal hoped the attempted humor would lift the pilots’
spirits. They had done their job but it had cost them.


“This
is Eta Leader. Roger that, Hera Leader. We’ll try not to leave skid marks,”
Captain Treynar’s voice sounded strained, but her own attempt at a joke was
hugely welcome.


“Unlikely,
Trey, I’ve had complaints from the laundromat,” Strieger chuckled.


Crineal
felt a wave of pride in his people. They were all beat to hell but still able
to crack bad jokes. “Iota Leader, your flight will be next. I’m going to detach
Delta Three to join you. Lieutenant Perl’s ship is pretty shot up.”


“This
is Delta Three, boss, I’m good. I’ll stick with you. Besides I’ve heard that
you can catch some nasty stuff from Iota Flight.” That raised more chuckles.


“Alright,
Delta Three. I guess you can stay. I wouldn’t want you bringing anything back
into our hygienic little group. The rest of the flights will land in order.
Delta will bring up the rear.”


His
comm buzzed and Strieger’s voice came in on a direct channel. “Sir, I don’t
want to argue with you, but Delta is beat to blazes. You need to get in early,
too. Beta is in pretty good shape considering. Let us cover everyone in.”


Crineal
winced as he looked over at Beta’s readouts. Strieger was right in that they
were in better shape, but that wasn’t saying a lot. “I appreciate the offer,
Major, but you know what they say, rank has its privileges.”


He
could almost hear the sigh before she replied. “Acknowledged, Sir. Beta will
take its proper place in line.”


“Thank
you, Beta Leader. You can get started on making sure the wounded get to medical
fast.”


“Will
do, Sir. Beta Leader out.”


The
last five minutes of the journey back to the carrier seemed to take forever.
Crineal was constantly monitoring the status of his ships and waiting for the
alarms to sound to say that one of them had finally fallen apart. Miraculously,
it didn’t happen. He watched as each of the flights made their landings and at
last he led Delta Flight in. He kept a close eye on Perl’s ship but despite the
damage to the stabilizer Perl managed a rough but safe landing. It sure wasn’t
going to win any awards for tidiness though. As soon as his own Hunter had
touched down he killed the engines and popped the hatch. He was halfway out of
the cockpit before the tech had the steps in place. Crineal left the post-flight
checks to the tech crew and practically slid down the steps, pulled his helmet
off and headed to the flight bay doors to go and check on his wounded pilots.


 


Commander
Del’Tarim was furious. He’d only been in charge of the flight bays for less
than a day and they were already a disaster. The incoming squadron had put in
some of the worst landings he’d ever seen and it would take weeks to clean up
the damage. His bays should be immaculate just as the appearance of the sailors
under him should be, too. He prided himself on always being impeccably turned
out which helped to emphasize the handsome nobility of his features and
therefore his natural place as a leader of men. Blazes, his father was Lord
Del’Herat, one of the ruling Lords of the Imperial Council, and he expected to
follow in his father’s footsteps. He wasn’t going to stand for this kind of
sloppiness. He’d already stamped his authority on the bay crews and put three
of them on report so far. The pilots weren’t going to be allowed to get away
with this abysmal display of a landing. He watched, seething, as the last
fighter touched down and the cockpit swung open. Del’Tarim couldn’t believe his
eyes when the pilot shot out of the fighter and down the steps without even
bothering to do his post-flight checks. He stood open mouthed for a minute and
then roared at the short-assed little wretch.


“You
there, pilot. Stop right there!!” He couldn’t believe it when the man, who
couldn’t have been even six foot tall, failed to pay him the slightest
attention. “I mean you, shorty!” he screamed. “Get over here right now!!!”


The
pilot slowed and looked around and then stopped to face him. “Do you mean me, Commander?”


This
was insufferable. The wretch hadn’t even bothered to salute him. “Yes, I mean
you! Front and center now you pathetic excuse for a pilot. I want a proper
salute and then your name and rank. When I’m finished with you, you’ll be lucky
to be let near a latrine, never mind a fighter!” Del’Tarim raged, his whole
face contorted in anger. With his short black hair and immaculately styled half
beard, the fury gave his face an almost satanic cast to it.


“I
really don’t have time for this, Commander,” the man snarled at him and then turned
back towards the bay doors.


Del’Tarim
couldn’t believe it. Where the blazes had Space Corps discipline gone? What
kind of ship was this? He spotted the two guards standing at the bay doors.
“You two! Arrest that man now and bring him here!!!” He pointed first at the
guards and then at the pilot. The guards looked nervously at each other, but
didn’t move. In his fury, Del’Tarim had failed to notice that everyone else on
the flight deck had gone very, very still and was watching the situation with
wide eyes and mouths hanging open.


The
little pilot stopped and then turned, walking back to the commander with a cold
look on his face. He halted the regulation three feet in front of him. The
diminutive man looked up at the now apoplectic officer. “You would be the new
bay commander, I assume?”


“Who
I am is hardly your concern. I want to know who the stars you think you are.”
The lack of noise from the flight deck finally started to seep through to the commander’s
awareness and he realized everyone was staring at him.


The
pilot gave him a thin smile; the smile didn’t touch his grey-blue eyes.
“Crineal, General.”


Del’Tarim
stared down at the figure in front of him, sure he couldn’t have heard right
despite the fact that the sick feeling that had appeared in his stomach was
telling him otherwise.


“Well,
Commander?” the little man raised an eyebrow at him quizzically.


Del’Tarim
pulled himself to attention and raised his hand to his temple in salute. “Commander
Del’Tarim, Sir, commanding officer of Alpha Flight Bays.”


Crineal
just stood there for a few seconds looking up at the idiot who was preventing
him from checking on his people. Then he very slowly and lazily returned the commander’s
salute. He could see the sweat break out on the man’s brow. “I believe you
wanted to talk to me, Commander?” Crineal asked in a deadly smooth voice.


Del’Tarim
fought to gather himself for a second and then remembered he was still in the
right. Even if he was a general, he still should have completed the post-flight
checks before leaving the cockpit. He noticed three more black clad pilots, two
women and a man, now crossing the flight deck to take up positions behind the
general, helmets tucked under their arms. “General Crineal, Sir.” He was sure
the name was familiar but couldn’t think why it should be so. He certainly
wasn’t a noble and therefore couldn’t be that important. “You left your fighter
without completing your post-flight checks. This is a violation of flight deck
procedures,” his voice gained confidence as he spoke.


Crineal
stared at him some more before replying, “Is that so?” Del’Tarim noticed that
the expressions on the faces of the pilots behind Crineal had changed from
anger to cold amusement.


“Well,
Commander, I bow to your knowledge of flight deck procedure,” Crineal said
softly. “I would suggest, however, that you might like to read the local
emergency flight regulations. Once you’ve done that, you can report to my
office at oh eight hundred hours tomorrow.” Crineal turned back to the bay
doors and looked at the guards flanking them. “Gentlemen, if the commander here
tries to prevent me from leaving again, you are to shoot him immediately.”


The
guards snapped off salutes. “Yes, Sir, General,” and they brought their pulse
rifles to a ready position.


The
commander was now sweating heavily. As he stood to attention and watched the
little general leave, flanked by the other three pilots, he willed himself to
believe that the guards wouldn’t really shoot him; but, when he looked at them
both, deep down he knew they would. As the bay doors closed behind the four pilots
he became aware of the silence in the bay and he glared around. The bay techs
sprang back to life at their assigned tasks. Del’Tarim looked at them, daring
anyone to meet his gaze before finally turning and making his way out of Bay
Alpha Ten. He was sure he could hear laughter as the door slid shut behind him.


 


Crineal
strode heavily down the corridor towards the medical section. Everyone moved
out of his way when they saw him coming and the look on his face. Beside him
Lieutenant Perl spoke up.


“Sir?
Would you like me to get Staller and Muscovy and throw the commander out of an
airlock?”


The
blonde-haired 1st Lieutenant Saphya elbowed Perl in the ribs. “This
isn’t a joking matter, Lieutenant.”


“I
wasn’t joking, Ma’am.”


“Thank
you for the offer, Lieutenant,” Crineal said grimly. “I’ll take a rain check on
that for the moment.”


The
three lieutenants looked at each other as they followed in the general’s wake,
each trying to figure out if he was kidding with them or not. It took them five
more minutes to reach medical and the awful scene there. Half the beds
contained injured pilots; only a few were able to even sit up. The medical staff
rushed from one bed to another checking the readouts and shouting instructions
and requests back and forth.


Major
Strieger spotted him as he moved into the room, quickly walked over and saluted.
“Sir, I was worried there for a while. I thought you’d be here sooner. Did you
having a landing problem?” She radiated concern.


“I’ll
tell you about it later, Major. What’s the sit…?” Crineal’s comm link buzzed.
“Crineal here. Go.”


“This
is Flight Control, Sir. Just wanted to let you know that SnR One just reported
that they have Lieutenant Feldea safely aboard. She’s badly hurt but they are
doing triage and heading back to the Annihilator as fast as they can. They
think she’s going to make it.”


Crineal
said a silent prayer of thanks. “That’s good news, Flight. Any word on our
other two missing pilots?”


There
was a slight pause “I’m afraid not, Sir. SnR Two and Three are still looking.
Chronos and Hecate are giving them a hand. They aren’t giving up yet, Sir.”


“Thank
you, Flight. Let me know the minute you have news.”


“Will
do, Sir, Flight out.”


Strieger
looked at him. “Good news, Sir?” she asked.


Crineal
nodded. “Yes, Feldea’s been picked up and is on her way back. She’s hurt but
they think she’ll be ok.”


“That’s
good to hear. And Bannerman and Rochelle?”


He
shook his head. “No news yet, they’re still looking. What’s the situation
here?”


Strieger
gave a heavy sigh and glanced at the seeming chaos around her. “The docs say
everyone will make it, but some are going to be off flight duty for weeks. If
we’re lucky we might have twenty pilots available in three days, maybe thirty
in a week… maybe.” She looked over at Perl and noticed his awkward stance and
the damage to the left leg of his flight suit. “Lieutenant?”


Perl
shifted to attention stiffly and saluted. “Yes, Ma’am?”


Strieger
pointed to an empty bed. “Bed, now, and don’t even think about arguing.”


Saphya
and Linthea, the other Delta Flight pilot, helped him over to the empty bunk
and he sat down with a groan of relief.


“Let’s
go give Saymes the good news about Feldea,” Crineal said.


Strieger
nodded and led him down the rows of beds. He noticed that even the uninjured
pilots were here, not that there were many of them, all lending what help they
could or moral support at least. Saymes was in the third bed on the right and
his left arm and leg were covered in biotic gel to ease the pain of the burns
and help with the healing. He saw Crineal and Strieger approaching and
struggled to sit up.


Crineal
motioned him down. “Take it easy, Captain. How are you feeling?”


Saymes
let out a weak chuckle. “Well, in the interests of keeping up morale, I’m doing
fine, Sir, but honestly, I feel like shit.” His face turned grave. “Is there
any news of Lieutenant Feldea, Sir?”


Crineal
could see Saymes was expecting the worst. He smiled at him. “You can relax.
She’ll be on a bed next to you before you know it.” A look of relief flooded
over Saymes’ face. “SnR One picked her up a little while ago and is bringing
her in now.”


“That’s
great, Sir. She’s a good pilot.”


Strieger
gave Saymes a tired grin. “We don’t have any bad pilots here, Captain.”


That
elicited another soft chuckle from him. “That’s the truth, Ma’am. And the other
two?”


Crineal
shook his head. “No news yet, but they’re still out looking. You’ll know as
soon as we do.”


He
raised his head to look around for Captain Naralat and Captain Olinini, Alpha
and Gamma flight leaders respectively, but before he could pick them out
someone else entered the medical bay and Lieutenant Linthea called out,
“Attention! Admiral on deck!”





Crineal
turned to see Admiral Ken’Rathel stride into the room with the Annihilator’s captain,
the ebony-skinned Aldar, behind him. He started to come to attention and salute
the admiral and the captain.


Ken’Rathel
waved down his salute. “At ease everyone, if anyone should be saluting it
should be us.” He looked around the med bay, his eyes taking in all the injured
pilots on the beds. His gaze came to rest on Crineal. “I thought you might like
to know the analysis of today’s battle. The rebels lost twenty-five Archer
bombers and thirty-seven Axe fighters. They only managed to launch twenty
torpedoes against us which were all successfully intercepted. Our casualties
total all of the injured here and the two pilots missing, although I fervently
hope that they are found alive.” The admiral continued gravely, “Projections show
that without your attack on the bombers, the Annihilator and Earth Orbital
Three would have taken significant damage and massive casualties. I cannot
thank you enough. I’ll be forwarding recommendations for commendations to Space
Corps Headquarters in the next few days. But, as of right now, Hera Squadron is
off flight duty and you are all on leave until our departure from Earth
Orbital. For those of you confined to medical bay for any of that time then the
extra leave will be added to your records, instead.” This elicited a tired
cheer from the pilots who were able to. “The captain and I are proud to have
you serving on this ship.”


Ken’Rathel
and Aldar then made the rounds of the pilots, injured or not, guided by Crineal
and Strieger. When they were done the admiral stopped and turned to Crineal.
“General, I’d like to see you in my office tomorrow if you would?”


“Certainly,
Sir. At what time? I have an oh eight hundred meeting scheduled with Commander Del’Tarim
but that could easily be rearranged.”


The
admiral chuckled. “Yes, I heard about your… meeting with the good commander. I
don’t think you should put him off. Would eleven hundred be suitable?” he
inquired.


“Yes,
Sir, I’ll be there,” said Crineal.


“I
look forward to it, General. Make sure your people have everything they want.
If anyone objects then send them to me.” With that the admiral turned and left
the med bay with Captain Aldar following.


Strieger
moved up beside Crineal. “Who is Commander Del’Tarim? And why are you meeting
him that early tomorrow?” she asked Crineal quietly, her voice burning with
curiosity.


Crineal
stared at the retreating figure of the admiral. “He’s our new flight bay
commander and I’m meeting with him so I can decide whether to take up
Lieutenant Perl on his offer and have him, Staller and Muscovy shove the commander
out of an airlock.”


After
contemplating this for a few seconds, Strieger said, “Ok, now you have to tell
me what I missed. I never get to have any fun.” Crineal looked down at her and
saw she was pouting. It looked both comic and very sexy to him. He was about to
reply when his comm link buzzed again.


“Crineal
here. Go.”


“Flight
Control, Sir. SnR One is just about to dock in Bay Beta One. I thought you’d
like to know.”


“Thank
you, Flight, I’m on my way. Crineal out.” He turned to Saphya. “Fill the major
in on our new flight bay commander would you, Lieutenant?”


Saphya
saluted him “Yes, Sir, my pleasure, General.” Crineal returned her salute and
headed out to meet the arriving Search and Rescue craft.


 


He
arrived at Bay Beta One just as the ramp was being lowered on the Search and Rescue
shuttle. Crineal strode over and stood there waiting as two med techs pulled
the floating med unit out of the craft. A doctor was checking the readouts
attached to it. Crineal winced as he saw the form on the bed. Lieutenant Feldea
laid there, her coppery red hair damp and limp on the pillow beneath her head.
He saw that her left arm and leg were pulped and her right flight boot was
melted. The damage looked horrific. He knew it could be repaired using the
wonders of Imperial medicines and technology, but Feldea was going to be in a
lot of pain for some time. They moved off towards the med section, Crineal
keeping pace with Feldea’s head. Her hazel eyes flickered open as he looked down
at her. They were clouded by the heavy doses of painkillers the med techs had
been feeding her.


“General,
Sir…,” she croaked.


He
saw her try to shift. “At ease, Lieutenant. Don’t move. The doc here has you in
hand.” The doctor nodded at his glance.


“She’ll
be fine, Sir. It’ll just take time.”


“So
just rest, young lady. We want you back on the flight line as soon as
possible,” Crineal smiled at her reassuringly.


She
licked her lips. “Did…did we stop them, Sir?”


“Yes,
Lieutenant, we did.”


“How…bad…the
others?” she whispered.


“You’ll
be seeing most of them in the med bay. Captain Saymes has the bed next to him
earmarked for you.” They turned a corner. “You’ll have some company there for a
while. We’re still looking for Bannerman and Rochelle, but everyone else is
going to be fine. Including you. I’d take it as a personal favor if you
rejoined us soon, medical gives me the creeps.”


Feldea
gave him a weak smile and her eyes closed as they entered the medical section.
The med techs had cleared the uninjured out and the senior doctor met him at
the entrance.


“General,
I know you want to look after your pilots, but that’s our job right now. Please
let us do it and you’ll get them all back that much sooner.” Doctor Marrash
looked at him sternly.


Crineal
stood there for a second and then nodded. “You’re right, Doc, and I know
they’re in good hands. You’ll let me know if anything happens or if any of them
need anything?”


The
doctor nodded. “Of course, Sir. You’ll be the first to know.” He held up a hypo
injector. “Just a mild relaxant, General. We gave them to all the pilots we
evicted.” Crineal grimaced and undid the top of his flight suit a little. The
doctor placed the hypo against the general’s neck and there was a small hiss.
“All done, go and get something to eat. You’ll feel better and it will help you
sleep.”


Crineal
left the med bay after a final look around and went back to his quarters. Once
there he peeled out of his flight suit and left it in a heap on the floor. He
dialed up a sandwich from the replicator and sat on his bed as he ate it,
watching the data feeds from the med bay. Crineal hardly noticed when he
finished his food and before he knew it he was asleep.











Chapter Four


 


Crineal’s
eyelids fluttered open and he groaned. He ached all over and he felt like crap.
Between the long patrol and the dogfight yesterday, his body had taken a
pounding. He sat up and realized that he hadn’t even taken off his flight
undersuit before falling asleep. Looking at the clock caused another groan,
five-thirty. It was way too early, but he needed to move. Crineal stripped off
the undersuit and changed into his exercise shorts and shirt. Once he’d hung up
the discarded flight suit and grabbed a glass of water, he went to the gym. It
was still early for most of the crew and he passed very few people. Those he
did snapped to attention and he nodded to them as he went past. He wasn’t in
uniform; therefore, they weren’t supposed to salute him but occasionally some
new recruit did it anyway. Most days some of his crew were here; today he was
the only Hera pilot. Hopefully, his people were either still in their bunks or
getting ready to go on leave. He got onto a cross trainer and started his work
out. Flight stresses required that all pilots maintain a minimum level of
fitness. He hadn’t been blessed with access to Imperial health care in his
youth so he had to work a little harder at it than the rest of his pilots.
After the previous day’s exertions, he limited this morning’s session to thirty
minutes, rather than his customary hour, and then returned to his quarters for
a shower and brief breakfast. With that done, he dressed and went to his
office. The first thing he checked was the condition of his injured pilots.
They were all showing improvement and even Lieutenant Feldea was listed as out
of danger. There was still no news on his missing pilots though, and that
depressed him. He started in on the post battle reports and review. After a
while his door panel chimed and he looked up to see who it was.


 


Commander
Del’Tarim stomped down the corridor in a foul mood. After yesterday’s
humiliating episode on the flight deck he had returned to his office and fumed for
a while before calling in his aide. Even before the man was through the door,
he’d demanded to know of him what the blazes local emergency flight regulations
were. The idiot had looked at him in confusion before explaining that each
fleet commander had the prerogative to stipulate exceptions to certain
procedures in certain circumstances, but they had to be codified in a set of
locally issued regulations. Del’Tarim snarled at him and asked how it applied
to post-flight checks by pilots. The answer was hardly reassuring to his
nerves. Injured pilots were exempted by normal regulations, but under the local
regs flight and squadron leaders were also exempt from post-flight checks to
enable them to check on their wounded. Del’Tarim thought that if he was in charge
of the fleet he wouldn’t allow such soft-hearted sentiment to permit officers
to avoid doing their jobs. Now, here he was, having to go and explain himself
to some midget of a general. He stopped outside Crineal’s door, made sure his
uniform was in order and then pressed the access plate.


Crineal
watched as the door slid open and Del’Tarim marched stiffly in to stand at
attention in front of his desk and salute him. He returned the salute but
didn’t invite the commander to sit.


“At
ease, Commander. I take it you’ve now studied the regulations as I suggested?”
he asked.


Del’Tarim
fought to keep his expression blank. “Yes, Sir. I now understand that you were
following the local regulations.” He paused for a moment and then forced out.
“I apologize, Sir.”


Crineal
noted the careful phrasing of the words and the forced apology. “What was your
previous posting, Commander?”


“I
was bay commander on Earth Orbital Three, Sir”


Crineal
nodded to himself. This idiot had been the one to screw things up and was why
Hantos had been rotated down there. He was some noble’s son, so the local
commander didn’t want to risk disciplining him and had transferred him here.
Great. “Is this your first shipboard assignment?”


“Yes,
Sir, I look forward to helping improve the discipline amongst the bay crews
here,” he stopped and flushed as he saw Crineal raise his eyebrows at him and
he realized he’d just maligned both the previous officer, whoever he was, and
the crew of the ship as well.


“Shipboard
routines will be somewhat different to what you’re used to, I suspect, Commander.
It might be wise in future to make sure you understand all the regulations and
why they are there. I’m sure that if you find you’re having any problems with
them then either myself, Captain Aldar or Admiral Ken’Rathel will be happy to
explain.” Crineal gave him a smile as if he was talking to a five year old
child, and a not particularly bright child at that.


Del’Tarim
clenched his jaw muscles. How dare he? he thought angrily and ground out “Yes,
Sir, thank you, Sir.”


“All
right, Commander, you’re dismissed.” Crineal waited for the salute and without
giving one of his own he turned back to his reports. Del’Tarim spun on his heel
and marched out of the office. Crineal was sure that if sliding doors could
slam then his just had. What an idiot! Del’Tarim represented everything that he
disliked about the Empire. The noble families were arrogant, corrupt,
overflowing with entitlement, cruel and venal. There were a few that worked for
the peoples of the empire but in most cases they were exactly like Del’Tarim or
worse, if that were possible. Crineal wasn’t surprised that the rebellion had
broken out and he would have perhaps supported it if the rebels had been
looking to make things better. Unfortunately, they seemed to be even more
corrupt and twisted than the nobility. So here he was trying to protect the
average imperial citizen and having to put up with cretins like Del’Tarim. How
did the universe get this screwed up?


 


A
few hours later, Crineal was sitting in the admiral’s office.


“How
are you feeling today, Crineal?” Ken’Rathel asked, as he sipped his kafe.


Crineal
grimaced into his tea. “Like I’ve just been through three hours of Colonel
Jaynes’ hand-to-hand practice.” The colonel was the commanding officer of
Annihilator’s Marine complement and took her troops’ fighting prowess very
seriously. Her fitness workouts were legendary and, having watched them on a
number of occasions, Crineal thought they might be a good punishment detail for
the rowdier pilots.


Ken’Rathel
chuckled. “Well, you’ve got a little over three weeks of leave now, so take it
easy and perhaps get some time planet side.”


Crineal
looked at him in surprise “Leave, Sir? But I’m covering the other squadron
leaders’ absences.”


The
black-haired admiral stared at him. “Didn’t you hear me yesterday? I put all of
Hera squadron on leave. The last time I looked that included you.”


“But
the leave rosters are already in place, Sir, and there’s nothing I need to do
on planet. I don’t mind staying and covering. I’d really prefer to stay on
board, Admiral.”


Ken’Rathel
put down his cup and sighed. “Why do you always have to be a hard case,
Crineal?” he paused and thought for a second. “Alright, it probably would help
if you stayed on. But next station you go ashore for the entire stopover. Am I
clear?”


“Yes,
Admiral, crystal.” He took another drink of tea.


“I’ve
reviewed the logs from yesterday. Your squadron’s bravery was exceptional. They
are a credit to themselves and your leadership.”


“Thank
you, Sir; I’m very proud of them. No one flinched even though going in against
those odds could have meant all of their deaths.”


“I’m
afraid that I’ve recalled the search teams. The survival suits of your missing
pilots would have given out hours ago and the teams still hadn’t found any
traces. I’m going to post them as lost. I’m sorry, Crineal.”


Crineal
bowed his head in sorrow for a moment, but he had expected the news. “I
understand, Sir. Bannerman and Rochelle were good pilots. They’ll be sorely
missed.”


“I
know, Crin, it’s never easy losing good people. On a happier note, medical
tells me that the rest of your wounded are responding well. Even though the
doctor notes he had to order a certain officer out of the bay.” He flashed
Crineal an understanding smile. “Let me have your battle report by the end of
the week, along with recommendations for awards.”


“Will
do, Sir.”


“And
how did your meeting go this morning?” Ken’Rathel asked with barely suppressed
amusement.


“Officially,
Admiral, we managed to clear up the confusion that happened in the flight bay
yesterday.”


“And
unofficially?” the admiral inquired with a smile in his tone.


“He’s
a total ass,” said Crineal bluntly.


Ken’Rathel
laughed. “Please don’t hide your feelings, General,” then his face became
sober. “I might even agree with you but he is very well connected and even
though the thought of transferring him somewhere ASAP might have occurred to me,
it would be politically unwise to do so until he has been here a suitable
length of time. You need to watch your step with him, Crineal. He may only be a
commander, but he could still cause trouble for you.”


“Yes,
Sir. I’m not without my own connections, though, and it might be harder than he
thinks.”


The
admiral nodded. “I know and I’ll throw in what support I can but be careful.” Ken’Rathel
paused and then said, “I think that wraps it up for today, General. I’ll page
Doctor Marrash that you’re leaving my office so he can bolster med section’s
defenses.”


Crineal
smiled at Ken’Rathel. “You know me too well, Sir.” He stood and placed his cup
on the desk before saluting. “Thank you for the tea, Sir.”


Ken’Rathel
waved him away. “Go see to your pilots.” Crineal turned and started for the
door. “And try and keep Lieutenants Perl, Staller and Muscovy under control.
I’d hate to have to explain to Del’Herat how his son managed to fall out of an
airlock.”


As
Crineal left the office he shook his head. He would love to know how Ken’Rathel
came by his information. It could make a man paranoid.


 


Crineal
entered medical to find Major Strieger there as well. She was sitting and
talking to 1st Lieutenant Sumomo. He waved at her to keep her seat and went to
Lieutenant Feldea’s bed. She opened her eyes as he approached. Her left side
was covered with a regeneration sheath; her right foot seemed to be similarly
encased. He took the chair next to her bed. “How are you doing, Lieutenant?” he
asked, smiling at her.


“I’m
ok, Sir. Mostly numb with this thing on me.” She gestured to the sheath with
her chin.


“Hmmm….yes,
it’s hardly the most fashionable of bed wear, Fel.” He knew that off duty she
considered herself highly fashion conscious.


She
gave a little giggle which made her seem very much like a teenager, at odds
with the veteran pilot he knew her to be. “Doctor Marrash says it could be a
month before I get out of here, Sir,” Feldea said somberly.


“If
it gets too bad I’ll arrange a roster for the squadron to come and pester him
to release you.” She smiled at him weakly. “And the admiral gave everyone leave
for the duration of our stopover here. Yours is being held back for when you’re
fit again. You’ll have a whole month to shop and sun yourself.”


“That
sounds great, Sir. Did the admiral also volunteer to pay for my credit tab to
cover the shopping?”


Crineal
shook his head. “Sorry, Lieutenant. I don’t think the entire fleet’s budget
would cover that large a bill. You’re on your own there. Anything I can get for
you?”


“Not
at the moment, Sir. The techs here are doing a great job at making me
comfortable.” He reached out and patted her right hand before standing. She
gave his a squeeze in return. “Thank you for being here, Sir.”


“You
deserve it, Fel.” Crineal released her hand and joined Strieger to finish the
round of visits.


 


They
left the ward together, neither speaking, both distressed by the injuries of
their comrades. They found themselves in the observation room of one of the
cargo bays, watching as various shuttles docked and unloaded before taking off
again. Crineal was the first to speak.


“The
admiral suspended the search. Bannerman and Rochelle will be posted as lost in
action.”


Strieger
bowed her head. “Damn.” After a few seconds she said, “I know they can’t still
be alive, but…” Crineal nodded in sympathy with her.


They
stood there silently a little longer as one shuttle left the bay and another
edged in.


The
major sighed. “Well, at least you’ll be getting leave now, Sir,” she waited a
few seconds and, when Crineal didn’t reply, continued. “The admiral did say all
of the squadron,” she pressed. The silence continued. She slapped her forehead.
“You turned it down, didn’t you?” Crineal nodded.


“Sometimes
I don’t understand you at all, Sir,” she said in frustration. The shuttle in
the bay below dropped its cargo ramp. “Please, Sir, come with me and show me
some of the sights of Earth,” she was almost pleading with him now.


He
tried to defuse the situation with humor. “Is that an indecent proposition,
Major?” he asked her with a small smile he didn’t really feel.


She
looked at him squarely. “If that’s what it takes, Sir, then yes. You need a
break.” Strieger knew she was out of line but she didn’t want to see Crineal
crack. From out of the shuttle two lines of men and women appeared wearing the
short toga uniforms of recreation assistants. Even from the observation deck
the two officers could see that the prisoners’ spirits had been broken. “If you
don’t do something, Sir, you’ll end up as empty as them,” she said in a quiet
but fierce tone, with a gesture to the scene in the bay. She was trying to not
let her frustrations with her commander show to the nearby security station
watch.


Crineal
stood looking down into the bay, his hands clasped behind his back. Just as
Strieger opened her mouth to say something that would likely get her a court-martial,
or at least a serious charge of improper conduct, the general leaned forward
and stared hard at something. Strieger tried to follow his gaze to see what had
caught his attention, but all there was were the lines of prisoners exiting the
shuttle. Crineal straightened and strode over to the security console.


The
petty officer at the desk looked up uncertainly as Crineal approached and then
stood to attention and saluted. “Sir, can I help you, General?”


“Yes,
Petty Officer, can I borrow your station for a moment?” he nodded towards the
console.


It
wasn’t exactly within regulations, but this was a general asking, and Crineal
at that. He decided on discretion being the better part of not being
transferred somewhere really unpleasant. “Uh, yes, Sir, certainly, if you could
make it quick so our scans aren’t interrupted?”


“Thank
you. I’ll only be a minute.” He sat down at the console and used the controls
to turn a camera on the lines of prisoners. He found the spot in the line he
was looking for and dialed up the zoom. He stared at the screen, trying to
remember and then nodded to himself. It was her, he was sure of it. Crineal
returned the display to normal and stood up. “Much appreciated, Petty Officer. A
false alarm, though. Carry on.” He returned the petty officer’s salute and
walked back to where Strieger waited for him.


“Everything
ok, Sir?” she asked worriedly.


Crineal
looked down at the bay where the prisoners were disappearing out of sight
through the massive cargo doors. “Hmmm?” he said distractedly and then seemed
to focus again. “Oh yes, it was nothing. Just thought I saw something odd.”


Strieger
looked unconvinced at the explanation but decided to leave it. “Ok, but just
think about what I said, Sir. I’d rather not have to take command of the
squadron because you’re locked up in a psych ward somewhere.”


He
stood for a moment and then nodded at her. “You’re right, Major. I do need
something.” Strieger could hardly believe it. He was agreeing with her on this?
“I know you’re only looking out for me and believe me, if we weren’t in the
same chain of command I’d be looking to get to know you far more intimately.”
She wondered who had managed to kidnap her general in the last five minutes and
replace him with this pod person without her noticing. “I’ll give it some
thought and maybe make a visit to O-Rec,” he smiled at her conspiratorially,
“and I promise not to mention your most improper suggestion… unless I need a
favor from you. I will treasure the offer though.” At least the teasing was
more back to normal, but that was the closest he’d ever come to telling her how
much he really liked her.


She
pulled herself together. “Thank you, Sir, that’s all I can ask.” She didn’t
think he really would go to O-Rec, but at least he appeared to be considering
options.


“Now,
I don’t want to keep you from preparing for your leave, so I’ll let you get
your packing done. I need to go and check on a few things, including tomorrow’s
flight schedule. Have a good time, Major, and try not to get too drunk.” He
turned and gave her a backward wave before she could even salute and he was
gone from the observation area. Strieger stood there in confusion, looking down
into the now empty cargo bay and wondering what had just happened.


 


Crineal
entered his office and sat down at his desk. He fired up the data systems and
requested the latest incoming cargo manifests. Scrolling down he found the item
he wanted, innocuously labeled as ‘Entertainment Supplies’. Crineal opened the
file and started going through the personnel list before finally coming to a
halt at the image of a green-eyed, chestnut redheaded woman on the display. Her
face was a little long, with a pale complexion and lightly dusted with
freckles. It gave her a slightly girlish look. He adjusted and rotated the
image for a few seconds to make sure his memory was right and then pulled up
her file information. Her name was listed as Cyndora. Crineal snorted, that was
about as accurate as his being Crineal. He’d had to modify his name, as had all
Earth citizens to match Imperial law. Only the nobles had the legal right to
two names. But Cyndora wasn’t even close to her original name. Then he
remembered that another part of the Imperial corrections system was stripping
criminals of their identities and providing them with new ones. They weren’t
quite brainwashed, but using their original names carried heavy punishments. He
looked further. Crime: Member of the rebellion, level one. Hmmm, he thought, so
she had been a basic cell member. Probably just storing a few illegal items,
running messages, that kind of stuff. Certainly nothing big league. Sentence:
Forty-five years in a moderate security installation. Crineal winced, just for
belonging to the rebellion? Additional Information: Prisoner judged to be low
risk and offered alternate sentence following correctional code indoctrination.
Yeah, they’d probably done everything to her short of red hot pokers and
pulling her finger nails out and then offered her forty-five years more of that
or… Prisoner volunteered to serve a twenty-five year sentence assisting the
Space Corps. Prisoner has therefore indicated a willingness to cooperate with
Imperial justice, and leniency has been shown by granting her request. Prisoner
processed for induction to Space Corps duty. Crineal didn’t even want to think
what that was a euphemism for. Service Designation: Standard duties. She was
destined for the Enlisted Recreational area. The recreation assistants in the
O-Rec were designated as ‘Senior’. Not that that meant there was a promotion or
rank structure for assistants. Those serving in the Officers’ area were judged
to be slightly more attractive and/or more intelligent, the better to serve the
supposedly more ‘cultured’ desires of the senior crew members. It was possible
to move from the Enlisted to Officer Areas but not usual. Transfers the other
way were much more likely as prisoners burned out, or were deemed ‘no longer
suitable’ following minor rule infractions. He understood it was generally
considered to be more desirable to serve in the more comfortable O-Rec. Crineal
shut the screen down in disgust. Yes, anyone stupid enough to belong to the
rebellion deserved to be punished, he thought. He didn’t have much sympathy for
the lower ranks but it seemed to him these kinds of sentences were excessive,
even taking into account the longevity offered by Imperial medical research.
Now the rebel activists and higher-ups were a different matter. Over the years
his hatred towards them had grown stronger and stronger. They deserved all the
hell the Imperial justice system could give them. He sat there for a moment
pondering and then brought up his displays again. He punched in a request: who
was the current commanding officer of the recreation division? The answer
flashed back: Lt. Commander Haraway. Ah yes, Crineal vaguely remembered him
now. He’d met him a couple of times at senior staff meetings and functions. He
didn’t seem to be a bad sort but who knows? He stood up and headed to Haraway’s
office.


 


Lieutenant
Draffar wasn’t in the best of moods. He’d only been allocated a three day pass
and that was still two weeks away. In the meantime the work was flooding in due
to the re-supply of the carrier whilst she was parked at the Orbital. The recreation
division lieutenant looked up as the door opened, irritated by the
interruption. A new batch of personnel had arrived a little while ago and he
was trying to process their data. He started to speak and then jumped to his
feet and saluted when he saw who it was. He didn’t know Crineal personally but
he knew him by reputation. If Crineal was here, then something was probably
seriously wrong. The man didn’t make social visits outside of the flight areas.
“Sir! What can I do for you?”


Crineal
returned his salute. “At ease, Lieutenant. Is Lt. Commander Haraway available?
I’d like a word with him.”


Actually,
the commander had given strict instructions that he wasn’t to be disturbed
because of the current workload, but Draffar guessed that Commander Haraway
hadn’t imagined that he was going to get a visit from Crineal, either. “I’ll
just see if he’s available, Sir, but I’m sure he’ll have time for you.” He
triggered his comm link and waited for a response.


Haraway’s
voice came through carrying a trace of annoyance. “What is it, Lieutenant?”


“Sorry
to disturb you, Sir. General Crineal is here. He says he’d like a word.” Draffar
could almost hear Haraway’s brain working, trying to figure out what disaster
could have possibly happened to elicit a visit from Crineal.


“Send
him in, Lieutenant,” came the voice after a short pause. “Don’t keep the
general waiting.”


Draffar
keyed open the door to the inner office and motioned for Crineal to precede
him. “This way, Sir.”


Haraway
was already standing when the pair of them entered the office. He saluted as
Lieutenant Draffar announced. “General Crineal, Sir.”


Crineal
returned the salute. “At ease, Commander.”


Haraway
relaxed slightly. “That will be all, Draffar.”


Draffar
saluted the lt. commander. “Yes, Sir,” and left the office, closing the door
behind him.


“Please,
General, take a seat. It’s an honor to see you.” Haraway waited until the
general was seated before resuming his own chair.


“Thank
you, Commander. I hope I’m not interrupting anything important?” Crineal
replied.


“Not
at all, Sir. It’s always a pleasure to be able to serve you.” Haraway was
hardly an ass kisser but he felt that Crineal deserved all the respect he could
give him. “Can I get you a drink, perhaps?”


Crineal
nodded. “Tea would be good. Thank you.”


Haraway
opened his comm. “Draffar, two cups of tea in here, if you please.” Then he
turned back to Crineal. “Now, Sir, what can Recreation Division do for you?
There isn’t a problem, I hope?” Haraway looked worried. He really did hope
Crineal didn’t have an issue with his section.


“No,
no problem, Commander. I just wanted to make a request.” He stopped as the door
behind him opened and Lieutenant Draffar entered carrying a tray with two cups
of hot tea, cream and sugar. The lieutenant placed them on Haraway’s desk.


“Anything
else, Sir?” he asked.


“Not
at the moment, Draffar, thank you.” He nodded to the door, dismissing the lieutenant.
Draffar saluted and left.


Haraway
waited until the general had added cream and sugar to his tea before fixing his
own. “Now, Sir, a request you say?” He couldn’t imagine what Crineal wanted, as
everyone knew he tried to stay away from the O-Rec as much as possible.


Crineal
sipped his tea. “Yes, Commander, I’d like to have one of the recreation assistants
assigned to me directly.”


Haraway
almost dropped his cup. Had he really heard that right? “An assignment, Sir?”
he said trying to get his head around the totally out of character request.


Crineal
looked at him. “It is still policy to assign recreation assistants upon request
of a senior officer, I assume?” Senior, in this case, meant lt. commander or
above.


Haraway
put his cup down hastily. “Of course it is, Sir, I was just…ummm. Let me bring
up the current senior assistants list so you can make your choice, Sir.” He
opened up a display and brought up the current O-Rec personnel list, the images
and data cascading onto the screen.


Crineal
coughed quietly. “Actually, Commander, I have someone in mind already.”


Haraway’s
face brightened. “Oh, that will make it so much easier. Do you have a name,
Sir?”


He
nodded, “Cyndora,” and took another sip of tea.


Haraway
punched in the name and then looked confused. “I’m sorry, Sir. I’m not getting
a match. Perhaps I didn’t spell the name right?”


Crineal
spelled it out. Haraway tried again. “No, I’m still not getting anything, Sir,”
he said in a puzzled tone.


“She
arrived in one of today’s consignments,” Crineal explained helpfully.


Haraway’s
face cleared instantly. “Ahh, that’s why I can’t find her records, her data
won’t have been processed and added to the regular lists yet.” He punched some
more keys and Cyndora’s face appeared on the display. Haraway started to read
through the information. “Yes, low risk, seems to be ok.” He stopped and looked
uncertainly at Crineal. “Uhh… she’s listed as standard service, Sir.”


Ergo,
much below the standard required to serve a general, Crineal thought. “Does
that present a problem, Commander?”


“Not
at all, Sir, but I’m sure we have other candidates who would be much more
suitable for your rank,” Haraway said earnestly.


Crineal
knew that Haraway was only trying to be helpful rather than obstructive. “I’m
sure she’ll do fine.”


Haraway
nodded in acquiescence. “Of course, Sir.” He punched a few keys. “Let’s see.
Today’s intake is due for their shipboard safety lecture tomorrow morning and
then scheduled for a week’s indoctrination on their shipboard duties.” He
tapped away again. “She can be ready for you in a week, Sir,” Haraway said with
a smile.


Crineal
raised an eyebrow in surprise. “A week? I thought they’d already gone through
indoctrination.” He put his cup onto the desk.


“They
have, Sir. We just like to ensure they understand what ship service is about.
Make sure there are no misunderstandings.” Haraway leaned back in his chair.
“Sometimes they don’t understand that a ship’s crew can be a little different.
So we have our own separate routine; Lectures, tours of the rec areas and crew
quarters. Give them an idea of what they’ll be dealing with.”


Crineal
thought for a second. “Routine? Not official policy? Or even local policy?” he
probed.


Haraway
frowned for a second. “No, no, Sir. Nothing written down. Just something we
prefer to do.”


Crineal
sat back at looked at him. “So if I really wanted her, say, after the safety
lecture, then there wouldn’t be a problem?”


Haraway
stared glassily back at the general, his mind working overtime. It wasn’t by
the usual routine, but it wasn’t breaking any regs, either. He could insist
that the woman go through indoctrination, but then he might incur the wrath of
his boss and the general by not cooperating with Crineal. If he did sign off on
the general’s request, the supply division chief might be asking him some hard
questions, though. In the end he decided that Crineal deserved any minor luxury
they could supply and if Commander Nooney really did want to object then he
could fight Crineal for the woman’s return for indoctrination. Haraway smiled
at Crineal. “No, Sir, I’m sure there would be no problems. Let me just flag up
her record and forward a note to the intake staff.” He tapped away again and
looked at the display once more. “All done, Sir. The lecture should be done by
ten thirty and she’ll be delivered to you by eleven hundred hours.” He turned
back to the general and clasped his hands together on the desk.


Crineal
thought for a moment. “I’m out on patrol until thirteen hundred tomorrow. Would
it be acceptable to leave her in my quarters to await my return?”


Haraway
held his smile in place. Crineal wasn’t making this easy for him. “I’m sure we
can arrange that, Sir. I’ll put another note in to let the escort know to just
drop her off. You’ll need to make sure that they’ll have access of course.”


“I’ll
do that, Commander. Thank you, you’ve been most helpful.” Crineal pushed his
chair back and stood up.


Haraway
rose quickly and saluted him. “A pleasure to be able to assist you, Sir. If you
have any problems or need other assistance, please comm me immediately.”


“I’ll
keep that in mind, Commander,” and with that Crineal turned and left the
office.


Haraway
sat down and stared at the door Crineal had gone through and then pulled up the
woman’s records again to add the note for the escort. He sat back and studied
her picture. Haraway wondered what had brought Crineal’s attention to her. She
was pretty, but not that pretty, no special skills listed. Nothing out of the
ordinary at all, and she was a rebel. Crineal was known to detest them. Maybe
he wanted payback? Maybe he just liked redheads? Well, not for him to question
the motives of senior officers, especially those outside of his chain of
command. He pulled up the screen he had been working on prior to the general’s
arrival and sighed at the amount of paperwork still left to do.











Chapter Five


 


Cyndora
stumbled down the shuttle’s cargo ramp and into the bay, following the prisoner
in front of her almost blindly. She’d never been on a starship before and
twelve months ago she would have been thrilled about a trip into space. Now it
was just one more day of her incarceration. She’d be pleased if she could get
through it without a beating. Dully, Cyndora kept her feet moving as the two
lines of fifteen prisoners each made its way across the deck and through the
huge cargo doors. Her head was down and she paid almost no attention to her
surroundings, apart from making sure she didn’t trip or miss an order. The
guards led them deeper into the ship, through bright white corridors with a
black stripe on the walls that became a green stripe. Eventually they stopped
in a communal shower room. An officer she didn’t know was waiting for them with
six guards and another officer. The female lieutenant dismissed the escort and
looked over the assembled assistants. The uniforms of the waiting guards and
officer were slightly different from the ones Cyndora was used to seeing, black
with silver instead of the grey of the security forces. She guessed these must
be the regular ship’s crew. The woman spoke.


“Alright,
listen up. You…people,” her lips twisted at that word. Officially the prisoners
in front of her were part of the Space Corps and therefore had a rank, even if
that rank was below crewman. Most crew viewed that rank as being about on par
with that of a chair and behaved accordingly. “Are now assigned to the IFWSC
Carrier Annihilator. It is the finest ship in the fleet,” she said with pride. “And
you will do nothing to disgrace her.” The lieutenant looked around at them
menacingly, leaving them in no doubt what treatment they could expect if they
did so. “You are designated as intake Sixty-Five B. Remember that and respond
rapidly to any call for the reference.” She consulted her data pad. “You’re
slated for a safety lecture at oh eight hundred ship’s time tomorrow morning
followed by a week of ship’s duties indoctrination.” There was silence. They
all figured that meant another week of physical and sexual abuse with beatings
for those who failed to learn fast enough. The lieutenant continued, “You will
rise at oh five hundred and exercise for an hour, then you will shower and eat.
Are there any questions?” The room stayed silent, if anyone did have a question
they were wise enough to keep it to themselves. “Very well, you will now take a
decontamination shower and be issued new uniforms. Dump your old ones in the
basket there,” she pointed to a large linen holder trolley in the corner.
“Intake strip!” the lieutenant yelled.


They
all dutifully pulled off their togas, underwear and sandals and formed a line
to drop them into the indicated trolley. There was no hesitation even though
there were both men and women in the group and amongst the guards. Modesty was
something they had lost months and months ago. By the time Cyndora had
deposited her old clothes into the trolley, hot water was already streaming
from the shower heads. She found an unoccupied one and stood under it, letting
the hot water cascade over her. It was hot enough to sting, but it felt so good
she didn’t care. There were soap dispensers fixed into the walls under the
shower heads and she let some run into her hands. From its scent she guessed it
contained anti-bacterial agents as well as soap. All things considered it was
better than what she had become used to recently. She lathered her hair and
rinsed it clean, then stood there with the water running over her until it shut
off and was replaced by blasts of warm air. She turned herself in the air
currents to make sure she was completely dry and then joined the line, falling
in behind her friend, Jaydea, as they were herded through a door and into the
next room. A large replicator unit was built into the wall of the room and each
person was instructed to stand in front of it. She guessed it was scanning
them, as a few seconds afterwards a slot opened in the machine to present a small
pile of neatly folded clothes. Soon it was her turn. Cyndora stood there naked
and waited for the scan. She felt nothing and wondered for a second if it was
working. Then the slot opened and inside was the expected pile of clothes. She
quickly stepped forward and took them out of the machine and then moved to one
side to where those who had already been scanned were waiting, either dressed
or donning their clothes. Cyndora dropped the sandals to the floor and pulled
on the small white panties. That done she slipped her feet into the toe-holds
of the sandals and tugged the toga over her head, carefully making sure it was
settled correctly. A disheveled uniform meant punishment. Cyndora noted that
the toga and panties were of better quality than the ones from the training
center, they felt softer against her skin and fitted more comfortably. Once
everyone was again clothed the lieutenant ordered them into ranks and looked
them over.


“You’ll
do, I suppose,” the female officer said disparagingly. “Ok, those of you rated
as senior take a pace forward. If you’re too stupid to be sure, then ask,” she
snarled at them.


About
a third of the room moved. “You’ll be following me to the seniors’ quarters.
The rest of you follow the ensign there.” She pointed at a young man off to one
side. “He’ll take you to the standards’ quarters. You have the rest of the day
to settle in, eat and rest. You’d better be ready to go at oh five hundred
tomorrow. Dismissed to quarters!” She turned and headed out through a door
behind her. Those designated as seniors followed her and two of the guards fell
in behind them. When they had cleared the doorway, the ensign they were to
follow went through and Cyndora took her place in the line and left the room,
the four remaining guards bringing up the rear. After a short distance he
stopped outside a door, keyed it open and gestured them inside. The lieutenant’s
group continued on down the passageway. The room contained rows of standard
basic beds, but they looked like heaven to Cyndora. Some were occupied, most
were empty. Once they were all inside, the ensign addressed them from the
doorway.


“Find
yourself an empty bunk and get settled, regular dinner call is in an hour. Any
bed with a green light on the panel by it is free. To claim it put your hand on
the panel scanner. There are two laundromat units either side of the shower
area door for you to clean your uniforms. The mess hall is over there,” he
pointed to the other side of the dorm from where he had indicated the shower
area. “Any questions? Good.” He didn’t wait for a reply and closed the door,
leaving them to find their new homes.


 


Her
little group started to disperse and Cyndora made her way over to a bed with a
green light next to it, adjacent to the one that Jaydea had chosen. She palmed
the scanner and the light turned red. With that done she sat down onto her bunk
and looked around the room. It seemed to be a standard multi-sex dorm, very
basic but clean, painted in the same white coating she had seen in her march
through the ship. It was far better than anywhere she had been kept in the last
year. She wondered what significance the green stripe on the walls had. Cyndora
noticed that some of the bunks with red lights had a few small personal effects
stored in the small panel recesses that served as shelves. This surprised her
because, as prisoners, they hadn’t been allowed to own anything. As she thought
about it, one of the women, who had been lying on a bed watching them since
they entered, stood up and made her way into the center of the room. She was
tall and well built, with a dusky skin and black hair.


“Listen
up, newbies. There’s a few things the guards didn’t tell ya, so I’m gonna make
sure you’ve got it straight.” She looked around to make sure they were all
paying attention. “First up, no stealing. Not from the crew and not from each
other. If any crew stuff goes missing, they’ll be in here ransacking the place
and handing out beatings. And ya sure as stars don’t want to be the thief. If ya
steal from one of us, you’ll still get the beating and you’ll be on your own
from then on. Being on your own in here ain’t good. Secondly, sometimes one of
the crew takes a shine to one of us. They treat us a little better and
sometimes give us little gifts. The higher the rank, the less likely ya are to
be bothered by other crew members whilst they’re about. Which is good. But ya
don’t try to muscle in on anyone else’s action. If ya get called over, that’s
one thing, but ya don’t try and worm your way close to someone’s good thing.
You’ll end up like the thieves, bruised and on ya own. Apart from that, we all
try and look after each other and share what we got. It might not be much, but
it’s all there is. Lesson over.” The woman swept her gaze over them once more
and then returned to her bed where she climbed back on it and rolled over to
sleep.


Cyndora
mulled over the woman’s words. She guessed they made sense when you had as
little as they did and she supposed that some of the crew could be nice, but
she wasn’t counting on it. Cyndora knew that most of her time was going to be
spent with drunken and semi-drunken crew members, getting screwed by them to
keep them happy. The best she could hope for was that some of them were gentle.
The redhead stretched out on her bed, luxuriating in the most comfortable thing
she’d lain on in almost a year, and waited for the dinner call. The mess hall
was attached directly to the dorm room and had basic, long, plastic tables and
benches to sit and eat at. The food was better than she expected, with at least
a little choice, and even resembling the items it was supposed to be, rather
than a mush. She sat chatting with Jaydea as they ate. They had been friends
for years and were caught at the same time at a rebel meeting. Through some
miracle of the system they had been kept together during the horrors of the
last twelve months. By the time they were finished eating and talking they
still weren’t sure if they’d made a smart choice opting for Space Corps duty,
or had just consigned themselves to an even deeper pit of hell than the prison
they had been destined for. They returned to the dorm room from the mess hall,
stripped down to their panties and curled up to sleep in their respective beds.


 


Cyndora’s
alarm buzzer went off at oh four forty as she’d set it to do, so by oh five
hundred she was up and waiting when the ensign from the previous day appeared.


“Intake
Sixty-Five B, on your feet, front and center,” he yelled.


No
one had made the mistake of not setting their alarm or for setting it to oh
five hundred exactly. They all knew better than that. Once they were in front
of him he gave them a quick inspection. Failing to find anything wrong he led
them to a door that was opposite the mess hall area entrance. He keyed the
panel and then turned to them.


“This
leads to the exercise area. There are various machines there to aid you to keep
fit. You are expected to exercise for at least an hour a day. If you fail to
keep yourself in shape you will be disciplined. Further failure will see you
sent back to serve out your prison term. Am I clear??”


“Yes,
Sir,” they all chorused back. Not much call for a fat sex slave, Cyndora
thought.


“Very
well. Each of you will enter by placing your hand against the scanner; this
will register you as authorized. This privilege can be removed.” Cyndora
puzzled over that for a moment, why block them from the area if they were
supposed to keep fit? Then it dawned on her, it would take a lot more effort
without the available machines. Clever, she supposed, in a cruel way.


One
by one they had their hands scanned and entered the exercise area. There were a
number of basic machines such as treadmills and rowing machines, but nothing
exotic. A number of people were already in there working out, naked. It made
sense, she guessed, getting your uniform sweaty first thing in the morning
wasn’t going to win you anything good. Once they had all palmed themselves in
the ensign addressed them again.


“Right,
you have an hour to work out, then shower and eat. I’ll be back in the dorm at
oh seven forty five to take you to the lecture hall. Now get to it.” He turned
and left them standing there. A couple of people looked at each other,
shrugged, undressed and headed for the machines. Cyndora disrobed and followed
suit. Once her workout was over she followed the others to the adjacent shower
room. It came as no surprise to her that it was a communal one. Cyndora felt
much better once she was clean again and enjoyed her breakfast before being
trooped off to listen to the young officer deliver his talk.


 


Three
hours later, the ensign was finishing up the safety lecture. They were in a
classroom area with chairs that had small work tops attached to them. Cyndora
had heard where the evacuation stations were, the areas that could be sealed
against vacuum and so on and been admonished to review the information on her
bed panel data unit.


“Ok,
that wraps up the lecture. Study the information. This is a fighting ship; it
might save your life.” He glared sternly at them. “On your feet, you’re now
heading to ship indoctrination.” Cyndora wilted a little inside. More abuse,
she thought. The ensign stopped for a moment and looked down at his data pad
and frowned, then looked up at them. “Is there a Cyndora here?”


Cyndora’s
heart stopped and her stomach did a flip-flop, being called out always meant
something bad, but she raised her hand and stepped forward. No sense in making
it worse.


The
ensign looked at her a moment and then back at his pad to confirm her identity.
“You go with these two guards. You’ve been assigned to an officer.” He glanced
at the pad again and then his eyes widened. She could see him querying the
information. Eventually, the pad bleeped at him. He took a last look at it and
then her. “Consider yourself fortunate, it’s a very senior officer.” He
gestured to a couple of the guards. “You two, escort her to General Crineal’s
quarters and leave her inside, then report back to me. The general should have
set up access for you, but contact me immediately if there’s a problem. I’m not
going to have the general mad at me for any reason whatsoever."


The
two guards saluted, “Yes, Sir,” and flanked Cyndora to escort her out of the
room. The rest of the intake watched her leave in silence. She saw Jaydea
looking worriedly at her. Most of the others’ expressions had pity in them. No
one, not even herself, considered her fortunate. As Cyndora was marched along
the brightly lit white corridors by her guards, she wondered what was going to
happen to her. In her experience the lower ranks were brutish, but that was
about it. The higher in rank the more twisted and cruel the perversions seemed
to go. And she was being escorted to a general. She shuddered to think what he
wanted her for, but she was sure it wouldn’t be pleasant. Eventually they came
to a stop outside a door, the stripe color on the walls was now blue, and one
of the guards checked his pad and then keyed a code into the door. The door
slid open and the other guard gave her a gentle shove forward before following
her in. She looked around the room and noticed the guards doing the same. She
figured they didn’t get to see a general’s room often, either. The three of
them were standing in a small lounge area, which, by itself, indicated power in
a warship designed for efficiency. The lounge was big enough to hold a small
dining table that seated six, two easy chairs and a double seat sofa plus a
mid-sized replicator on the wall with an entertainment unit next to it. To one
side was a kitchen area with a food replicator and counter. A door on the wall
opposite from the entrance must lead to a sleeping area, she assumed.


One
of the guards let out a low whistle “Blimey, this ain’t bad. I wonder if I
could get a set up like this.”


The
other guard snorted derisively. “Sure, all you’ve got to do is be the best
pilot the Space Corps has and put your ass on the line every time you go out on
a patrol. I hear half of his squadron’s still in med bay after that scrap the
other day and the rest are on leave recovering.” He gestured around the room.
“You really think all this is worth that?”


The
first guard nodded. “Yeah, you’re right. It’s still nice though,” then he gave
Cyndora a glare. “Alright, you, you’re to wait here until General Crineal
returns. Don’t touch anything. Understand?”


Cyndora
nodded, “Yes, Sir,” and stood there meekly, next to the table.


The
guard grunted and then he and his companion left, with a last look around.
Cyndora let her eyes wander around the place, noting the lack of ornaments and
a very few personal effects. After ten minutes she decided that sitting down
couldn’t be against her orders and she pulled out one of the dining chairs to
rest on whilst she waited in fear for the return of this General Crineal.


 


The
group of new recreation assistants stood in the enlisted rec area attentively
listening to the ensign as he pointed out various features of the room and some
of the duties they would be expected to perform. Most of it they had heard
before but they still paid careful attention for the bits and pieces that were
new to them. Jaydea tried to concentrate on the young officer’s words as well
but she was deeply worried about what had happened to Cyndora. She had nearly
asked the ensign about it on a couple of occasions but self-preservation had
kicked in and Jaydea had managed to restrain herself. The ensign had stopped
speaking and was looking them over with a slight frown on his face.


“Does
anyone have any questions about your duties as described so far?” he asked in a
gruff tone. No one spoke up and Jaydea held her hand firmly at her side with a
great effort of will. The ensign consulted his watch and then spoke again. “Alright.
You have forty five minutes to get lunch and then we’ll pick up again by
showing you around the enlisted crew quarters. Dismissed!”


The
assistants made for the door that led directly from the rec area to their dorm.
An RA was expected to be instantly available if required and so the dorm was
attached to the rec area. Once they were in the dorm area conversation broke
out amongst them. They had all expected a continuation of the training they had
received during their basic induction i.e. lots of abuse. The ensign had seemed
contemptuous of them, but so far no one had been hit or sexually abused and
most of them felt pleasantly surprised. The rest were just waiting for the
other shoe to drop. Jaydea collected a tray of food from the replicator and
looked around for somewhere to sit. Her eyes fell upon the dusky-skinned woman
who had greeted them all yesterday. She was sitting at one of the tables
talking to another woman who Jaydea would have sworn was Chinese or Japanese if
not for her height. Jaydea started to walk over and then hesitated for a
moment. If the woman was one of the local toughs or bosses then just walking up
and sitting down could mean a world of hurt. Prisoners tended to have their own
hierarchy and Jaydea was still uncertain whether this regime applied to
recreation assistants as well. In the end she steeled her nerves and cautiously
approached the pair.


“Umm,
hi. Is it ok if I sit here?” Jaydea asked nervously.


The
two women looked up at her and the dusky-skinned one gave a little shrug.
“Sure. It’s a free dorm.’


Jaydea
breathed a mental sigh of relief and sat down next to the oriental woman,
placing her tray carefully on the table. She took a mouthful of food before
speaking again. “My name’s Jaydea.”


“Pleased
to meet ya,” the dusky woman replied. “I’m Marshalla and this is Xianing,” she
said, indicating the other woman with her spoon. Xianing gave her a not
unfriendly nod and Jaydea smiled back tentatively. Marshalla looked her over.
“You’re one of the newbies, huh?” Jaydea bobbed her head in confirmation as she
took another mouthful from her tray. “Little short, ain’t ya?”


Jaydea
swallowed and gave a nervous little shrug. “I guess. I’m from Earth. I’m not
considered small there.”


“Huh.
Not met anyone from there before,” Marshalla said, “Heard a bit about it,
though.”


Jaydea
summoned up her courage. “You sound like you know what goes on around here.”


“Some,”
Marshalla answered warily. “What’s it to ya?”


“I
wondered if you might know what’s happened to my friend?” asked Jaydea
hopefully.


Marshalla
looked at her blankly. “I dunno. Who’s ya friend?” Xianing sipped her drink
whilst watching Jaydea interestedly.


“Cyndy…
Cyndora. She arrived with me yesterday,” Jaydea explained, “Long red hair,
green eyes, short like me.”


“Don’t
ring any bells. Why would I know anything?” Marshalla asked with a puzzled
frown.


“I
was just hoping you might. She was taken away by a couple of guards this
morning after a lecture,” Jaydea said in an upset tone.


Marshalla
and Xianing exchanged a glance. “She do something wrong? Ya only gotta breathe
outta place here to get a slap.”


Jaydea
shook her head. “Not that I know, at least not while I was around. The officer
said something about an assignment,” she added worriedly.


“Ya
sure about that?” Marshalla asked in confusion. Jaydea nodded. “Huh, that’s
odd. Only ones who can get assistants assigned to them are officers, high
ranked ones at that. We don’t get to see many of them around here so no one
asks for us standards to be assigned.” Marshalla looked at Xianing quizzically.
“Ya remember anyone from this dorm ever being assigned Xian?”


Xianing
shook her head. “Not since I’ve been here. That’s going on seven years now.”


“Me
neither.” Marshalla turned back to Jaydea.


“Are
assignments bad?” Jaydea asked with growing fear.


“The
seniors tell me that it’s hit and miss. Sometimes ya spend a few weeks in
someone’s quarters and they treat ya ok, sometimes ya get hurt. Once in a while
we get people back in here from assignments. It ain’t always pretty. Some are
pretty messed up or gone in the head. They don’t last long after that,”
Marshalla informed her gravely.


“I
hear that some of them don’t come back at all. We’re told that they’ve been
transferred or have had accidents and are recovering,” Xianing said in a quiet
voice.


Marshalla
nodded. “But it’s all rumors. No one knows for sure.”


Jaydea
looked distressed at the thought of any of this happening to Cyndora. “They
mentioned something about a general… Crin-something,” she choked out.


Marshalla
and Xianing exchanged another sharp look. “General Crineal?”


“I
think so,” Jaydea sobbed.


“Aww
shit. I’m sorry, girl.” Marshalla said with a sympathetic look as Xianing put
her arm around Jaydea’s shoulders. “Crineal’s one of the bosses around here.
All the enlisted are scared spit-less of him an’ at the same time they worship
the ground he walks on. I heard some bad stuff about him.” Marshalla glanced
around to make sure no one could overhear and lowered her voice. “I heard that
in combat he shoots up any of his own pilots who screw up rather than court
martial ‘em, then calls it ‘friendly fire’. I even heard he shoved one in an
airlock and let it slowly decompress while he watched through the port and
drank tea. I dunno how she got noticed by him, but I think your friend’s done,”
Marshalla told her pityingly. Jaydea cried in Xianing’s arms, her food going
cold on the table before her.


 


Crineal
climbed out of the Hunter’s cockpit and down the waiting steps to the flight
deck of Bay Beta Ten. The patrol with Hypnos Squadron had been short, only four
hours, and the pilots had performed well, if not quite up to the standards of
Hera. He’d already agreed with the Hypnos second in command to let her do the
debriefing. She’d said she wanted the practice and, after the last few days,
Crineal was more than happy to let her have it. He’d missed the familiar banter
of his own pilots out there, but Hypnos was still a good bunch and he hadn’t
hesitated to let them know that. He gave his own flight a farewell wave as he
left the bay and headed back to his quarters. Outside the door he stopped and
checked the time, thirteen twenty five. She should be here by now. Crineal
considered for a minute and then put his helmet back on before keying his door
open and stepping in. The woman had been seated at the dining table, but as
soon as the door had opened she flew to her feet and stood there in an
un-military semblance of attention, her chest pushed out so that her breasts
were clearly outlined against the thin two front panels of her white uniform
top. The door slid shut behind him. He stared at her through his visor, confirming
she was who he thought she was. All the time they had worked together in that
office in Coventry and he’d never seen as much of her body as he was looking at
now. It was a little off putting. He’d had a crush on her before but in the
situation here it felt somehow wrong to see this much of her skin. He could
read a look of fear in her eyes and wondered what she’d been told about him.


“You
are Cyndora?” he asked, the helmet’s microphone and speakers transmitting his
voice and disguising it a little.


“Yes,
Sir,” she said. Her voice was a little high just as he remembered and it
squeaked a bit just like it used to when she was excited or panicked.


“And
you understand your duties here?” Crineal queried, curious as to the answer.


Cyndora
gulped a little at the question from the mysterious black clad figure. “Yes,
Sir, to make sure you have everything you need and to keep you happy.” Strange,
he was short for a Galactic, only about as tall as she was. She wondered at the
question though and started to worry she hadn’t been told something important.
He nodded at her reply and that reassured her a little.


“And
what is your real name?” the figure in black asked.


Mind
racing, thinking this must be a trick question, she replied. “Cyndora, Sir. If
you don’t like it I’m sure you can give me another one more to your pleasing.”


Crineal
moved to one of the easy chairs and sat down, looking at her silently, before
gesturing for her to take her seat again and face him. Cyndora sat and waited,
wondering if she’d passed the test. “I’m not going to punish you or report you
for telling me. Now, what is your name?” he pressed.


Cyndora
closed her eyes and whispered, “It’s Samada, Sir.” She waited for a blow or
something. Saying her original name carried a heavy punishment. Was this what
he was waiting for? A reason to hit her? She opened her eyes. He still sat
there, his arms crossed, not moving. If she could only see his face or his
eyes, she might be able to judge what he wanted, what would please him.


He
spoke again. “One last time, your real name, not your Imperial one.”


She
held her breath for a moment, she hadn’t used that name for nearly fourteen
years, hadn’t been able to by law. But she’d already broken the law more times
than she could remember now, so what did once more matter? “My name was
Samantha Davies, Sir.”


The
black suited figure grew very, very still for a moment and then nodded. “You
are thirty-four years old, you were born in Leicester, England and worked in a
government office in Coventry before Earth joined the Empire,” he stated.


Her
eyes widened in shock. How had he known that? Did he have access to her
complete record? The Imperial Adjudicator who had passed sentence said that her
records would be sealed so that her past life would be gone and that her
history would only be available to the highest levels of the Justice
department.


“You
left the job just after the occupation and went to stay with your family back
in Leicester,” Crineal continued.


Cyndora’s
mouth worked, trying to find some words. “How…,” was all that came out.


Crineal
reached up and pulled off his helmet. “Hi Sam, nice to see you again.”


Cyndora
just stared at him, the face seemed familiar, she knew him, but where… then it
clicked. “Chris Neal! What… wait, General Crineal? That’s you! Crineal is your
Imperial name.”


Crineal
nodded at her. “Yes, we never talked to each other after the various Imperial
edicts started to be imposed,” he gave her a little smile. “Samada isn’t bad, I
guess. Sounds a little exotic.”


She
was still looking at him in shock. “You joined the Imperials? Why?? What would
make you do that? They invaded us!!”


The
smile dropped from his face. “Yeah, they did. And I wasn’t that happy about it
at first. Until the rebels came to help ‘liberate’ us.”


“The
bombing of Coventry… you were still there,” she said in realization.


Crineal
nodded. “Yes. I was, and my family were, and my friends. They weren’t there
afterwards, though,” he finished grimly, remembering the terror of the flames
and the explosions as his apartment was destroyed around him.


Cyndora
put her hand to her mouth. “Oh my god, I’m so sorry, Chris. But it was a
mistake. They told us all about it. The rebels only meant to destroy the new
imperial factories there and some target markers were misplaced. It was all a
horrible accident.”


He
looked at her coldly. “Is that what they told you? The rebel commanders?” She
nodded mutely. “Well let me tell you what I know. I’ve seen the Space Corps
recordings and report of the attack. The rebel bombers came in and first bombed
the main arteries in and out of the city to restrict movement to and from the
city. No evacuation out or aid in. Then they swept across the whole city east
to west, carpet bombing it with high explosives and incendiaries. The
conclusion of the report was that the raid was designed to not only take out
the factories, but create injuries, a lot of dead bodies and instill fear in
anyone supporting the Empire or living near Imperial facilities.”


She
shook her head in denial. “It wasn’t meant to be like that!”


Crineal
snorted derisively. “Of course it was. They have the same tech that we do. If
they wanted to just destroy the factories they could have done that. Even the
major Earth militaries could have done that fifty years ago. If they just
wanted to destroy the city, they could have done that, too, just like London or
Washington. But that wouldn’t have left survivors to spread fear, or dead
bodies to be dug out of the rubble and put into mass graves. It was a
calculated exercise in terror. I spent a day buried in rubble. And I was lucky,
I guess. I got out alive, unlike my parents and almost everyone else I knew. I
signed up for the Space Corps as soon as I got out of hospital.”


Cyndora
was on the verge of tears. “The rebels aren’t like that, they’re fighting
Imperial tyranny.  You don’t know what it’s like down there now…”


He
looked at her stonily. “So tell me. Tell me what made you join the rebels?”


She
was crying now. “I had gone out shopping. Whilst I was out the Imperial
Security forces did a sweep through our area. When they came to our house my
mum didn’t want to let them in. They knocked her down and kicked open the front
door,” she sobbed. “My sister was home and tried to protect her. They beat her
senseless and left them laying there whilst they wrecked our home looking for
rebels. Mum and Andrea were in hospital for two weeks. I didn’t actually start
helping the rebels until years later, though, and I never did anything to hurt
anyone. I know some who did, but I didn’t want to. I just wanted the Empire
gone.”


“And
now here we are,” Crineal said wearily. “You, the rebel convict and me, the
Imperial butcher. That’s what you think of me, isn’t it?” She looked at him
mutely, her face red from her crying. “When I saw you get out of the shuttle
yesterday, I couldn’t believe it. I thought everyone from my past was gone, and
there you were. And then I had this crazy idea that maybe I could do something to
help. Get you out of the rec areas and make things a bit easier for you,” he
paused to think of how to continue.


Cyndora
glared at him with tear-filled eyes and spoke before he had a chance. “Having
you screw me every night instead of a bunch of thugs down in the rec area is
your idea of making things easier for me?” she spat.


Crineal’s
face hardened. “So that’s what you think I’ve become? A rapist as well as a
butcher?” He stood up and dropped his helmet onto the seat behind him. “Fine,
my mistake for trying to help someone I cared for.” He turned his back on her
and went over to the comm unit by the door. She watched tearfully as he keyed
in some things but couldn’t see what.  Then he stepped back and retrieved his
helmet before looking at her once more. He gestured over his shoulder with his
thumb towards the comm unit. “There, I’ve set up a request for Recreation
Division to come and return you to your dorm as you don’t seem suitable after
all. All you have to do is hit the green send key. You can go back and get more
justification for hating Imperials and I can get on with running my squadron
and trying to make things better. I’m going to have a shower and get changed.
You do whatever.” She looked up blearily as he stalked past her and through the
door into the sleeping area. It slid shut behind him and he disappeared from
her view 


 


Crineal
stood under the hot water stream in the shower, cursing himself for a fool. He
had actually imagined that just because he knew her from before, when they were
close friends, that she might be glad to see him now? Stupid man! Losing
Bannerman and Rochelle, seeing Feldea that badly hurt and the injuries to the
rest of his pilots must have upset him more than he thought, he realized
bitterly. He should have just taken Strieger up on her offer and given her a
tour of Earth. They could have stayed out of bed and kept it within regs,
maybe… maybe not. They were both pretty strung out right now. One wrong gesture
or word and they would have ended up between the sheets. A not unpleasant image
of Strieger writhing and gasping in passion under him entered his mind. Crineal
shook his head clear of that, the consequences would be entirely too unpleasant.
He sighed, turned off the water and turned on the dryer. Once he was dry Crineal
left the shower and hung up his flight suit before putting on his uniform,
still berating himself for behaving like some damn fool white knight rushing to
a damsel’s rescue. He should be far too jaded for that nonsense by now. He
sealed the front on the jacket up to his left shoulder and went back into the
lounge area. To his surprise, Cyndora was still there, but standing by the comm
unit. He supposed that Rec Division must be busy with the inductions.


Cyndora
sniffled, her face still blotchy from crying. “Sir? Chris? I’m sorry. I didn’t
mean that last bit. I was… was angry and upset. I know you’re trying to help
me.” He looked over her shoulder and saw that the message to Rec was still
there on the screen, unsent. “I’ll go if you want me to, but I think I’d rather
stay. Here, with you.” She looked at him pathetically.


Crineal
studied her for a long minute, trying to decide if she was being genuine or had
just come to the conclusion that life here, even if it meant sharing his bed,
was going to be better than being down in the Enlisted Rec. He finally decided
it was the former, probably. He moved over to her, reached out over her
shoulder and hit the ‘cancel’ key. Crineal saw her flinch before she turned and
saw the ‘Message Canceled’ flash on the screen. Cyndora sagged visibly. Crineal
took her by the arm and guided her to one of the easy chairs, and then he went
on into the kitchen area. He came back a minute later with a glass of water and
a pill. He held both of them out to her.


Cyndora
took the glass and looked at the pill uncertainly. “What is it?” she sniffled.


“It’s
a powerful aphrodisiac and will reducer, so I can have my way with you,”
Crineal looked solemnly at her and then cracked a slight smile. She gave him a
weak grin in return, took the pill from his hand, popped it in her mouth and
washed it down with a gulp of water.


She
looked up at him, still clutching the glass. “So what was it really?”


“It
was a very mild sedative to calm you down.”


“Oh.”
Cyndora took another sip of water as Crineal seated himself in the other easy
chair and watched her as he propped up his head with his right hand. Her
breathing finally steadied and Cyndora looked up at Crineal. “I really am so
sorry about what I said Chris… Sir.” She didn’t know how to address him. “You must
be hurting at least as much as me over what happened to our families.” Cyndora
took a breath. “So what do I have to do?”


Good
question, Crineal thought, he hadn’t even got as far as figuring that out. He’d
been so focused on just getting her away from Rec Division that he hadn’t given
the day-to-day stuff any thought at all. “Well, let’s see… umm… you can keep
the place tidy and clean,” he said looking around his spartan quarters. Yeah,
that would take her all of five minutes a day. “Ahh, prepare our meals.” Another
one minute. “Just keep me company when I’m off duty, I guess. Oh, there’s also
the entertainment unit.” Great plan, he thought, you’re a real strategist.
Cyndora smiled a little at his awkward answer, it was just typical of the Chris
she had known, do good first and figure out the details afterwards. “What were
your duties and schedule down in Rec supposed to be?” he cringed to himself
even as it came out, knowing what part of her job was.


“We
hadn’t been given anything specific yet. I was told that I had to exercise and
shower every day and, apart from that, ‘entertain’ the crew, I guess,” she
replied quietly.


Wincing
at the emphasis on the word ‘entertain’, he tried to move past the implications
of that. “Ok, hmmm, having you go down to the rec dorm exercise area seems
stupid. You can use the flight crew gym with me every day. I suppose we need to
make it look like you’re carrying out your duties and staying fit. If you show
up with me it will make you look more like an obedient pet.” She gave him an
indecipherable look. “Sorry to have to put it that way, but it’s true and the
appearance will matter.”


Cyndora
thought about it and nodded and then looked down at her toga. Crineal followed
her gaze. “Yes, not really suitable for exercising, is it?”


She
shrugged and took another drink of water. “The other assistants exercise
naked.”


Crineal
almost went cross-eyed at the thought of her jogging, naked. Quit that!! “I’ll
set up access to the replicator for you and allocate a budget for some extra
clothing. Lots of officers do that for their personal recreation assistants.”
Cyndora didn’t have to stretch her imagination as to the nature of the likely
clothing the others would be getting. “I figure a sports bra and matching
shorts with some running shoes would be about right. Also you can order some
day wear for around here. Whatever would make you feel comfortable.”


“You
don’t want me to wear this?” she asked, indicating the short dress.


Crineal
shook his head. “Only if I have a scheduled meeting so as to keep up
appearances. If anyone drops by unexpectedly then they won’t be able to enter
if I’m not here to give permission. Unless it’s the admiral or the ship’s captain
and the chances of them dropping by are so remote as to be non-existent. So
you’ll always be able to slip into the bedroom and change before I let whoever
it is in. Apart from that, you wear what you want.” He paused, thinking about
his routines. “Oh and once or twice a month I hold a small dinner party for my
pilots. I have a roster and vary the invites each time so I can get to know
them all a bit better off duty.”


“I’ll
wear this then?” Cyndora asked.


Crineal
cocked his head at her and thought about it. “No, I have a certain reputation
about how I feel towards recreation assistants being forced to show their
bodies. I’m trying to lead by example and just your being here is undermining
that. But that’s something I’ll have to work on.”


Cyndora
looked at him curiously. “And does it work?”


He
nodded. “Mostly. If I find out one of my pilots has been brutalizing any of the
assistants then I have them transferred immediately. Although it’s technically
against regulations, the justice department aboard ship views it as acceptable
so I can’t discipline them; moving them out is the best I can do. The attitude
is spreading through the other squadrons, but it’s slow.” Crineal shrugged a
little dispiritedly.


“At
least you’re trying. So what do you want me to wear?”


“How
about office wear? Blouse showing a little cleavage, mid-thigh length skirt,
nylons of your choice, moderate heel shoes? Smart, attractive but not flaunting
anything?” he looked uncertain as he spoke.


Cyndora
shrugged. “That sounds ok. It’ll be better than this.” She sat there for a
moment. “I should wear my uniform if I’m out of these quarters, otherwise?”
Crineal nodded “And if I’m on my own and I’m stopped and asked to ‘entertain’
someone?”


Crineal’s
eyes hardened a little. “The only people who have the authority for that are
the admiral and ship’s Captain Aldar. If anyone else tries anything, you tell
them who you’re assigned to and report it back to me. It doesn’t matter what
threats they use, they can’t do a thing.”


She
looked reassured. “And I call you Sir in front of others?”


He
nodded again. “You still call everyone Sir or Ma’am, I’m afraid.”


“How
much authority do you really have?” Cyndora asked curiously.


Crineal
gave a small shrug. “I’m the third highest ranking officer in this strike
force. I’m outside of the regular chains of command as I lead the small craft
forces. I only answer to Captain Aldar and Admiral Ken’Rathel. Plus, I have a
reputation to back me, so I guess I have a bit. That’s why no one should be
stupid enough to mess with you once they know who you’re assigned to.”


Hearing
this made Cyndora feel a lot more secure. Then she braced herself and asked.
“And where do we sleep, Sir?”


Crineal
stared at her steadily. “You can sleep where you choose. I was going to suggest
I order up a cot bed from Supply and place it in the bedroom.”


She
digested this idea for a moment. “You don’t want me to sleep with you?”


He
snorted. “There’s a leading question. I’ve always liked you, Sam, you know that
and I can’t imagine I would have turned down that offer before. But here? Now?
No, not if you come to me out of duty or gratitude. To me it would still be
rape. You decide you want to share my bed because you like me, then we’ll
talk.”


Cyndora
thought about that. Sleeping with him wouldn’t make any difference to her after
what she’d already been through and deep down she knew she owed him. But she
understood what he was saying as well and, if nothing else, he deserved her
honesty. “The cot bed sounds good, thank you.” The redhead put on a brave
smile. “I can always come and cuddle up to you if I get cold.”


He
smiled back. “On those long winter nights in deep space, huh?”


She
gave a little laugh at the absurdity of that and tried to remember when she’d
last laughed. Her stomach gave a little growl.


“When
did you last eat?” Crineal frowned at her.


“This
morning before the safety lecture. I even had a bit of a choice for breakfast.
It was good. I didn’t think we’d be allowed things like that.” She had opted
for the scrambled egg and bacon hash and been amazed when it actually looked
and tasted like potato, egg and bacon. And there was fruit juice, too. The
meals on board had been the first time she’d had anything resembling real food
since her arrest. Prison fare had been all protein pastes and mush. Nutritious,
but not food.


“How
about an early dinner then, whilst I order a bed from supply? Then I need to go
and check on some of my pilots that are still in the med bay. That will give
you a chance to order up some clothes whilst I’m out,” Crineal suggested with a
warm smile.


Cyndora
thought his smile always looked a bit goofy but endearing. “That would be
great.”


He
stood up and led her into the kitchen and the food replicator unit. “You’ve
used one of these?”


She
nodded. “Yes, they started to become a little more common on Earth a couple of
years ago. We had a basic one. This looks a lot more fancy.”


“It’s
still the same principle, just more choices and probably the flavors are more
accurate. I have some presets and I think I’ll have the lamb dinner for now.
You can set up your own.” He turned away to head to the comm panel.


“I
can choose what I want?” Cyndora asked him with a little surprise.


Crineal
looked at her with exasperation as he reached the comm panel. “Yes, silly. If
it’s on there you can have it.” He started punching in the request for the bed.
Once that was done he set up Cyndora with access to the main replicator and
created a sub account for her as part of his own main account. He was surprised
at the current balance. A general’s pay was pretty good and he hardly went on
leave or used the O-Rec facilities so right now he was pretty well off. He
finished setting the limits on Cyndora’s spending abilities just as she was
putting the trays on the table. As he took his place he saw that she’d opted
for chicken pasta in a cream sauce. He looked at her glass. “Water? I remember
you having wine with meals.”


“Oh!
I can have wine?” She looked surprised again.


“Sure,
as long as you’re not getting drunk. You’d have been plied with booze down in
the rec area I have no doubt.”


“Yes,
but we were told that the bartenders were under orders to only supply us with
nonalcoholic versions of whatever was ordered for us. They didn’t want us
getting drunk either.”


“Interesting,
I hadn’t heard that. But go get yourself some wine, might want to be a bit
careful because of the sedative.” Crineal waved her to the kitchen as he dug
into his food. He was hungry, too, having missed lunch whilst on patrol.


Cyndora
came back to the table with half a glass of a white wine and nervously started
to eat, not sure how she was going to react to proper food again. Crineal
watched her surreptitiously as, after the first few bites, her pace picked up
and she finished well before he did.


He
chuckled. “You were hungry I see.”


Cyndora
gave out a small groan and wiped her mouth with a napkin “That was wonderful.
I’ve not eaten like that for so long…” Crineal stayed silent and took another
mouthful as he imagined her thoughts. They both looked up as the door panel
buzzed.


“Probably
Supply with the bed. Would you mind?” he asked her. She stood up and went over
to the door uncertainly. “Just palm the plate and hit the green button. It’s
keyed for you,” he told her. She followed his instructions and the door slid
open to reveal a young female crewman holding a long package in an upright
position.


“Delivery
for General Crineal?” inquired the crewman, as she eyed Cyndora with more than
just a casual appraisal.


Crineal
called from the table. “Bring it in, Crewman. Lean it up in the corner there.”


“Yes,
Sir. Can I give you a hand with setting it up, Sir?” she asked, still trying to
discreetly eye Cyndora.


Crineal
watched her, amusement playing over his face. “I think I can manage. Thank you,
Crewman.” She propped the package up in the corner near the bedroom door as
instructed and then pulled out a data pad and brought it over to Crineal.


“Authorization
please, Sir?” as she held the pad out to him.


He
glanced at it to confirm it was correct as he wiped his hands on his napkin and
then thumbed the pad to confirm receipt. The crewman saluted him. “Thank you,
Sir.”


“Thank
you, Crewman, You’re dismissed.” He watched as she turned and left his quarters
passing Cyndora at the door. If the sailor was still looking at her Crineal
couldn’t tell. Once she was gone he said, “I think she liked you.”


Cyndora
returned to the table and sat down to finish the remains of her wine.
“Probably, if I was in the rec area I might well be keeping her happy,” she
said with a slightly forced casualness.


Crineal
tried to hide his surprise “Oh uh, I didn’t know you were ummm… A bit bi?”


She
looked at her glass and toyed with it a little. “I wasn’t, but when you
volunteer for this you don’t get a choice anymore.”


Crineal
didn’t know what to say. He’d honestly never thought about that aspect. But
thinking on some of what he’d seen in various O-Recs he couldn’t believe he’d
been naïve enough to think that that many of the O-Rec assistants were
bi-sexual by choice. He returned his attention to the remains of his food to
cover his embarrassment and he finished his meal in silence. Once he was done,
Cyndora picked up both of their trays and glasses and put them in the recycler.


Crineal
got up as she came back from the kitchen. “I need to head to med bay to check
on my people. I’ll stop by my office on the way back to see if there’s anything
urgent for me to deal with before coming back here. I’ll be a couple of hours.
If you need me you can use the comm unit to page me. Just palm it and speak my
name. It’ll connect you. Try not to bankrupt me with your clothes shopping if
you can.” His smile was a little strained as he was still slightly off-balance
from his remarks.


Cyndora’s
return smile seemed genuine though so he guessed she was at least a little
immune by now. “Thank you, Chris. I’ll do my best.” He nodded to her and then
left.


 


Cyndora
watched him go, still a bit surprised at how unaware he was in some things but
very worldly in others. She went to the replicator unit and activated it with
her palm. She’d not used one like this before and hoped it wasn’t unlike the
food version. The display showed her name and her available balance. She had to
look twice. He’d given her HOW many credits to spend? Unless the price of
shipboard clothes was far more expensive than that of Earth there was no way
she could spend even a fraction of that, even with a complete wardrobe unless
she included ball gowns and evening dresses from the top designers. Cyndora hit
the menu tag and the display came up with a number of categories for her to
choose from. She keyed the clothing option and the unit flashed with a query:
Cyndora? Other? She took the Cyndora option and it gave her lists of women’s
clothing categories. As she started looking through the clothing lists it
seemed that most items were cheaper than Earth prices. She started with the
sportswear and picked out a grey with pink trim sports bra and matching figure-hugging
thigh shorts, plus some running shoes and a couple of hair bands. During her
time in the recreation training facility on Earth her hair had grown back to
its full length from the prison buzz cut she had been sporting following her conviction.
During this morning’s workout her long tresses had been a bit of a nuisance and
she’d had to keep pushing strands off her face. She was going to be glad of the
bra top, too. Her breasts weren’t huge but big enough to be uncomfortable after
an hour of exercise with no support. Next on the list was something for around Crineal’s
quarters. She found some cream pants in a kind of sweat pant style that looked
comfortable and some long sleeved t-shirts in various colors. Both items looked
to be baggy and it would be nice to be fully covered again. With that thought
in mind, Cyndora spun the list down to the underwear section and ordered some
basic bikini panties and a couple of comfortable, if plain, bras. Nightwear,
she thought, and added some comfy-looking, cotton, knee-length pajamas to her
list. Finally she found the items for waiting at Crineal’s dinners, white
button-up, short-sleeved blouse, black short skirt, sheer black pantyhose and
some strappy heeled sandals. She nodded to herself. That seemed to be
everything. She punched the commit button and the replicator started to produce
her new wardrobe.


 


Crineal
was pleased to find that the medical staff had now discharged all but ten of
his pilots. Even if a lot of those released weren’t fit for duty, they were fit
for leave. He hoped they were kicking back and having a good time somewhere. He
spent an hour chatting with those still detained, hopefully making them feel a
little better. Then it was on to his office and more paperwork. There was
nothing demanding his immediate attention so Crineal set about finishing up the
battle report and started in on the commendations list. He was about halfway
through it when he realized that his duty shift had finished twenty minutes
ago. Crineal saved his work, made a last check for messages, shut down the
displays and left the office. He entered his quarters to find Cyndora sitting
in front of the entertainment unit watching a news program. Her outfit caught
him little by surprise, slightly baggy pants and long sleeved top. He couldn’t
remember seeing her in anything quite that frumpy back in Coventry. She looked
up as he came in and his thoughts must have been showing in his expression. She
stood, holding her hands in front of her nervously.


“If
it’s not ok, I can find something else to wear,” she offered.


Crineal
blinked. “No, it’s fine. I just don’t remember you wearing anything like that
before. The main thing is that you’re comfortable.”


Cyndora
gave him a quick nod. “Yes, it feels good.” Crineal gave her an understanding
look. He figured it must be after being forced to parade around in next to
nothing for all that time.


“Let’s
see about getting that bed set up and you can put your clothes away, too.” He
nodded towards the pile on the table and then moved to the corner, palmed open
the door to the bedroom and lifted the long bundle. Cyndora followed him into
the room and looked around. It was spacious for a starship’s quarters: a double
bed, closet space and drawers and a door to one side that must be a bathroom.
Crineal dumped the package on the floor next to the bed and caught her taking
in the room.


“Oh,
sorry, I neglected to mention the bathroom; it has a shower, too.”


Cyndora
suddenly felt a pressing need. “Umm… may I?”


Crineal
looked amused. “Most certainly, unless you plan on making a mess in here.”
Stupid social custom, he thought, like anyone was going to say no. As Cyndora
disappeared he turned the bundle he was holding around until he found a control
panel. After setting the dimensions to the required size and hitting the
activation command he stepped back as the long parcel started to expand out
into a rectangular box of tubes. A soft but tough membrane covered the central
well and stretched out with the frame. Finally it reached the programmed size
and stopped moving. The bathroom door opened and Cyndora emerged to join
Crineal looking at the newly erected bed.


“That’s
pretty cool,” she said as she looked it over.


Crineal
pointed to the control panel that was now set near the head of it. “You can
adjust the firmness of the air mattress using that.” He waved his hand towards
the bed. “Go ahead and try it out.”


Tentatively
she sat and then lay down on it with a little more confidence. Crineal tossed
her a pillow from his bed and then went to one of the drawers. He pulled out a
couple of linen bundles as Cyndora played with the controls until she thought
she had it right. Crineal handed her the sheet and cover he had found for her.
“There you go, all settled in. Just need to get your clothes away now. You
should have enough space.” He gestured to the wardrobe and drawers.


Cyndora
put the linen down and got up. “Thanks, I’ll do that,” and went to collect her
stuff from the lounge. Crineal took off his jacket and hung it up in one of the
closets before heading through the lounge to the kitchen to get a drink. He
heard Cyndora in the bedroom as she stowed away her clothes, whilst he scanned
through the news updates for anything of importance. Crineal shut down the
display in disgust after fifteen minutes; it was just all the usual propaganda
and celebrity news rubbish that he hated. He stretched back, sipping his tea.
He closed his eyes. Damn he was tired. Maybe he did need to think about some
leave. A quiet cough made him open his eyes to find Cyndora standing there.


“I’m
all done,” she said. “My clothes are away and the bed is made up.”


Crineal
nodded, now feeling completely exhausted, and it wasn’t even that late.
Tomorrow wasn’t supposed to be particularly busy, but the sooner he could catch
up on the admin the sooner he could maybe grab a day or two of downtime.
Cyndora took a seat and seemed unsure of what to do as he finished his tea.


“Well,
I’m going to get some sleep.” Crineal stood and took his cup into the kitchen
and returned to find Cyndora standing as well.


“I’m
tired, too. Sleep sounds like a wonderful idea,” she agreed with him. Crineal
gave her a little bow and indicated she should precede him into the bedroom.


Cyndora
nervously entered and waited just inside the door as he followed and moved past
her. She stood there uncertainly clutching her pajamas as he started to
undress. She couldn’t believe she was suddenly shy about undressing in front of
someone. In the last eight months she’d been worse than naked in front of
people and sometimes crowds. Now, here she was, reluctant to just change in
front of one man; this was stupid. Crineal finished pulling off his shirt and
then noticed Cyndora’s lack of movement. He looked at her shrewdly as he sat
down on the corner of his bed.


“Why
don’t you change in the bathroom?” Crineal suggested kindly.


Cyndora
felt a wave of relief flood through her and her knees almost gave way. “Thanks,
Chris," she replied. Cyndora could feel the tears welling up at being
offered this simple opportunity for decency. As she moved past where he sat she
leant down and gave him a kiss on the cheek. He looked startled by it and then
she was gone into the bathroom.


Crineal
shook his head in bemusement as he pulled off his boots. He finished stripping
and changed into some sleep shorts before putting his uniform away. Crineal was
already settled in bed before Cyndora reappeared in her powder pink pajamas.
She stowed her clothes in a drawer, then slipped off her sandals and finally
climbed into her own bed. Crineal waited until she’d tucked herself in and then
killed the light.


“Night,
Sam,” he said.


“Night,
Chris,” she whispered back.











Chapter Six


 


The
alarm buzzer brought Cyndora sharply awake as she sat up in a panic and tried
to remember where she was. The clock display on the bed panel caught her eye,
oh six hundred. OH GOD! She was late for her day’s work. Then something moved
in the dark a few feet away and grunted as a hand snaked out and hit the alarm
off button. The lights in the room came on to a very dim setting and Cyndora
finally remembered where she was and she slumped in relief. She wasn’t late;
she was in Chris’s bedroom. His figure moved under the sheets in the bed that
was next to hers and finally pivoted around until he was sitting up on the edge
of the bed with his bare back to her. Cyndora watched as he rolled his neck and
shoulders before levering himself up off the bed. Then he seemed to remember
her presence and turned to her.


“Morning,
Sam. Did you sleep well?” he asked drowsily, still stretching.


Cyndora
tried not to stare at him but kept stealing glances at his mostly naked self.
He’d never been a fitness freak when she’d known him before but now his body
was well toned and healthy looking. She supposed being in the military did
that. Cyndora finally remembered to answer his question “Umm, yes, thanks, I
was out like a light…until the buzzer scared the hell out of me.”


“Sorry,
forgot to warn you about that. I start early with some exercise,” he yawned.
“Ummm…do you need the bathroom?”


Cyndora
shook her head. “No, you go ahead. I can last for a few minutes.”


Crineal
stumbled sleepily through the door and it closed behind him. Cyndora sat up in
her bed with her arms wrapped around her knees whilst she waited for him to
finish. She didn’t have to wait long and Cyndora exchanged places with him in
the bathroom. When she emerged Crineal had already straightened out the bedding
on his bed and was just finishing with hers.


She
arched an eyebrow at him. “Wasn’t that supposed to be one of my jobs?”


Crineal
looked down at the beds almost guiltily. “Oops, sorry, force of habit. So,
ready for some exercise?” he asked, edging past her to one of his drawers.


“I
guess so,” she sighed. As she turned to where her gear was stored she saw that
Crineal was already stripping out of his sleep shorts. At first she was a
little shocked, but then figured that the military probably wasn’t big on
privacy, either. Nice bum, though, it looked tight and firm. She tore her gaze
away as he stood up and started pulling on some briefs. She remembered her
sudden bout of shyness last night and it suddenly felt a little silly to her.
If they were going to be living in here together they were undoubtedly going to
see each other’s bodies at some point. She steeled herself and pushed down her
pajama bottoms, then unbuttoned her top and let it slip off her shoulders to
the floor. Crineal pulled on his exercise vest and turned to find Cyndora
standing there wearing just a pale blue pair of panties, shaking out some
exercise shorts. Her nicely rounded breasts and their pinkish nipples caught
his attention and held it. Cyndora flushed a little at his gaze, but stared
determinedly at him, daring him to say something. Crineal wisely stayed silent
and pulled on his own shorts before sitting to slip on his workout shoes.
Cyndora waited a long moment and then pulled on her skin tight shorts followed
by hauling the bra top over her head and breasts, adjusting it so that it fit
snugly. Then she sat and pulled on her own exercise shoes.


As
she finished sealing the tops closed, Crineal stood up. “Ready?” he asked.
Cyndora nodded as she pushed herself to her feet.


Crineal
looked like he wanted to say something. She waited for a moment and then
prompted him, “What is it, Chris?”


He
grimaced at her reply. “That. Much as I hate it, you can’t keep calling me
Chris and I can’t call you Sam. If anyone hears us we could be reported. The
consequences wouldn’t be good for either of us.”


Cyndora
was quiet for a moment and then met his eyes. “You’re right. I should stick to
calling you Sir.”


Crineal
grimaced again. “When we’re around others, certainly. When we’re in here on our
own you can call me Crin. It’s close enough that you can pick it up fast and a
slip in public would likely be overlooked.”


That
made sense to her. “And you’ll call me whatever you like, I guess?” she teased
him lightly.


He
growled at her in mock frustration and picked up two towels, offering her one.
“Let’s go before I put you over my knee and spank you.”


Cyndora
took the proffered towel and turned to leave the bedroom. “That’s ok. I’ve been
trained for it.” Crineal shook his head sadly, she was probably telling the
truth. “And in prison my friends called me Cyndy for short.”


 


They
left his quarters and she followed a couple of paces behind him, eyes down cast
and trying her best to look like a dutiful concubine. They passed several crew
members on the way to the gym that all stood to attention, but didn’t salute as
Crineal passed them. She noticed that a few gave her more than a casual glance.
The exercise area that Crineal led them into was a far cry from the one she’d
been in at the Rec dorm. Just about every kind of exercise machine she could
think of was there, plus some martial art floor mats. A couple was using them
and she watched as a tall blonde woman handily pitched a stocky looking man
over her shoulder. Crineal was stretching against some wall bars after throwing
his towel onto a nearby cross trainer. Cyndora put her towel on the machine
next to his, tied her hair back with one of her bands and joined him in his
warm up. She saw more than a few people in the gym throw curious stares in
their direction, no doubt wondering who she was. If the rumor mill here was
anything like the prison and training center, Cyndora figured that by midday
that half the crew on board would hear that the general had got himself a toy.
She followed Crineal to the machines and they started their work out. At least
todays’ exercise was more comfortable than yesterday, her top alone made it ten
times more bearable. A few of the people in the gym deliberately stopped by
Crineal to wish him good morning. He cheerfully responded to them and they went
on their way. She gave him a quizzical look after the third one.


“Pilots,”
he said shortly. “Not mine, though. Well, not directly… sort of. My squadron is
all on leave or in the sick bay. Those are flight crew from the other
squadrons. And overall, I’m in charge of those squadrons as well. So they are
sort of mine if you see.” She nodded as they continued to push and sweat. About
forty-five minutes into their workout, a willowy brunette in an outfit similar to
her own stopped in front of Crineal and came to attention.


Crineal
slowed down on his machine as he nodded to the woman. “Major Quenna,” he
gasped. “How are you this morning?”


The
major relaxed into a more casual stance. “I’m good, thank you, Sir. Nice to see
you setting an example, as always. I use your name to motivate my slackers into
keeping in shape. ‘If the general can exercise, then so can you’ I tell them.”


Crineal
chuckled, catching his breath. “Perhaps you can give the same talk to my
squadron? I think my motivational speeches are starting to wear thin.” Quenna
smiled, knowing that Hera Squadron was regarded as the best. “Are you ready for
your leave, Major? I think I saw some of your Apollo pilots planning a week
long party yesterday,” he teased her.


Quenna
growled a little. “Couldn’t have been Apollo people, Sir. I warned them that
you’re taking them out the day after tomorrow and that you’d promised me a full
report on their deficiencies. I also indicated to them how displeased I’d be at
any of the names on that report. The last I saw of them they were all in the
mess hall studying up on the flight regs like first year cadets.”


Crineal
gave a bark of laughter “I’m sure that report will be blank, Major. Apollo has
some good pilots.” Cyndora watched surreptitiously as Major Quenna straightened
proudly at the praise. “Something that came up after I was out with Hypnos. How
do you feel about letting your second in command do the debriefing for
practice? Have him nominate an assistant to give him a hand in the same way he
does for you. Hypnos’ second asked if she could do it and thinking it over it
seems like a good idea.”


Quenna
nodded in agreement. “It is. Laball could use the experience. I’ll give him a
heads up.” The major glanced over as she noticed Cyndora paying attention to
the conversation as she worked out.


Crineal
followed her gaze. “Oh, this is Assistant Cyndora. I had her assigned to me
from Rec Division. Cyndora, meet Major Quenna, leader of Apollo Squadron.”
Cyndora thought that the major was about to fall over in shock.


She
slowed her pace on the trainer and tried to come to an awkward sort of
attention. “Pleased to meet you, Ma’am,” Cyndora said respectfully.


Quenna
gave her a small nod of acknowledgement and turned a quizzical look on Crineal.
He caught it and shrugged. “She needs to keep in shape and it seemed stupid to
send her down to the Rec dorm every day when I’m coming here.” It probably wasn’t
the answer to the questions Quenna really wanted to ask, he thought, but it
would suffice.


The
major nodded again. “Makes sense to me, Sir. I know a lot of officers don’t
look after their assigned... assistants very well.” Cyndora spotted the pause
and wondered what word Quenna had been about to use. Pet? Slave? Toy? She’d
heard them all.


Crineal’s
look agreed with Quenna’s opinion of how RA’s were treated. “So, where are you
headed on leave?”


“I’ve
heard about something called the pyramids. I thought I’d give them a look,”
Quenna told him.


“Good
choice, they’ve fascinated Earth historians for centuries. I’m sure you’ll
enjoy yourself, just take plenty of sun block,” he advised her with a smile and
a glance at her fair skin.


“Already
packed, Sir. I read the travel guide. Well, I better get going and, please, be
as hard as you like on my squadron. Perhaps I can get them as good as you have
Hera.”


“Heh,
I’ll let Major Strieger know that you’re aiming for top squadron spot. I’m sure
she’ll have Hera knocked out of any complacency they might be wallowing in.”


Quenna
grumbled, “Giving her warning isn’t fair, Sir. She doesn’t need any help.” She
came to attention briefly once more and then moved to leave. The major paused
before Cyndora. “You look after our general, young lady. He deserves the best.”


Cyndora
straightened. “Yes, Ma’am,” she replied.


Quenna
nodded to herself at Cyndora’s answer and then left the gym, leaving Crineal
and Cyndora with no one close to them.


She
looked at Crineal. “Do they all adore you like that, Sir?”


Crineal
pondered that for a moment. “I wouldn’t say adore, I think I have their respect
though.”


Cyndora
thought that the difference between adore and respect in this case wouldn’t
feed a mouse. She looked at the door through which the major had exited and
sighed heavily. “I really envy the Galactics their figures. I’d kill for legs
like that.”


Crineal
looked over at her legs that were glowing with sweat as she pumped them. “Don’t
sell yourself short, Cyndy. Yours are pretty good too.” He saw her blush and
put her head down at his reply. “Well, I think we can call it good for today,”
Crineal said, as he slowed and then stopped. Cyndora did likewise and they
stepped off their machines, toweling their heads and shoulders dry as they made
their way out.


 


They
arrived back at Crineal’s quarters a short time later. Crineal waved Cyndora
towards the bedroom. “Go ahead and shower first. I need to get some messages
out.” She nodded gratefully and disappeared into the bedroom. Crineal caught
himself staring at her shapely figure as Cyndora headed to the shower. He
mentally slapped himself and forced his attention to the data pad in his hand.
He forwarded messages to each of the other squadron leaders to arrange a quick
meeting tomorrow before they went on leave. Once that was done he sat back in
his chair and contemplated breakfast. The door to the bedroom opened and a
soggy-looking Cyndora squelched out with a towel wrapped around her and an
annoyed expression on her face.


“What’s
up?” he asked as he looked at her wet towel clad form.


Cyndora
padded past him to the replicator unit. “I forgot that you wouldn’t have any
woman’s accessories in your bathroom," she explained a little grumpily,
her long chestnut-red hair dripping water onto the floor as she stood at the
replicator unit. He watched as she hit a few keys and came away with a
toiletries bag.


“Ummm…
nope, not much call for that recently,” Crineal said as he watched her go back
to the bathroom. As he thought about it some more, ‘not recently’ was in fact
far too long. But then, at the rank of general, his pool of available partners
was incredibly small, apart from one night stands during shore leave. So much
for the privilege of rank, he mused. Fifteen minutes later, Cyndora was out of
the shower and fixing them breakfast whilst he was washing himself down. Once
he was done and dressed, Crineal joined Cyndora for breakfast. She was already
nearly finished with hers and broke off eating to serve his. Cyndora polished
off her remaining breakfast and sipped her kafe, whilst Crineal attacked his
food. He cleared his tray and pushed back from the table, doing up his uniform
jacket.


“Another
exciting day of admin work,” he grumbled good-naturedly. “Have a think about
anything else you might need and go ahead and use the replicator,” he paused
for a second, “Are you still ok for credits?”


Cyndora
looked at him over her cup of kafe. “I think I’ll be able to get by,” she said
with a wry smile. Yesterday’s purchases had barely dented what he’d allocated
her.


“Ok,
good. You’ll also find a movie and music library on the entertainment unit. I
think there’s a good choice there. Can’t say that I look that often though.”
Crineal checked the clock. “Ok, time to go. Try not to have too much fun.” He
gave her a quick wave and was gone.


 


Crineal’s
day was largely spent in paperwork. He completed his commendations report and
forwarded it to the admiral along with his battle report. It looked as if his
squadron’s ships would all be fully serviceable by the time the Annihilator
pulled out of Earth orbit. Now he just needed to get two replacement pilots. He
put a request through to Personnel Section but he wasn’t hopeful about getting
anybody before they reached their next stop over. That left him with the sad
duty of arranging a memorial for Bannerman and Rochelle. He scheduled it for
after all his pilots were back from leave and they’d left orbit. With that done
he decided to take lunch in med section with those unlucky enough still to be
held there. He promised them all faithfully that, if they weren’t out in a
week, he’d arrange a prison break for them. Feldea pointed out that she might
not be capable of digging the required tunnel. Crineal was buoyed to see that
she was in good spirits and it made his afternoon easier. The only black spot
was a terse and almost accusatory note from Commander Del’Tarim to report that
some of the major repair work to the flight bays had been completed and that
they would be fully operational again before they left Sol system. Crineal
snorted at that. He thought that if Hantos had been aboard the bays would be
back up and running within the next ten days. Crineal logged the report in
disgust without even bothering to reply. Finally the day was over and he felt
that he’d made some progress in clearing the backlog. When he got to his
quarters he found Cyndora sitting in an easy chair watching another news feed.
She had her legs tucked under her whilst nibbling a lock of hair and appeared a
little out of sorts.


“Hey
you,” he said, “What are you watching?”


Cyndora
looked up and glanced past him to make sure that the door was shut. “Hey,
Crin,” his name sounded awkward coming from her, “I’ve been trying to catch up
on stuff that’s been happening since I was imprisoned.” She shut down the
entertainment unit and got up. “So, what are we having for dinner?”


He
pondered that for a second. “Hmmmm… steak pie sounds good I think. I have a
preset meal on the replicator.”


Cyndora
brightened a little. “Sounds good to me, too. I’ll get it punched in.” As she
went to the kitchen, he took his jacket off and hung it up in the bedroom
closet.  By the time he got back, Cyndora had two trays of food on the table.
They sat and started to eat. When their trays were empty Cyndora spoke up.
“Crin? Do people really believe the Imperial new shows?”


He
shrugged a little. “Probably a lot of people do. Some take it with a pinch of
salt and some don’t believe a word.”


She
frowned at his answer. “But a lot of it is so obviously false. I saw some
reports about the situation on Earth that aren’t even close to the truth. Happy,
smiling citizens continually celebrating the Emperor, and then being viscously
attacked by rebels with tear gas.” She reddened slightly as she remembered that
Crineal had lost his whole family in a rebel attack. “Who would believe all
that?”


Crineal
shrugged again. “People who haven’t been to Earth. You can’t verify what you
don’t see. If I told you that the flamingos on Pallonus IV have two heads,
would you believe me? Even if I showed you a picture?”


She
thought about that. “Well, no,” she looked at him curiously, “do they have two
heads?”


He
nodded. “Surprisingly, they do. A really odd evolution. But that’s the point,
not everything in the news feeds is a lie. The rebels do carry out attacks, so
it’s easy for people to believe reports that another incident has occurred. I’m
sure if your rebel leaders had told you that an Imperial strike force had
attacked a rebel base, killed all the men, raped all the women to death and
eaten all the children, you’d probably believe it. The Imperial propaganda is
no worse than the rebel stuff.”


Cyndora
looked upset by his answer. “The rebel newscasts stick to the truth. Ok, they
may exaggerate a bit sometimes, but you account for that.”


Crineal
shook his head in amazement at her naivety. “Cyndy, I’m not going to argue with
you on this. There’s a lot more you haven’t seen. Yes, the Imperial stuff is
hardly accurate, but then neither is the rebel stuff. In the end you believe
what you want to believe. Why don’t we shelve it, tidy up and watch a movie?”


Cyndora
still looked ready to argue, but decided to let it go for the moment. She
cleared the table whilst Crineal took a quick shower. He came back in a long
silk bed robe, the pale yellow color seemed to shimmer and it had some odd
looking markings on it.


Cyndora
looked at the markings a little more closely. They were silhouettes of birds
with long legs and…


“They’re
two-headed flamingos!!!” she exclaimed.


Crineal
smiled. “Yep, got it on shore leave on Pallonus IV.”


Cyndora
giggled in response, which Crineal thought made her sound really cute, and she
went and changed into her pajamas. They watched an Imperial action movie with a
highly improbable plot before retiring to their separate beds. Crineal felt
Cyndora was still unhappy about the news issue. If only she knew the truth, he
thought sadly.


 


The
next day started the same as the previous one: exercise, shower and breakfast. 
Crineal went to his office and cleared a few more reports before meeting with
the other squadron leaders in the Hera ready room. He outlined the idea about
having their seconds do the debriefings during the current leave cycle and then
proposed that it might be a good practice to have them do it on a regular basis,
perhaps once a month to help with their development for promotion. The
discussion on the subject was short and all were in favor of it. With the
matter settled, Crineal wished them all a relaxing leave and then made his
daily visit to the med bay. The afternoon was more reports and he filed a
record of the mornings meeting to be sent to all the squadron leaders and their
seconds. By the end of the day, he was glad to get back to his quarters. That
feeling lasted for all of five seconds. Cyndora was sitting in front of the
entertainment unit again and this time she was fuming.


Crineal
looked at the display and saw it was showing more news. “I take it that they’ve
been stretching the truth again?” he asked, thinking that he might as well trip
her explosion early rather than let it simmer.


“A
celebration rally in Leicester. Saying how much they love they Empire,” she
snarled, her green eyes flashing angrily.


“I’m
assuming that’s not the case?” Crineal hazarded.


“Leicester
is practically an internment camp. Or was when I was there last. I really doubt
that it’s changed that much in a year.”


“Probably
not,” he agreed not wanting to stretch the argument out at all.


She
looked up at him in disgust. “You really don’t care what they say, do you?”


“Not
much. I don’t believe it, so I don’t pay much attention to it. My job is to
fight the enemy combat forces, not get involved in civil political
discussions.” He headed to the kitchen. Crineal had hoped that they’d got past
this ideology rubbish, but apparently not. Suddenly he wasn’t very hungry, so
after dialing up a sandwich he took it through to the bedroom to eat in there.
Crineal left Cyndora seething in the lounge and he was asleep before she even
came to bed.


Exercise
the following morning was short because of his scheduled patrol. Cyndora didn’t
say much and he didn’t stop for more than a bite of breakfast. He changed into
his flight suit and left his quarters with a bare “See you later.” If Cyndora
replied, he didn’t hear it. The patrol was a long one and he was glad of the
quiet friendly chat of the Apollo pilots. They proved as diligent as Major
Quenna had promised and he wondered if they really had been studying. But their
flying didn’t show any text book stiffness, just the smooth competency of
veteran pilots. Although he was tired when they finally touched down in Delta
Bays, he almost wished he could stay out there in space. Instead, he remained
with the pilots and had dinner in the Apollo mess hall whilst getting to know a
few of the newer pilots a bit better. The younger ones seemed a bit awed that a
general was sitting with them; the old hands just took it in their stride. They
always liked to give the impression to outsiders that Crineal was hard as nails
and his combat reputation reinforced that, especially the way he ruthlessly
dealt with rebels. But those who worked closely with him were aware that he
cared very much for the pilots under his command. They knew he would do
whatever he could for them, unless they broke the rules. Those people who were
dismissed from the carrier’s squadrons only furthered his legend of toughness.


Once
the meal was over he stopped in at med bay to find that two more pilots had
been discharged during the day. Only Captains Saymes and Treynar, Lieutenants
Feldea and Arralyu, and Pilot Officer Wakred were left. He chatted with each
and then headed to his quarters. He stepped in the door, saw Cyndora still
looked angry and just gave her a “Hi” before taking a shower and going straight
to bed.


 


When
the alarm went the following morning, they both rose without a word although
Cyndora kept glaring at him. Their exercise was conducted in silence and he
didn’t even bother to stop for breakfast after his shower. He decided that with
his foul mood today he may as well take a tour of the Alpha flight bays. He
checked in with Commander Del’Tarim who was only too pleased to let him wander
around on his own. He certainly didn’t want to spend time with the general;
especially not in the obviously poor humor Crineal was in. 


Crineal
visited each bay and spoke with whoever was most senior on duty in each one,
ending up in Alpha Bay Ten. The impression that he got from them was that they
were working hard despite Del’Tarim and, if there were any delays, the root
cause was the commander. It was about as Crineal had expected. The work crews
did seem a little lifted by his visit, though. A stop at the medical bay just
after lunch revealed that Arralyu and Wakred had been discharged as well,
leaving just the two captains and Lieutenant Feldea. Saymes and Treynar had
been told that they would be released in the next few days. Crineal made a
mental note to make sure that any pilots back early from shore leave would make
regular calls on Feldea once she was the only one left in there. He commed a
quick message from his office to Cyndora that he would be working late and she
should fix her dinner when she felt hungry. He received a reply, but deleted it
without even looking. He was not going to play her stupid games of
recrimination, he told himself. He finally finished up his paperwork about
twenty hundred hours and headed to his quarters. This time he didn’t look at
her or even speak, just got a shower and went to bed, exhausted from the long
hours he’d put in.


 


Crineal
struggled out of bed with a massive headache. He killed the alarm and stumbled
out of the bedroom to the kitchen. He dialed up some water and a painkiller
from the replicator. As he swallowed the tablet with a gulp of water he saw
that Cyndora was leaning against the bedroom door wearing a long bath robe that
he hadn’t noticed before. His head was pounding and she just stood there
glaring at him.


“Going
to be another long day at the office, Sir?” she asked with a voice laced with
venomous sarcasm.


Crineal
put the glass down and leaned on the counter. “Cyndora, you really don’t want
to do this,” he said tiredly. Actually, today was a rest day for him.


“Do
what? Remind you of the lies that the Empire puts out to cover up its
brutality? Remind you that you’re fighting for a corrupt system that beats
innocent people and tortures its prisoners? Remind you that you don’t really
care what they do?” she was shouting by the time she reached the end of the
sentence. “What are you going to do? Have me thrown back into the slave pit you
call recreation to be raped every day?” she shot at him.


Crineal
stood up and looked at her, enraged but absolutely ice cold. His pilots would
have all been backing away from him and the person he was focused on, at this
point. Cyndora mistook it for plain anger but still backed up a little as he
came around the counter towards her.


“Going
to hit me and then rape me, Sir?” she sneered at him.


He
pushed past her into the bedroom, pulled on his bath robe and then opened a
panel in the wall she hadn’t even known was there. He placed his hand on the
hatch behind the panel and spoke. “Crineal six eight seven nine three four
delta two four.” She watched as his face was illuminated and before he opened
the small hatch she saw a smear of blood on his thumb. He reached inside and
pulled out an orange cuboid data crystal, then closed the hatch again and slid
the panel shut. He reached the bedroom doorway and stood no more than six
inches from her.


“Sit.
Down.” Crineal didn’t shout but he didn’t need to. His voice was edged in ice
with ten years of command experience behind it. Between that and the look on
his face, Cyndora didn’t argue. She moved to sit at the table. “Not. There.” He
pointed at the easy chair in front of the entertainment unit. “There.” Each
word was precisely bitten off. She wanted to protest but saw that his eyes were
grey. Usually they were a grey-blue; when he was happy or teasing they seemed
to turn a deep blue. She’d never seen them this color.


“Now,
I’m going to ask you a few questions. They are going to be blunt and you can be
as crude as you like in return. Then I’m going to tell you about one of my
battles and show you something. Then we’ll see.” Crineal’s stare fixed her to
her seat, and she nodded wordlessly. “So you think the Empire is brutal. Did
you know you were breaking the law by joining the rebels?”


“Yes,
but…,” his look froze the words in her throat.


“And
to which detention center were you sent?” he demanded coldly.


Cyndora
didn’t understand where he was going with this. “Birmingham High Security
Unit.”


He
nodded. “And whilst you were there, you were stripped of your name, denied access
to your family, beaten and raped,” Crineal stated almost brutally.


To
hear him admit so frankly what had happened to her gave her chills. He knew,
and yet was still somehow defending what he did? “Yes, raped,” she said
defiantly, trying not to give him any satisfaction in her admission, but
something about how this was going was still wrong.


“And
then they sentenced you to a medium security prison. Which one?” He was calm
now, but still absolute ice.


“London
Reclamation Security Three.” She shuddered, remembering the description of the
place.


“But
you were offered this duty instead, at a reduced sentence?” She nodded again,
still not sure where he was going.


“And
the indoctrination for this was more beatings, rape and sexual abuse.” It was
more of a statement than a question.


“YES,”
she shouted out him. “Every day we had to perform, with the guards, with the
other prisoners, with men and women, whatever they told us to do!!! Does that
give you a thrill??” She was in tears and angry and confused and so many other
emotions, she didn’t know what she was feeling.


“And
you saw other assistants already serving in the recreational area when you
arrived.” Crineal was implacable.


“Yes,”
she sobbed, holding herself and shuddering.


“And
did the other prisoners seem particularly bruised or maltreated apart from the
nature of their duties?” His look was piercing.


“Yes,
no… I guess not.” Thinking about it, the woman who had spoken to her intake
when they first arrived in the dorm actually hadn’t seemed to be in distress.


Crineal
nodded and waited for a moment. “Do you know the name of a rebel prison colony
where they hold Imperial captives? You don’t have to tell me the name of the
place or where it is, just that you know of one.”


Cyndora
stared at him in total confusion at the sudden change in direction. He looked
at her patiently, waiting for her answer. She couldn’t think. There had to be
one because she’d heard that some of the rebel cells had captured Imperials.
But for the life of her she couldn’t remember a name being mentioned. “I… I
don’t know,” she eventually stammered.


“How
long were you part of a rebel cell?” The question appeared casual, but Cyndora
felt it was all headed somewhere.


“Three
years,” Cyndora sniffled. Her nose felt blocked due to the crying.


“And
in three years, you never heard the name of any rebellion prison camp?” Crineal
pressed.


“No,
I told you,” she answered, getting angry again in her confusion.


“But
you’d heard of Imperial prisons, even before you were captured.” Again, he made
it sound like a statement rather than a question.


“Of
course,” she said scornfully. “Everyone’s heard about them.”


“Do
you know how many rebellion prison camps we’ve managed to track down or even
just discover the name of?”  Cyndora looked at him as if he were crazy. How
would she know that? “The answer is none, not one. No records of a camp, nor
any names, locations, code names, supplies, absolutely nothing. Seems pretty
unlikely, doesn’t it?” The look he now gave her was mocking. “So that’s my
questions. Now for my story.” Crineal pulled up a dining chair and sat in front
of her, hunched forward so he could look her in the eyes. The anger was rapidly
draining from Cyndora and being replaced by fear. She didn’t know what was
coming, but she knew without a shred of doubt that she didn’t want to hear it.


“It
was my fifth year in the Space Corps and the squadron I was in was flying
patrol out in the middle of nowhere. We had a scout flight with us and their
sensors detected an odd formation of ships at extreme range. Two destroyers and
a light cruiser. They looked to be of rebel configuration. My commander decided
to shadow them whilst he called up a squadron of bombers and some boarding
craft. His plan was to try and disable them and find out what they were doing
out there. As he was a general, no one back at base was going to veto his play.
So we followed along at extreme range until the bombers got there. None of us
could figure it out. They seemed to have no fighter cover and for just these
three to be on their own was more than odd.” Crineal paused, “Enjoying the
story so far?”


Cyndora
was now getting scared and shook her head.


“Don’t
worry, it gets better. So, after tailing them for an hour and with still no
clue what they are doing, our bomber support shows up. The fight is over pretty
quick. The engines of one destroyer and the light cruiser were knocked out. The
other destroyer took an unlucky hit, we think, and blew up… but maybe not. You’ll
see why there is doubt. So, the two ships are drifting and the boarding crews
go in. Next thing I know, the general is ordering his flight, which includes
me, to board the cruiser with him. The rest of the squadron is ordered to stand
off. So we land and immediately the ship has an odd feel. It’s rebel all right,
but not a standard internal configuration. The marine major in charge of the
boarding crew appears and takes the general to one side and talks quietly to
him. The general looks more and more grim the longer the major goes on. Finally,
the major stops. The general comes back to us and orders the two junior pilots
to remain there, in the bay, and to talk to no one. As his aide, he orders me
to follow him.” Crineal’s face looked entirely too haunted for Cyndora’s
liking. “So the marine major leads us into the ship. We pass through
maintenance sections and then living quarters and then into one area that
appears to be a cell area. There aren’t many prisoners and most of them are
dead, but still bleeding. There are only two prisoners left alive and they are
incoherent. Then, just past the cell area, there are three large rooms that, at
first, I thought were medical bays. There were tables and surgical instruments
and medical display panels. Then I start noticing the oddities, like power
tools… and some really obvious cameras situated around the room… and it’s
starting to look less and less like a med bay. The major then leads us to the
bridge where there is a record library and it’s about half full of data
crystals. Some of the crystals are packaged in boxes and addressed for sending
to various rebel high command posts. The boxes themselves are marked as
ultra-secret and not to be opened by anyone but the named commanders. The
crystals however had different designations.” He seemed to be forcing himself
to continue the story now and Cyndora felt more scared than she had in ages.
“The major had already viewed some of them and opted to leave the room. The general
and I stood and watched through random samples of several crystals, both from
packaged boxes and those lying loose. When we were done and I had recovered a
little and cleaned myself up, the general handed me a crystal and told me not
to show anyone else, but to keep it safe and use it to remember what we were
fighting against, rather than fighting for.” Crineal held up the data crystal
in front of her. “Every so often I’m tempted to destroy it, but when I pick it
up I somehow find the courage to put it back in the safe because it reminds me
of what I’m doing here.” Cyndora was now looking in abject terror at the object
Crineal held. “I’ve never had the stomach to watch it again and I’ve never
shown the contents to anyone else or even told them it exists. Now you’re going
to watch it and I’m going to sit here with you.” Crineal’s voice made it sound
like a death sentence and at this point she wasn’t sure that she wouldn’t be
better off if he did shoot her.


He
placed the crystal in the entertainment unit and then moved to stand behind
her, hands firmly on Cyndora’s shoulders, holding her in the chair. The crystal
started playing, showing a naked young man strapped to a table in what looked
like a med bay. She thought it must be the bay that Crineal had mentioned.
There were multiple camera options as part of the display. Two men in plastic
medical aprons then appeared and each took scalpels and proceeded to very
carefully slice strips of skin from the man’s chest and stomach. The recording
came complete with sound track. No one asked any questions, there was only
screaming. Cyndora tried to put her hands over her ears to stop the screams but
Crineal held her arms down. Once they had cut several strips each they poured
something from a bottle into the wounds and the man screamed even louder and
smoke or steam curled up from the wounds. Two hulking guards appeared and held
the prisoner as the two torturers unstrapped him. The camera zoomed in to show
that the table top was roughly corrugated and then panned back out again. The
guards turned the feebly struggling prisoner over so that he was bent over the
table, legs apart, feet secured to the floor and his bleeding chest on the
corrugations. Once he was secured again the guards stepped back out of sight
and one of the men in the aprons undressed, his erection painfully obvious. The
other torturer picked up a scalpel as the naked one moved up behind the man.
Cyndora squeezed her eyes shut, sobbing as the screams got louder. Crineal
stood stony faced, holding her there. Occasionally her eyes came open and she
caught glimpses of the scenes, men and women were involved as both victims and
perpetrators. Eventually, she vomited at one scene involving a woman prisoner
and Crineal finally let her go and she rushed to the bathroom.











Chapter Seven


 


Cyndora
knelt curled up over the toilet sobbing hysterically. She was vaguely aware of
the door opening and Crineal coming in and easing the bile splattered robe off
her before shoving it in the recycler. Then he was kneeling beside her once
more with a wet cloth, wiping her face before taking her in his arms and just
holding her. She clung to him, crying incoherently. Cyndora had no idea how
long they sat in the soiled bathroom but eventually, when she had calmed a
little, Crineal picked her up and carried her to his bed. The door to the
lounge was open but thankfully there was no sound coming from there anymore.
Crineal disappeared into the bathroom and she could hear the sounds of him
cleaning. Cyndora curled up on the bed clutching a pillow and crying into it.
Crineal went through to the lounge, and then returned to sit in front of her on
the bed, waiting, holding the crystal. Once the sobs became sniffles and she
looked up at his face, he handed her a damp cloth with his free hand. She wiped
her face gratefully with it and Crineal started to speak once more, his voice
now soft and very sad.


“There
are over fifty hours of recordings on this crystal alone.” He held it up and
she recoiled from it as if it were some piece of primal evil. She saw that Crineal’s
face was as haggard as hers felt. “We recovered sixty-eight crystals in that
ship. The two surviving prisoners were broken, their minds gone. We never got
anything sensible out of them. Their ravings were hideous enough. Not one rebel
survived the capture. They either died fighting or killed themselves. Now you
see why we wondered about the other destroyer blowing up. The ships logs were
wiped so we couldn’t find out anything about them, where they had been or were
going. We were able to identify various rebels amongst the bodies of the crew
and match the names of the commanders on the box labels to known senior rebel
personnel, so we could confirm that it was a rebel operation. I get updated
whenever Fleet Intel finds a few more pieces of the puzzle. As far as we can
make out, you haven’t heard of any rebel prison camps because there aren’t any,
there are just these ships. We don’t know how many. We’ve discovered two others
we think, but they blew up before we could board them. There are no
interrogations on these crystals, no questions, just torture. These are entertainment
crystals. None of the rebel lower echelons, like yourself, seem to be aware of
what is happening. We think that this is based in the senior levels of the
rebel command, but how wide it goes, we don’t know,” he stopped and sat looking
at her. “Do you think this is a fake?” Crineal held up the crystal again. “That
I’m trying to fool you or someone was trying to fool me?”


Cyndora
shook her head and tried to form some words. “I….. I recog… nised…one…..one
…of…the…torturers……,” she sobbed. “He… came…to give…us …a….talk…”


Crineal
stood up and moved to the wall behind her. She heard the panel slide open and
Crineal giving the code to open the hatch. There was a small thunk and then the
sound of the hatch and panel closing. She felt his weight on the bed behind her
and she rolled over to throw her arms around him. Crineal returned her embrace
and sat there gently rocking her, making soothing sounds.  Finally, she looked
up at him.


“Why
didn’t you tell me? Why don’t you tell everybody?” her voice was
still shaky.


Crineal
looked the saddest she could ever remember seeing him. “Who would believe us?
If you had seen that on the news, you would have screamed ‘fake!’ The rebels
would deny it; and you’d believe their denial, because the people you’re
working for couldn’t possibly be that twisted… right? Everyone knows the
Imperial news is just propaganda and lies.” He threw her words back at her and
they stung her into tears once more. “I’ve never claimed that the Empire is a
paragon of virtue, or even that it’s good, but I know it’s better than what is
on that crystal. We treat prisoners badly, particularly rebel captives. I hate
to think of how rebel prisoners would be treated if we told the Imperial
security and armed forces what we had found. But think of the people in the Rec
dorm. They don’t end up like those Imperial prisoners you saw. I’m sure the
Imperial prisoners would trade their best day for a recreation assistant’s
worst. And I’m still not saying that the rec assistants are treated as they
should be. I am trying to fight for what I believe to be right and influence
the internal politics of the Empire how I can, as is the general I told you
about in my story. He was made a lord and is fighting to clean up the Imperial
council, but it’s going to take time. And in that time I’m trying to do my best
to eradicate the people who had that crystal made." He could feel her head
nodding in agreement against his chest.


Cyndora
clung to him and then noticed the time on the bed panel display. “You’re going
to be late for work,” she sniffled.


Crineal
shook his head. “No work for me today, it’s one of my down days,” he said
gently.


She
took that in. “Oh… could you just hold me then? Please?”


He
stroked her hair and kissed the top of her head softly. “Sure.”A little while
later he could feel her start to fall asleep. He edged her further on to the
bed until she was lying down and cuddled up across him. Crineal managed to palm
the light switch to dim and lay there with Cyndora’s head resting on his chest
and her arm over him. Finally, he started to doze, too.


 


Crineal
woke up to a loud scream and Cyndora sitting bolt upright in bed shaking.


 “Whu…?”
he looked around the room to try and identify any threat and hit the lights.
“Whatsup?” he mumbled.


Cyndora
was crying again. “It was a nightmare,” she sobbed “I kept seeing those people…
”


Crineal
nodded understandingly. “Ok, it’s ok.” He sat up and held Cyndora once more.
“It’ll be ok. I had them too, after seeing it the first time. Shush.” Once she
had quieted a little he got up and went through the door to the lounge. He came
back a couple of minutes later with a glass of water and a pill.


Cyndora
looked up at the offered tablet and tried a weak smile. “Another aphrodisiac
rape pill, huh?”


Crineal
smiled back at her a little and shook his head gently. “Too smart for me.”


Reaching
out with a shaky hand she took the proffered items and knocked back the tablet
with some water. Cyndora sat there a moment, her arms wrapped around her knees,
still holding the glass and then looked up at Crineal. “I’ve been…,” she
stopped as he held his hand up.


“You
didn’t know, and you didn’t do it, either. I’ve never held what I know is going
on against you.” He reached down and took the glass gently from her hand and
stood there with it, watching her carefully. Her face looked a mess, her hair
was all over the place, and, in general, she was a complete wreck. “I hate to
say it, Hon, but I think you really need a shower.”


Cyndora
looked down at her pajamas in disgust. “Ergh…and you cuddled me like this? You
must have a lot of bravery awards,” she sniffled.


Crineal
put the glass onto a shelf and palmed open the bathroom door before helping
Cyndora up off the bed. He assisted her into the bathroom. “Just throw the
pajamas out to me and I’ll stuff them in the recycler.”


Cyndora
let go of him and before he could even turn to leave she was stripping off her
pajama bottoms and handing them to Crineal followed by her top and her panties.
He turned away blushing a little as she stepped into the shower. The soiled
nightwear was fed into the recycler and after a moment’s thought he did the
same with the sheets from his bed. May as well finish up the cleaning duties,
he thought and made a start on clearing up the mess in the lounge. The bathroom
and bedroom doors were deliberately left open so that he could hear Cyndora if
she needed anything. He was just about done when he heard her calling him.
“Crin? I could use a couple of towels, please?”


Carrying
the filth-soaked cloths, he went to the kitchen and dumped them into the
recycler before washing his hands. Crineal then collected two towels from a
drawer on his way through the bedroom to the bathroom. The shower cubicle was
filled with steam and he knocked on the door panel. The sound of the water cut
off and the door panel slid back. Crineal held out a towel for her. Cyndora
took it and wrapped it around herself affording him another partial view of her
body. But right now, it just didn’t feel sexy. Once she had the first towel
secure, she took the second one and wrapped her hair up in it.


“I’ll
leave you to dry off. I should go and check my messages,” Crineal said
indicating towards the lounge.


Cyndora
nodded, the towel on her head bobbing precariously. “But… leave the doors open…
please?”


Walking
through into the lounge, Crineal punched up his message list. There didn’t
appear to be anything urgent, just a few memos. That task completed he realized
he was hungry, but thought that some exercise first might be a good idea. A
rustling sound from the direction of the bedroom made him turn his head. Still
wrapped in a towel Cyndora stood in the doorway drying her hair. “I was
thinking that we could go to the gym and then come back for a nice leisurely
lunch… if you think your stomach is up to it?” he ventured.


A
moue of disgust wrinkled her face. “After I just showered? But yeah, I think
the exercise might help me settle and take my mind off things. I’ll get ready,”
and she disappeared back through the door.


“I’ll
wait until you’re done,” he called after her.


It
wasn’t long before she reappeared in her exercise gear. She looked a lot better
apart from the redness in her eyes. Crineal quickly changed and they headed off
to the gym. As they made their way there Cyndora waited until they were in an
empty corridor and then said quietly. “I’ve been a complete bitch these last
few days, haven’t I?”


“I
wouldn’t say that,” he replied cautiously.


“Oh?
And what would you say then?”


“I’d
say that I’m not required to give any answers that could incriminate me.”


Cyndora
punched his upper arm lightly. “Smart ass.” Glancing at her, Crineal could see
by the look in her eyes that she still pretty shaken, but trying to put on a brave
face. They arrived at the gym and put in a good forty-five minutes of workout.
Most of the pilots were currently on duty or on leave, so Crineal and Cyndora
weren’t approached and they headed back to his quarters to shower and eat.


With
her stomach still a little unsettled, Cyndora’s lunch was just a light salad.
Crineal was less affected and made up for missing breakfast by tucking into
soup and salad along with a hearty ham sandwich.


Once
it was all cleared away he checked the time. “I need to go and visit med bay.”


The
look on Cyndora’s face told him that she didn’t want to be left alone right now,
but all she said was “Oh, ok.”


Thinking
about it, he wandered over to his data access panel and had a quick look at the
regs regarding recreation assistants. They weren’t allowed to go anywhere
without permission, outside of the dorm and recreation areas. But that was it.
As long as they were accompanied or given authorization, they could go anywhere
but security areas. “Want to come with me?”


Her
face lit up. “Really?”


“Sure,
you’ll need to get changed I’m afraid.” After her shower, she’d gone back to
wearing her long pants and top.


Cyndora
bounced to her feet. “That’s ok, it’ll only take a minute,” and with that she
practically ran into the bedroom, emerging just a few minutes later in her
short toga uniform. As she adjusted it she looked up at Crineal. “You know,
after seeing that crystal, having to wear this doesn’t seem that bad.” Her face
was somber.


Crineal
nodded, sadness in his eyes. “It put a lot of things in perspective for me.”
Straightening up a little he palmed the door open. “Let’s go.”


 


When
they arrived at medical section Crineal found that only one bed was occupied. Lieutenant
Feldea’s head turned towards him as he entered and she smiled before a puzzled
expression crossed her face as she saw Cyndora follow Crineal in.


“Lieutenant,
have the good captains managed to escape?” he asked jovially.


“Yes,
Sir. I think they finally managed to find a bribe big enough for Doctor Marrash
this morning. He says it might still be another two weeks for me. Captain
Saymes and Treynar both said to give you their regards.”


Catching
the constant flicker of her brown eyes towards Cyndora, he thought he’d better
introduce them. “Lieutenant, this is Assistant Cyndora; she’s been assigned to
me from recreation. Cyndora, this is Lieutenant Feldea. She was wounded in a
battle the day before you came on board.” Turning back to his injured officer,
Crineal smiled. “She asked if she could accompany me to visit you.” It perhaps
wasn’t the absolute truth with regard to Cyndora’s motives, but putting it that
way couldn’t hurt.


“Pleased
to meet you, Ma’am. The general is always checking in with med bay. I know he’s
been very worried.”


The
copper-haired redhead on the bed looked at the chestnut-haired one standing
next to Crineal, and then back to him. General Crineal shrugged. “What can I
say? I’m a mother hen.”


Chuckling,
Feldea looked at Cyndora once more. “Good to meet you, too, Cyndora. It’s
always nice to see a new face. Isn’t this your down day, Sir?”


The
general shrugged self-deprecatingly. “You know me. I have too much spare time
so I thought I’d come and bore you instead. Cyndora came along to try and keep
the conversation interesting. I’m sure her fashion sense is better than mine.”


The
lieutenant took in Cyndora’s short stature and perked up. “You’re from Earth?”
Cyndora nodded. “What sort of things do they wear down there? Young women like
us, I mean?”


Sitting
back and watching as the two ladies discussed clothes, fashion and cosmetics,
Crineal reflected that bringing Cyndora along had been good for both her and
Feldea. The junior officer seemed to be more relaxed chatting to Cyndora than
she was with him. It took Feldea nearly ten minutes to realize that Crineal
wasn’t adding anything to the conversation. She looked mortified and blushed,
her face turning almost the same color as her hair. “I’m so sorry, Sir. I was…”


Waving
her apology off with a smile, Crineal tried to reassure his anxious
subordinate. “You’re fine, Lieutenant. I’m glad you two have something to talk
about.” He spotted Doctor Marrash talking to a med tech. “I’ll check in with
the doc and you two can carry on with your discussion of haute couture.”
Leaving them to it, Crineal cornered Marrash to get a more accurate appraisal
of Feldea’s likely recovery time. The doctor was more upbeat about Feldea’s
recovery than Crineal expected which left the general feeling much better.
Sauntering back over to her bedside, he saw that the ladies were still
chattering away. They looked up as he approached.


“Sir,
is there any chance I might get a little bit of leave before we pull out from
Earth Orbital? Cyndora has been telling me about some really intriguing
sounding ethnic fashions. I’d love to get a chance to try them out.” Feldea
looked ready to check herself out of medical there and then.


Crineal
smiled understandingly. “Doctor Marrash says if you keep up your current
progress you might be out in ten days. That would leave you perhaps five days
to do some shopping.”


“Oh
great. Ummm... Sir?” she hesitated and then rushed on. “Could I borrow Cyndora
to visit me again? I have lots more I want to know.”


Sparing
a glance at his friend told the general that this wouldn’t be an unwelcome
idea. “I think that would be acceptable. I’m sure she gets bored when I’m on
duty.” Crineal spotted Marrash advancing on them. “Looks like the doc wants you
again, Lieutenant, so I think we’ll make a retreat. See you tomorrow, Fel.”
Cyndora gave her a little wave, too, as they headed out of medical section.


“She
seems nice. Is it really ok for me to visit her without you?” she asked.


“Sure,
I’ll set you up with permission. Keep it official.”


“Sir?
Could I visit a friend in the Rec dorm, too? I was hauled out of there without
any warning and she’s probably wondering if I’m ok.” Jaydea was probably
frantic by now, Cyndora thought.


“I
don’t have a problem with it. Just make sure that you’re not interfering with
her work schedule, though. That will cause problems. Why don’t you go there
after visiting Feldea tomorrow?” Crineal suggested.


“Really?
Oh that would be so good.” Beaming at the thought she happily walked with the
general back to his quarters.


Once
there Crineal stripped out of his uniform jacket and checked his messages once
more. Cyndora, now feeling a little hungrier, fixed herself a small snack
without bothering to change and watched the man she had known for years as he
waded through some memos. He was the same but different, harder in a lot of
places. The changes he’d gone through had certainly been good for his physique
though, not muscle bound but very nicely fit. Cyndora blushed as she caught
herself thinking that way and concentrated on finishing her food. Yawning as
she cleared her plate away, she felt like she needed a nap. It had been an emotional
day and sleep had been in short supply this last week due to her frustrations
and anger. He looks tired too, she thought.


“Crin?
I thought I might take a nap. It looks like you could use one, too.” She moved
to stand by where he was seated working on his data pad. “Is there anything
that can’t wait?” motioning with her hand towards it.


Shaking
his head, he turned it off. “No, and you’re right, I could use some more
sleep.” The data pad went onto the table and he followed her into the bedroom.
They changed into their sleep wear and settled into their respective beds.
Crineal killed the lights and started to relax into sleep. He could hear
Cyndora moving restlessly. Just as he was about to drift off he felt the bed
cover move and the air mattress shift under extra weight. An arm snaked over
his waist and Cyndora cuddled up to his back. Gently, so as not to alarm her,
he placed his hand over the arm wrapped around him to comfort her. Within
minutes they were both asleep.


 


Crineal
woke up before the alarm went off, having slept himself out. Something was
draped over him and a warm body was nicely pressed up against his back. He
tried to move carefully to avoid disturbing the young woman in his bed.


“Mumppphh,”
came from behind him. Followed by “uuuuh… wha time isit?”


Checking
the display, Crineal replied softly. “Oh five hundred. It’s early.”


The
response was first an “uuuh” followed by Cyndora stiffening against him as she
suddenly realized where she was.


Smiling
to himself in the dark, Crineal greeted her without turning and palmed the
lights to very dim. “Good morning. You must have slept well?”


“Ummm,
I guess.” She seemed at a loss for how to react to finding herself sharing his
bed. Crineal gently peeled her arm from around him, rose and headed to the
bathroom without looking at her to give Cyndora a chance to regain her
composure. When he returned she was still lying there, looking embarrassed. He
sat on the bed next to her and stroked her hair.


“It’s
ok. You were still pretty upset last night. I know I have nights like that
after a bad mission sometimes,” he tried to reassure her.


Her
head turned to look up at him, the blush fading a little. “Who do you get to
cuddle up to, to make it feel better?”


He
shook his head sadly. “No one, I just end up with a sleepless night.”


Cyndora’s
hand covered his. “Let me know if I can return the favor.”


“That’s
the best offer I’ve had in ages,” Crineal smiled at her.


“Really?
You’re hardly ugly. I’d have thought that you’d have them queuing up at your
door?” She propped her head up on her hand to look at him.


“Not
allowed. Regs say that fraternization of that kind between crew members of
different ranks in the same command chain is strictly forbidden. And
technically, if anything happens to the admiral and captain, I’m next in
command. So that makes the entire strike force off limits to me.”


“Wow,
that’s gotta make it hard,” she offered sympathetically.


Grinning,
Crineal looked at her. “I’m not even going to think about touching that line.”
She smacked him with a pillow in good-humored disgust. “Hey, no assaulting a
senior officer.”


“You
wish!” Cyndora teased him.


“Anyway,
I thought I’d head to the gym early and get started on the day. Are you going
to join me or just lay there, testing my self-control?”


“Better
get you to the gym and work off that energy you have this morning,” she
grumbled.


 


Two
hours later they were finishing up breakfast and Cyndora was considering her
planned visit to the Rec dorm. She was thinking that she’d like to take
something to Jay, but she didn’t have anything to give. Then she remembered
about what that woman had said on her first, and only, night in the dorm.


“Crin?”
He looked up from his data pad as he sipped his tea. “One of the other women
said that we shouldn’t steal from each other and I saw a few of the other
people there seemed to have a few things. I thought as prisoners we weren’t
allowed possessions?”


Putting
his cup down Crineal looked thoughtful. “Yes and no. Technically, the
recreation staff are no longer prisoners; you all signed on for the Space Corps.
Therefore, you have some of the rights that any crew member does. However, you
don’t get paid and have no authority to request goods. So it’s pretty hard for
you to get anything. I understand that some of the regular crew do give
presents to their favorites once in a while. That’s the stuff you likely saw
and what the woman was talking about.”


Cyndora
mulled this over for a while. “But you gave me money and I bought clothes and a
few personal items with it. What about those?”


“Ah,
well, I didn’t actually give you any money. I just allocated a portion of my
money for you to buy things for yourself on my behalf. Technically, it’s still
all my stuff unless I actually give it to you.”


“Oh…
So I still don’t own anything then?”


“Afraid
not. I guess that officers who have personal recreation assistants recycle any
clothes back to the stores once they return the person to the dorm. They might
let them take a few trinkets, like make-up, I guess. Why? What’s the curiosity
for?” Crineal laid his data pad on the table to give her his full attention.


“I
was wondering if I could take something as a present to Jaydea. I’m sure she’s
been worrying about me and I wanted to give her something to show her I’m sorry
and that everything is alright.” Cyndora felt a little down now she knew that
she didn’t have anything.


“What
does she like?” he asked, as he sat back in his chair to consider the problem.


“All
kinds of things, I guess. I used to buy her little boxes of chocolates for her
birthday and holidays, or maybe take her out for a meal or go shopping for
something.” The memories of those shopping trips felt very distant to her now.


“Punch
up some chocolate bars from the food replicator. They’re consumables and no one
would mind you taking those to her. If anyone asks, you can tell them that you
have my permission. Do they have them available in the dorm?” He was totally
unaware of what was allowed the people there but he guessed it wasn’t much, if
anything, above the basics.


“No,
it was just standard subsistence foods I guess, still better than the prison
though. I haven’t even seen chocolate since we were arrested.” She picked up
the breakfast trays and took them to the recycler before looking through the
food replicator menu to find some chocolate. She came back to the table with
five medium sized bars. “Would it be ok to take these?” Uncertainty colored her
question.


“Sure,
wrap them in something, though, or they’ll get a bit icky carrying them
around.” They would still get in a mess carrying them by hand, Crineal
realized. He stood up and went to the main replicator and produced some foil to
cover the bars in. Crineal handed the sheet to Cyndora, who went to wrap up the
chocolate. He turned back to the replicator whilst she was busy and scrolled
through some items until he found something that fitted his requirements and
punched in the request.


Returning
to the table where Cyndora had just finished wrapping the bars up he looked
over at the small pile. “Hmmm… you could use something to carry them in.”


Cyndora
studied the foil covered bars and then looked around. “A bag would be a good
idea.”


From
behind his back, Crineal produced a small rectangular ladies’ purse complete
with a carry strap to go over a shoulder. It was white with gold trim and, to
his inexpert eye, he thought it might go well with her toga dress as an
accessory without causing too much comment. “Now you own something.”


She
stood there looking at it for a moment and then gave a little squeal whilst
throwing her arms around Crineal and giving him a huge hug. “It’s perfect.” She
thought it would have been a nice present to receive even when she was back on
Earth. “Thank you.” Her eyes misted up.


“And
here’s your access card for the Rec dorm and med bay.” Crineal held up a grey
plastic card with her name and picture on it. “It’s registered to you so don’t
lose it and if you do, report it straight away.” He checked the time. “I need
to get going. You have fun and try not to give anything away about us.”


Cyndora
stood clutching the precious purse. “I’ll be careful. Thank you so much. You’re
a real sweetie.” The general left the room shaking his head in amusement.


 


When
he reached his office he found a message had been left for him to call the admiral.
Crineal punched the office comm link and Ken’Rathel’s face appeared. 


“Good
morning, General. Another early start I see?” the admiral said in a friendly
tone.


“Good
morning, Sir. As you’re answering my call I guess the same applies to you.”


The
admiral chuckled. “Can’t argue with you there. Now, I see you’re scheduled to
go out with Ares in four days’ time on a standard local patrol?”


Crineal
nodded. “Yes, Sir. A short tour around the back yard.”


Ken’Rathel’s
face became serious. “Not now, I want a deep patrol. Head out about a parsec in
the direction of Larahope and see what you can find. Take a flight from Hermes
with you, too. They can be your outriders. Do a wide sweep, sensors on full.
I’ve no idea what you’re looking for; but after last week I want to know what’s
out there, even if it’s nothing.”


Studying
the admiral’s face told him that Ken’Rathel was worried. “Very well, Sir. I’ll
get it done. You think Fleet Intel might have something on this Larahope sector
base?”


“I
really don’t know, General. I wish I did. If you find nothing then I’ll stop
worrying, but if you give me a sniff of anything out there I’ll be able to get
some probes launched. See what you can find for me.” With that the admiral
signed off.


Punching
the comm unit again, Crineal called the Ares second in command to set up a
meeting in two days’ time at oh nine hundred and followed this up with a
request to the Hermes squadron leader for a flight to be allocated to him for
the patrol and to notify the assigned flight leader that he would be required
to attend a briefing in two days. With that done, he got to work pulling up
star charts for the area the admiral wanted him to scout. What was out there?
he wondered.


 


Cyndora
left the med bay after chatting to Lieutenant Feldea for about an hour. As she
strolled happily towards the Rec dorm with her new purse over her shoulder she
failed to notice an officer following her at a discreet distance. Arriving at
the door to the Rec dorm areas, she took the card out of her purse and slid it
into a slot in the door panel. The door opened and she entered. The figure in
the corridor stood and watched for a few seconds before turning around and
going back the way he had come.


Cyndora
managed to find the dorm room she had been allocated to initially and stepped
inside, looking around to try and locate her friend. A shout from the far side
of the room made her task easier.


“CYNDY!!!!”
and flying towards her was Jaydea, her black hair streaming out behind her. She
reached Cyndora and practically tackled her, sweeping her up in a huge bear hug
“Oh my god!! You’re ok! I’ve been so worried.” The raven-haired woman stood
back and surveyed her with intense blue eyes.  “Wow, you look good. What are
you doing here?” She started to pull her back to the bunk she had come from.


“Slow
down,” Cyndora laughed at her friend’s intensity. They reached Jaydea’s bed and
sat facing each other.


“You’re
doing ok? You’re not hurt? Have you been assigned back here?” The torrent of
questions battered at Cyndora.


“Slow
down, Jay. I’m fine. And no, I’m not hurt and no, I’m not assigned back here.”
Her friend’s face fell at the last answer.


“Everyone
said you were in for a hard time. Apparently, Crineal is one of the big shots
around here. Word is he hates Rec area and stays away, so people figured that if
he wanted someone it wasn’t gonna be good for that person.” She eyed Cyndora,
looking for marks and bruises.


Smiling
at Jaydea, she tried to calm her fears. “He’s nice, actually. He hasn’t hurt me
and he even gave me this.” Cyndora held up her purse and Jaydea examined it
with a touch of jealousy.


“Damn,
girlfriend, looks like you fell on your feet. I was sure that we would hear
you’d had an ‘accident’ or get sent back here all cut up.”


Shaking
her head, Cyndora opened her purse. “And I got these for you.” She reached in
and pulled out the foil wrapped bars.


Jaydea
looked at them uncertainly. “You didn’t steal them, did you?”


“No,
the general said it was ok for me to bring them,” Cyndora said reassuringly.


Her
friend took the bars and unwrapped one. “Oh My God! Chocolate!!! Are you
kidding me? He really said it was ok?”


“Yep,
why? Is it a problem?” Cyndora looked around worriedly.


“Oh
no, girlfriend, far from it.” Looking around she gestured for two other women
to join them. Cyndora thought that one of them was the same dusky skinned black-haired
woman that had given the welcome speech on that first day. They came to stand
by the bed. The second woman had an oriental look, long straight black hair,
yellow-tinged skin and a moon-shaped face with almond-shaped eyes. However,
Cyndora guessed from her six foot four inch height she was probably a Galactic.
“Marshalla, Xianing, This is my friend, Cyndora, the one who got assigned to
Crineal.”


The
tall, dusky one who appeared to be Marshalla looked her up and down. “Looking
good, thought ya’d be dog meat by now.” She eyed the purse. “Presents, too,
huh?” Cyndora clutched the purse protectively and Marshalla give her a
disgusted look. “Told ya, we don’t steal from each other.”


“Marsh,
Xian, look what Cyndy brought us.” Jaydea handed Marshalla the opened foil
wrapped bar and gave one to the sallow-skinned woman, too.


Taking
the bar, Marshalla sniffed at it cautiously and then, with her eyes widening,
she took a small bite “Mmmmmm.” Her eyes closed in ecstasy. “Girl, ya just
became my best friend.” Xianing was nibbling her bar in delight as well.


Jaydea
looked at Cyndora’s stunned face. “They say we get a small piece of chocolate
once a year to celebrate the Emperor’s birthday. This is like gold dust. We can
eat some and trade the rest for some good stuff.”


Xianing
had eaten maybe a third of her bar and then rewrapped the remainder. She bent
forward and hugged Cyndora. “Thank you, Cyndy, I owe you.”


Marshalla
hugged her, too. “I do as well. Ya ain’t even been here in the dorm and ya
already learned the big lesson. Share what ya got. So, this Crineal’s one of
the good ones? Treating ya right?” she asked curiously. Jaydea was busy
savoring one of the remaining bars.


“I
guess. He hasn’t hurt me. I eat the same as him. Well, he lets me choose what I
want, but you know what I mean.” Cyndora held up her purse. “And he gave me
this this morning.”


Jaydea
piped up. “What’s his place like? I’ve only seen the enlisted quarters so far.
Most are double bunk rooms, but some of the senior chiefs have single rooms.”


“It’s
pretty nice. There’s a lounge with space for a dining table, kitchen area,
bedroom with double bed and a bathroom with a shower. The lounge also has a
wall replicator and an entertainment unit that he lets me use.”


Whistling
with her rosebud lips, Xianing looked impressed. “Nice, a regular palace. You’re
doing good. Make the most of it.”


Marshalla
looked sad. “Gunna be a hard bump for ya when ya get back here. Takes a bit to
get back used to the dorm. But ya go whilst ya got it, girl. We’re happy for
ya,” and with that she patted Cyndora’s shoulder and headed back to her own
bunk, carefully cradling the rest of her chocolate. Xianing gave her another
hug and followed Marshalla.


Finishing
the chocolate bar, Jaydea looked at her redheaded friend. “Girlfriend, if he
ever wants extra entertaining you’ll mention my name, right? We can treat him
good.”


Blushing,
Cyndora hung her head, nodding.


“So...
is he, you know, good?” Jaydea asked curiously.


Cyndora
looked blankly at her for a moment before catching the drift of her question.
“Oh… er, I guess.”


Cocking
her head to one side, Jaydea studied Cyndora. “You guess?” Then her eyes opened
wide with surprise and she lowered her head to within inches of Cyndora’s, so
no one could overhear, “You haven’t slept with him yet?” amazement dripped from
her voice.


Cyndora
shook her head. “Jay, you can’t tell anyone,” she said desperately. “Not even
Marsh or Xian. I want to tell you what’s going on, but I can’t. I promised.
Please, don’t ask me anymore.”


Jaydea
looked dumbfounded. “Wow, he treats you good, gives you stuff, and he doesn’t
want to bed you? Alright, girlfriend, I won’t ask. Just promise me that it’s
nothing bad?”


“I
didn’t say that he didn’t want to bed me; but no, it’s nothing bad, I promise.”
Jaydea looked thoughtful at her words. “He did say that I could bring small
presents if I wanted to. Is there anything else you want?”


Looking
closely at Cyndora’s face Jaydea suddenly realized something else. “Is that
make-up? It is! Lipstick, eyeliner, blush. Ok, now I’m even more confused. He
likes that you look good and he still doesn’t…” Cyndora held up her finger.
“Ok, ok, no questions, I got it. You got any of that stuff left over? It’s
worth as much as the chocolate. Hides blemishes, helps you look a little
prettier and maybe get someone nice.”


“I’ll
ask Crin. But I’m sure he’ll say it’s ok.”


“Crin,
huh? You actually like him. I know, no questions.” She held up her hands at
Cyndora’s look. “Really, girlfriend, I’m just glad you’re doing so well, but
sheesh, trip the guy and fall under him already.”


They
talked for a little more before Cyndora hugged her friend goodbye and made her
way back to what she was starting to think of as home.


 


Crineal
arrived back to find Cyndora sitting on the sofa wearing a new outfit, long,
pale blue, silk shorts and a matching sleeveless top. It was a far cry from the
baggy pants and tops she’d worn during the first week. He noticed she looked a
little upset, too.


“Hey,
Cyndy. Feldea said that she likes you and hopes you’ll visit her again. Did you
have a nice chat with your friend?” Crineal looked on in amazement as she burst
into tears, jumped up and hugged him. He patted her back comfortingly.
“Alright, take it easy. What happened?”


Brokenly,
she started to explain. “She was really pleased to see me. I gave her the
chocolate and she went nuts over it. She gave some to a couple of her friends
and they were really grateful, too. They hugged and kissed me. And then Jay
said to give you her name if you ever wanted extra ‘entertainment’,” she was
still sobbing. “Jay was such a nice, quiet person back home, she didn’t sleep
around or anything and there she was offering to make up a threesome just
because you let me take her some chocolate.” She sniffled and hiccupped. “I
mean she wasn’t a prude, either, and she dated, but…”


“Shuuush,
I know,” he tried to calm her. “And does this have anything to do with the new
outfit?”


Cyndora
looked a little guilty. “No! Well, not really. I just wanted something a little
more comfortable and those pants and tops are pretty stupid clothing for the
inside of a ship, aren’t they?”


“Makes
sense to me. The other stuff did look a little warm, I have to admit.”


“She
also said I should trip you and make sure I was waiting underneath when you
fell.” Her tears were subsiding a little.


“I
like her already. Ow!” he said as Cyndora thumped his chest with her fist.


“You’re
a brute.”


“That’s
me. I had a hard day at the office pillaging.” That remark got a smile out of
her, as intended.


“Would
it be ok if I took her some make-up? A small lipstick and a little blusher?”
she looked at him hopefully.


“Sure,
but let’s keep it small. We don’t need anyone asking why the Rec dorms are
suddenly overflowing with goodies.”


She
kissed his cheek. “They all said that you’re a good man and they’re right.”


“Yay
for me. Can we have dinner now? I’m starving.”











Chapter Eight


 


Commander
Del’Tarim stood leaning against a wall a few corridors down from the Rec dorms
towards the direction of the flight crews’ quarters. He couldn’t believe it
yesterday when he saw the redhead in the short toga dress exiting the med
section on her own. From the descriptions he’d heard it had to be Crineal’s
slut, and here she was, roaming around the ship like she owned it. Del’Tarim
had followed her down to the Rec area and saw the woman use a key card to enter
before disappearing inside. Who the hell did Crineal think he was? Giving a
slave the run of the ship? As the commander had made his way back to the flight
bays, a plan had begun to form in his mind and he had made a quick stop at
medical section. This morning he’d got a call from the med tech he had slipped
some credits to, informing him that Crineal’s bitch had departed from the med
bay. Del’Tarim had given her thirty minutes and then left the flight bay he was
working in to position himself here to wait for her. The corridor section was
quiet and not well used. Perfect for what he intended.  The commander held a
data pad and worked on some files to give him a cover as well as to keep busy.
His wait was longer than he wanted, but now he saw her coming down the
corridor, purse over her shoulder, looking very content with the world. His
lips curled in a silent snarl, he’d soon change that. As she reached him he put
his data pad away and straightened up. Then, without warning, his right arm shot
out and he grabbed her by the throat pinning her into the corner of the
corridor.


“Hello,
slut,” he growled as she choked and fought him. “If you don’t stop struggling
I’m going to snap your scrawny neck right now,” and he tightened his grip.


Cyndora
went limp and stared at him in fear. The man was tall and had exquisitely
handsome features, but the cruelty and hate etched into his face at that moment
robbed them of any attractiveness.


“If
you try to scream or attract any attention, I’ll kill you. Nod if you
understand me, whore.” Cyndora gave him a tiny nod and she felt his grip loosen
a little and he moved in a little closer. “Now, I’m going to tell you what’s
going to happen,” the man said menacingly. “Tomorrow morning a little after
nine I’m going to come to your quarters and you’re going to let me in.” As he
said this, his left hand pushed aside the top of her toga to expose her right
breast. His hand curled around it and squeezed hard, pinching her nipple
painfully. “Then we’re going to have some fun and you’re going to take care of
me. You understand?”


“But
I’m assigned to General Crineal,” she managed to croak out. He pinched her
nipple even harder and she whimpered.


“I
know who’s fucking you, slut, and I’m not scared of him. If you tell him about
this, I’ll make sure you die in the most painful way I can think of.” His hand
dropped from her breast, lifted her skirt slightly and slid inside the
waistband of her panties. “If you don’t let me in or aren’t there waiting for
me, I will find you and hurt you.” His fingers began to probe her roughly, her
panties now pushed down to the top of her thighs and she squeezed her eyes
shut. “Don’t cross me you bitch or you’ll regret it. Now, do you understand
me?” She nodded, hurt written across her face. “Good.” As he said this last
word he forced a finger inside her and she moaned with pain. He let her go and
she slumped into the corner. “Better be waiting for me, tomorrow,” he
threatened before turning and leaving Cyndora curled up in tears.


 


The
next day, Del’Tarim took up a watching position a little ways down the corridor
from Crineal’s office. He took out his data pad and checked the general’s
schedule once more to confirm that the bastard’s meeting was still on. The tall
noble nodded in satisfaction, it was. The time was oh eight forty five. Crineal
was always in his office by oh eight hundred at the latest. He just had to wait
until the two pilots the Earth scum was meeting showed up and then he’d head
for his ‘date’. The commander smiled viscously; now he’d pay Crineal back for
the humiliation he’d suffered on the first day. He’d fuck his whore until she
screamed, and then make her clean up. He’d leave and Crineal would never know,
never realize that he’d be screwing Del’Tarim’s leavings. And with a little
forethought, he could keep doing it, picking times when Crineal was on patrol
or tied up in meetings. He’d be able to have his revenge on the midget and the
shit would never know. What a great story it would make to tell his friends.
Grinning happily to himself he waited. A few minutes later two pilots appeared
and one of them keyed the panel on Crineal’s door. There was a pause and they
both entered. Del’Tarim put away his data pad and smiled as he felt the outline
of the key card he’d picked up yesterday just in case. He’d got it from a
bridge tech he had heard of and it was uncoded. It would open any door in the
ship and not leave a trace of who had entered. The card was highly illegal, of
course, and he hoped he wouldn’t have to use it, but better to be prepared, Del’Tarim
thought. He checked his cover story in case he was discovered. He’d met the
slut in the corridor yesterday and she’d invited him over this morning, being
taken with his obvious good looks. If she denied it, it was his word against
hers, and who would believe a criminal over a noble? He nodded to himself,
reassured, as he made his way to Crineal’s quarters.


Del’Tarim
stopped outside the door and checked the corridor both ways to make sure it was
empty then he keyed the door panel comm.


A
few seconds later a scared female voice answered. “Y-y-yes?”


“It’s
me, open up,” the commander ordered impatiently. He waited a few moments and
when nothing happened he keyed the comm again. “Open up, you bitch. Did you
forget what I told you yesterday?” he snarled, his cultured voice ugly with
hate and lust. Still nothing. Del’Tarim keyed the comm one last time. “Ok, you
slut, now I’m going to have to hurt you.”


With
that he reached into his breast pocket, pulled out the grey card and, with a
last check of the corridor, fed it into the access slot. There was a second’s
delay and then the door slid open. He retrieved the card and strode into the
room. The bitch was cowering in the corner behind a dining table. The door
hissed shut behind him.


“I
warned you what was going to happen if you disobeyed me. You’re going to pay
for making me wait. I hope you like pain, you whore,” and he started to move
around the intervening table.


 


At
this point, two things happened. A figure in a security uniform rose from
concealment behind the kitchen counter, leveling a pulse rifle at Del’Tarim and
the door to the bedroom opened.


Crineal
stood in the doorway with two other figures behind him in the bedroom. “Good
morning, Commander. A little lost, aren’t we?” Turning his head to the guard in
the kitchen, he said. “If the commander moves so much as a muscle, be so kind
as to shoot him. My responsibility.”


“Yes,
Sir,” replied the security marine, his gaze never leaving Del’Tarim.


Moving
out into the room, Crineal stepped to one side and a marine colonel accompanied
by another guard followed him into the lounge.


Mind
racing, Del’Tarim decided to try and make his cover story stick. “General, Sir.
I don’t understand what is going on.” He pointed at Cyndora who was no longer
cowering in the corner, but standing straight and looking at him with hatred.
“This woman invited me here this morning. She said she liked me and wanted to
entertain me.”


Crineal
nodded in seeming understanding, “Ahh, I see,” then walked past Del’Tarim and
hit a button on the door panel. Del’Tarim heard his voice issue from it, the
threats he had made to Cyndora a few minutes earlier being replayed clearly in
the silence. The female colonel looked at Del’Tarim with her cold black eyes.
He saw that she carried combat scars on her face despite the fact that medical
technology could easily remove them. “Doesn’t seem likely does it, Commander?”
Crineal said from behind him. Del’Tarim started to sweat. “Colonel Jaynes,
would you be so kind as to examine the key card that the commander is holding?”


“It
would be my absolute pleasure, Sir.” The tall, well-built marine colonel with
very short brown hair smiled at the commander with no hint of friendliness at all
as she walked over and took the key card from his nerveless fingers. Studying
it for a second, the granite-faced colonel then reached to her belt and
unclipped a diagnostic pad, sliding the key card into it. She smiled with grim
satisfaction at the analysis it displayed. “Uncoded, Sir. Completely illegal.”


Mock
surprise showed on Crineal’s face. “I’m shocked to hear that. Commander? I know
you’ll have a good explanation for it.”


Swallowing,
the commander tried to think, his eyes darting around the room. “I… I found it
on the floor outside, Sir. Someone must have dropped it. I thought it best to
retrieve it and hand it in to security for investigation as soon as I had
finished my assignation here. I know how illegal they are.” It sounded weak,
even to him.


“Most
diligent of you, Commander. That does leave me wondering how you actually
entered this room when you have no authorized access registered.” The colonel
stood in front of Del’Tarim, eyes lit with glee as she listened. “And my recreation
assistant was standing over by the kitchen. As the guards and the good colonel
can attest, she couldn’t have let you in. Well, Commander?”


“I
thought it might be one of your key cards, Sir. So I tried it in the door and
it just opened.”


Crineal
had to give the man credit, he was inventive. “That’s plausible except you
already said that you thought it was an illegal card when you found it. Which
also begs the question of how you knew that, when it’s completely unmarked.”
The two guards grinned at Del’Tarim. He thought he recognized one from regular
duty in the flight bays. Desperately he tried to remember if he’d put the man
on a charge. “I think it would be best if I turned this over to the colonel at
this point. Colonel Jaynes?”


“Thank
you, General Crineal, Sir.” Del’Tarim could swear she was smiling as she spoke.
“Commander Del’Tarim, you are hereby charged with possession of an illegal key
card, a violation of Article Twenty Three, Subsection Twelve; attempted
coercion of a junior crew member in an attempt to gain access to a senior
officer’s quarters, a violation of Article Five, Section Nine; and of
unauthorized entry into a senior flag rank officer’s quarters, a violation of
Article Five, Section Seven. Further charges may follow pending investigations
into these charges. Do you have anything to say?”


“I
demand a lawyer, as stipulated in the articles of the Space Corps Justice
Manual,” Del’Tarim said stiffly.


“You’ll
get one, Commander. Guards, we’ll be escorting the commander to an
interrogation room. With your permission, Sir?” She saluted Crineal.


“By
all means, Colonel. I’m somewhat late for a meeting so I’ll talk to you later.
Please keep me informed.” He nodded to the guards. “Gentlemen, I appreciate
your assistance. Commander.” He just looked at Del’Tarim. The noble ignored him
and marched out, followed by the three marines. As the door closed the general
turned to Cyndora. “As for you, young lady, you’re with me. From now until this
matter is settled. The commander is a snake and there’s no telling what he
might try.”


Cyndora
sighed in relief. “Thank you, Crin.” She smiled bravely at him, despite wanting
to break down and cry from the tension that had been building up inside her.
“Won’t the cockpit of your fighter be a little cramped though?” she asked,
thinking about his scheduled patrol.


Frowning,
he considered that. “I’ll escort you to sick bay that day where you can keep
Lieutenant Feldea company and I’ll request a marine guard from the colonel.”
With that he palmed the door open and gestured her through.


 


The
two pilots, Captains Trovas and Linenty, were surprised when Crineal arrived
with Cyndora in tow. He’d warned them he would be late and asked them to please
study the maps whilst they waited. They hadn’t expected him to turn up with his
recreation assistant, though.


“I’m
terribly sorry about the delay, gentlemen. It’s been a busy morning. Cyndora’s
presence here is somewhat necessary due to earlier events. I’m afraid I can’t
go into details and will have to ask you to bear with me.” The two pilots
politely nodded their total non-understanding and then the three officers sat
down to study the charts. Crineal indicated to Cyndora that she should take a
chair and sit to one side.


“So,
the admiral wants us to stick our necks out and try not to get our heads
chopped off. I thought we’d jump into this point here,” he indicated a spot on
the chart, “and then make a slow sweep along this line. Captain Linenty, your
four Star Rangers will be spread out around us with sensors on full. At the
first sign of trouble, you are to take your ships and make a run for home. It’s
vital that any information gets back to the admiral. Ares will cover your
retreat, if needed.” Captain Trovas, the second in command of Ares Squadron,
nodded. “No heroics trying to support Ares, just scoot. Captain Trovas, we’ll
need to make sure that the Hermes pilots get out safely. That’s our prime
mission. We don’t know if there’s anything out there, but it’s our job to find
it if it is. Suggestions, gentlemen?” He looked at both of them.


An
hour later, the discussions were over and the two captains saluted and left.
Crineal eased back in his chair and looked at Cyndora. “Sorry about this,
Cyndy. There’s a call I need to make now. I don’t know how long it’s going to
take, but you need to be in on it. Pull up your chair to just behind me and to one
side so you can see… and be seen. Please don’t speak unless you’re asked a
question. Ok?”


Nodding
her affirmation she pulled her chair over to the indicated spot and Crineal
punched in a request for a long distance hyper relay along with an
authorization code. A holo display sprang to life and a computer sim head
appeared.


“State
your name and request,” it said.


“General
Crineal wishing to speak with Lord Sar’Clax on a most urgent matter,” Crineal
stated crisply.


“Wait
one moment, General,” the talking head replied and after a few seconds it was
replaced by a human face. The man looked well over middle-aged with graying
hair and piercing black eyes. There were some lines starting to form around
those eyes and at the corners of his mouth. Even through the display Cyndora
felt the man radiated a keen intelligence and she didn’t miss his glance as he
noticed her presence.


“Crin,
my boy, always a pleasure to hear from you, even if it is a little late here.
How’s my favorite Earther?”


Respectfully,
Crineal replied. “I apologize for the lateness, My Lord, it’s not even midday
here. I’m doing well, thank you.”


“So
what can I do for you? You’re about as much for social pleasantries as I am,” His
eyes were focused on the general, taking in every detail of Crineal’s
expression.


“Sir,
a situation has arisen that I think you should be aware of. It’s likely to have
serious repercussions, good or bad, depending on how it is handled.” The old
man nodded at him to continue. “Earlier today, a Commander Del’Tarim forced
entry into my quarters with an illegal, uncoded key card. His intention was to assault
and rape my recreation assistant, the one you see sitting behind me.” Sar’Clax
nodded minutely to Cyndora. “Yesterday he attempted to coerce her into allowing
him access to my quarters with this intent. When Cyndora failed to cooperate he
used the key card to open the door and enter. Despite his threats to her on the
previous day to remain silent, she had immediately informed me of what he had
said and threatened. Therefore, I, the marine colonel in charge of ship
security, and two guards were waiting for him when he forced entry. He is now
under arrest and is aware that he is charged with possession of an illegal key
card, attempted coercion of a junior crew member to gain access to senior
officer’s quarters and unauthorized entry into the quarters of a flag rank
officer. What he doesn’t know yet is that the last charge is about to be
escalated to a malicious intent charge. The colonel is currently making
investigations and may have other charges to prefer,” Crineal finished and
waited for Sar’Clax’s response.


Staring
at him narrowly for a few minutes Sar’Clax eventually sighed. “You never bring
me anything easy do you, Crin? I assume that this commander is the son of
Del’Herat, our esteemed Imperial Council Vice Chairman?” Crineal nodded but
Cyndora felt the underlying sarcasm of the old man’s use of the word
‘esteemed’. “Does Del’Tarim seem to be aware that even as the charges stand it
could mean the death penalty?”


Crineal
shook his head. “No, Sir, I think his arrogance has blinded him to how much trouble
he really is in. I think that he believes his father will be able to buy him
out of that trouble.”


Pondering
this for a moment, Sar’Clax said, “That’s entirely possible. So what do you
want me to do?” he asked, cutting to the chase.


“First,
Sir, I wondered if you, as First Lord of the Space Corps, could pack the court
martial panel with cast-iron, honest and incorruptible officers?”


Sar’Clax
chuckled. “You don’t want much do you? I can do that I suppose, but why? Do you
hate him that much that you want to guarantee his execution?”


“You
know me better than that, Sir. He’s a total low-life, but I’m not interested in
petty vengeance. It did occur to me that if he were found guilty on capital
charges, you could use that as leverage against his father for concessions and
lobbying in the Imperial Council, suggesting that you might be willing to
consider a lesser sentence in exchange for a lot of good will.”


The
surprise on Sar’Clax’s face was worth the call. “I’m impressed, my boy. Your
political awareness and skills are improving all the time. And what would a
lesser sentence be?” 


Crineal
didn’t hesitate. “Seven years on Dalgon VI.”


“Why
not just shoot him instead? It would be quicker.” Sar’Clax’s features took on a
puzzled expression.


“Because
the offer of parole under incredibly harsh restrictions could be offered after
a year of his sentence. The parole offer being conditional on the continued
co-operation of his father with the understanding that any cessation of said
co-operation or violation of the parole conditions will land Del’Tarim back on
Dalgon VI.”


Nodding
appreciatively Sar’Clax agreed. “This might help us forward our agenda
tremendously. You have some idea about these parole conditions?”


“I
just happen to have a data file ready to send you, Sir,” he said modestly.


As
Cyndora listened to the conversation she came to realize that although Sar’Clax
had a genial air about him, there was an underlying implacable steel resolve.
He would do whatever was necessary to further his aims, whatever they might be.


“Of
course you do, Crin.” He turned his gaze on Cyndora. “Well, young lady, are you
prepared to stand by the general here, despite whatever you may be offered or
threatened with?”


Sitting
up straighter, Cyndora looked back at him defiantly. “Yes, My Lord. I already
owe him far too much to let him down.”


Sar’Clax
shook his head. “How do you find such loyal people, Crin?”


“I
learnt from my old commanding officer, Sir.”


“Flatterer.
Alright, Crin, send me the data file and I’ll set things in motion.”


“Yes,
Sir. Good to talk to you again, My Lord.”


“You
too, Crin,” and with that the display flickered off.


Cyndora
looked at Crineal. “So who is Lord Sar’Clax?” she asked, imagining him to be
another imperial noble scrambling for position and power.


“He’s
my old commanding officer. The one I was with when we found those ships.” He
caught the look of distrust for the nobility on Cyndora’s face. “He was born an
average Imperial citizen, rose through the ranks and made a name for himself
fighting the rebels. He’s also totally loyal to the Emperor and wants to see
the Imperial Council purged of corruption. The Emperor made him a lord for his dedicated
service and put him in charge of the Space Corps. He’s trying to clean up the
Corps from the outside, whilst I, and others committed to his ideals, are
setting examples and trying to do the same from within.” He looked a little
dispirited. “It’s slow going but this may give us the wedge we need to make
some real progress.” Crineal stood up. “Let’s go visit Lieutenant Feldea and
then get some lunch. It’s been a busy morning.”


 


Del’Tarim
was incensed again. He’d been sitting in this room for hours and no one had
been to see him. The bitch of a colonel hadn’t returned, no guards had come in
and his lawyer hadn’t appeared yet. Just wait until his father heard about
this. The door to the interrogation room opened and a commander, sporting the
shoulder tabs of the legal branch, walked in with a data pad tucked under his
arm.


“Commander
Del’Tarim? I’m Commander Junon. I’ve been appointed to represent you.” The
slim, hatchet-faced man sat down at the table, facing Del’Tarim.


“Appointed?
By whom? Where’s the legal team my father is arranging?” Del’Tarim arrogantly demanded
to know.


Raising
an eyebrow, the legal commander looked at him coolly. “Appointed by the admiral.
External legal advice is not permitted under the Code of Justice. I am your
advisor, unless you wish to request that the admiral appoint someone else,
Commander.” Junon fervently wished that Del’Tarim would do exactly that.


Fuming
at this high-handed treatment of his rights as he saw them, Del’Tarim gestured
to Junon, “Then get on with it, Commander. Advise me how we can end this legal
charade quickly so I can return to my duties.”


Junon
fought to contain his temper at the outright arrogance of the man in front of
him. He activated his data pad. “I’ve been provided with the list of charges
against you,” and began to read out loud. “Possession of an illegal key card,
conspiring with a junior crew member to obtain an illegal key card, bribing a
junior crew member to subvert security, attempted coercion of a junior crew
member to gain access to a senior officer’s quarters, intent to assault and
rape a junior crew member, unauthorized access of a flag rank officer’s
quarters with malicious intent.” He looked up at Del’Tarim. “Also contained in
the file are the recordings, statements and other evidence gathered by the
investigating Security personnel. Having studied this evidence, my advice to
you is to plead guilty, claim a mental breakdown caused by stress and throw
yourself on the mercy of the court.”


Del’Tarim
exploded. “That’s it??? Give in. Claim I’m nuts and hope they let me off? What
kind of counsel are you? These charges are nonsense. Utter rubbish. You’ve only
got to look at them to see that,” he stormed, face crimson in fury.


Staring
at him with more than a little amazement, Junon inquired. “Which charges are
you talking about, Commander? As far as I can see they are all legitimate.”


Del’Tarim
spluttered. “Coercion and intent to rape a junior crew member for a start.
She’s a prisoner, a slave of the Empire.”


Junon
shook his head. “You’re misinformed, Commander. It’s a common misconception,
but, under the agreement that these people sign to avoid prison, they become
members of the Space Corps. They are no longer considered prisoners, and
certainly not slaves, and they do have limited rights. Therefore, the charges
are valid as stated. Which other charges do you feel are wrong?”


“Conspiracy
to obtain a key card and bribing a crew member to subvert security. What the blazes
are they talking about?” Del’Tarim was starting to feel less certain about his
position but continued to bluster.


“The
bridge crew tech you obtained the card from has already confessed to providing
it to you and is being charged separately. His confession is in the file along
with records provided by him substantiating the transaction.” Junon sat there
stony faced as he watched the commander sitting opposite him squirm. “I should inform
you, in case you are unaware, that the last charge is the most serious. It
carries a mandatory death sentence.”


Del’Tarim
scoffed at this. “Total nonsense. The only charge we have for that is treason.”


“Indeed,
Commander, and in a time of declared war, any offence against a flag rank
officer is deemed to be treason.”


“But
we’re not at war,” he countered with a smug expression.


Junon
looked at him in surprise. “Don’t you ever talk to your father, Commander? Twenty
years ago Councilor Del’Herat submitted a motion in the Imperial Council that
the fight against the rebellion should be considered a war and that all war
time measures should be enforced. The motion was passed and, thanks to your
father, the Space Corps has been in a state of war ever since. If you’re found
guilty on this last charge alone, you will be shot.”


Reality
finally started to seep into the young noble’s brain. “They can’t do this. My
father won’t let them. It’s an outrage. The Council won’t stand for it.”


Consulting
with his data pad Junon looked up at Del’Tarim once more. “As of one hour ago,
the Emperor personally appointed Lord Sar’Clax to oversee this case and to
ensure justice is done according to the law. Neither your father, nor the
Imperial Council, have absolutely any authority to intervene in any way following
that appointment.”


Del’Tarim
went white in shock. “But what can I do? Advise me, damn it!” he demanded.


“I
already did: plead guilty, go for diminished responsibility and pray for
mercy.”


“I’ll
get the admiral to appoint another lawyer for me if you won’t fight,” Del’Tarim
snapped.


A
smile appeared on Junon’s thin face. “Please do. I’m only here because no one
else would take the case and the admiral ordered me to do it as the most senior
legal counsel on the ship.” He picked up his data pad and stood. “I’ll leave
you to consider your options. Let me know what plea you wish to submit. If it’s
Not Guilty then I advise you to refuse to take the stand and I’ll do my best.
But frankly, they’re probably already taking lots for the firing squad.” With
that the legal commander turned and left the room.


 


Cyndora
spent the following day tagging around after Crineal, which didn’t rate high in
the fun factor stakes for her but it was better than sitting alone in his
quarters worrying.  She woke up the day after that to find Crineal checking out
his flight suit. After their usual morning routines, he suited up, took her
down to the med bay and sat with her and Lieutenant Feldea until the marine
guard turned up. Cyndora was sure that it was the one from the arrest detail
that seemed happy, almost eager, to shoot that piece of slime, Del’Tarim.
Cyndora felt more secure as he stood watch whilst she and Fel discussed clothes
and Earth history.


 


Crineal
stood addressing Ares Squadron and the four Ranger pilots from Hermes. “So,
this is our plan. We’re going to take a one parsec jump to this point here,” he
pointed to the charts. “Then, with Captain Linenty and his three ladies from
Hermes sitting on the very outside edges of our formation, we’ll sweep along
this path,” he said gesturing in an arc, “before calling it a day and heading
home. We’re going to be on a lower than usual cruising speed and have our
sensors turned all the way up to make sure we don’t miss anything. If anything
shows, anything at all, then sing out. I’d rather have fifty false alarms than
miss anything significant. If we do spot something or run into trouble then
I’ve given the Hermes flight strict orders to break off and head for home at
maximum possible speed. Ares’ task will be to cover them and make sure that
they get out with the data. The scouts will be designated as Hermes Leader,
Two, Three and Four. I’ll be flying in the usual Ares leader spot of Eta
Leader. Any questions?” The pilots looked around at each other for a few
moments, but there were none so Crineal dismissed them to their ships.











Chapter Nine


 


The
squadron of Hunters and the flight of scouts assembled just off the Annihilator’s
bow before powering up steadily and then making their jump towards Larahope.
They arrived in an area of space that appeared devoid of anything and Crineal
led them on to the planned patrol course. The Star Rangers were slightly
smaller versions of the Hunter except they only carried a single laser and no
missiles. The rest of the hull space was packed with engines and enhanced
sensor suites. They were designed to find problems and then run like heck to
get away. Over the next four hours there were several false alarms, consisting
of minor space debris and the like. They were just coming up to their fifth
hour out when the comm link buzzed.


“This
is Hermes Four to Eta Leader. Sir, I’ve got something odd out here, some vague
readings on my high power scans. No energy signatures but if I didn’t know
better I’d say they looked like…CRAP!”


Crineal’s
eyes went to his tactical displays and saw energy blooms appear across the scan
as ships lit up their engines. The tac comp quickly resolved the blips as two
squadrons of Axes, just outside of missile range, that had been lying doggo with
everything powered down.


“This
is Eta Leader to Hermes flight, get out of here. Put everything you have into
speed and make that jump. We have your backs. Ares Squadron, this is Eta
Leader, this is how we’re going to do this. As soon as we all have locks I want
everyone to launch one missile only at their designated target in formation
Bandit One.” That was the Axe squadron closest to the fleeing Hermes flight as
designated by the tactical computer. Crineal was pleased to see that Hermes
Four had followed her instructions to the letter and already passing over the
far side of Ares, going hell-bent for leather to put distance between herself
and the rebels. “Once our first missiles are away, I’ll wait until the rebels
launch their salvo and then run a predict. I’ll trigger a launch of our second
missiles with a ranged detonation to blow them just as they intersect the
rebels’ birds.” It wasn’t going to be good. Crineal’s first wave was going to
be forty missiles strong; if the rebels followed procedure, there would be one
hundred and twenty missiles heading back. He was hoping to use his second forty
birds to set up a kill zone for the rebels’ missiles. “I want everyone to close
up to give the rebels as small a target as possible.” His missile lock alert sounded.
“Fire, Fire, Fire!” and he triggered his first missile. The warheads streaked
away from Ares Squadron but he wasn’t paying them any attention, he was
watching for the launch from the Axes. And there it was. He quickly set up a
plot that had their remaining missiles fire and detonate at one thousand miles
out just as the rebel birds would reach that point. He hoped that by pulling
his formation in close that the rebel missiles would be packed tighter on their
incoming trajectories and thus he’d achieve a higher kill rate, but it was
risky. If it failed they would all get caught in the missile blasts. Crineal’s
tac comp ticked down the time and then triggered the second launch. The
missiles sped out and it seemed to Crineal that they detonated almost instantly.
The space ahead blossomed into light as warheads exploded and took other
missiles with them. It appeared as if Crineal’s squadron passed through a sheet
of cascading fire. The results were good but not perfect and a number of
missiles got past the screen. Ares Squadron’s ten flights went into evasive
maneuvers but they still took losses. Crineal felt the explosions that signaled
the deaths of his ships and he took stock of the casualties; thirteen Hunters
down, amongst them Eta Two was gone from his own flight. Then he read the scans
of the Axes. Formation Bandit One had been decimated, twenty-five ships
destroyed. The odds were down from three to two to nearly one to one. They had
a fighting chance now and the two sides closed to knife range. Crineal’s flight
opened up with lasers and another Axe died as its right wing blew off. He
registered the destruction of three more Axes but at the cost of two more of
his own pilots as the battle became a twisting dog fight. He pulled his own
Hunter around in a tight g turn and threw on his retro-thrusters to squeeze a
little more turn out of his ship, feeling the stress of the forces pressing
against his body. The Axe pilot who was passing to one side didn’t think that
any craft could turn that hard  and never knew what hit him as Crineal caught
him dead in the center of his engine. The general piled on the power again and
Eta Three and Four followed him around and caught another rebel between them,
skewering it with laser bolts that blew the cockpit apart. Crineal rolled his
Hunter over as a salvo of fire smashed into his ship, weakening the shields and
causing slight damage to the trailing edge of his right wing. He made a jink to
the left and lost whoever had been following him. Then he heard a distinct cry
for help from Mu Four. Crineal checked his display, the rest of Mu Flight was
gone and the young pilot was on her own.


“This
is Mu Four, I could use some help here, have two bandits on me,” the woman
reported, desperation evident in her voice.


Crineal
swung his manta-shaped fighter around as Mu Four passed close by, one of the
Axes appearing dead in his sights and he activated the laser trigger on
instinct. The bolt went straight through the top of the triangular rebel ship
and it seemed to just fall apart in front of his eyes. He pulled his Hunter
around harder. The proximity alarm triggered as the second enemy fighter seemed
to fill his cockpit view and he fired his lasers again. The Axe blew up and
Crineal was suddenly in the midst of the explosion, surrounded by debris. His
ship shook around him and he felt a jolt as a port thruster blew, then it felt
as if a giant hand slapped the entire left side of his body. White hot knives
lanced into him all along his left arm and leg, his vision starting to go black.
Kicking in, his flight suit med pack started to pump painkillers into the
damaged areas. His vision cleared a little to find his displays were shot to
hell.


“Gamma
Leader, this is Eta Leader. Tac comp is down, repairs in progress, handing
tactical control to you until done.”


“Eta
Leader, this is Gamma Leader, roger that,” replied Captain Trovas.


“Mu
Four, this is Eta Leader, form up on me and slot into the two position. Eta
Three, take the lead for a few. Am following you, find us something to shoot.” Crineal’s
left side was now down to a dull throb of pain as he swung around to follow Eta
Three. But even the mild stress of the slight turn sent a wave of agony through
him. The four Hunters dove down and rolled out to catch another Axe in a storm
of laser fire; then another explosion buffeted Crineal’s ship and Eta Four was
no longer at his side. Finally, the repair bypasses kicked in and his tactical
display lit up once more. He targeted the closest Axe on his display, rolled up
under it into its blind spot and gutted it with three laser bolts. The last
three rebels were swarmed under by the remaining Hunters of Ares Squadron,
disappearing in explosions and clouds of debris. Crineal eased back in his
cockpit and did a count. Fifteen, he had just fifteen pilots left. His tactical
display flickered and went out again for a few seconds before coming back up.
Lord, he felt tired. He’d probably lost some blood, maybe a lot of blood.


“Gamma
Leader, this is Eta Leader. Systems are still patchy. Please arrange the
squadron into new flights and run a check for any survival beacons. Have
everyone mark this area on their nav comps as well. Eta Leader out.”


Crineal
tried to check his Hunter’s diagnostics, but either they weren’t working right
or he was too confused to be able to make sense of them. He went to punch up
some stimulants from the ship’s med pack but then hesitated. If it was damaged
as well, then who knew what it could inject him with? He stared hard at the
read outs and they seemed to show that med kit was still functioning properly.
He gave a shrug, which sent spikes of pain through him once more, and then
requested the stimulants. A minute later his mind started to clear a little and
he surveyed the damage readouts again. Not good, they made a little more sense
now, but he knew they still couldn’t be right. There were too many conflicting
messages. He realized that Captain Trovas had reformed the squadron and was now
waiting for further instructions. There didn’t appear to be any survival
beacons.


“Eta
Leader to all pilots: power up jump drives and let’s go home,” he said wearily.


 


Forty
minutes later the survivors of Ares Squadron popped into space close to Earth
Orbital Three and the Annihilator.


Fuzzily,
Crineal hit the comm link. “Annihilator Flight Control, this is Ares Leader.
Please have the flight bays and med teams standing by. We’re in pretty bad
shape here.”


“This
is Flight Control. Acknowledge that, Ares Leader.” He could hear the shock in
the controller’s voice as he realized how bad Ares losses were.


“Gamma
Leader, this is Eta Leader. Please allocate single landing bays for those ships
that are the most badly damaged. Give me Bay Gamma Ten. I’ll come in last.”


The
worried voice of Captain Trovas came back to him. “Roger, Eta Leader. Are you sure about that last, Sir? You’re as badly shot up as anyone.”


“Then
I don’t want to chance wrecking a bay for anyone else, Captain. I’ll be fine,
and I won’t be waiting very long out here. Eta Leader out.” Crineal listened
dazedly as Trovas snapped out instructions to the remaining pilots. His mind
drifted through a fog as they made their approach to the carrier and then
Crineal tried to pull himself together for the landing. His Hunter was
responding like a drunken three-legged elephant and he fought with it as he
lined up on his assigned bay. Finally, getting it straight, he triggered the
reverse thrusters to slow down, only to find that just two of the four
responded. “Flight. This is Eta Leader. Get the crews clear of my bay. Not
going to slow down enough,” Crineal ordered, his voice slurred with pain and
fatigue.


According
to his instruments his speed was dropping, but he was still going to be well
over the recommended safe landing velocity. He lowered his Hunter’s landing
gear and his befuddled mind was almost surprised to find it working. Then he
aimed the ship as best he could to make contact with the most forward part of
the flight deck possible. With a screech of metal, the skids of his craft
touched down hard and the Hunter lurched sideways. Crineal fought with the
controls and the fighter slammed down against the deck once more, slowing with
the friction. Not enough, he thought groggily, as the rear wall of the bay rushed
towards him. The general tried to slew the fighter around just before contact
and he felt it respond a little before there was a sickening crunch and
everything went black.


 


Cyndora
was enjoying a late lunch with Lieutenant Feldea. The med bay staff had been
uncertain at first about providing her with anything, but the coppery-haired lieutenant
had insisted that Cyndora had to eat, too, and they acquiesced and brought food
for both of them. The marine guard managed to get included as well by dint of
some pitifully starving looks he gave the med tech. As they were finishing up,
a low intermittent buzzing started accompanied by several dim red flashing wall
lights around the room.


Cyndora
looked up. “What’s that?” she asked Feldea.


“Emergency
signal. They try and make it discreet so as not to startle any existing
patients,” the lieutenant explained. “Hand me my data pad, would you? And I’ll
see if I can find out what the problem is.”


As
Cyndora reached over to Feldea’s bedside cabinet, a convoy of med staff rushed
through the bay pushing the floating medical beds used to transport patients.
She handed Feldea the pad.


Sitting
up a little the pilot turned it on, punched in a few queries and then went
pale. “Oh my stars! It’s Ares Squadron.”


Cyndora
felt panic clutch at her. “That’s the squadron that the general is with, isn’t
it?” she asked frightened.


Feldea
nodded. “According to the first reports there are less than half of them left,”
she told the equally pale-looking woman next to her. “I’m just trying…ah, there
we go. Eta Leader is still there… I think... ”


“You
think?” Cyndora was really scared now.


Even
Feldea was looking worried. “His signal keeps fading in and out. Might just be
damage to the ship’s beacon though… ” She scrolled through the reports, shaking
her head. “They’re all in a bad way from the looks of it, only fifteen Hunters
left. I can’t tell how bad the damage is to the general’s ship. His diagnostics
don’t seem to be reporting right. Half the time it’s saying that there isn’t a
ship left at all, which is nonsense. Wait, they’re making their approaches now.
The general’s coming in last again, as usual.” Cyndora watched as the young lieutenant
studied the screen intently and then her eyes went wide. She hit keys on the
data pad frantically, then looked at Cyndora with a scared expression. “His
beacon’s gone.”


Cyndora
stood up, panic-stricken and stared wildly around. A hand suddenly grasped hers
and she looked down to see Feldea holding it. “Sit down, Cyndy. If he made it then
either he’ll be in here to check on the other pilots or the med folks will be
bringing him in themselves. If not, we’ll hear soon enough.”


The
toga-clad woman slumped down into her chair, her hand still in Feldea’s. “How
can you be so calm?”


The
pilot gave her a little smile even though the concern remained in her eyes.
“I’m not, but there’s nothing I can do. I’m as worried about General Crineal as
you are. So I just have to lay here and wait.”


Ten
minutes later, the first of the Ares pilots were brought in. Cyndora stood so
she could see their faces and she started counting them. One, two, three,
four…  Then two pilots strode in alongside three more floating gurneys. That
made nine, then a brief spell when none came in before another small flood of
four more gurneys and one more walking pilot, Crineal wasn’t among them.
Fourteen. She felt the fear starting to grip her tightly and as one of the
uninjured pilots passed by she saw it was the captain from the briefing she had
attended two days earlier.


“Sir?”
she asked clutching at his arm. “Please? Do you know what’s happened to General
Crineal?”


The
tall, round faced captain frowned down at her for a second before recognizing
who she was. “Oh, I’m sorry, the last I heard he was down but his fighter
crashed into a wall. As I left the bay I heard they were trying to cut his body
out of the wreckage.”


Cyndora
let his arm go and collapsed onto her chair with a sob. She felt Feldea’s hand
resting on her shoulder in sympathy as she started to cry.


At
first she didn’t even look up when the med bay doors opened a few minutes
later. Then Feldea’s hand tightened on her shoulder. “Cyndy, look,” she heard
the young woman say.


Through
tear blurred eyes she saw another team of meds pushing a gurney into the bay, a
black-clad figure on it. She rushed over as they carefully maneuvered it into a
vacant spot. The left side of Crineal’s face was blackened, but Cyndora saw it
was just soot. The blood caking his flight suit’s arm and leg told her that most
of his injuries weren’t superficial though.


Doctor
Marrash regarded her sternly. “Assistant, please return to your chair and let
us work, otherwise I’ll have the guard remove you.” 


Cyndora
started to back away. “Will he be ok?” she sobbed.


“He
will be if you move and stop getting in my way,” he growled at her.


Retreating
to her chair by the lieutenant she found Feldea’s hand again and clutched it
for comfort.


Feldea
kept shifting her looks from Cyndora to where Crineal lay. “What did the doc
say?”


The
chestnut redhead stifled another sob. “He said Crin would be ok.”


The
lieutenant nodded. “Usually, if they can get you in here, then you’re going to
make it.” She looked sharply at Cyndora. “Crin, huh? You really like him then?”
Cyndora nodded and gave Feldea gave her another long look. “You in love with
him?”


Cyndora
looked startled. “I… I don’t know. He’s really great and kind and I care for
him a lot. He’s a good friend.”


The
other woman nodded, smiling a little “We all feel that way about him. Every
pilot would give anything for him. But looks like it’s a bit more with you.”


The
med bay doors opened once more and two more officers practically ran in. Both
were men, one was tall and thin, the other just a little shorter and stocky,
with a short, bristly beard. They slid to a halt as they took in all the med
staff working in groups around various beds and then locked their gazes onto
where the two women sat with the marine standing guard. As they made their way
over, the marine came to life and moved between the two approaching men and the
women. They halted uncertainly as they eyed the guard, his pulse rifle at the
ready.


“It’s
ok, Private. Unfortunately I know these two,” Feldea reassured him. “So, you’re
back from leave and you didn’t come and visit?”


“C’mon,
Fel,” the stocky one said, “You can grouse at us later. How is he?” The two men
were eyeing Cyndora as he spoke.


“Don’t
worry, Mus, Doc says he’ll make it.” Cyndora could see the newcomers both ease
in relief. “Now, you didn’t visit me and bring me a present why exactly?”


The
tall one looked morose. “We ran out of money. That’s why we’re back early.”


“How
did you two run out of money? The last I knew you’d scammed the squadron out of
half of their pay,” Feldea accused with an arched eyebrow.


“Genius,
here,” the stocky one pointed a thumb at the other, “heard of this great place
called Las Vegas where he said we could get rich.”


“How
was I to know the games were all rigged, Muscovy? Gimme a break,” the taller
one defended himself plaintively.


“They
weren’t rigged, Stal. You just couldn’t break the security to rig them yourself,”
Muscovy said.


“Which
just shows they musta been hiding something. I’m telling you the place was crooked,”
Staller said heatedly.


By
now Muscovy had fixed his eyes firmly on Cyndora. “And who are you, little
lady?” he asked eyeing her figure appreciatively.


“My
name is Cyndora, Sir,” she answered nervously.


Muscovy
opened his mouth to speak again but Feldea cut in. “Cyndy is the general’s
personal recreation assistant.” Muscovy’s mouth stayed open in amazement.


His
partner in crime spoke up instead. “Good one, Fel,” he paused, taking in her
serious look. “You’re kidding, right? This is the boss we’re talking about… he
doesn’t hold with… uh, recreation assistants.” Staller smiled weakly at
Cyndora.


Feldea
smiled at them both sweetly. “No joke, boys. The last person who tried to mess
with her is in the brig facing a capital court martial. You really, really need
to be nice to her.” Cyndora tried to hide a smile as her friend, and she felt a
little surprised that she had come to think of Feldea as a friend, laid it on
thick for the two men standing there.


Muscovy
recovered first. “Nice to meet you, Cyndora, please excuse my associate here.
We’re still trying to train him how to behave in company.” He smiled
ingratiatingly at her as Feldea glared at him.


“Now,
why don’t you two leave us in peace and make sure that anyone else who’s back
early doesn’t come crashing in here? I’ll comm you if there’s anything you need
to know,” she said, making the suggestion sound like an order.


“Sure,
Fel,” Muscovy nudged Staller to shake him out of his stupor. “We can run
interference, right, Stal?”


“Umm…
yeah, sure, we can do that,” he said, still looking at Cyndora before shaking
himself. “No problem, leave it to us.” He nodded at Cyndora, smiled brightly,
then turned and left with Muscovy, gesturing to his bearded friend as they
exited the med bay. Cyndora was sure that some of those gestures were about her.


“Sorry
about that, honey,” Feldea said casting dark looks at the pair leaving. “I hope
they’re not planning something stupid. The general will skin them alive.”


“Thanks
for protecting me from them, Ma’am,” Cyndora said gratefully.


“That’s
what friends are for. And if you call me Ma’am again…,” she threatened. “You
can call me Fel. Us redheads have to stick together, right?”


“Thank
you, Fel. That means a lot to me.” Her eyes were on the general’s bed where the
med techs had just finished cutting away his flight suit and under clothes.
Even from here Cyndora could see the wounds down his left side, dried and fresh
blood was everywhere. Feldea followed her concerned gaze.


“Don’t
worry, Cyndy. It looks worse than it probably is. The flight suits have built
in med packs to supplement the med aids on the fighters. The suits are
self-sealing, too. I would guess he’s got a lot of shrapnel in him and some
vacuum burns from where the suit was ripped before it resealed.” She patted
Cyndora’s hand. “He’ll be fine. I was much worse than that when they brought me
in.” The doctor was already working on the entry areas and pulling out bits of
metal from Crineal’s wounds. “He’ll be out of here in no time and then you get
the problem of trying to nurse him whilst he recovers. Don’t envy you that.
Well, maybe some of the stuff, like bathing him.” Her hazel eyes twinkled
mischievously.


Cyndora
blushed but decided to tease her back. “Got the hots for the general too, huh?”


“I
wouldn’t say no, but I don’t think I’m his type,” she said reflectively. “Not
long term anyway. A short fling might be a lot of fun though.” 


Cyndora
felt a surge of jealousy and then wondered where it had come from. Crineal was
hardly her boyfriend… maybe. Plus Galactics tended to be a lot more open about
casual relationships. Short-term partnerships weren’t unusual and they were
more accepting when a partner decided to go on their separate way. Still, the
pangs she had felt were very real.


An
hour later, Doctor Marrash had finished patching Crineal up and Cyndora was
allowed to sit next to him. His left side, arm and leg were wrapped in bandages
over a coating of gel. Her new guard stood by her, the previous one having been
relieved about forty-five minutes earlier. He scanned the med area alertly for
any threats. The door opened and the guard tensed slightly and then sprang to
attention. Cyndora looked up to see a black-haired man with an awful lot of
gold braid on his shoulder tabs entering.


“Attention.
Admiral on deck,” her guard shouted as he threw up a precision salute.


Cyndora
jumped to her feet and stood as she’d been instructed to, a semi-attention,
thrusting out a lot of breast.


“At
ease, everyone,” Ken’Rathel said as he headed towards Crineal’s bed. The guard
relaxed fractionally and Cyndora just stayed where she was, uncertain what to
do. He came to a stop in front of her. “You, too, young lady,” he said kindly
with a rich mellow voice. “Please sit down.” He looked around for a chair for
himself and before he could even give an order the guard had moved one into
place for him. “Thank you, son. I appreciate it.” He sat down and looked at Crineal’s
unconscious form. “How is he?”


“The
doctor says he’s doing well, Sir. They had to dig a lot of shrapnel out of him,
but he’s going to be ok.” Cyndora sat stiffly upright as she’d been taught to.


“You
must be Cyndora, I’m Admiral Ken’Rathel.” She stiffened further on hearing his
name and knowing from it that he was a noble. He eyed her shrewdly for a moment
and then looked up at the guard. “Private, would you mind posting yourself at
the doorway, please?”


The
marine snapped back to attention, saluted and marched stiffly to stand sentry
at the entrance to the ward. Once he was out of earshot the admiral smiled
warmly at her. “Don’t worry, Cyndora. We’re not all like Commander Del’Tarim.
I’d like to apologize to you for his behavior. As one of my officers, I take
full responsibility for his actions and promise you that I will do my best to
ensure that he receives the appropriate punishment.” Cyndora was more than a
little surprised to hear his apology and also wondered if he was in on Crineal’s
plans to deal with Del’Tarim.


“Thank
you, Sir, but you have nothing to apologize for. The commander was responsible
for his own actions.”


“Most
gracious and I thank you for that.” He looked pained for a moment. “Please,
would you pull your, admittedly lovely, chest in? I’m an old man and not used
to that much excitement.” Ken’Rathel gave her another smile to show he was
teasing her. Cyndora relaxed in her chair and returned his smile. “Thank you. I
didn’t want the doctor to have to treat me. Did he say when the general would
be up and about?”


“No,
Sir,” Cyndora replied. “He said he’d know more when the general recovered
consciousness.”


“Well,
he’s certainly going to be off flight duty for a while. I wish he’d taken the
leave I offered him, but I’m glad he was out there today. We might have lost
the whole squadron without him.” The admiral looked somber. “With the general
being in this condition, I’m going to order a permanent guard for you both
until the trial is over.”


“Yes,
Sir. When will that be?” she asked curiously, anxious for the whole thing to be
over and done with.


“It
was supposed to start in three days’ time, but it will have to wait until
General Crineal is fit enough to attend. Well, I’d better have a word with the
doctor,” and he rose to his feet. Cyndora started to stand, too, but he waved
her down. “I’m sure we’ll meet again, young lady. In the meantime, you take
care of the general for me.” Ken’Rathel gave her a last smile and went in
search of Doctor Marrash.


 


Cyndora
wasn’t sure how much time had passed when she was roused from a semi-doze by a
small groan from the bed next to her. She came fully awake and leaned over to
see that Crineal’s eyelids were moving.


“Uuhhhh,”
he breathed heavily and then opened his eyes slowly. His blue irises looked odd
against the bloodshot redness of the whites. He licked his lips. “Hi there,” he
croaked.


“Hey
yourself.” She smiled back at him whilst hitting the button on the bed panel to
summon one of the med staff. One of the techs appeared and immediately comm’d Dr
Marrash upon seeing that the general was awake.


“Thirsty,”
Crineal whispered in a cracked voice. The tech disappeared for a minute and
came back with a soft plastic bottle of water with a tube in it. He put the
tube to the general’s lips and squeezed out a little water for him.


“That’ll
have to do until the doc gets here I’m afraid,” said the tech apologetically.


Thankfully,
Marrash arrived after a few minutes. “General, you’re spending entirely too
much time in my med bay. Any more and I’ll get you transferred here as a tech.”


“Sorry
about that, Doc,” he replied in a weak voice. “I get turned on by the
uniforms.”


The
doctor snorted. “If you want those kinds of thrills then have your young lady
play dress-up for you.”


“Can
I take that as a medical order, Doc?” he said with a little smile at Cyndora.


“If
you need an order for that, General, then you’re far beyond my help,” Marrash
shot back at him whilst looking at the medical sensor display. “Well, between
these read outs and your flippant replies, my professional opinion is that you
need more sleep and then we’ll pack you off to your quarters in the morning
unless you have a relapse during the night.” He looked at Cyndora. “I assume
you’re capable of at least looking after the general once he’s back there? Not
letting him sprint around? Fixing his meals? That kind of thing?”


“Yes,
Sir. I can do that,” she replied, not taking her eyes off Crineal’s face.


“Good,
now I can go and get some sleep.” He looked at the med tech. “Give the general
some more water and dose him with another sedative. Call me if there’s an
emergency,” and with that he walked brusquely out.


The
tech shot a hypo into Crineal’s right arm and then fed him some more water
before leaving, placing the bottle of water on a shelf next to the bed. Within
minutes Crineal’s eyes had closed again, but this time he was asleep rather
than unconscious. Cyndora was feeling tired herself and could barely keep her
eyes open. On the next bed over Feldea lay watching her friend start to nod off
in her chair. The lieutenant pressed the call button on her bed panel and the
med tech reappeared.


“Yes,
Ma’am? What do you need?” he asked.


“Not
me, Petty Officer, her,” she said, nodding to Cyndora. “She needs a bed.”


“Uh,
but she has quarters to go to, Ma’am.”


Her
eyebrows went up. “You really want to separate the general from his assistant
and her guard? It’s just for the night, Petty Officer, and you’re hardly short
of beds. I’m sure Doctor Marrash won’t mind and I’d hate to call him to ask him
to authorize it.”


The
med tech looked at her in resignation, recognizing that this was a fight he
wasn’t going to win. “Yes, Ma’am. I guess the one here between you and the
general will be most suitable.” He went over to the dozing Cyndora and shook
her gently awake. “Assistant? Why don’t you use this bed? Get some proper
sleep?”


“Thank
you, Sir.” Cyndora smiled tiredly at him and got up to lie down on the very
inviting-looking bed.  Kicking her sandals off, she saw Feldea watching her
with a smile and mouthed “Thank you” to her before stretching out on the bed,
pulling the cover over herself and falling asleep.


 


Early
the next morning Cyndora and Feldea were awake and chatting when Crineal awoke.
They both heard him stir and whilst the lieutenant propped herself up and gave
him a most unorthodox salute, Cyndora moved to the side of his bed.


“Good
morning, Sir,” she said softly. “How are you feeling?”


“Someone
needs to get the number of the cruiser that ran over me,” Crineal said huskily,
his throat raw and dry.


Picking
up the water bottle, Cyndora fed him some of its contents. “Better?” she inquired.


He
cleared his throat. “Much,” he affirmed in a stronger voice. “Good morning,
Lieutenant.”


“Good
morning, Sir,” Feldea said with a grin. “I know you like visiting me but there
really wasn’t any need to go to this much effort. I do appreciate it though.
Oh, Staller and Muscovy dropped in yesterday whilst you were out cold.”


“Thank
heavens for small mercies then,” Crineal muttered loudly, intending it to be
overheard. The two women giggled whilst the fresh marine guard struggled to
keep a straight face.


“And
the admiral came by as well, Sir,” added Cyndora. “He said that the trial would
be postponed until you were fit enough to attend and that we would be assigned
a marine guard each until it was over.”


Crineal
grunted. “Maybe the guard can protect me from Staller and Muscovy, too.” He
shifted on the bed experimentally and winced. “I think you’ll be doing your
exercises without me for a while.” Crineal lifted his head and looked around
the ward, counting the other occupants and coming up a few short in numbers for
the Ares pilots. “Did everyone else get in safely?”


Cyndora
nodded. “I think so, Sir. I counted fourteen pilots in here yesterday before
you arrived.”


Grimacing,
Crineal nodded. “That’s what I brought back.”


“Don’t
blame yourself, Sir. The admiral said that if you hadn’t been out there, he
didn’t think anyone would have got back,” Cyndora comforted him.


Feldea
nodded. “I took a look at the battle report this morning, Sir. You were
ambushed by two squadrons. You couldn’t cut and run, and under those odds it’s
amazing you even survived the missile salvo, never mind the dog fight. The
survivors have you to thank for being alive, Sir.”


“You
two make a great cheerleading squad, I have to admit. But I still take
responsibility for all those dead people.”


One
of the women in another bed struggled to sit up. “Sir? They’re right. Without
you we wouldn’t be here. When the Axes lit up their drives and I saw how many
of them there were, I was sure we were dead.” She looked at him with an earnest
expression on her oval-shaped face. “Then in the middle of the fight I had two
of them on me and you came out of nowhere and blasted them. I owe you my life
twice over, Sir. When I saw you fire at point blank range at the second one and
go crashing into the debris I thought you were dead. I’m glad you’re still here,
Sir.”


Laying
there silently for a minute, Crineal thought about this. “Thank you……,” he
found that he didn’t know who she was.


The
short-haired brunette smiled at him. “Pilot Officer Pretoia, Sir, Mu Four. I
just transferred into Ares. This was my first fight. Should have been my last,
too, except for you, Sir.” She looked at him worshipfully whilst Cyndora and
Feldea exchanged glances of good humored disgust.


“You’re
welcome, Pilot Officer. Now you just have to survive Captain Trovas' debriefing
and I won’t be there for that.”


“Thank
you, Sir. I hope he won’t be too harsh on me. I know I have a lot to learn.”


At
that point Dr Marrash came in trailed by a couple of med techs. He made a
beeline for Crineal. “Well, General, how are you feeling this morning?”


Cyndora
moved out of the way and went back to sit with Feldea. The lieutenant whispered
in her ear, “There’s one who’ll be having wet dreams about the general for a
while,” nodding at the brunette who was still gazing adoringly at Crineal. “Oh,
the foolishness of the young.”


“Unlike
old biddies such as us, you mean?” Cyndora asked archly. Feldea grinned at her.


Meanwhile,
Crineal was answering the doctor loudly. “I feel like absolute crap, Doc. My
arm hurts, my leg hurts, my side hurts, even my little pinkies hurt.” The doctor
looked a little surprised and Crineal grinned at him and then at all the other
injured pilots who were listening in. “Let that be a lesson to you all. Don’t
try all that stoic crap of ‘I’m fine’. Tell the doc how you really feel. He’ll
have you out of here in no time. No one can stand to have a whiner around.”
There was absolute silence for a second and then everyone burst out laughing.
The two med techs tried their hardest to keep it together, but even they doubled
up. The doctor just looked down at Crineal with a deadpan expression. But
through her tears of laughter, Cyndora could see that his eyes were dancing,
too.


“General,
with respect, you are such a pain in the ass I would like to keep you here for
a month as a punishment. But I’m just not that much of a masochist. You’re out
of here as soon as I can get one of these hyenas to find a grav chair to cart
you away on,” he said, ending with a stern look at the two laughing med techs.
One of the techs took the hint and staggered off to find the required chair
whilst the doctor sent mock glares around the room.











Chapter Ten


 


Major
Strieger sat at a table in one of the cafes dotted around the transit ring of
Earth Orbital Three. She sipped a cup of coffee and thought it was very similar
to the kafe she liked but a little harsher. Her leave had been great, she felt
so much more relaxed now. She’d seen some of the sights of Earth, eaten well,
met a few people. She smiled to herself at the memory of a particularly nice,
handsome and energetic young man she’d left asleep in a hotel room two days
ago. A few days of dealing with personal chores onboard ship and she’d be ready
to get back in the saddle again. Thumbing through the news on her data pad, a
conversation at a nearby table made her prick up her ears.


“…so
I heard that the Imps lost a bunch of ships again yesterday. Lots of upset navy
types running around. Someone said they lost a whole squadron, some big shot
general, too…”


A
cold weight settled into Strieger’s stomach and she paid for the coffee and
left immediately for the shuttle docking port. Strieger got there just as a
shuttle from the Annihilator docked. Looking around at the departing passengers
she spotted a lieutenant, his section badges marked him as engineering, but he
was the highest ranked crew member she’d seen so far. Strieger grabbed his arm
and pulled him out of the flow of sailors.


“Hey!”
he protested. “What’s the…,” then he saw the rank insignia on Strieger’s
uniform and came to attention, saluting. “Sorry, Ma’am. How can I help you?”


“At
ease, Lieutenant. I apologize for manhandling you. But I need to ask you, was
there a battle yesterday?”


“That’s
what I heard, Ma’am, I think we lost most of a squadron, but that’s just a
rumor, Ma’am.”


“And
was General Crineal involved?” The tension leaked from her making the lieutenant
nervous.


“I
think so, Ma’am. I don’t know what happened to him though. Someone said he was
dead, but I really don’t know.”


The
feeling of dread in her stomach grew larger. “Thank you, Lieutenant. Sorry to
delay you.”


“No
problem, Ma’am. Sorry I couldn’t be of more help.” He saluted her and walked
away.


As
soon as the last of the passengers had disembarked, she boarded the shuttle.
After throwing her carryall onto one of the chairs in the front row of
passenger seats, Strieger headed to the cockpit. She punched a switch on the comm
panel by the cockpit door.


“Yes?”
came a voice.


“This
is Major Strieger. Let me in. I need to talk to you.”


There
was a short delay, she guessed they were confirming her identity, and then the
door opened and Strieger entered the cockpit.


The
pilot and co-pilot saluted her as she entered. “Ma’am. What seems to be the
problem?”


“At
ease, gentlemen. I just need to know what happened yesterday,” she asked whilst
bracing herself against a bulkhead.


“Ares
Squadron got ambushed, Ma’am. They lost over half of the squadron. I don’t have
the exact figure I’m afraid, but I heard they lost between twenty-five and
thirty fighters.”


“And
General Crineal?” Strieger prepared herself for the answer.


“I
don’t know, Ma’am. I’ve heard that he made it in and then he piled up on
landing and died. I do know that Bay Gamma Ten is a mess. They have a Hunter
embedded in the back wall of the bay and half the flight deck is torn up. I’ve
seen the bay myself, Ma’am, and I can’t believe that anyone walked away from
that wreck.” Strieger nodded numbly. Crineal normally touched down last and in
one of the number ten bays. “We’re scheduled for docking at Shuttle Bay Two,
Ma’am. Gamma Ten is right next door. One of the flight techs might be able to
help you.”


“Thank
you, Lieutenant. How soon before we depart?”


“Thirty
minutes, Ma’am,” the pilot replied after glancing at the clock.


Half
an hour of hell, she thought as she made her way back to her seat.


 


Forty-five
minutes later the shuttle touched down in Shuttle Bay Two. As soon as the door
unsealed Strieger headed down the ramp with her carryall over her shoulder and made
for Bay Gamma Ten. Opening the door to the bay, she was appalled at the sight
of the Hunter. The right wing was a crumpled mess that had made a huge dent in
the thick rear wall of the bay. The two landing skids she could see were
twisted pieces of scrap and she couldn’t identify where the cockpit should have
been. Her carryall slipped to the floor as she numbly surveyed the mess. One of
the senior techs saw her looking at the tangle of machinery. 


“Ma’am?
Can I help you?” he asked as he approached her.


“Whose
ship is that, Chief?” She gestured to the pile of metal that had been a
fighter.


“It’s
the one that General Crineal borrowed, Ma’am. Eta One.” He followed her gaze.
“A real mess. I’m surprised the general made it back this far considering how
much damage it had taken. Reverse thrusters had been shot up and he just couldn’t
dump enough speed. He gave it a good try, Ma’am, skidding it along the deck to
kill more velocity.”


Strieger
felt a lump in her throat. “He was the best, Chief. If anyone could have made
it in it was him.”


“Yes,
Ma’am," the tech nodded in agreement and then frowned. “Was the best,
Ma’am? Did he die?”


“What?”
Strieger asked in confusion. “Didn’t you say he died?”


“No,
Ma’am, it took us fifteen minutes to cut him out of the wreckage, but the docs
were patching him up when they took him out of here. Last I saw he was on his
way to med bay.” Before he had finished the chief was talking to Strieger’s
back as she turned and grabbed her carryall on the run.


 


Breathlessly,
she palmed the door control to the med section and squeezed through as it
opened. Her gaze swept the room but failed to locate the general. She did see
someone she knew though.


“Ma’am!”
Lieutenant Feldea said in surprise. “I didn’t know you were back.”


Strieger
trotted over to the lieutenant sitting up in bed studying her data pad “Where
is he, Lieutenant?”


“The
general, Ma’am?”


Restraining
herself from throttling the young woman, Strieger ground out. “Yes, the general.
Who else would I mean?”


“He’s
back in his quarters, Ma’am. The doc discharged him about two hours ago. Don’t
worry, Cyndy is there to look after him and a guard is outside the door.” She
smiled brightly at having been able to reassure the major that the general was
being well looked after.


Strieger
stood there for a moment and then half collapsed onto a chair, trying to take
in what Feldea had said and making no sense of it. “Lieutenant, I have had a
really, really bad hour. Now you are going to clearly and concisely answer my
questions, or so help me, I will transfer you to the cargo shuttles.”


“Yes,
Ma’am.”


“Is
the general ok?”


“He’s
injured, but recovering, Ma’am.” Strieger felt the weight lift from her, next
question.


“Why
does he have a guard?”


“To
protect him and Cyndy before the trial, Ma’am.” Strieger’s head started to
spin.


“What
trial?”


“Commander
Del’Tarim’s, Ma’am. He broke into the general’s quarters and tried to rape
Cyndy.”


“Lieutenant,”
Strieger said in a dangerously quiet tone, “who the hell is CYNDY?”


“Ummm…
Cyndora, General Crineal’s recreation assistant, Ma’am,” Feldea replied as if
this was a perfectly sensible answer.


Strieger
sat there for a moment and then leaned forward to rest her head in her hands
“I’m really, really hoping that the doc has you on some powerful hallucinogenic
meds, Lieutenant. The general does not have a recreation assistant.”


“Yes,
he does, Ma’am. She comes and visits me every day. She’s very nice. She has
long red hair and gorgeous green eyes. Plus she knows so much about Earth
fashions. I can’t wait to get down there and do some shopping.” She beamed at
Strieger.


As
Strieger looked up into the earnest face of the young lieutenant, convinced
that either Feldea or herself was having a mental breakdown, Dr. Marrash
entered the ward and wandered over to where she sat dazedly.


“Major,
if I get anymore Hera pilots in here I’ll start thinking you’ve annexed my med
bay as part of Hera’s mess room,” Marrash said peevishly.


Gathering
her scattered wits she looked up at the doctor. “Doc? Can you give me a
sensible answer, please? How is General Crineal?”


“He’s
a bit battered but not enough to keep him in here.” This set Feldea giggling
for some reason before Marrash glared at her and she adopted a straight face.


“Thank
you, Doc. I’ll pay him a visit.” At least someone around here was sane,
Strieger thought as she started to stand up.


“No
reason to keep him here when he has that young lady to look after him. Waste of
our time and she can call or send the guard if there’s a problem,” Marrash said
dismissively.


Strieger’s
legs gave way and she sat back down heavily onto the chair as the Doctor walked
away. Feldea was watching her with concern. “Are you ok, Ma’am?”


Strieger
sat there silently for a little while. “No, Fel. I’ve just had a really bad
hour because I thought that the general was dead. Now I think I must be in some
alternate dimension. So I want you to take me very gently through what’s been
happening. How long has the general had this Cyndora?” she asked quietly.


Nodding
sympathetically, Feldea thought for a moment. “I’m not exactly sure, Ma’am. He
first brought her to visit me… ummm… six days ago. So at least that long. I get
the impression that it was just after our last patrol.”


Ok,
thought Strieger, that would make sense. Apart from Crineal wanting a recreation
girl at all.


“And
the bit with Commander Del’Tarim?”


“Well,
Cyndy didn’t want to say too much about it, but apparently he caught her in a
corridor and threatened her. She was supposed to let him into the general’s
quarters the following day because he wanted to rape her. Cyndy told the
general and he, Colonel Jaynes and two marines were waiting for Commander Del’Tarim
when he broke into the general’s quarters after Cyndy didn’t let him in. I’ve
heard that they are going to court martial the commander on a bunch of charges,
but that the charge of breaking into the general’s place is listed as a capital
one.”


Strieger
sat there with a glazed look as she tried to assimilate the story. It certainly
sounded like that rat Del’Tarim. Probably trying to get back at the general.
Her mind kept sticking at the Cyndora bit. “Thank you, Fel. I think that makes
sense now except for one thing and I want you to go over it again just once
more for me,” she paused and gathered herself. “The general has a recreation assistant…?”


Feldea
nodded and after a moment realized she was supposed to fill in the rest of the
sentence. “Yes, Ma’am. She’s very nice. She’s from Earth and she seems to
genuinely like the general. Not like him in that puppy dog slave type way or
like as in the general is a good deal type thing, but really like him.”


From
Earth? Wait… that last day we were looking at the new batch of prisoners coming
on board and Crineal seemed to go a bit funny. Was she one of those? If so
then… hmmmm… “Thank you, Lieutenant. You’ve been most helpful despite me
thinking that you were completely delusional. I’d better go see how General Crineal
is doing… and meet Cyndy.”


“Yes,
Ma’am. One more thing? Mus and Stal are back early and they were in here
yesterday to check up on the general. They met Cyndy, too.”


Strieger
closed her eyes again, feeling a monster headache building. “And they’ve been
loose for almost twenty-four hours with this information? You didn’t have them
arrested or shot or something?”


“No,
Ma’am, sorry. I didn’t seem to have any justification for doing so,” Feldea
said miserably.


“Lieutenant,
Staller and Muscovy are reasons in their own right. What are they doing back
here anyway? I thought I’d have to send the Shore Patrol out for them.”


“They’re
broke, Ma’am. They lost all their money at some place they went to on Earth.”


“Terrific.
Loose and in need of making some money. The day just gets better.” She picked
up her carryall as she stood. “I’ll see you later, Lieutenant. I’ll probably be
carried in with a straightjacket on me.”


 


After
dumping her carryall in her quarters and taking just a few minutes to freshen
up and pull herself together, Strieger made her way to the general’s quarters.
As she approached she saw that there was indeed a marine posted outside.
Strieger came to a halt in front of him and returned his salute.


“Corporal,
I’m here to see General Crineal. I’m Major Strieger, his second in command.”


“Yes,
Ma’am.” Instead of opening the door, however, he consulted his data pad then
looked at her carefully before looking at the pad again. Seemingly satisfied he
activated the door comm panel. “Assistant Cyndora? A Major Strieger here to see
the general. She’s on the approved list.”


There
was a pause before a pleasant, slightly high-pitched female voice that Strieger
didn’t recognize answered. “Thank you, Sir. I’ll be just a minute.”


Following
a very brief wait the door opened to reveal a woman in the standard short dress
of a recreation assistant. She matched the description of Cyndora that Feldea
had given her in the med bay. Her eyes were striking and she was pretty, but
nothing that Strieger could see would have made Crineal change his attitude
towards recreation assistants.


“Cyndora?
I’m Major Strieger, General Crineal’s second in command,” she said politely.


The
woman stepped back to allow her to enter. “Yes, Ma’am. Please come in.” As the
door closed behind her, Cyndora asked “How can I help you, Ma’am?” Strieger
thought that she was most polite and respectful, but not servile or cowed,
interesting.


“I’d
like to see the general.” It was somewhere between a request and an order.


“I’m
truly sorry, Ma’am, but he’s sleeping at the moment and the doctor’s
instructions were not to disturb him from rest in the next few days.” Some
steel there, too, Strieger noted, or a strong desire to protect the general.
She wasn’t about to fault either trait.


“I
understand. I don’t want you to wake him I just want to see him with my own
eyes.”


The
redhead hesitated a second and then nodded. “Yes, Ma’am. Please be quiet
though.” She led Strieger to the bedroom door and palmed it open. Crineal was
asleep on the bed and snoring lightly, his entire left side swathed in
bandages. The major looked at him for a long moment before nodding. She spared
a quick glance around the rest of the room and picked up on a few oddities.
There was a cot bed next to the main bed that the general was sleeping on. It
didn’t seem to be that recently installed. Also, there was a pair of women’s
long shorts and matching top that were resting on a cabinet. They appeared to
have been hastily dropped there. Curious and curiouser, she mused. Strieger
stepped back into the lounge and allowed Cyndora to close the bedroom door.


“So,
you’re Cyndora. Lieutenant Feldea has a lot of good things to say about you.”
Strieger stood with her hands behind her back scrutinizing the girl with the
practiced eye of a woman who had been around a bit. No marks, bruises or
anything else to suggest abuse, or physical contact of any kind come to that.
The woman looked healthy and fit.


“Lieutenant
Feldea is very nice, Ma’am. I enjoy talking with her. Can I get you some
refreshment?”


“A
cup of kafe would be appreciated. Thank you.” Strieger sat down in an easy
chair and studied the other woman as she went about supplying her drink. Her
bearing didn’t match that of the other recreation assistants who were favorites
of someone or another, either. They looked comfortable, but underneath there
was always a nervousness, a fear of being discarded and losing the little
extras. Cyndora had been on board less than two weeks, if Strieger had it right,
and the girl should have been unsure of her position, awed at serving a general
and generally scared out of her wits after being assaulted by another officer.
She was none of these things. She had all the poise of a woman who knew she was
cared for and totally secure. Strieger accepted the cup from Cyndora and
studied her as the other woman sat down opposite her in the other easy chair.


“I
understand that you only came on board recently?” she asked with a casual air.


“Yes,
Ma’am, less than two weeks ago,” Cyndora nodded.


“And
how are you finding life aboard the Annihilator?” Strieger sipped her kafe
whilst constantly appraising the young woman.


“It’s
been mixed, Ma’am. Some of the people, like the general and Lieutenant Feldea,
have been very kind to me. Even the admiral was most polite and pleasant.”
Strieger’s eyebrows rose a notch, she’d met the admiral. She had been getting
around. “Of course, there have been incidents that weren’t nearly so good.” I
bet, thought the major. “And I didn’t expect to be separated from my friends in
the dorm like this. But the general allows me to visit them so I’m not really
cut off,” she smiled at Strieger. So, Crineal was giving her an awful lot of
latitude for a newcomer, even for an old hand for that matter.


“And
you like the general?” Strieger knew the answer to that one but wanted to see
the body language that went with it. She took another drink from her cup.


“Yes,
Ma’am. The general is very good to me. I’m lucky to have been assigned to him.”
Hmmm, the answer she’d expected but something was wrong about the last part of
it and she felt that Cyndora didn’t feel just lucky but exactly the way Feldea
had described her, happy and content. Totally devoted to Crineal, and you
didn’t get that feeling built in eleven days.


Putting
her cup down Strieger rose from the chair. “Well, thank you for the hospitality,
Cyndora. I’m sure we’ll be seeing more of each other. I know you’ll take good
care of General Crineal. I’d appreciate if you told him that I visited and if
you’d keep me informed if anything happens.”


“Yes,
Ma’am, I’ll do that,” Cyndora said as she stood as well.


Strieger
nodded to her and left the room with a deep suspicion of what was going on. But
before anything else she needed to track down two pilots and make sure they
were set firmly straight about some matters.


 


The
major marched into the Hera mess room to find three pilots clustered around a
table at which sat Muscovy and Staller. They hadn’t noticed her enter and were
busy discussing something.


“I’ll
take an average of four and a half.”


“Put
me down for six point two.”


“You’re
crazy.”


“I
reckon the general’s good for that.”


Strieger
moved quietly up behind them before announcing her presence. “Gentlemen, Ladies.”


The
five pilots snapped to attention. The two women and the man who had been
talking to the pair she wanted looked guiltily at her. Staller and Muscovy
looked like they had come fresh out of school and were totally innocent of the
world’s corruption. Strieger thought they were true professionals.


Muscovy
spoke first. “Ma’am, a pleasure to see you back. We weren’t expecting you yet.”


I’ll
bet you weren’t, she thought. “So what’s the pool on today?”


“Pool,
Ma’am?” Staller tried for the misdirection approach.


“Staller,
give me some credit and don’t assume I’m stupid. It’s not a good career move.” She
gave him a withering look. The other three pilots were visibly nervous. “Now,
what are you taking bets on?”


“The
number of patrols we’ll make before our next stopover, Ma’am,” Muscovy
projected complete honesty and Strieger didn’t buy it for a minute.


“Really?
So these two clowns think we’ll be running a half and point two of a mission?
Let’s try it again.” She fixed her stare on the younger of the two women.
Entara had just made lieutenant from pilot officer. “Lieutenant,” and Strieger
made it sound as if that rank was in grave danger at this moment, “I’m sure you’re
dying to tell me what you think four point five is a good bet for.” She gave
the pilot a smile that had all the charm and appetite of a tiger that hadn’t
been fed for a week. The major saw her eyes flicker towards Staller and Muscovy
in desperation. “I’m right here, Pilot Officer!” she snapped out before smiling
sweetly. “I’m sorry, I mean, Lieutenant.”


Entara
folded. “On how many times a day the general is getting laid, Ma’am,” the lieutenant
said in a rush. The silence following her confession was deafening.


Strieger
stood there looking at the five of them, as she tried to find the words. The
pilots were now all standing rigidly at attention and looking anywhere but at
her.


“Just
when I thought you two couldn’t get any worse.” She shook her head in
disbelief. “Kreltar? Six point two times a day? Seriously? What were you going
for? The top end to outbid everyone else?” she asked incredulously.


Staller
cleared his throat. “Actually, Ma’am, the highest bet is nine at the moment.” His
mouth closed abruptly as Strieger turned her glare on him.


“I
don’t even want to think about how you planned to get a count, so as to declare
a winner.” Her mind shied away from the thought of what these two were capable
of. “But this stops here and now. If I hear even a whisper of this again then
I’ll be holding you two personally responsible and handing the matter over to the
general for his opinion. I’m sure he’ll find it most entertaining.” The five
officers looked pale and Strieger thought that Entara might faint. “Now get out
of here and find something useful to do before you all find yourselves sharing
a cell with Del’Tarim.”


They
all saluted and were gone so fast that Strieger thought they might be able to
make the Annihilator’s sprint team. She sat down heavily on a chair in the now
deserted mess room. She’d been back less than four hours and she already needed
leave again.











Chapter Eleven


 


Crineal
lay in bed, stirring a little but not really wanting to move. His bladder was
telling him otherwise. He groaned as he tried to sit up, pain shooting all
along his left side. Looking up, he wondered if someone had invented teleportation
whilst he had been asleep. Cyndora was now standing by the bed and he was sure
that she hadn’t been there a moment before.


“What’s
up, Crin? Do you need something?” she asked him solicitously.


“Eh,
I need to use the bathroom,” he replied, trying to swing his legs over the side
of the bed. Wow, that hurts, he thought.


“Let
me help you.” Cyndora held out an arm so he could steady himself and then took
hold of his right arm to help pull him up.


“Ouch,”
he grimaced.


“Just
lean on me,” she said as she helped him into the bathroom. Once in there, she
helped position him in front of the toilet and then stepped to one side.


After
waiting for a moment Crineal realized that she wasn’t going to leave. “Uh. I
think I can manage by myself for this part?” At least he hoped he could.


Looking
doubtful, Cyndora nodded. “Ok, I’ll just wait in the bedroom,” and she left him
alone but without closing the door.


Crineal
found that peeing one-handed wasn’t as easy as he had hoped but he managed,
even with the door open so Cyndora could probably hear everything. He’d hardly
finished when Cyndora was back to help him.


“I
found you this,” she said holding up a long bath robe, “I don’t want you
getting that gel goop over the nice one you got from Pallonus IV.” Putting it
on, even with her help, was a task all on its own.


“Bed
or sofa?” she asked as she moved to support him again.


“Sofa,
I think. I need to check messages and the like.”


“Ok,
but take it easy. Tell me if you start getting tired.” As they made their way
into the lounge, Cyndora continued, “Oh, a Major Strieger stopped by and insisted
on seeing that you were ok.”


“Ah,
she’s back from leave. No doubt she’ll be in again to check on me tomorrow.” He
let out an ‘oof’ as Cyndora eased him onto the sofa. “Any other visitors?”


“No,
just the major. She took a look at you whilst you were asleep in bed. I gave
her a cup of kafe and she asked me about myself a little.”


He
considered this for a moment and wondered what she’d asked and why. But he
didn’t want to alarm Cyndora by being too inquisitive. Strieger was very sharp
and although she appeared to be on his side he was worried what she might have
deduced. Cyndora brought him his data pad and then went into the kitchen whilst
he started checking his messages. She came back with a cup of tea for him and
sat down in the closest easy chair.


“The
admiral wants to visit as soon as I’m awake. Looks like we’re having visitors
today.” He glanced at her. She was wearing another of the silk shorts outfits
she seemed to have grown a liking for, this one a pale lilac color. Not that he
was complaining. They were a heck of a lot better to look at than the pants
outfits she had worn that first week. “I guess you’d better be ready to change
again.” His data pad beeped and he looked at it. “Yep, he’s on his way.”


Cyndora
gave him a playful pout. “This is just a plot to keep getting me to undress,
isn’t it?”


“Nope,
I’m just lucky like that. Anyway, it’s not like you do it in front of me,” he
replied with a mournful expression.


“Poor
you,” she said unsympathetically as she headed back to the bedroom to put on
her short uniform dress.


 


Cyndora
was easily changed and back before the admiral arrived and she was waiting to
let him in. “Good afternoon, Sir,” she greeted him.


“Good
afternoon, Cyndora. You’re looking lovely again today,” he responded, giving
her a suave but genuine smile.


Cyndora
blushed. “Thank you, Sir.”


“General,
how are you doing?” he studied the injured man on the sofa.


“Excuse
me for not rising, Sir, and I’m doing fine.” He gave Ken’Rathel a salute. “You
can stop trying to woo my assistant away from me, though.”


Ken’Rathel
chuckled. “I’m sure she’s not interested in an old man like me. Are you, my
dear?”


Plucking
up her courage, she decided to try and counter with her own banter. “Well, Sir,
I’m sure I could be persuaded to tend to you in your elderly condition, if you
were to find me some nice tokens of appreciation. In the meantime, can I get
you something to drink?”


The
admiral gave a bark of laughter. “I can see why the general here likes your
company, and a cup of kafe would be good. Thank you.” The black-haired admiral
sat down facing Crineal. “I’ve studied the battle logs, General, and before you
even think about making your own report I want to say that you and your pilots
distinguished yourselves. You have nothing to fault yourself on.”


“Thank
you, Sir, but I still lost twenty-five pilots,” he replied bitterly.


“I
know that, Crin. But you saved fourteen, plus the four scouts, and made sure
that their data got back here. Under the conditions you faced that was a
remarkable achievement. Thank you, my dear,” he said as Cyndora handed him his
cup of kafe. “So I don’t want to see any self-recrimination rubbish in your
report. You hear me?”


“Yes,
Sir,” he paused. “What’s going to happen with Ares?”


“They’ve
been deactivated for the moment. I’ve put out requests for some veteran
replacements as well as the rookies I know personnel will try and give me. Then
it will be up to Major Jolienze to get them into shape.” Ken’Rathel looked at
Crineal a second to catch his attention and then, with a minute gesture at
Cyndora and then to the door, indicated he wanted to speak to Crineal alone.


Crineal
took the hint. “Cyndy, Hon? Have you been to the gym today?”


“No,
Sir. I’ve been watching over you as per the doctor’s instructions.”


“Well,
why don’t you get changed and have the guard escort you down there?  I’ll get
another guard assigned to the door whilst you’re gone.”


Quick
to realize that they must want to talk in private, her response was immediate.
“Yes, Sir, I need to make sure I keep up with my exercise schedule.” Crineal
tapped the extra guard request into his data pad whilst she changed, smiling as
he thought about her earlier comment of kept being made to undress.


She
came back out in her exercise gear and nodded to them both as she left. “Sirs,
I’ll see you later.”


Once
she was gone the admiral put his cup down. “I do have one concern about the
patrol. What were those Axes doing out there powered down?”


Crineal
considered it. “You’re right, it’s odd. Were they waiting for us? And if so,
how did they know we’d be there? Or were they out there as a sentry post or
some such? And if that’s the case, then why two full squadrons sitting doggo at
such a remote spot? None of the options seem plausible,” he mused.


“Well,
let’s consider the first option. Who knew about your course out there?” the admiral
asked.


“Only
Captains Trovas and Linenty were briefed prior to the flight, the rest of the
pilots didn’t get the actual course until ten minutes prior to launch. I don’t
know if the two captains told anyone else though,” he frowned for a second, “and
Cyndora was there.”


This
piece of information didn’t seem to surprise Ken’Rathel. “Do you think she
might have passed on anything to anyone? She did belong to a rebel cell.”


“I
was with her for almost the entire time between the briefing and the launch
because of the incident with Del’Tarim. It’s possible she could have gotten a message
to someone whilst I was sleeping but I don’t think that’s likely. She’s learnt
some things about the rebellion that have disillusioned her more than a little.
I will, of course, check the communication logs from this room though.” He tapped
a query into his data pad.


“Hmmmm…
I’ll trust your judgment on her. So, if not her, then who else could have
passed the information on? Del’Tarim? It’s in his interests to see you dead
right now.”


“Still
don’t see it, Sir. Yes, he has cause, but I don’t see it as feasible for the
information to get to him and then him arranging to pass it on.” His data pad
beeped “No, no communications sent from this room apart from the ones I
recognize as sending. I’ll forward the file to your terminal, Sir.”


“So,
a spy passing the information along seems unlikely.” He looked up at the
ceiling in thought “So why keep two squadrons under stealth in the middle of
nowhere? I can see maybe one squadron at a push, but even that’s a lot of
resources to use on a sentry duty like that.”


“Beats
me, Admiral. I wish I knew.” Crineal shook his head.


“Well,
it’s given me enough reason to request a set of probes to be sent into the
area. High Command has ordered me to stay on station here until we get the
reports back from them. We’ll see if Intel was right about a base.” The general
nodded. “Second matter is Del’Tarim’s court martial. The doc says you’ll be fit
enough to attend in four more days. So that’s when I’ve scheduled it to start.”


“I’ll
be there, Sir.”


“I’m
sure you will. I have to say I did wonder if you really expected the trial to
take place. Del’Tarim has the best political connections. Then, this morning, I
received a list of the officers who would be serving on the court panel. It was
sent under the highest encryption.”


Crineal
looked unruffled by the odd security. “Really, Sir? That sounds most strange.”


“Even
stranger is the names on the list. I expected a bunch of appointees who were
certain to acquit Del’Tarim or at the worst give him a slap on the wrist.” Ken’Rathel
said, looking intently at Crineal. “Instead the officers are all totally honest
and completely loyal to the Emperor. The sort of men and women that will do
their job and hand down a death sentence on Del’Tarim.” Noting Crineal’s
complete lack of surprise, he continued, “So, General, what do you know about
this trial that I don’t?”


“Me,
Sir? Why would I know anything?” Ken’Rathel’s stare was steady. “But, if I had
to guess, I would say that someone wants to send a message that this kind of
behavior will no longer be tolerated in the Fleet, no matter who your daddy
is.”


“Really?
And do you know the kind of trouble this particular ‘daddy’ can make for the
Space Corps if we shoot his darling little boy?” Ken’Rathel looked almost angry
now.


“I’m
sure that due consideration has been given to the political ramifications of
the situation, Sir,” Crineal replied formally.


Letting
out a breath Ken’Rathel shook his head. “I do hope so, General. Whilst I would
be loath to suggest that the Vice Chairman is vindictive, I don’t imagine that
he will respond well to the death of his son. I’d guess that you and the girl
would be the first people whom he would come looking for.”


“I
feel that Lord Del’Herat is an honorable man, Sir, and would never dream of
taking revenge when it’s clearly obvious that the fault lies with his son,” the
general said serenely.


“You’ve
got something up your sleeve, General, and I wish you’d tell me what it is. I
also noted that Lord Sar’Clax’s name seemed to appear a lot in connection with the
court papers. Wasn’t he your commanding officer for a while?”


“Yes,
Sir. I served with him for about seven years. That was before the emperor made
him a lord, of course.”


“I
see, and it’s just a remarkable coincidence that he’s taking an interest in
this?” The admiral didn’t try to conceal the disbelief in his voice.


“As
First Lord of the Space Corps I would say that he’s exercising due diligence
over a serious breach of discipline.”


“I
just hope that the two of you know what you are doing, General,” he said
shaking his head. “This whole thing could go south very fast.”


“Yes,
Sir. I have complete faith in the military justice system and of the wisdom of
the Imperial Council.”


Ken’Rathel
decided that he wasn’t going to get anything out of Crineal about what was
really going on. “Well, General. I guess that covers everything. I hope you’ll
be able to return to duty soon, but until then I expect you to rest and get
well. Let your young lady nurse you.” He rose to his feet. “Stay where you are.
I’m sure I can find the door myself,” and with that, the admiral left.


 


Cyndora
left Crineal’s quarters and looked at the Marine standing guard outside, “The general
has ordered me to get some exercise and said that you should accompany me. He
said that he’d be requesting another guard whilst you’re away with me.”


The
marine consulted his data pad and then said, “Ok, after you,” he gestured for
her to lead the way.


She
turned past him and headed to the gym with the guard following in her wake
looking menacing. They arrived at the gym and she did her warm up before
getting on to the cross trainer she preferred. Cyndora had just started her
routine when the gym doors opened and a mixed group of men and women in gym
outfits entered. She thought she recognized two of the men, one thin, one
bearded. The six made a show of looking around before one of the women pointed
to the row of cross trainers where Cyndora was. Leading them across the gym she
stopped the group in front of Cyndora. The marine didn’t seem to be very
concerned that the group posed any danger and she thought that he might have
exchanged a nod with the bearded man.


The
blonde-haired woman, who looked to be in charge, spoke up. “We’d like to use the
cross trainers. Would you mind if we took the three either side of you?”


“Uh,
no, Ma’am, of course not,” Cyndora replied, confused by the courtesy.


“Thanks.”
She turned to the others. “Ok, Mus, Stal, you get the two nearest the door.”
The two men headed to the indicated machines. Cyndora nodded, Muscovy and
Staller, two of the general’s pilots. “Entara, you get the other one on that
side.” The other woman in the group gave the speaker a cheery nod and took the
machine on Cyndora’s right. “Perl, Krel, you get the two on the far left.” The
two men that Cyndora didn’t know took up their places as the woman smiled at
Cyndora “I’m 1st Lieutenant Saphya, Hera Squadron. Nice to meet you,” and with
that she took up the machine on Cyndora’s left side. Cyndora figured that all
six were pilots and didn’t think that the way the woman with the long golden
hair had placed the others was random.  In fact they looked suspiciously like a
flanking guard.  She thought she’d try the theory out.


 “Ma’am?
If you’d all like to be together so you can chat, I’ll happily swap with one of
the gentlemen on the end,” she offered, trying to look innocent.


Saphya
waved away the suggestion. “We’re fine. We can still talk, right, Entara?”


The
woman on the other side of Cyndora nodded as she worked out. “Yes Ma’am, no
problem. Cyn… I mean the young lady isn’t in the way.”


Cyndora
nodded. They knew who she was. So, were they here as an ad hoc protection squad
or to pump her for information? From what she gathered about Staller and
Muscovy she would have guessed the latter but then Saphya had definitely
buffered her with women on either side, so maybe not.


“Do
you normally exercise around this time, Ma’am?” Cyndora ventured.


“No,
we’re still officially on leave so we’re free to come here at any time. We
thought we’d come and work off lunch,” the blonde lieutenant replied smoothly.


In
a pig’s eye Cyndora thought. “You’re part of General Crineal’s squadron?”


“That’s
right.” There was brief pause, “How is the general feeling?” Saphya had obviously
decided to give up the pretense of this being a casual encounter.


“He’s
sore but up and about, Ma’am. The doctor says it will be a week or so before he’s
fit for office duty and another week after that for flight duty.”


“That’s
good to hear. We all respect the general very much. It’s comforting to know
that he has someone to look after him whilst he’s injured. Lieutenant Feldea
says that he’s in good hands.”


“Yes,
Ma’am, I’ll be making sure he doesn’t overdo it whilst he recovers.” The lieutenant
nodded, apparently satisfied. That seemed to be about it for the questions and
although they talked amongst themselves a little, they didn’t press any more
questions on Cyndora. As she wound down her exercise and got off the machine,
the six pilots also stopped their exercises. 


“Well,
time for us to call it a day, too,” said Saphya. Muscovy, Staller and Entara
made their way slowly to the door ahead of Cyndora and her guard. The other
three looked to be catching their breath for a second but then followed her to
the door. They had allowed enough time that they arrived there just behind her.
Cyndora didn’t think it was accidental. She now had three pilots in front of
her and three behind her acting as guards, and all trying not to look as if
they were doing exactly that. The marine at her side appeared amused as they
headed down the corridors back to the general’s quarters. As they approached
their destination Cyndora saw that another marine was now on duty. Her escort
took up station on the other side of the door and the pilots carried on past as
if they just happened to be strolling by. The door closed behind her.


 


Crineal
was still on the sofa as Cyndora returned. He wondered why she had a distinct
expression of amusement on her face. “Good work out?” he asked, putting down
the data pad. 


“Yes,
thanks,” her lips twisted with a smile. “I had some company.”


“Oh?
Do tell.” Crineal looked intrigued.


“About
five minutes after I arrived, a bunch of your pilots showed up and decided they
wanted to work out on the machines either side of me. A Lieutenant Saphya gave
the impression of being the leader, but Muscovy and Staller were there too.”


“Saphya…
long blonde hair, button nose?”


“That’s
her. She asked how you were doing and said she was glad that you had me to look
after you whilst you recovered. The funny bit was that as soon as I finished,
they did, too. And three of them went ahead of me and three tucked in behind.
They just happened to be heading back this way.”


“Pure
happenstance, I’m sure,” he chuckled. “Sounds like you’ve been adopted by the
squadron.”


“Oh,
great. Now I’m a mascot, too. Do I have to parade?” She wasn’t sure whether she
was amused, irritated or touched by the thought. “Did you have a good chat with
the admiral?” 


Crineal
shrugged, causing him to wince; he needed to stop doing that until he had
recovered. “Inconclusive. He’s set the court martial for four days’ time.”


“Well,
that’s something I guess.” Cyndora looked down at herself and sniffed. “Eww, I
need a shower.”


“Time
to get undressed again,” he murmured.


Cyndora
gave him one of those looks. “If you weren’t injured…,” she said darkly.


“I
told you before, no assaulting a senior officer. Shoo… go get less whiffly.”
Crineal motioned her towards the bathroom. As he watched her go, he was sure
that the swaying of her hips as she headed away was a deliberate act of cruelty
to a man in his condition.


 


The
following morning, Crineal woke at a more regular hour, and over breakfast
Cyndora asked if she could visit Feldea and the Rec dorm again.


“That’s
fine, I’m sure Fel missed you yesterday,” he readily agreed.


“Would
it be ok to take a little make-up with me to the dorm today, please?” Cyndora
asked.


“No
problem,” he mumbled as he ate ravenously.


“And
when I get back you get to have a shower, too,” she said wrinkling her nose.


Pausing
in his eating, he looked at her. “I’m not that bad, am I?”


“No,
but you’re getting that way. So, shower.”


“Yes,
Ma’am.”


About
an hour later, as Cyndora was looking through the menu of the main replicator,
the door comm buzzed.


“Major
Strieger here to see the general,” said the voice of the guard.


Cyndora
looked at Crineal, who was ensconced on the sofa again. He nodded at her and
she opened the door. “Good morning, Ma’am, nice to see you again,” she said as
Major Strieger came through the door.


“Good
morning, Cyndora,” Strieger said before turning to Crineal. “Good morning, Sir.
Good to see you up and about.”


“Morning,
Major. Have a seat.” Crineal gestured to one of the chairs. “Did you have a
good leave?”


“Yes,
Sir, right up until I got back here and found out you’d tried to get yourself
killed,” Strieger grumbled as she sat down.


“That’s
what happens when you go on leave and I have to keep myself occupied.” He grinned
at her.


“Kafe,
Ma’am?” inquired Cyndora.


“Thank
you, I’d love one,” she replied appreciatively.


Crineal
noticed she kept looking back and forth between himself and Cyndora. “So, to
what do I owe the pleasure of your visit, Major?”


“Can’t
I just want to check on your health, Sir? As a faithful and worried
subordinate?” Strieger tried to give herself a righteous air. Cyndora held out
a cup of kafe for her and then handed Crineal a cup of tea.


Cyndora
took in the looks between the two pilots and figured it was time to make an
exit before someone suggested that she should head to the gym again. “Sir,
could I make my visit to Lieutenant Feldea now please?”


“Of
course, take the guard with you,” he said picking his data pad. “I’ll get a
temporary one.”


She
smiled at him and went into the bedroom to pick up her purse and the few bits
of make-up she’d put to one side before returning, giving him a quick kiss on
the cheek and heading off to medical section, guard in tow.


Strieger
watched all this in silence as she sipped her kafe.


Eventually
Crineal sighed. “Go ahead, Major, I’m sure you’re dying to.”


“I
have no idea what you mean, Sir,” Strieger smiled innocently at him. Crineal
growled at her. “She seems very sweet, though.”


“She
is. I like her.”


“I
knew I should have let Muscovy and Staller keep that pool going,” Strieger
murmured. 


Crineal
looked at her quizzically, “And what pool would that be?”


“I
am still considered off duty, right, Sir?”


He
nodded. “Just give me it to me straight, Stri.”


“They
were taking bets on how many times a day on average you got laid, Sir.”


Crineal
sat astounded for a moment and then laughed. “I don’t know whether to court
martial them or give them a commendation for keeping me entertained with their
antics. I take it you shut it down?”


“Yes,
Sir. I wish I had asked them who pegged you for nine times a day though.”


Goggling
at that he stared at her. “What do they think I am? Some kind of holo-porn star?”


Strieger
smiled at him mockingly. “They have great faith in you, Sir. I should have just
placed a bet myself and walked off with the money.”


“Oh,
and what marvelous feats would you have me down for?”


“Actually,
Sir, I would bet on zero. And I would have taken the pool,” she said watching
him carefully.


Crineal
pursed his lips. “Do you have so little confidence in me, Major?”


“On
the contrary, Sir. I have great confidence in you. I just don’t think you’d be
taking advantage of Cyndora like that.”


“And
how did you come to that conclusion?”


“She
has a separate bed, she looks happy and secure, and you give her lots of
privileges. But the thing that convinced me most was sitting here with you.”


“And
what’s that?” Crineal asked curiously.


“You
just don’t have that happy smug look of a man getting laid on a regular basis.”
Crineal choked on his tea. “So, I had to ask myself why you’d take on a recreation
assistant, protect her and pamper her, without wanting to get her into bed. The
only thing I can figure is that she’s an old friend or lover you knew from
before you joined up.”


He
sighed. “I really need to get you your own squadron to keep you more occupied.
You’re wasted as my second.”


“I
wouldn’t say that, Sir,” she paused, “you know you’re risking an awful lot if
someone finds out about this.”


Nodding
somberly he looked at her. “I know. I just couldn’t stand to think of her in
the rec areas when I could help her.”


“Just
tell me what I can do to help, Sir. You may not be sleeping with her but you’re
looking more at peace with yourself than I’ve seen in a long time and that’s
worth anything I can do.”


“Thank
you, Stri. I surely don’t deserve someone as good as you.”


She
gave him a grin. “Well, of course not, Sir. No one deserves someone as
wonderful as me.”


He
chuckled. “You might want a word with Lieutenant Saphya though. She turned up
at the gym yesterday with a few others including Muscovy and Staller. Someone
seems to have organized a private guard force for Cyndora. I’m not sure if it’s
good intentions or something else, but if Mus and Stal are involved then I
think we should find out.”


“I’m
on it, Sir. Probably Saphy heard about Cyndora and decided to show her support
of the general’s woman. You know how protective she is.”


“Yeah,
she’s going to make a good squadron leader,” he mused.


“So,
tell me about Cyndora,” Strieger said, easing back to get more comfortable.


Crineal
took a swallow of his drink before starting. “We worked in the same office on
Earth together, before the Empire arrived. She started a few months after me.
We’re about the same age so we became friends, always chatted a lot. Sometimes
took lunch together. But that’s it. We were just really close friends. She had
a boyfriend so, even though I fancied her, I wasn’t going to intrude.” Strieger
nodded. “Then the fleet showed up and the world fell apart. She left the office
a couple of months afterwards and we drifted out of touch. I heard she’d
ditched the boyfriend.”


“And
then?” Strieger asked quietly, sensing there was more.


“The
rebels bombed my home city flat. All my family and friends were dead. I thought
I’d lost everyone. As soon as I recovered I enlisted in the Space Corps. I was
lucky and got selected for pilot training and then even luckier to be assigned
to Sarclax’s squadron. He was a general then, before the emperor made him a lord
for his distinguished service. I rose quickly under him and became his aide,
seeing things that no one else did.” He sat silently for a moment. “And then I
saw Cyndora down in that cargo bay. A part of my past I thought was gone.”


“So
how did she end up here?” Strieger inquired gently, sipping her kafe.


“Went
back to live with her parents, not keen on the empire because of its annexation
of Earth. Then her mother and sister were beaten up by our security forces for
no good reason during a sweep of the area they lived in. So, she joined the
rebels. Then got caught. Forty-five year sentence. She opted to become a recreation
assistant to knock twenty years off the sentence and avoid an Imperial prison.”


“So,
you hate the rebels, she hates the empire. How’s that working out?”


“Tricky
at first… it caused a lot of friction. But I was able to persuade her that the
rebels weren’t what she thought.”


She
looked impressed. “How did you manage that?”


“You
don’t want to know. Trust me.” Grimacing, Crineal took a last drink from his
cup before putting it down.


“And
how do you feel about her now?”


“We’re
back to being friends, I think. I don’t want to push it further than that
though. If I asked and she said yes and we ended up in bed together, I’d always
wonder if it was for the wrong reasons.”


“Wise
man. That would wreck your relationship. And if she comes to you?”


“Then
we’d talk about it. I think she’d need to do some convincing. But I already
told her that. So I’m giving her as much freedom as I can whilst trying to make
it clear to her that I’m not attempting to buy her affections.”


“Feldea
thinks she likes you for all the right reasons and the lieutenant is a smart
girl. I think if Cyndora comes to your bed, it’ll be because she wants to.”


“So
you don’t think I’ve been behaving like a damn fool hero trying to rescue the
distressed maiden?” Crineal asked with a self-deprecating smile.


Strieger
laughed musically. “Oh, Sir, you always behave that way. It’s just not obvious
to anyone not close to you.”


“It’s
nice to know I have your support,” he said ruefully.


“So,
you really think that Del’Tarim will be found guilty?” she asked, changing the
subject.


“I’m
certain that imperial justice will prevail.” He gave her a smile that Strieger
knew meant that he was completely confident of victory because he’d already
assured the outcome. 


“Well,”
she said putting her cup down and rising from her chair. “I’d better go and
find out what our darling pilots are up to and try and keep them busy so that
they stay out of mischief.”


“Thank
you, Major. And whilst I may think you’re wasted as my second, I surely appreciate
having you in that spot.”


“You’re
welcome, Sir, and I wouldn’t want to be anywhere else but here,” and with that,
Strieger left to round up the squadron.


 


Cyndora
waved to Feldea as she entered the med bay and felt a warm glow at the genuine
smile that lit the lieutenant’s face.


“Cyndy!!
How are you doing? And how is the general? I didn’t expect you to visit with
having to look after him and all.”


She
gave Feldea a hug. “I’m sorry I didn’t make it yesterday, but I’ll make sure
that I visit as usual from now on. The general is doing better, so he said he
can spare me for visits.”


Feldea
grinned mischievously at her as Cyndora sat down. “No need to worry about that.
The doc is releasing me tomorrow, so I get five days leave. But don’t feel bad
about missing yesterday. You’ve made me popular, so I’ve not lacked for
company.”


“Oh?
And how did I manage that?”


“Well,
I’ve had every Hera pilot who’s back from leave come and visit me to see how I
am,” she paused giggling, “and, just coincidentally, asking all about you.”


“So
it’s your fault I had a guard of pilots with me in the gym yesterday?” she
asked giving her fellow redhead a mock glare.


“Wow…
really? Who was there?” Feldea looked both amused and concerned.


“Lieutenant
Saphya seemed to be the ring leader but Muscovy and Staller were there, too.
Along with a few others.”


“Saphy
is ok. If she was in charge then they were there out of a genuine concern for
you. She grilled me for an hour yesterday morning.”


Cyndora
started to feel a touch of panic. “What did you tell her?”


“That
you were really sweet and cared for the general and how much I liked you.” She
looked worried. “Did I do wrong?”


“No,
Fel, you’re fine. I… I just didn’t want anyone to get the wrong idea about me.”


“Awww,
honey, I can see how much you care for the boss and that’s all the squadron
wants to know about. You’re making him happy because you care. And that means
we’ll all stand by you.” She patted Cyndora’s hand comfortingly. “So… I’ve been
reading a bit. What do you know about saris?”


 


An
hour later, Cyndora walked into the Rec dorm and went over to Jaydea’s bed
where her friend was napping. She poked her in the ribs. “Wake up, lazy butt.”


Jaydea’s
eyes snapped open. “Cyndy!!!! Don’t do that!” swatting at her friend’s hand.
“Sheesh, girlfriend, you’ve been here less than a month and you’re already a
legend around here.” 


Looking
around she noticed that several people were watching her with thinly disguised
interest. She spotted Marshalla and waved to her. The woman took that as an invite
and got up to join them.


“Hey
Cyndy. How’s it going? Been hearin’ about ya.”


“Oh?”
she said looking nervous.


Jaydea
spoke up. “We heard they’re gonna try a commander, and a noble at that, for
raping you.” Her eyes were wide in disbelief. “Is that true?”


Shaking
her head, she put her friend straight. “He didn’t rape me. He did assault me
and would have tried to rape me, but the general stopped him. He called in a
security team and had the commander arrested.”


“Making
our life better I tell ya. No one seems to be hitting us much anymore. Guess
they figure if they’ll arrest a noble then they’ll have no problem locking up a
crewman. Folks think he’ll still get off, though,” Marshalla said.


Cyndora
shook her head again. “I don’t think so. If he’s found guilty then they’ll
shoot him.”


The
other two women exchanged glances. “Really? The general’s going to have him
shot for trying it on with you?” Jaydea asked in amazement.


“That’s
only part of it. He also broke into the general’s quarters and had an illegal
key card. So they’re throwing the book at him.”


“Even
so, he’s still a noble and they get away with everything. This general of yours
must have some clout,” her friend said wonderingly before adding, “and he must
like you a lot to give you that kind of protection.”


Marshalla
nodded in agreement. “That’s for sure, honey. Word is that ya protected from on
high and no one messes with ya or ya friends.”


She
looked at them both. “Been using my name, huh?” She smiled to show that she
wasn’t upset.


“Use
what advantages ya can.” Marshalla appeared totally unrepentant.


“Well,
can’t hold that against you. And maybe I have a few more advantages.” She
opened her purse and took out two new lipsticks, a small jar of blush and a tube
of mascara. “Hopefully these will help, too. Make them last though. The general
said I can’t cart in loads of stuff or someone will ask questions.”


They
both nodded as they gleefully examined the small trove. “Yeah, they would. But
even this is great. Would you thank the general for us, Cyndy? We know that you
wouldn’t be able to do this without his help,” Jaydea said.


“And
thank ya, too, girl. You’re making things better for everyone, and me, Jay and
Xian especially.” Marshalla gave her a hug. Cyndora watched as the two women
tried on the make-up.


“No
need to ask if the general is still treating you good, I guess?” said Jaydea,
smiling.


“Well,
he is, but I’m having to nurse him at the moment. He was injured in a battle
the other day. At first I thought he’d died.” Cyndora remembered how upset
she’d felt.


“That
had to be a bad moment for you, honey. We’d heard he was hurt, but not that it
was that serious.”  Jaydea put her arm around Cyndora to comfort her. “He’s
recovering ok, though?”


“Yeah,
I just have to help him around and make sure he doesn’t do too much. I probably
need to head back and make sure he’s ok.”


“Ok,
Cyndy. You take good care of him and we’ll see you soon.” her friend said.


“I’ll
be back in the next few days. I don’t know about the few days after that
though. I’m required to be available as a witness during the trial.”


“That’s
ok, girlfriend, I understand. You take care of what you need to, then you can
come back and tell us all about the trial.”


Cyndora
hugged Jaydea “I will. You take care too, Marsh. Say Hi to Xian for me,” she
said as she started to leave.


“We
will. Kiss the general for us,” Jaydea said as Cyndora departed.











Chapter Twelve


 


By
the time Cyndora arrived back in their quarters, Crineal was dozing on the
sofa. Poor thing, she thought with a little smile and she quietly made her way
to the bedroom to get changed. With that done she returned to the lounge, made
herself a drink and sat down at the table to watch Crineal. He hardly looked
like the ruthless killer pilot, just a tired man who appeared very alone
because of his position. It struck her as very sad, to have all those pilots
around him who adored him so much and not be permitted to find a companion
amongst them and, at the same time, be too honorable to want to use the recreation
assistants that were available to him for that very purpose. But how did she
really feel about him? A lot of the man she had liked fourteen years ago was
still there. He could be amusing and he was always caring and honest. The
shyness was gone though, robbing him of that boyishness. She’d always felt that
he’d have liked them to be more than friends, but she’d never let herself
consider him in that light because she was attached to someone else. Now, she
had no attachments, though. They were friends, and that meant she loved him at
least a little. Her mind went back to that moment in the med bay where she
thought he’d been killed. The sorrow she had felt was for that of a loved one.
She realized that she probably could grow to love him as a lover if she let
herself. Would he want her after the way she had been used? She didn’t want him
to love her out of pity, like some abused, rescued pet. Honest love was still
as important to her as it looked to be to him. Cyndora studied his face, his
short brown hair, now all spiky from the cushion, the slight gauntness, but she
liked his eyes best, the way they seemed to change color with his moods. He wasn’t
classically handsome, but he was attractive in a quiet way.


The
object of her attention stirred and opened those blue eyes. “Urrrm… Hi, Cyndy.
I didn’t hear you get back,” he said, running his right hand through his hair.


“I’ve
not been back long,” she smiled at him. “What did Major Strieger want?”


“She
wanted to see how I was and bring me up to date on the doings of the pilots,”
Crineal replied in an off-hand manner. Cyndora felt that he wasn’t telling her
everything but then there would always be some things he couldn’t say due to
security considerations.


Cyndora
eyed him critically. “You still look tired. Let’s get you that shower and then
settle you into bed for a nap.” She moved over to help him up.


“I
feel like some geriatric when you say it like that. Am I getting gruel for
dinner?” he complained.


She
gave him a long look. “Yes, if you don’t stop whining.”


With
Cyndora supporting him, they headed to the bathroom. Crineal was still mostly
asleep and hadn’t thought through how he was going to actually take the shower.
In the bathroom Cyndora stood in front of him and eased the bathrobe carefully
off his shoulders letting it drop onto the floor, and before Crineal could
react, her fingers were inside the waistband of his shorts, pushing them to the
ground. He stood there befuddled for a second before blushing at being at being
stark naked in front of her; the bandages down his left side didn’t really
count as clothing. Cyndora hardly noticed. She opened the door to the shower to
turn on the water and check the temperature of it. Satisfied, she helped
Crineal inside. The doctor had told her that the bandages were waterproof, but
not to give them a prolonged soaking. The warm water felt good to Crineal and
he closed his eyes, enjoying letting it run over him. As he opened them again
he realized that the shower door was still ajar and Cyndora had kicked off her
sandals and was unbuttoning her top.


“Uhh…
what are you doing?” he asked as she dropped the sleeveless silk shirt to the floor,
her breasts in full view.


“Well,
I’m not going to help you shower with my clothes on, am I?” she replied,
undoing the buttons on the waistband of her shorts before pushing them off her
hips and letting them slide to the floor, her breasts hanging there slightly as
she bent forward a little. Crineal stood there dazed at the sight of her naked
except for the small white panties that were part of her assistant’s uniform,
his body starting to respond to the view. He watched as she casually slipped
her panties down to her ankles and stepped out of them, his eyes drawn to her
neatly trimmed pubic area.


“I
think I can shower myself…,” he started as she stepped into the cubicle with
him.


Cyndora
snorted softly. “Don’t be silly, you can barely walk, never mind bend and
stretch. Now stay still and let me start with your hair.” She stood to his rear
and lathered his hair using the shampoo.


Crineal
was fully erect now as he felt her behind him washing his hair, her breasts
brushing his back as she worked. He tried not to think of how she must look,
with beads of water running down her trim body, dripping from her nipples… Quit
That! he chided himself.


“Ok,
head under the water so I can rinse it now,” she ordered him. Crineal ducked
his head a little and even this caused him discomfort down his injured side. He
guessed she did have cause for saying that he couldn’t wash himself. The
feeling of her massaging the soap out of his scalp was wonderful and he almost
groaned in disappointment when she stopped. Then she started on his right
shoulder and back, soaping and rinsing. He almost jumped when she moved to his
bottom. Finished with his back, she moved to his side to start on his upper
chest. This was the part Crineal had been dreading. Knowing that her recent
sexual experiences hadn’t been good he didn’t want her to see how excited he
was. He gritted his teeth and tried to think calming thoughts.


Cyndora
wasn’t anywhere as clinically detached from the experience as she was
pretending to be. She was enjoying feeling his body under her hands, especially
his nice tight buttocks as she washed. It was difficult keeping her mind on her
self-appointed task. Cyndora started soaping his chest but couldn’t help
noticing his body’s rather obvious reaction to her ministrations. She felt a
little pleased that he obviously wanted her; it was reassuring that he didn’t
seem to think of her as damaged goods. She carefully worked downwards to his
stomach and then to his crotch. At her first touch there he groaned a little
and she realized that perhaps this wasn’t fun for him in some ways. Crineal
must be very uncomfortable being that erect and not wanting or feeling able to
act on it. She nodded to herself after a moment’s thought and then gently began
to stroke him.


Crineal’s
eyes flew open at her actions. “Cyndy? What are you doing?”


Pressing
her wet body gently against his right side she asked, “You need me to tell
you?” her right hand continuing to tease him.


“No!
But I….”


She
stopped him. “Shush, Crin. You need this. I’m your friend and I want to help,”
Cyndora breathed into his ear and then planted a soft kiss just below it on his
neck. “If you really want me to stop, I will,” she offered tightening her grip
just a little. His groan was answer enough.


“Just
let me help you feel better, Sweetie,” she whispered, nibbling his earlobe. He
was all out of objections at this point and he turned his head to kiss her.
Cyndora returned his kiss gently and felt his right arm slide wetly around her
back to cup her bottom and pull her in closer, her pubic mound pressing nicely
against his hip. She heard his breath grow faster and he moaned against her
lips. Cyndora quickened her strokes and felt him respond, suddenly shaking as
his climax hit him. She reached up and cradled his head to her neck and
shoulder as he shuddered against her. Cyndora was thankful she wasn’t a man;
her own arousal would have been as equally obvious as his had been.


“Better
now, Hon?” she asked softly as he stopped shaking and just rested against her.


“You
have no idea,” he gasped. “You didn’t….”


Cyndora
gave him a quick kiss on the lips to silence him. “I wanted to.” They stood
there holding each other for a minute before Cyndora shut off the water and
reached for a towel. She first dried him off and then herself before going to
find clean under shorts for him. She helped him put them on, thinking that if
she hadn’t relieved him he probably wouldn’t have been able to get them on at
all. Without stopping to dress herself, she assisted him to the bed and tucked
him in. As he looked up at her, Cyndora thought he looked more peaceful than
she had seen him since she’d arrived. Ahhh, the joy of hormones.


Crineal
lay there staring at her still nude form, not feeling embarrassed to enjoy the
sight of it now. He wanted to invite her into bed with him, but despite what
had just happened, he still wasn’t sure what she wanted. She’d used the word
‘friend’ not ‘lover’ and he was reluctant to push it.


Cyndora
leaned forward and kissed his cheek, further adding to the ambiguity of the
situation for him. “You get some rest. I’m going to finish up my shower and
tidy up in there.” Actually, she really wanted to look after her own needs and
then think about how things had just changed between them. Cyndora turned and
went back into the bathroom, closing the door behind her.


 


Commander
Del’Tarim sat waiting in an interview room. As seemed usual lately he was less
than pleased. A few days ago he thought his recent run of bad luck had changed
when he heard that Crineal was dead. He was ready to do cartwheels. But just a
few hours after that came the counter rumor that he was still alive. The least
desired story was the one that turned out to be true. This morning Del’Tarim
had finally decided that he could delay things no longer and sent a message to
that cretin Junon, requesting a meeting. The hatchet-faced legal commander
finally deigned to arrive and seated himself across the table from him,
activating his data pad.


“Good
afternoon, Commander. I understand you wish to see me?”


“Yes,
I want to enter a plea of not guilty at the court martial,” Del’Tarim said
haughtily.


Junon
appeared unsurprised at this as he tapped away at his data pad. “Very well, Commander.
And what line of defense do you wish me to pursue?”


“That
I was set up by the general and his bitch. She lured me to his quarters and he
was waiting there to trap me,” he said self-righteously.


“Would
you give me the basics of what happened then, please?” Junon asked, trying not
to let the amazement show on his face.


“I
was in the corridor near the recreation dorm when the woman approached me and
said that she thought I was handsome and would like to entertain me. She
exposed herself for me to fondle and told me to be at the general’s quarters
just after nine the following morning as the general would be busy. So I went
there, she let me in and then the general and the security squad leapt out at
me to put me under arrest on these trumped up charges,” Del’Tarim finished
indignantly.


The
legal officer stared at him in utter disbelief and then put down his data pad.
“Commander, I think I need to make something clear to you. If I am to give you
a credible defense then I need to know the truth. When I question the various
witnesses I have to know what they are going to say. If you tell me something
that isn’t true then they will give me an answer that will hurt your case. I’m
sure that you’re aware that all the witnesses are monitored and if any of them
are lying then that will be indicated to the court.” Del’Tarim’s face went red
as he realized the Junon was implying that he was lying to him. “So, for
example, if I go into that court room and ask the girl if she approached you
and she says ‘No’, you can see how it would look as regards your case if all
the sensors show that she is telling the truth.”


“If
you don’t believe me then what is the point of you being here?” blustered the
noble.


“My
believing you or not is immaterial. But I have to know what really happened so
that I can find something to work with to defend you.”


“I
just told you what happened,” Commander Del’Tarim replied stubbornly.


Regarding
him coolly Junon picked up his data pad again. “So let me make sure that I have
this right. The girl approached you and invited you to the general’s quarters?
You did not approach, assault and threaten her as stated in her submission?” Del’Tarim
nodded. “And the following morning she let you into the general’s quarters? You
did not threaten her or use an illegal key card to gain entry?”


“That
is correct,” he said stiffly.


“But
you did have an illegal key card in your possession that you had just happened
to find?”


“Yes,
it was lying on the floor outside of the door. Likely planted there to
incriminate me.”


Junon
looked at the man, trying to remember when he had last heard such a complete
load of drivel. “Very well. If that is the case, then their lies will be
exposed by the court monitors and you will be acquitted. Is there anything else
you feel I should know that is relevant to the case, Commander? Like why
General Crineal should want to frame you?”


“It’s
because he hates me after a misunderstanding when I first arrived. I was
perhaps a little hasty and did not show him the respect due his rank. I believe
he has had a grudge against me since then.”


Commander
Junon consulted the notes on his data pad. “This was the incident in Fighter
Bay Alpha Ten?”


“Yes,
I wasn’t aware of the general’s rank or the local regulations in place. I admit
I was remiss in not establishing these things.”


Having
read the reports of the incident gathered by the prosecution, that was the
understatement of the year, Junon thought. But it did give him a tiny sliver of
a chance, if what Del’Tarim had told him was true. “I think I can use that to
help your case, Commander. Now, do you intend to take the stand as a witness? I
would advise against it.” If Del’Tarim was being as honest as Junon thought he
was, then he didn’t want the commander anywhere near those monitors.


Nodding,
Del’Tarim agreed. “I will trust your professional judgment on that, Commander.”
Junon gave a mental sigh of relief.


“Then
I think we’re done here, Commander. If I have any questions, I’ll be in touch.
If you think of anything else that might be relevant, please contact me,” and
with that he nodded to Del’Tarim and left the room.


 


By
the time that Cyndora had finished in the bathroom she was feeling much better
and ready for a nap herself. Crineal was already asleep so she quietly placed a
clean robe on the bed next to him, stripped down to her panties and climbed
into her own bed. She was only dozing lightly when sometime later she heard an
“ow’ from the direction where Crineal was laying. Cyndora propped herself up to
see Crineal trying to lever himself out of bed. Stubborn idiot, she thought,
and she got up to assist him.


“Sorry,
Cyndy, I was trying not to wake you,” he said apologetically.


Helping
him get up and get his robe on she replied “You didn’t, I was just drifting in
and out.”


After
a quick visit to the bathroom, she settled him down onto the sofa in the
lounge. Cyndora had gotten dressed whilst he was using the toilet, not wanting
to get him all worked up again by running around mostly naked. They sat there
with the drinks she had made, trying not to look at each other, unsure what to
say.


Cyndora
took a breath and broke the silence. “About earlier… I’m sorry if I embarrassed
you.”


He
smiled at her reassuringly. “You didn’t, I was just a little surprised. But
pleasantly so. Very pleasantly.”


“I
know it’s part of what I’m supposed to do, but I want you to understand that I
did it because I wanted to, not because I had to. It’s difficult to explain.”


“Just
tell me the best you can. I’m sure we’ll work it out.”


She
took another deep breath and collected her thoughts. “I’ve been conditioned to
use my body to please others.” He nodded a little in acknowledgement. “But what
happens when I want to just do that kind of thing to show affection? I don’t
know what to do any more. Am I just responding to my training to keep a friend
happy, or am I genuinely doing it out of love? What I did in the shower was
probably a little beyond friendship, I think.”


Crineal
looked at her thoughtfully. “Maybe, maybe not. Some people are friends and they
have sex without wanting or needing that deeper love. They love each other as
friends and to them it’s like watching a movie together or playing tennis or
something. So it’s more down to how you feel emotionally, I guess.”


Cyndora
looked into her cup. “I know, and that’s confusing, too. We were and are
friends. We already know each other. But our situation here makes it difficult.
We can hardly go on dates, have romantic dinners together, walks in the
moonlight and stuff.”


“That’s
true, but a lot of that is just so that the people can get to know each other
anyway. I think we’re well past that stage. So it’s down to how we really feel
about each other. Would you like to go first?”


She
looked up at him. “I know I love and care for you as a friend. I think it could
be more, but it’s all a bit confused right now. I know that I don’t want your
love out of pity for my situation and I’m worried that what’s happened to me
might affect how you feel towards me. I’m hardly a sexual innocent any more.”


Crineal
nodded in understanding, carefully trying to think of the right words. “When we
worked together in Coventry I would have liked us to have been a couple. I know
bad things have happened to you since. I took you out of the rec dorm because I
wanted to help a friend, not because I pitied you or wanted to buy your
affection. Over the last few weeks I think I’ve found that you’re still the
same woman I liked so much over a decade ago. If you feel you need to talk to
me about what happened to you in prison, then I’ll listen; but if you’d rather
I didn’t know, then I’ll accept that too. It won’t change how I feel about you
in either case. I love you as a friend and I’d like to do more.” His blue eyes
locked onto her green ones. She put her cup down and walked unsteadily to perch
on the edge of the sofa next to him, putting her arms around his shoulders.


“Thank
you, I’d like to try, too,” she was crying a little now. “I thought that maybe
no one would want me after I’d been used by so many. I never thought I’d meet
someone I knew ever again.”


“It’s
ok, we both have things in the past that we wish weren’t there.” Crineal kissed
her cheek gently. “We’ll just have to help each other get through them.”


 


The
next day a med tech arrived to shuttle Crineal to the med bay in a grav chair.
Cyndora followed along together with the marine guard for the morning. Waiting
for them was Doctor Marrash.


“General
Crineal, now my morning is complete,” he boomed witheringly.


“Good
morning, Doc. I see you’re in an excellent mood as usual.” He looked around the
med bay noting that there were only three occupied beds. “Running out of
patients to torture, Doc?”


“My
life is always quieter when you’re not out stirring up trouble.” Marrash paused
at the look of hurt on Crineal’s face. “My deepest apologies, General, that was
uncalled for. I know how much your pilots mean to you,” he said sincerely.


“That’s
ok, Doc, I know you didn’t mean anything by it. So when can I get this stuff
off me?” he asked as the med tech helped him onto a diagnostic table.


The
doctor studied the readouts for a minute. “We’ll give you a new set of bandages
and gel and then you can come back in two days to have them removed.”


Crineal
shook his head. “Sorry, I’m required in court that day. How about tomorrow?”


Marrash
looked steadily at him. “How about after the court martial instead?”


“Alright,
I guess I should set an example and follow your instructions.”


Raising
his eyebrows the doctor stared at Crineal. “Really? That would be a change. Ok,
Tech, go ahead and change his dressings. I’ve got some work to do.”


“Later,
Doc,” Crineal said to his retreating back as the med tech started to cut away
the bandages. When the tech was done Crineal visited the three Ares pilots who
were still in med bay. Cyndora was pleased that Feldea had been released and
was probably already on Earth shopping but sad that her friend wasn’t there to
talk to. 


Once
Crineal was safely back in his quarters, Cyndora got changed and headed out to
the gym. She wasn’t surprised to have another group of pilots appear just after
she arrived and keep her company during her workout. The evening was spent with
Crineal and Cyndora curled up together on the sofa watching a couple of holo
movies. Cyndora enjoyed the feeling of intimacy without the pressure of sex.
They retired to their separate beds feeling very relaxed and happy. The day
before the trial Crineal spent a lot of time providing comfort to Cyndora and
reassuring her that she would be fine testifying. Cyndora was still restless
that night and finally cuddled up to Crineal in his bed for solace.











Chapter Thirteen


 


 Commander
Junon sat next to Del’Tarim in the conference room designated for the court
martial. He studied his notes whilst waiting for the panel members to enter.
There were only three spectators, Admiral Ken’Rathel, Captain Aldar and Senior
Commander Raptcha, head of the Annihilator’s JAG section. Behind the adjacent
desk sat Lt. Commander Illyat, the prosecuting council. She was studying the
notes on her data pad, too. He thought she looked a lot more confident about
her evidence then he was about his.


The
rear door of the chamber opened and everyone stood to attention as the three
judges entered. None of the three were young; one was a vice admiral and the
other two were commodores.


The
clerk of the court announced them. “All rise. This court martial is now in
session. Vice Admiral Reylenth presiding with Commodores Arranak and Beratt
assisting.” The judges seated themselves and everyone else followed suit after
a suitable, respectful pause. Junon queried his data pad for information on the
judges. All three were decorated combat officers with distinguished records.
None of them seemed to be political, and Junon grew more worried. He’d expected
at least one or two to have some affiliations with the Imperial Council.


The
clerk stood again. “This court is here to consider the charges against Commander
Del’Tarim.  Commander Del’Tarim is charged with conspiring with a junior crew
member to obtain an illegal key card, a violation of Article Twenty Three,
Subsection Nine; with possession of an illegal key card, a violation of Article
Twenty Three, Subsection Twelve; with bribing a junior crew member to subvert
security, a violation of Article Seventeen, Section Three; with intent to
assault and rape a junior crew member, a violation of Article Three,
Subsections Seven and Eight;  with attempted coercion of a junior crew member
in an attempt to gain access to a senior officer’s quarters, a violation of
Article Five, Section Nine; and, of unauthorized entry into a senior flag rank
officer’s quarters with malicious intent, a violation of Article Five, Section
Seven. How does the defendant plead?”


Commander
Junon stood. “Commander Del’Tarim pleads Not Guilty to all of the charges as
stated, Your Honor.” He reseated himself.


Vice
Admiral Reylenth nodded. “Thank you, Commander. Lt. Commander Illyat, would the
prosecution like to make its opening statement?”


Illyat
stood. “Thank you, Your Honor. The prosecution intends to show that Commander Del’Tarim
bribed a medical technician to obtain information about the movements of
General Crineal’s recreation assistant, and then, using this information,
positioned himself to threaten her in an attempt to gain access to the general’s
private quarters where he intended to assault and rape the assistant. And that
he obtained an illegal key card from a bridge technician so as to obtain entry
to the general’s quarters if his threats failed to gain him access. Also, that
he used this card to illegally enter General Crineal’s quarters with malicious
intent.” She finished and sat down.


“Thank
you, Lt. Commander. Commander Junon, would the defense like to make its opening
statement at this time?” the vice admiral asked.


“Your
Honor, the defense requests its right to reserve its opening statement at this
time.” Junon didn’t want to say anything that might prove stupid in the face of
the prosecution’s evidence. There would be time to make a statement afterwards.


“Very
well. Lt. Commander, please call your first witness.”


“The
prosecution calls Medical Technician Torgat.”


A
man in a uniform with the badges indicating the medical section on the
shoulders entered the court and took his place on the witness stand, where he
was sworn in as a witness by the clerk.


Illyat
stood to address him. “Technician Torgat, please relate the events of the fifth
of this month in relation to Commander Del’Tarim.”


Torgat
started nervously to tell his story. “I was on duty in the medical bay serving
the port side flight decks when a commander I didn’t recognize came in and
asked me if I’d seen a redheaded recreation assistant in here. I said I had and
that she’d been in to visit one of the injured pilots. Then he said he’d
appreciate it if the next time she was in the med bay that I’d give him a call
to let him know when she left and he gave me a ten credit chip.”


“And
could you identify the commander who approached you?” Illyat asked him.


“Yes,
Ma’am, that’s the commander there,” he pointed to Del’Tarim.


“And
what happened next?”


“Well,
Ma’am, the following day I saw the recreation assistant in the med bay again.
As soon as she left, I commed the commander like he asked and told him that
she’d left the bay. He thanked me and that was it.”


“Thank
you, Technician Torgat. I have no more questions.”


Vice
Admiral Reylenth looked at Junon with her hazel eyes. “Commander, do you wish
to cross examine the witness?”


Junon
stood. “Thank you, Ma’am. Technician Torgat, did the commander tell you why he
wanted to know the movements of the woman?”


“Yes,
Sir, he said he’d like to meet her. That was it.”


“So
there was no indication of any malice in the request?”


“No,
Sir,” Torgat shook his head.


“No
further questions, your Honor,” Junon said and sat down. All of the technician’s
answers had proven true and Junon felt at least he’d been able to show no
obvious intent at this point.


The
silver-blonde vice admiral looked at Illyat. “Any further questions, Lt.
Commander?”


“No,
Ma’am.”


“Then
the witness is excused.”


Once
the technician had left, Illyat stood again. “The prosecution calls Senior
Bridge Technician Narain.” 


The
man that entered this time was handcuffed and escorted by a marine. The marine
took up post behind the technician as the clerk swore him in.


“Technician
Narain, would you please tell the court what happened on the sixth of this
month?”


The
technician looked miserably at Illyat. “Yes, Ma’am. I was just coming off duty
when an officer approached me. He said he’d heard I could make access cards. I
told him that doing that was completely out of order and there were stiff
penalties for doing it. He said he’d heard it from a friend who’d got one from
me and he gave me the name. So I called the guy and checked out that he’d
pointed the officer my way. He said he had. So I asked the officer what kind of
key card he needed. He told me that it had to be unregistered and could open
any door. I told him that I don’t normally make those because it’s too
dangerous if it gets discovered. He said he might not need to use it at all and
he offered me two thousand credits for the card.” The technician shrugged. “At
that price I couldn’t afford to say no, so I told him I’d meet him later. I made
up the card like he asked and then met him like we’d arranged. I gave him the card.
He gave me a credit chip.”


“And
do you recognize the officer who approached you and that you gave the illegal
key card to?” Illyat asked.


“Yes,
Ma’am. That’s the man right there,” Narain pointed to Del’Tarim.


“No
further questions, Your Honor,” and the Lt. Commander reseated herself.


Reylenth
looked towards Junon. “Commander?”


He
stood. “Thank you, Ma’am,” Junon said and then turned to Narain. “Technician, you
said that you don’t normally make these kinds of cards… but you have made them
before?”


“Yes,
Sir,” replied Narain.


“So
it’s possible that there are more of these uncoded cards around?”


“I
guess so, Sir. I don’t keep track of what happens to them.”


“Thank
you, Technician. I have no further questions, your Honor.”


“Lt.
Commander Illyat?” the vice admiral asked.


“No
further questions, your Honor.”


“The
witness is excused,” Reylenth said and the unfortunate Narain was led away by
the marine.


Again,
the witness hadn’t been lying, but Junon hoped he’d managed to create enough
doubt to say it was possible that Del’Tarim had found an uncoded card.


Lt.
Commander Illyat stood once more. “The prosecution would like to call
Recreation Assistant Cyndora.”


Junon
steeled himself as the redheaded woman he’d read so much about, but never met,
entered the court and was sworn in. She was wearing the standard assistant’s
uniform and looked out of place amongst all the black military outfits.


“Assistant
Cyndora, would you please tell the court what happened on the sixth of this
month?” Illyat asked in a kind voice. 


Cyndora
nodded. “Yes, Ma’am. I had just finished visiting my friend in the recreation
dorm and I was on my way back to General Crineal’s quarters when I saw an
officer I didn’t know in the corridor ahead of me. As I went to pass him he
reached out and grabbed me by the throat. He told me if I screamed or struggled
that he would kill me. Then he said he wanted me to entertain him the next day.
I told him that I was assigned to General Crineal. He laughed and said ‘I know
who’s fucking you, slut, and I’m not scared of him.’ Then he pushed my top
aside and squeezed my breast and pinched the nipple hard. He told me that he’d
be at the door to the general’s quarters at about nine and that I was to let
him in and that if I didn’t he’d find me and kill me. Then he put his hand
inside my panties and roughly fondled me there. He said he’d see me in the
morning, or else. Then he dropped me to the floor and walked away.”


“And
can you identify the officer who accosted you?” Illyat asked her
sympathetically.


“Yes,
Ma’am. It was the officer sitting there,” Cyndora replied, pointing at Del’Tarim.


“And
what did you do after that?”


“I
went back to the general’s quarters and when the general returned I told him
what had happened.”


“Even
though you’d been threatened?” the Lt. Commander asked.


“Yes,
Ma’am. The general had made it clear to me that I was assigned to him and no
one else and that I should report to him if anyone approached me for my
services.”


“Most
diligent and brave of you, Cyndora. And what did General Crineal do when you
told him?”


“He
called Colonel Jaynes and asked her to report to his quarters with a security detail
the following morning at oh seven hundred hours,” Cyndora replied.


“Did
he tell her why?” Illyat inquired.


“He
said that he was concerned that there might be a security breach the following
morning.”


“And
what happened the following morning?”


“The
colonel and two other marines arrived at seven and I served breakfast to
everyone. Then at a little after nine the door comm panel buzzed. I answered
the door comm to see who it was and the voice of the officer who had attacked
me the day before said that he was here and to let him in. General Crineal,
Colonel Jaynes and one of the marines went into the bedroom and the other
marine hid behind the kitchen counter.”


“And
what did you do?” Illyat asked gently.


“I
backed away from the door and went and stood in the corner of the lounge. As I
was going there the officer was threatening me to let him in. Then he said that
I was going to get it now and a few seconds later the door opened and the
officer came in.”


“You
didn’t let him in?”


“No,
Ma’am. I was in the corner when the door opened.”


“And
what happened then?”


“He
told me he was going to make me suffer and started to come around the table at
me. That was when the marine in the kitchen stood up and the general, the colonel
and the other marine came out of the bedroom.”


Illyat
nodded. “Thank you, Assistant Cyndora, you’ve been very brave. No further
questions, Your Honor.”


Reylenth
looked over at Junon. “Commander, your witness.”


Junon
sat there stiffly. The monitors hadn’t shown the slightest indication of falsehood.
Everything that Del’Tarim had told him was a lie, just as he had suspected. He
stood up. “Ma’am, I’d like to beg the court’s indulgence and request a brief
moment to consult with my client.”


The
vice admiral looked at the commodores to either side of her before nodding.
“Very well, Commander, but please make it quick.”


“Thank
you, Ma’am,” he said before motioning Del’Tarim to follow him into a side room.


Once
inside he rounded on him. “So she approached you and it was all a trap? You’re
an idiot, Commander.”


Del’Tarim
snarled back at him. “Don’t you dare talk to me like that. She’s lying.”


“Of
course she isn’t. If she was then the monitors would have been screaming. There
are no questions I can even ask her to try and mitigate the damage her
testimony has done. I presume it’s safe to assume that the witnesses that you
suggested I call to verify your story will show up to be as big a liar as you
are?”


“So
what? My father is the Vice Chair of the Council. They aren’t going to convict
me,” Del’Tarim replied with supreme arrogance.


Junon
thought he was sadly mistaken. “Then nothing I do will matter, will it? I’ll do
your friends a favor though and not call them to the stand so they won’t have
to perjure themselves.” And with that he went back into the court room with Del’Tarim
seething behind him.


The
vice admiral looked at him. “Are you done, Commander Junon?”


“Yes,
Ma’am, thank you. I have no questions for the witness.”


Reylenth
looked at him in surprise. “Very well, the witness is excused.”


“The
prosecution calls General Crineal,” Illyat said.


Del’Tarim
felt a surge of cruel satisfaction as Crineal hobbled into the court room to
the witness stand. Junon winced. An injured and decorated war hero as a witness,
you couldn’t ask for better.


When
Crineal had been sworn in, the Lt. Commander addressed him. “General, thank you
for making yourself available today despite your injuries. Now, could you
please relate the events of the sixth of this month to the court?”


“Certainly,
Lt. Commander. I arrived back at my quarters to find that my assigned recreation
assistant, Cyndora, was in a state of distress. I asked her what was wrong and
she told me that she had been assaulted by an officer whilst returning to my
quarters. She said that he had threatened her life if she didn’t let him in the
following morning. I asked her to describe the officer and from what she told
me I believed the officer to be Commander Del’Tarim.”


“Then
what did you do, Sir?”


“I
called Colonel Jaynes as head of security. I believed that any attempt to
breach a senior officer’s private quarters was a matter of the utmost
seriousness and should not be taken lightly. I told her of the incident
involving my assistant but did not name the officer I suspected it to be.
Colonel Jaynes agreed that this would be a most serious breach of ship’s
security if it were true and agreed to attend my quarters the following morning
with a security team.”


“I
see. And in the morning?” Illyat prompted.


“Colonel
Jaynes and two other marines arrived as agreed at oh seven hundred hours and we
had breakfast. I then placed a call to the two officers I was due to meet at oh
nine hundred and explained to them that I would be detained but asked them to
enter my office and wait for me there. Then at just a little after oh nine hundred,
the door comm buzzed and my assistant answered it. A man’s voice ordered her to
let him in. The colonel and a marine joined me inside my bedroom to wait whilst
the second marine concealed himself in the kitchen area, in case Cyndora was in
need of immediate protection. The door comm to the bedroom was active and we
could hear the man threaten Cyndora and then the door to my quarters opening. I
heard booted footsteps enter, the door closing and the man utter more threats.
At that point I opened the bedroom door and the three of us entered the lounge
area to find Commander Del’Tarim standing there with a key card in his hand.”


“I’d
like to play the court a recording, if I may?” Reylenth nodded her assent.


Illyat
picked up her data pad and Del’Tarim’s voice filled the court room, uttering
threats.


“Was
that what you heard from your door comm, General?”


“Yes,
Lt. Commander, it is.”


“Thank
you, General. I would like to enter the recording as evidence, if it pleases
the court.”


Reylenth
glanced at her fellow judges. “The court will accept the recording.”


“Thank
you, Your Honor. General Crineal, do you know why Commander Del’Tarim might
want to assault and rape your assistant?”


Junon
stood. “Objection, your Honor. That would be speculation.” It wasn’t much, he
thought, but he had to try.


Reylenth
agreed. “Objection sustained.”


Illyat
was quick on her feet though. “General, could you tell the court where you
first met Commander Del’Tarim?”


“It
was in Flight Bay Alpha Ten. I had just finished a combat patrol in which my
squadron had taken casualties and heavy damage in the defense of this carrier.
As per Local Flight Regulations I left my craft before completing the post-flight
checks I would normally carry out so I could go and check on my injured pilots.
Before I could leave the bay Commander Del’Tarim ordered me over and began to
verbally abuse me in front of the entire flight bay for not completing the
checks. He didn’t ask for my rank until some way into his tirade.”


“I
see. And what did you do?”


“I
told him who I was and suggested that he needed to read the local flight
regulations. And that when he had done so, he should report to my office the
following morning.”


“And
how did that meeting go?”


“I
asked the commander if he had read the regulations. He said he had and
apologized. I suggested that it might be wise to acquaint himself with the
local procedures to avoid any repetition of the unfortunate incident. Then I
dismissed him.”


Illyat
put on a look of amazement. “I see. Didn’t you press charges against Commander Del’Tarim
for his behavior or threaten to do so, at least?”


Crineal
shook his head. “No, Lt. Commander. It was the commander’s first day and
everyone makes mistakes. I thought that I should go easy on him in light of the
stress he was under.”


“That
was most forbearing of you, Sir. No further questions.”


Reylenth
looked over to Junon. “Commander? Your witness.”


“No
questions, Your Honor.”


The
vice admiral looked at him silently for a moment before dismissing Crineal.


“The
prosecution calls Colonel Jaynes,” Illyat said.


The
tall, scarred marine colonel took the stand. “Colonel Jaynes, would you relate
to the court the events of the sixth and seventh of this month, please?” Illyat
asked.


“Certainly,
Lt. Commander. On the evening of the sixth I received a call from General
Crineal explaining that his assistant had been approached and threatened by an
unidentified officer in an attempt to gain access to his quarters for the
following morning. He said he felt that this was a serious threat to the
security of the ship if someone thought they could gain access to senior
officers’ private quarters. I concurred. He requested that I arrive at his
quarters at oh seven hundred to await events.”


“And
the following morning?” Illyat nudged.


“I
arrived at the general’s quarters at oh seven hundred with two marines and
placed two security holo recorders, one either side of the door, before
entering. The general’s assistant served us breakfast and we waited. At just
gone oh nine hundred the door comm activated and a male voice demanded to be
allowed entry.”


“Colonel,
is this what you heard?” Illyat played the colonel the same recording she had
played Crineal.


“Yes,
Lt. Commander.”


“Please
continue, Colonel Jaynes.”


“I
placed one marine in the kitchen area for the assistant’s safety. I, and the
other marine, joined General Crineal to wait inside the bedroom. Once we heard
the man enter the room we came out to apprehend him.”


“And
the man was Commander Del’Tarim?” Illyat asked.


“It
was,” Jaynes said, looking at the commander.


“And
did he have an explanation for his presence?”


“He
said that the general’s assistant had invited him there.”


Illyat
adopted a look of surprise “Really? And in light of the threats you had just
heard, did that seem likely to you?”


“No,
not at all.”


“And
how did he explain his gaining access to the general’s quarters?”


“He
was holding a key card. He said that he’d found it outside the door and thought
it might be illegal. A few minutes later he claimed instead he thought the key
card might belong to the general or his assistant.”


“And
is this the key card you took from the commander?” Illyat took a bag containing
the gray card over to the colonel who examined the identifying seal on the bag.


“Yes,
that’s my identifying evidence seal.”


“If
it pleases the court I’d like to have the key card admitted as evidence,”
requested Illyat.


 Reylenth
nodded to the clerk. “The card is accepted.”


“And
what did you do with the card, Colonel?”


“I
took it from the commander and ran it through a diagnostics pad. It showed to
be an illegal uncoded key card.”


Illyat
addressed the panel. “The prosecution has entered the diagnostic readout as
evidence item fifteen.” The three judges studied the information on their data
pads. “I would like to play the court the recordings from the devices that the colonel
had placed outside the general’s quarters, if I may?”


Reylenth
waved her permission and Illyat started the playback. The recordings showed Del’Tarim
approach the door, check the corridor, activate the comm panel, threaten
Cyndora and finally take the key card from his pocket and use it to open the
door before disappearing from view. Junon watched the whole thing in a state of
depression; so much for ‘finding’ the key card.


“Colonel,
is that the recording you took from your device?” Illyat asked.


“It
is.”


“And
did you see any signs that the commander picked the key card up from outside of
the general’s door as he claimed?’


“None
at all. He clearly took it from his pocket.”


“Thank
you, Colonel Jaynes. I have no further questions. I request that the court
accept the recording to be admitted as evidence.”


“So
accepted,” Reylenth said. “Commander, your witness.”


Junon
stood again. “No questions, Your Honor.”


“Colonel,
you are excused,” the vice admiral said.


Illyat
rose once more. “The prosecution rests its case, Your Honor.”


The
vice admiral turned to Junon. “Commander, would the defense like to make an
opening statement now?”


He
stood up. “Thank you, Ma’am, but the defense wishes to decline to make a
statement.”


Reylenth
looked more than a little surprised. “Very well, then you may call your first
witness.”


Junon
looked straight ahead. “Ma’am, the defense declines to call any witnesses.”


Everybody
in the room stirred at this, even Illyat looked taken aback. Reylenth fixed him
with a stern gaze. “Commander, I was under the impression that the defense had
entered a plea of Not Guilty?”


“Yes,
Ma’am. That is what I was instructed to do by my client.”


“But
you have hardly cross examined the prosecution witnesses and failed to bring
any of your own forward to support your case?”


“Yes,
Ma’am. I believe that any cross examination would have not furthered my client’s
case nor would any witnesses I might call. Therefore, to protect my client’s
interests, the defense rests.” Junon could not have made a plainer statement to
the court that Del’Tarim was as guilty as hell.


“Very
well. Lt. Commander, would you like to make a final statement?”


Illyat
rose and, to Junon’s relief, kept it brief, but then he thought that she hardly
needed to work at it.


“Your
Honor, the prosecution believes that it has shown that Commander Del’Tarim is
guilty of the offenses he is charged with and requests that the maximum
sentence be applied.”


The
vice admiral nodded. “Thank you, Lt. Commander. Commander Junon, would you like
to make a final statement?”


Junon
stood. “Your Honor, my client states that he is innocent of the charges set
before this court.” There wasn’t much else he could say.


“The
court will now retire to consider its verdict,” Reylenth said, and she and her
fellow judges rose and left the room.


They
were gone less than thirty minutes. Everyone stood as they reentered the court
room. Standing next Junon, Del’Tarim looked completely unconcerned. He knew
that his father would have paid off the judges and they would acquit him.


Vice
Admiral Reylenth spoke. “Commander Del’Tarim, having heard the charges and
listened to the evidence against you, this court unanimously finds you guilty on
all charges. Do you have anything to say?”


Del’Tarim
stood there open-mouthed and unbelieving, as he tried to comprehend Reylenth’s
words. Junon carried out his final act for the defense.


“Your
Honor, the defense asks that leniency be shown in your sentence in light of the
officer’s past record.”


Reylenth
nodded at him. “Thank you, Commander. The court will adjourn until tomorrow
morning to consider its sentence.”


 


The
following day the court reassembled, but with the addition of Crineal and
Cyndora as observers.


Junon
sat by Del’Tarim’s side once more as Reylenth opened the final proceedings. This
morning Del’Tarim just looked uncomprehending as to what was happening to him.


“Commander
Del’Tarim, having been found guilty on all charges, this court notes that the
appropriate punishment for the crime of illegally accessing a flag rank officer’s
quarters is death by firing squad. However, the members of this court received
a petition from General Crineal.” Junon became alert as this was hardly usual
and he couldn’t imagine General Crineal saying anything nice about Del’Tarim.
Maybe he’d asked for him to be boiled in oil or something. “The general
suggested that the commander had perhaps suffered a mental lapse due to stress
and that the court might find a way to show leniency.” Junon couldn’t have been
more surprised if the Emperor himself had appeared. Del’Tarim looked equally
amazed as well. “In light of this extraordinary request this court finds as
follows: That Commander Del’Tarim will be immediately stripped of all military
rank and privileges. He will then be transported to Dalgon VI on the first
available transport where he will serve a term of seven years. In view of the
evidence submitted to this court and the circumstances of the case, no appeal will
be permitted. The prisoner will be allowed to apply for parole after one year
of his sentence. This application will be heard by General Crineal. If the
general is not available to hear the application then it will be automatically
rejected and the prisoner will serve the remainder of his sentence. This court
is dismissed.”


Junon
sat there as Del’Tarim was led shambling away in total shock. So, he thought,
General Crineal was the ruthless bastard everyone said he was. Seven years on
Dalgon VI. Shooting Del’Tarim would have been kinder.











Chapter Fourteen


 


Admiral
Ken’Rathel watched as Crineal sipped his tea. Cyndora sat at the general’s side
looking nervous at being in the admiral’s office.


“Well,
General, I have to say that was as fine a piece of maneuvering as I have seen. Del’Tarim
gets to live at your whim and you buy yourself a year free from the vengeance
of Del’Herat. What do you plan to do once that year is up? If you grant Del’Tarim
parole, then his father is free to act against you. If you decline it, then
there’s no reason for him not to act against you. His son is as good as dead,
anyway.”


“I’m
sure that the conditions of Del’Tarim’s parole will buy me some more time… in
fact I think they might buy me a lot more time.” Crineal smiled at his
superior.


Ken’Rathel
steepled his hands together. “And if Del’Tarim doesn’t survive Dalgon VI?”


Crineal
shrugged. “It’s a chance I’m willing to take with him.” The admiral chuckled.


Cyndora
looked between the two of them in confusion. “I don’t understand. What’s Dalgon
VI?”


“It’s
the Empire’s harshest military penal colony. We reserve it for the worst of the
worst. The longest anyone has survived there is four years,” Crineal replied.


“Oh,
I thought that the short prison sentence meant that he was getting off lightly.”


The
admiral shook his head. “No, young lady. Even one year there will likely make a
wreck out of him. Seven years is a long, slow death sentence.” He turned back
to Crineal. “Leave finishes tomorrow and we go back on full duty. I thought
we’d run an outer system sweep to see if we could find anything. Also, we’re
due to get our replacement pilots tomorrow. Would you mind giving them the
usual welcome speech? I know that you’re not officially off the sick roster
until the day after…”


“I
think I can manage that, Admiral. I might have to do it sitting down though.”


“Good,
I’ll leave the pilot allocations to you. We’re expecting the probe information
back in the next few days. I’ll let you know as soon as we have it.” Ken’Rathel
looked thoughtful. “Why don’t you assign Hera the first patrol on the sweep?’


 “But,
Sir, I won’t be flight approved by then,” Crineal protested.


“Exactly.
It will extend your non-flying time a little and give Major Strieger some
practice at leading a squadron.”  Crineal looked rebellious, but nodded his acquiescence.
“That’s settled. Now all I need to do is find a new Alpha Flight Bay
commander,” he grumbled good naturedly. “General, all you do is cause me
problems.”


“That’s
what Doctor Marrash says, too,” Crineal replied with a little shrug. “In fact,
I’m heading to med bay next to improve his day.”


“Very
well, General, I wouldn’t want to deprive the good doctor of your company. I’ll
let you know when I get those reports in. Dismissed.”


Crineal’s
visit to medical took longer than expected as he had to ease out of his uniform
to get the bandages removed and then back into it afterwards. Doctor Marrash
gave him clearance to begin light duty in two days and then shooed him out of
the bay. Crineal was relieved to get back to his quarters and sit down. It had
been a long couple of days with his injuries. Cyndora fetched him a nice, cool
glass of soda.


“Thanks,
Cyndy,” he said after taking a gulp. “At least that’s one problem out of the
way for the moment. You’re protected, too, you know? Del’Herat will know that
if anything happens to you, his son will be staying on Dalgon VI.” Cyndora
nodded. “And tomorrow I get to see what kind of replacements we get.” She
looked at him sympathetically, knowing how much the loss of the Ares pilots had
hurt him.


“Crin?
Can I get some new nightwear please? My current pjs are just too warm.” She
knew she had his permission to get what she needed, but she liked to ask first.


“Sure,
you don’t need to ask.” He waved her to the main replicator as he lay there
with his eyes half-closed. Crineal could hear her humming to herself as she
made choices.


“What
do you think?” he heard her ask. Prying his eyes open Crineal found Cyndora
standing in front of him holding up a spaghetti-strap shortie top made of cream-colored
silk. It was about as long as her uniform top. Dangling from one hand was a
pair of matching shorts.


“Looks
like they’ll be a lot more comfortable,” he said, trying to picture her in them.
Down boy, Crineal thought.


Cyndora
nodded in agreement. “I’ll order up a couple more sets in different colors.”
She went back to the replicator and, once done, disappeared into the bedroom.
She came back to find him half asleep. “Come on, Hon, nap time for you,” she
said helping him up off the couch.


When
they got into the bedroom it took Crineal a moment to realize that something
was missing. Then he saw that Cyndora’s bed had been packed away. She gave him
an embarrassed little shrug.


“My
old pajamas were going to be way too warm sleeping next to you,” she explained.


Crineal
turned to face Cyndora. Pushing an errant strand of her hair to one side he
pulled her gently against him and, after a moment’s hesitation, he kissed her
very softly on the lips. Cyndora responded and put her arms carefully around
his neck. After a minute or so, Crineal broke the kiss. “Cuddle with me?” he
asked.


Cyndora
nodded. “That sounds perfect.” She felt a surge of happiness because she knew
he was trying to be slow and gentle with her. He took off his jacket and top
whilst Cyndora helped remove his boots. She was still wearing her assistant’s
outfit so only needed to kick off her sandals before they settled down to kiss
and cuddle, enjoying the closeness. Soon they were both asleep, wrapped around
each other.


 


The
next day started as usual with a visit to the gym. Although Crineal still
wasn’t allowed to exercise he accompanied Cyndora, anyway. He figured he needed
to do some walking at least. He rested on a bench and watched her work out.
There were worse ways to pass the time, he mused, studying her figure appreciatively.
After breakfast Crineal made his way to his office whilst leaving Cyndora to
plan a visit to the rec dorm. It felt like months since he had last been in
here as he settled behind his desk. Crineal worked through the backlog of
messages to start with and then took a look at the information on the
replacement pilots. Too many rookies, he thought. They would have to be spread
between the other squadrons so as not to leave the reformed Ares Squadron too
inexperienced. He could take two pilots fresh from the academy into Hera to
replace Bannerman and Rochelle, but that would still leave others needing a
home. He sent a message to the other squadron leaders and Major Strieger
requesting their attendance at a midafternoon meeting. He wasn’t looking
forward to facing Major Jolienze. A reminder alarm went off on his data pad and
he realized that it was already eleven hundred hours and he was due to address
the new pilots. Stiffly, he made his way to the Hera ready room where they were
gathered. The door slid open and he hobbled in. Someone called for attention as
he headed to the stand at the front of the room. Once there he turned, faced
the assembled men and women and returned their salutes.


 “At
ease, and please be seated.” He looked over the room and picked out a lieutenant
in the front row who was sitting next to an empty chair. “Lieutenant? Would you
do an old general a favor and bring me the chair next to you please?” The woman
rushed to place the chair so that Crineal could sit down, which he did with a
huge sigh of relief. “Thank you, Lieutenant…?’


“Gallanz,
Sir,” she replied.


“Lieutenant
Gallanz. If you could all move forward so I can see you all better it would be
appreciated.“


“I
want to welcome you all to the Annihilator. I’m sure that I don’t need to tell
you that we think she’s the best ship in the fleet, every ship thinks that. Of
course, in this case it’s true.” That got some polite laughter. “I was just
working through your files but hadn’t got around to finishing them yet, so
perhaps I could have a show of hands from those of you that have seen combat
before?” Crineal thought about half of them had raised their hands. “The
Annihilator gets the toughest missions. So, by the time we reach our next
stopover, I expect that all of you will be raising your hands when asked that
question. I know some of you have been assigned here from other ships and
others are here straight from the academy. I’m concerned with how you perform
on this ship, not your past. I don’t care if you were the darling of your last
squadron leader or the worst pilot to graduate from the academy. What matters
is what you do here and now. Take the opportunity to talk to the other pilots
on board, they’ll tell you what a hard ass I am and how I’ll have you thrown
off the ship if you incur my displeasure.” He could see a few smiles here and
there. “They are absolutely right. If you screw around and endanger your fellow
pilots you’ll be gone so fast you won’t even have time to collect your gear.”
The smiles disappeared. “If you’re thinking that because you’re on board the
Annihilator, you are now considered the best of the best, then you should think
again. You’ll see the best when you start flying patrols and I expect you all
to live up to that standard. If any of you think you aren’t up to the challenge
or want an easy life then stay behind afterwards and put in a transfer request.
I’ll approve them and you’ll be gone to a ship that doesn’t care as much.” The
pilots in the room were all sitting up straight now. “Some of you are probably
wondering why I’m half-crippled at the moment. During the last patrol I flew,
the squadron I was leading was ambushed by two full squadrons of rebel
fighters. They were blacked out and we didn’t see them until they lit up their
engines. Out of forty pilots, fifteen of us made it back. There were no rebel
survivors. That’s the kind of pilots you’ll be alongside.” He let them look
around at each other for a moment. “I’ll be arranging your assignments with the
squadron leaders this afternoon. You’ll be notified of them by oh eight hundred
tomorrow morning. We’re going to be doing a sweep around the edges of the Sol
system for the next few days so you’ll all get some flight time in. Now, does
anyone have any questions?” No one moved and Crineal smiled to himself; he knew
they were about to be told the most horrific stories about him by the other
pilots. No doubt the legend of Commander Del’Tarim was about to be added to
that list. “Then you’re dismissed to quarters.” The pilots all stood to
attention and saluted him. He returned the salute from his chair and watched as
they filed out of the room. No one stayed to put in a transfer request. He gave
them all a few minutes to clear the corridor outside before pushing himself up
out of the chair and slowly making his way back to his office.


Crineal
skipped lunch mostly because he wasn’t hungry due to the discomfort he was in
and at thirteen hundred hours he dragged himself along to the conference room
to get there in time for the meeting he had set for fourteen hundred hours. He
hoped to arrive before anyone else so they wouldn’t see the condition he was in,
but Strieger was already there studying the files when he entered. She leapt to
her feet to help him to a chair.


Once
she had him seated, she saluted him “Good afternoon, Sir. Permission to speak
freely, Sir?” She didn’t wait for his approval. “With all due respect, Sir, the
general is an idiot. You should be in your quarters resting.”


Crineal
looked up at her and chuckled. “It’s a good job I’ve already filled my week’s
quota of court martialing people.”


Strieger
fetched him a drink. “Have you taken any painkillers?”


Crineal
shook his head. “No, I haven’t had anything to eat to take them with. Was
hurting too much.” She gave him an exasperated look and got up again. Strieger
came back with a couple of ham sandwiches and a tablet. “Thank you, Major.
Remind me to put you in for another commendation.”


“Just
eat, Sir, and take the tablet. I’ll call Cyndora and get her to take you back
to your quarters.”


“I
appreciate your concern, Major, but I need to get these assignments sorted out
and brief everyone. I’m going to leave Hera in your hands for a week or two
whilst I get some more rest. I promise I’ll stay in my quarters and work from
there. Will that satisfy you?”


Strieger
sighed. “No, but I’m not going to get a better offer, am I?”


“Sorry,
Major, but no, you’re not.” Crineal started on the sandwiches whilst they
waited for the others.


Major
Jolienze was the first to arrive. She stood at attention in front of Crineal
and saluted.


“Please,
Major, at ease. I want to tell you how sorry I am about Ares.”


Jolienze
sat down. “Sir, I’ve seen the reports and talked to my pilots. I’m amazed that
any of you got back. None of my pilots blame you for what happened and neither
do I. We’ll all be proud to fly with you again at any time, Sir.”


“Thank
you, Major. We’ll see if we can find you some good replacements.” Crineal was
touched by her loyalty and confidence in him.


“I’m
sure we can, Sir. If some of them survive lunch.” Jolienze looked amused.


“Oh?”
Crineal raised an eyebrow quizzically.


“I
assume you gave them the usual welcome speech, Sir?” she inquired.


“Yes,
the ‘I’ll eat you for breakfast and you really need to transfer out now’
routine.”


“Muscovy
and Staller cornered the pilot officers and some of the younger lieutenants in
the pilots mess.” Strieger groaned. “I didn’t hear what they were saying, but
I’ve never seen pilots look more scared.”


“Are
you sure we can’t transfer that pair, Sir?” Strieger asked plaintively.


“Sorry,
Major, but apart from being damned good pilots, and I’ll deny I said that if
you tell them, they also give me an easy starting point when something shady is
going on in the flight group. I can almost always guarantee they have a hand in
it somewhere. And they are brave beyond belief. Who else would have the guts to
start a pool on how many times a day I was getting laid?” Crineal chuckled.


Jolienze
looked startled. “Oh, you heard about that then?”


“Nothing
gets past my faithful XO here,” he nodded at Strieger. “Anyway, I’m glad you’re
here early, Major. I was thinking that the best way to reform Ares is to keep
your existing pilots in place and then use a mix of the replacement pilots and
pilots from our existing squadrons to make up the numbers. That way we can
spread the real rookies out across the wings without leaving you with an overly
large number of untested pilots. If there’s anyone you need moved out of Ares,
just let me know.”


“Sounds
like a good way to move forward, Sir, and no, there’s no one I want
transferred,” Jolienze replied. At this point the other squadron leaders
started to arrive.


Once
everyone was settled, Crineal started. “Ladies and gentlemen, it’s good to see
you all safely back from leave and looking ready to tackle our next
assignments.” That brought a few groans from around the table and he smiled.
“First up we need to get Ares Squadron to the point where Major Jolienze can
start molding it into shape again.” Several officers gave sympathetic nods to
Jolienze. “About half of our replacements are either straight from the academy
or have no combat experience. I’d like to spread these pilots amongst the other
eleven Squadrons. Hera Squadron will take two of them, and we’ll allocate the
rest amongst you all. Major Jolienze? How many flight leaders will you need?”


“I
think four, Sir. I’d like to give Lieutenant Morana a try in one of those
slots,” Jolienze replied after a moment’s consideration.


Crineal
nodded. “Alright, let’s see who we have from the replacements that might fit
and then the rest of you can figure out who you’re prepared to give up,” he
said with a smile.


Two
hours later Crineal felt that they had made the best assignments they could but
he would have to see how it panned out. “Ok, now that’s done let me bring you
up to date on the next week’s operations. We’ve been ordered to hold here at
Sol. We’re waiting on some scouting reports. The admiral has decided that
rather than sit on our butts and be bored, the strike force will do an outer
system sweep. We’ll be running patrols and seeing what we can find. What
happens after that will depend on those reports. Major Jolienze, Ares Squadron
will be off the patrol roster until you tell me you think you’re ready. I’m
still on restricted duties, so Hera will be flying with one pilot short for a
week or so. Major Strieger will take over the squadron in my enforced absence.
You should all have the sweep plan on your data pads. Hera will take the first
patrol tomorrow. Colonel Effarian, I’d like you to relieve the major with
Athena.” The colonel nodded. “I’ll post the rest of the assignments to your in-boxes.
We’re not expecting trouble, but being in Earth orbit has proven that the
rebels still want to contest it. So make sure your pilots are ready for
anything. That’s it for the moment. Does anyone have any issues they want to
raise?”


Major
Quenna spoke up. “Do we have any idea what those rebels were doing when they
ambushed you, Sir?”


“Not
so far, Major. I’ve talked it over with the admiral and we’ve not managed to
come up with anything sensible. As soon as we have something I’ll let you all
know. Anything else? No? Then I’ll let you people go and round up your newbies.
Major Strieger? If you’ll stay we may as well have our two fledglings in here
for a chat.”


“Yes,
Sir. I’ll message them now,” she told him as the others left.


“I
was thinking. Put Saphya in charge of Delta whilst I’m out. See how she does.”
Strieger nodded her acceptance of his suggestion.


Five
minutes later the door comm chimed, announcing the arrival of the two pilot
officers. Crineal did a quick calculation about the distance from either their
quarters or the mess hall and the time taken to arrive here. My, they are enthusiastic,
he thought, having calculated an impressive turn of speed. Major Strieger
activated the door panel using her data-pad and the two pilot officers marched
in as if they were on the parade ground. They stood to attention in front of
the two senior officers and saluted crisply.


“Pilot
Officer Hartmann reporting as ordered, Sir, Ma’am,” said the male pilot.
Hartmann was almost painfully thin, with close cropped black hair and a long,
pointed nose which dominated his face. In contrast, his fellow pilot was better
proportioned with straight mid-length dark brown hair. Gyrenne’s face looked
like she was always fighting to keep a smile from appearing and it made her
look continually happy


“Pilot
Officer Gyrenne reporting as ordered,” the young woman’s high-pitched voice almost
breaking as she finished. 


Crineal
returned their salutes. “At ease, Pilot Officers.” If they relaxed at all then
Crineal couldn’t tell. “Take a seat both of you.” He waited whilst they each
took a chair and managed to still be at attention whilst seated. “I see you
were at the academy together. Same class?”


“Yes,
Sir,” the two replied in chorus.


“Well,
welcome to Hera Squadron. You’ll find it’s somewhat different from the academy.
Major Strieger here is my second in command, although she really does all the
hard work of running the squadron.” Strieger snorted softly. “So tell me a
little about yourselves. Who was the best out of you at the Academy?”


They
both looked straight ahead for a moment before Hartmann shifted a little and
spoke. “Pilot Officer Gyrenne was three places ahead of me, Sir. She had me
beat hands down in the tactical class.”


Crineal
looked at Gyrenne. “Is that so? How good were you, Pilot Officer?”


Gyrenne
sat for a moment before replying. “The tutors thought I showed some promise,
Sir.”


Hartmann
gathered his courage. “With respect, Sir, Gyrenne finished top of the class. Hers
was the third highest score in Academy history. Just behind you and Lord
Sar’Clax, Sir.”


Crineal
laughed. “I’m surprised that no one has beaten us yet. I’m sure we weren’t that
good.”


“Sir,
several of your engagements whilst flying with Lord Sar’Clax are required
reading,” Gyrenne protested at his modesty.


“I
hope to see you put your talents into action, Pilot Officer. And what was Pilot
Officer Hartmann good at?”


“He’s
a pretty good pilot, Sir. I couldn’t stay on his tail long enough to kill him
most times,” she replied without hesitation.


Crineal
nodded. “I’m sure you’re both aware that you have a lot to learn. We’ll try to
hone your strengths and fix your weaknesses. If you have any concerns about
either professional or personal matters, then please talk to your flight
leaders, Major Strieger or me. Don’t let a problem get out of hand because
you’re sure you can deal with it. I’m pretty certain that the major and I have
heard almost every way a pilot can get into a mess by now.” He gave them both
stern looks.


“Yes,
Sir,” they chorused again.


“Good.
Hartmann, you’re assigned to Alpha Flight under Captain Naralat. Gyrenne you’re
headed to Gamma Flight, Captain Olinini is your flight leader. Any questions?”


“No,
Sir,” came the immediate dual reply.


“Then
you’re both dismissed. I suggest you go and report to your flight leaders.” The
two stood and saluted before marching out in unison.


“Major,
were we ever that young?” he asked with a sigh.


“I
certainly hope not, Sir. Now let’s get you back to your quarters so that I can
organize tomorrow’s patrol without having to worry about getting a report that
you’ve been found collapsed in a corridor somewhere.” Strieger looked at him
sternly and assisted Crineal to his feet.


They
arrived back at his quarters where Strieger insisted on helping him through the
door. Cyndora jumped up as they entered, concern showing on her face.


“Cyndora,
could you help me with him. He’s far too heavy.” Strieger said, a little out of
breath.


“Yes,
Ma’am. May I ask what he’s been doing,” she said, giving Crineal both stern and
worried looks.


“Oh,
the usual, not following the doctors’ orders, overdoing things. You know.”


“Yes,
Ma’am, all too well,” she replied as they got him onto the sofa. “Don’t worry,
Ma’am, I’ll see to him now.” To Crineal the last bit sounded more like a
threat.


Major
Strieger smiled at Cyndora. “I know as an assistant you’re required to serve the
general without question, but I’m sure that a resourceful young lady like
yourself will be able to make her feelings known.”


“Of
course, Ma’am, I know I’ll be able to come up with something. If I’m having
difficulties could I contact you for support?” she asked with an equally sweet
smile.


“I’ll
provide any help I can, Cyndy. I can call you Cyndy?”


 The
redhead nodded her assent. “I’d like it very much if you called me Cyndy,
Ma’am.”


“Just
comm me. I know I’ll be able to find some pilots to help you.” They stood
staring down balefully at the general.


Crineal
held up his hands. “Ok, Ok, I’ll behave, I promise”


“I’ll
believe that when I see it,” muttered Strieger. Cyndora nodded in agreement.
“I’ll leave him to you then, Cyndy. Call if you need anything.”


“Will
do, Ma’am,” she said as Strieger turned and left. Cyndora moved her attention
back to Crineal. “You’re an idiot, Crin. What were you thinking?” She helped to
wrestle his boots off.


“I
know. I didn’t think I’d be this weak. I promised the major that I’d work from
here for the next few days. I need to build my strength back a bit. I guess.”


Cyndora
looked at him sternly and then bent to give him a kiss. “You need to take care,
Sweetie.” Her worried look gave him more pause than any amount of scolding
would.


“I
will, I promise. I thought I should hold a dinner party in a couple of days,”
he said, trying to change the subject. “I’ve not held one since before arriving
back in Earth orbit.”


“Sounds
good, just make sure you rest during the day so as not to be over-strained,
though.”


“I
will. Maybe in three days. That would put it between patrols. Let’s see, I owe
Strieger a dinner. Would you like it if I invited Feldea?” Crineal asked
thoughtfully.


“That
would be great, I can catch up with her then,” she beamed at him.


“Hmmm…
Saphya would be good, too. She’s due up and you already met her.  Hmm… I think
I’ll invite one of the new pilots as well. That will round it out nicely.” He
looked at her. “And Cyndy?”


“I
know, Crin, wear the hostess outfit,” she finished for him with a smile.


“Oh
yes, that, but although I want you to serve food I also want you to eat with us
and not act like a waitress.”


“Are
you sure? Won’t it cause problems?” She looked worried.


“With
who? Strieger, Fel and Saphy already know you and the new pilot officer won’t
say boo to a goose. Right now he salutes if someone even mentions my name,” he
reassured her. “Then you can sit and just chat with Fel and whoever else you
want.”


“Thanks,
Sweetie. I like the major, too. She looks out for you.” Cyndora kissed him
again.


“She
likes you, too.” He looked up into her eyes. “And I like you just a little bit,
as well,” Crineal said, his own eyes a sparkling blue, pulling her down to him
for a more thorough kiss. Cyndora snuggled up to him to return the attention
and Crineal started to feel much better.


 


Crineal
spent the next day in his quarters as he had promised, apart from accompanying
Cyndora to the gym. He sat on the sofa with his feet up working through his
data pad, all the while watching the ongoing reports of Hera Squadron’s patrol.
Cyndora took an hour to go and visit her friends in the rec dorms and Crineal
sent out the dinner invites. She came back to relate the news that assaults on recreation
assistants were now almost nonexistent and the people in the rec dorm had asked
that Cyndora pass on their thanks to him. After the trial of Del’Tarim no one
was going to risk hurting an assistant apparently. He sighed with relief when
Hera finally landed after a quiet patrol with no mishaps. Not that he had any
doubts in Strieger’s abilities. He just worried when he wasn’t there. Thinking
about it, he realized it was kind of silly. There were eleven other squadrons
that went out regularly without him. Why should it be different for Hera? He
shrugged to himself. Hera was his squadron and he felt the ties to it just a
little more closely. With his pilots safely down he turned off his data pad and
settled down for a little nap before dinner.


 


Pilot
Officer Hartmann felt both exhausted and elated. He’d finished his first real
patrol, but man, eight hours in the cockpit. How did the regular pilots look so
fresh? He flopped down into an easy chair in the pilots mess and turned on his
data pad. He was panic stricken to see a message from General Crineal in his
in-box. Oh crap, he must have screwed up yesterday when he and Gyr had been
interviewed, or maybe something on patrol today and the general already knew
about it. The man was supposed to have ESP or something. Steeling himself he
opened the message and found not a reprimand or transfer order but… a dinner
invite? He stared worriedly at the screen trying to puzzle out what it meant.
Maybe someone was having a joke at his expense? Yeah, he thought, one of the
other pilots was hazing him.


“What’s
up, Pilot Officer?” a voice asked, breaking him out of his contemplation of the
message. Hartmann looked up to see one of the other pilots, a thin-faced man,
looking down at him. “You look like you’ve seen a ghost.” He finally remembered
his name, Staller.


“Oh
nothing, Sir, I think someone is playing a joke on me. I’ve got an invite for
dinner with General Crineal.” He looked dubiously back at the pad.


“Ah…
you got one early. Lucky you. It’s not a prank. The general has dinner with
four or five pilots every couple of weeks. We each get to go a couple of times
a year.”


“Oh…
really?” Hartmann studied the message again. “Wear appropriate dress. What does
that mean?” he asked, looking worried again.


Staller
plucked the data pad out of his hand and scanned the message. Usual format, he
thought, informal dinner party and then realized that the newbie hadn’t spotted
the informal bit. He cleared the message from the screen and handed the pad
back to the pilot officer. “Well, you’ve been invited to have dinner with a general.
What do you think ‘appropriate’ means?” he asked him pointedly, taking great
care not to actually lie.


Hartmann’s
face cleared. “Yeah, right, full dress uniform then. Gotcha. Thanks,
Lieutenant.”


“You’re
welcome, Pilot Officer,” and Staller turned away before Hartmann could see the
big smile appear on his face.


 


Feldea
had replied to Crineal’s invite and asked if she could turn up a little early so
she could catch up with Cyndora. He had said yes and so the next evening, a
good forty minutes before the official invite time, the door chime sounded and
Crineal answered it to find Feldea there in her undress uniform with a clothes
bag over her shoulder. “Hi, boss, I’m not too early, am I?”


“Evening,
Fel, and no, you’re fine. Come on in.” Crineal wasn’t even in uniform, just a
shirt and uniform pants. He liked these dinners to be completely informal so
everyone could relax. No ranks, no sirs or ma’am’s, no proper uniforms. “Cyndy?
Would you mind taking Fel’s jacket and hanging it up, please?”


“Sure,
Crin,” Cyndora said whilst giving Feldea a hug.


“So
what’s in the garment bag, Fel?” Crineal asked whilst Cyndora took her jacket.


“I
got a sari when I was on leave. I thought Cyndy might like to see it.”


“I’m
sure she would. Were you planning to wear it for dinner?”


“I’d
just brought it to show Cyndy but that would be great fun. You’re serious?”
Feldea’s face lit up


“Well,
you know I like these things casual and I know how much you like clothes so… I
don’t see why not.”


“Great,
come on Cyndy, you can help me get changed.” Crineal watched with amusement as
they disappeared into his bedroom giggling. They reappeared twenty minutes
later with Cyndora changed into her hostess outfit and Feldea followed her out
wearing a stunning, deep blue sari with gold trim. The material wrapped around
her waist, up around her torso and then over her left shoulder, leaving her
right shoulder bare, before completing a long drop over her left arm.


“Very
pretty, Fel, both you and the sari,” Crineal complimented her. Feldea blushed
and behind her Cyndora raised an eyebrow at him. Crineal thought she looked
just as pretty in her blouse, skirt and nylons.


“Thanks,
boss, they had the most amazing colors and patterns, but I liked this one the
best.” The door chimed again, interrupting her, and Crineal answered it to find
Strieger and Saphya had arrived together.


“Ladies,
come on in,” Crineal said hospitably.


Strieger
took one look at Feldea and turned on Crineal. “Wait, you didn’t say anything
about dressing up,” she said accusingly.


He
held up his hands in self-defense. “Not my fault, Fel bought it along to show
Cyndy. I figured she may as well get some use out of it.”


“Hummph,
next time I’m bringing a dress to wear as well then,” she said grumpily.


“That
I can’t wait to see.” Crineal smiled at her. “Cyndy? Would you mind taking the
jackets? I’ll pour some wine for everyone.” Saphya was busy getting Feldea to
do twirls so she could admire the sari; the copper-haired lieutenant was in
heaven. Crineal handed drinks to the three young women first and then took one
to Strieger. “I think you’d look adorable in a white version of that,” he said
to her, indicating Feldea’s outfit.


“Why,
Crin, you’re not ready to dump Cyndy for me already, are you?” she teased him.


“You
know I’m not. That doesn’t stop you being attractive though.” He raised his
voice a little. “Saphy? Try not to drool on Fel’s dress please? She’ll only
charge me for the cleaning.” Saphya stuck her tongue out at him. “So, anyone
want to bet against Pilot Officer Hartmann turning up at nineteen hundred hours
on the dot?” he asked the group.


“Aww
c’mon, boss,” Feldea complained. “Even the rigged bets that Mus and Stall set
up give you a slim chance of winning at least.”


As
the time counted down Crineal positioned himself by the door and waited. At
precisely nineteen hundred the door panel chimed and Crineal opened the door.
He stood there for a moment as he took in the sight of Pilot Officer Hartmann
in full dress uniform, complete with academy ribbons, white gloves and peaked
cap. He blinked at the young man standing before him rigidly at attention and
saluting. The white of the jacket and pants material was almost blinding and
Crineal wondered how many times Hartmann had cleaned it in the last two days.


A
look of uncertainty passed across the pilot officer’s face as he took in Crineal’s
out of uniform state. “Good evening, Sir. Am I too early? I can come back,” he
said nervously.


Crineal
was trying hard not to laugh and waved him in “Not at all, Pilot Officer,
please come in.”


Hartmann
stepped through the door and looked in confusion at the ladies arrayed around
the room. Strieger and Saphya without jackets, never mind dress uniforms, Cyndora
in her blouse and skirt and Feldea in the blue and gold sari. He felt
conspicuously overdressed and his face turned red.


Crineal
stepped up behind him. “Pilot Officer? Would you mind telling me what your friends
call you?” he asked gently.


The
young man turned to face Crineal and from behind him came a giggle from Feldea.
The other women were doing their best not to laugh, too. “Uh… my friends call
me Hart, Sir.”


“Cyndy?
Would you mind taking Hart’s jacket, please? It’s way too warm for dress uniform.”
As Cyndora helped the confused youngster out of his formal jacket and also took
his cap and gloves, Crineal continued, “These dinners are very informal, Hart.
Let me introduce you. This is Stri, Saphy and Fel, the lady taking your jacket
is Cyndy and you can call me Crin.”


“Yes,
Sir, thank you, Sir,” Hartmann replied. This is going to be a long night,
thought Crineal and stood patiently looking at the pilot officer. Finally it
penetrated the young man’s mind. “Oh, sorry… Crin,” he said hesitantly.


“No
problem, you’ll get the hang of it. Tonight there are no sirs, ma’am’s or rank.
Just try to relax. I do have one question, though. Why did you decide on full
dress when the invite was labeled as informal?”


“Well,
Sir, I mean, Crin, I was in the mess when the message arrived and Lieutenant
Staller came over… ”


Strieger
groaned and Crineal held up his hand to stop him. “Say no more. The lieutenant
is known for his… humor. I did tell you to ask your flight leader if you had
any concerns.” He patted him on the shoulder consolingly. “You’ll learn. Now,
let’s find you a drink.”


Finally
they were seated at the table eating a soup appetizer and Hartmann was starting
to relax a little. Cyndora was seated at one end, nearest the kitchen with
Feldea to her right and Strieger to her left. Crineal was seated at the other
end with Saphya on his left and Hartmann on his right.


“So
Hart, how did you find your first patrol?” Crineal asked between mouthfuls.


“Tiring,
Sir… Crin, we never did anything that long at the academy. I can see how much I
have to learn. I couldn’t believe how everyone else kept that tight a
formation.”


Strieger
spoke up. “You did fine, Hart, and yes, flying isn’t all about fancy combat
acrobatics. Close formation work can save your life in a scrap just as well as
a good jink.”


“And
how did you like leading Delta, Saphy?” Crineal asked turning to the woman next
to him.


She
smiled back at him. “It keeps you on your toes, Crin. Watching the rest of the
flight, watching the flight’s position in relation to the squadron, as well as
keeping yourself in place. I loved the challenge.”


“Saphya
did a good job, Crin,” Strieger grinned mischievously at him. “We didn’t even
notice you weren’t there.”


Feldea
momentarily broke off her conversation with Cyndora. “Don’t listen to her,
boss. We all missed you.”


With
the soup finished, Cyndora cleared the plates away with Hartmann gallantly
giving her a hand. They came back with dishes for the main course. “We’re
having a traditional English meal tonight,” announced Cyndora. “Roast beef with
Yorkshire puddings, roast potatoes, a selection of vegetables, gravy and the
option of mustard or horseradish sauce as an accompaniment.” Once all of the
serving dishes were on the table, the six of them helped themselves and started
to eat. The four pilots watched how Crineal and Cyndora took the crispy batter
shells of the puddings and filled them with gravy before they followed suit.


After
a few minutes of enjoying the dinner Crineal broke the silence. “Saphy, I’m
kind of curious how Cyndy managed to acquire an exercise escort whilst I was
injured?”


She
looked a little guilty and Feldea and Cyndora giggled at each other. “Would you
believe it was a complete coincidence, Crin?”


“Well,
I might, but unfortunately for you my injuries didn’t affect my mental
capacity.”


“Darn,
well it’s sort of Fel’s fault,” Saphya started.


“Hey,
don’t bring me into this,” the copper-headed woman next to her protested.


“I
went to visit our little clothes rack here,” she said, pointing at Feldea with
her fork, “when I got back from leave and she had to tell me about that cretin Del’Tarim
and how much Cyndy was looking after you and stuff.” Crineal wondered what else
was covered under ‘stuff’. “So I cornered Mus and he admitted he knew a couple
of the marines detailed to watch over you both and I got him to arrange for the
guards to buzz me whenever Cyndy left your quarters. As we were all still on
leave I had a pool of pilots I could organize into shifts to be available as an
extra escort for Cyndy. From what Fel had said I didn’t want anything happening
to her.” She bent her head to her food, trying to avoid looking at Crineal.


Crineal
studied her for a moment. “Why do all the women in my squadron have such a
profound interest in my private life?” he inquired good-naturedly.


Strieger
gave him an evil little grin. “Why, Crin, I thought you knew? We all think of
ourselves as part of your private little harem and we’d do anything for you.” She
fluttered her eyelashes at him coquettishly. Hartmann choked on the mouthful of
food he was swallowing and Crineal went almost cross-eyed with a sudden vision
of the four women at the table arranged around his quarters in various states
of undress just waiting on his whim. He did notice that Fel was blushing a
little, though, so maybe Strieger wasn’t completely wrong.


“I’ll
get you for that, Stri,” he said with an air of mock menace. “As for you,
Saphy, I don’t know whether to put you on a charge or commend you for
initiative and organization and make you a flight leader,” then he smiled at
the lieutenant. “But really, I do appreciate the thought.”


From
there the conversation moved on to how everyone had spent their leave, the
sights they had seen on Earth and the clothes that Feldea had bought. Finally,
they all sat around sipping their preferred after dinner drinks, full and
relaxed. Even Hartmann had unbent a little and joined in the chat.


Eventually,
Strieger checked the time and sighed, putting her cup down. “Well, Crin, it’s
been great as always. Thank you for being a lovely hostess, Cyndy, but I need
to get some sleep so I can start preparing for our next patrol in a couple of
days.”


Hartmann
stood as well. “I should get going too, Sir.” He was wondering how he was going
to explain the dinner to Gyr, who had forced him to promise to tell her all
about it. She wouldn’t believe a word.


Crineal
rose and shook Hartmann’s hand. “Thank you for coming, Hart. We look forward to
inviting you again.” He turned to Strieger and gave her a hug and a kiss on the
cheek “You can bring a dress to wear next time, Stri. Or I can have Cyndy loan
you one of her uniforms, if you really want to join my harem?”


Strieger
hit him, careful to make sure the blow landed on the right arm. “In your dreams,
but I will bring a dress.”


The
major and the pilot officer departed, leaving Feldea, Saphya and Cyndora still
chatting to each other. Crineal was starting to feel a little tired but joined
in the talk and at last Feldea went into the bedroom to get changed and she and
Saphya left after a hug and kiss from both Crineal and Cyndora. Wearily he made
his way into the bedroom and sat down to take off his boots. Cyndora followed him
in.


“Thank
you for inviting Fel and Saphy. They are so nice and I had a great time.” She
bent and kissed the top of his head before helping him pull off his shirt.
Cyndora watched him slip off his pants as she removed the earrings he had given
her as a present before the dinner and then did a balancing act to remove her
heels. Crineal was stretched out on the bed in his shorts feeling tired when he
noticed Cyndora start to take off her blouse. Under it she was wearing a simple
white bra with a little lace trim to it. The redhead put the blouse on a hanger
and unzipped her skirt pushing it to the floor revealing matching white
panties, stockings and a garter belt. Crineal was now more than awake. She hung
the skirt up with her blouse.


“Uggh…my
feet hurt,” she complained. “It’s been ages since I wore heels.”


“Why
don’t you lay on the bed and I’ll rub them for you?” Crineal offered.


“Would
you?” Cyndora flopped onto the bed and moved around a little so he could reach
her feet. Crineal sat up in a cross-legged position and started to massage the
soles of her stockinged feet whilst enjoying the sight of her in her lingerie.
“Mmmm… that feels so good, Sweetie,” Cyndora purred happily.


“My
pleasure, Hon. You looked particularly lovely tonight.” He kneaded the balls of
her feet hard, causing her to groan. “Starting to feel better?”


“Ummmm
uh much.” From the way Cyndora was moving Crineal thought she might be
referring to more than her feet. She stretched and writhed a little on the
covers, obviously enjoying the intimate attention. Crineal stopped the foot
massage and moved up to kiss her on the lips.


“Thank
you, Sweetie,” she said as she put her arms around his neck and kissed him
back.


“Mmmm…
Let me see if I can make you feel lots better?” Crineal offered and started to
walk kisses down her throat and onto her upper chest. As his lips reached one
of the cups of her bra he gently pulled back the material to fully expose her
breast so he could continue kissing her bare skin and nipple. Cyndora hummed
with pleasure at his touches as he moved his attention to her other breast for
a little while before continuing the trail of kisses downwards over her
stomach. Crineal stopped at her waist but continued to kiss her silky soft
lower stomach as he undid the straps on her garter belt that were holding up
her stockings. Then, with that done, he very slowly pushed her panties down and
off before bending once more to continue kissing.


Cyndora
was now moaning softly as she could feel his mouth on her, kissing and gently
licking. She rested a hand on the back of his head in encouragement, starting
to gasp a little now as the excitement built within her. Cyndora couldn’t
remember the last time she had felt so good, having someone love her rather
than just use her.


“Please,
baby, that’s so good, don’t stop… oh, ooohhhhh.” Cyndora felt a wave of heat
wash through her body and her muscles tighten. She pressed her legs together as
she shuddered and gasped in ecstasy. Crineal sat up a bit to watch the
expression on her face, eyes shut tight, her cheeks flushed and her head moving
from side to side a little. He moved up to lie alongside Cyndora, pulling her
on top of himself. Cyndora rolled against his side, cuddling him, still gasping
with her head nuzzled into the crook of his neck.


Eventually,
she whispered breathlessly into his ear, “That was so good it should be illegal,”
then kissed his cheek. Crineal gave a self-satisfied chuckle. “Brute,” she
teased him, still breathing hard. “Taking advantage of a woman helpless after a
foot rub.”


“You’re
welcome, Love,” Crineal replied kissing the top of her head.


“Help
me the rest of the way out of this bra would you? And the garter belt too,” she
asked in a voice that was starting to sound sleepy. Crineal complied whilst
Cyndora slipped the loose stockings off her legs and then cuddled back up
against Crineal once she was naked. Soon he could feel her breathing deepen as
she drifted contentedly off to sleep and he reached up to kill the lights.


 


Waking
the next morning Cyndora found her head pillowed on Crineal’s shoulder, his arm
against her back cuddling her to him and her body still draped over his. She
wormed her way a little closer with a comfortable little smile on her lips. The
slight movement disturbed him from his sleep


“Mm…”He
fumbled for the light and turned it on to a very low setting. Crineal opened
his eyes and looked at her in the dimness. “Well, good morning,” he greeted
her, his voice still a little slurred by sleep. Craning her neck a little she
kissed his cheek and they lay there for a short while, enjoying the feel of
their bodies touching.


Eventually,
Cyndora broke the quiet. “Thank you for last night, Crin. I finally felt like a
person again. Dinner with friends, the conversation… and then after…. You made
me feel loved. I never thought I’d be able to feel that way again,” her voice
soft in the gloom.


Crineal
tenderly stroked her hair. “You are loved and I’ve never seen you as anything
but a person,” he replied gently.


“I
know that now. Just like I know how careful you’re being with me. And I think
that’s what I need.” Cyndora took a deep breath. “I’ve had to do things that
were horrible, where I had to let go of my dignity just to make it through.”
Crineal held her tighter, trying to quietly support her as she talked. “One
time they made me and my friend Jaydea… perform… with each other in front of
the rest of the prisoners.” Her hand clutched the sheet as she remembered. “I’m
not sure if it was better or worse that we were friends. Some of the other
stuff we had to do… I just can’t bring myself to think about. They tried to
train us to accept almost anything so we could serve better. I was lucky I had
Jaydea with me. I don’t know how I would have got through some of it without
her. And now you.” Cyndora titled her head to look up at him. “You must know
some of what I had to do, had done to me, but you still care for and love me.”


Softly
he planted a kiss on her forehead. “Because you’re still you, how could I not?
Do you think that your feelings for me are because I helped you? Or because I
care for you and you don’t think anyone else will?”


“No,
Crin!” Her eyes went wide open in hurt and worry that he might think such a
thing. “I feel this way because of who you are, too.” Crineal gently kissed her
on the lips to reassure her and she smiled at him a little as they pulled back.
“You’re still the idealistic kid I first knew sixteen years ago. I loved you
then as a friend. Now I feel it’s more. It’s just so natural laying here with
you. It feels like home.”


Tilting
her chin up with his left hand he looked into her green eyes. “I hope that you
never want to leave.”


Tears
formed in her eyes. “I hope you never want me to go,” she whispered back as she
started to cry softly. The man from her past held her with all the love he could find.











Chapter Fifteen


 


The
patrols from the Annihilator continued their searches over the next few days
finding nothing but space debris. Hera went out on another patrol without their
leader and once again it was uneventful. On the fourth day Crineal was still behaving
himself and working from his quarters when he was interrupted by a comm
message.


As
he responded to the message bleep, Admiral Ken’Rathel’s voice came through.
“General? I’d like to see you in my office immediately.”


“On
my way, Sir,” he answered. Crineal figured that it must be important as Ken’Rathel
wasn’t normally that brusque. He hauled himself to his feet and grabbed his
jacket. Cyndora looked up at him from where she was doing a little studying
about the Imperial political structure. “Admiral wants me for a meeting, Love,”
Crineal told her as he finished sealing his jacket.


“Ok,
Sweetie, you take it easy getting there though. No sprinting,” she said with
concern.


“I
will. I’m doing much better now.” Crineal bent down and kissed her lovingly,
Cyndora responded in kind and he had to tear himself away. “Quit that. I’ll be
late for the meeting.” The redhead smiled at him wickedly and gave him a little
wave as he left.


Crineal
arrived at the admiral’s office not even out of breath, which pleased him. Ken’Rathel’s
adjutant immediately escorted him in to see the admiral. Crineal found that
Captain Aldar was waiting there, too.


Ken’Rathel
waved him to a seat. “Good news, Crin. The probes found something.” He paused
whilst the general seated himself. “A major rebel base. The biggest we’ve found
so far,” he said, handing Crineal some hardcopy reports and images.


Crineal
studied the films. “Static base on a barren rock, two orbital docks, fixed
defenses and… ” He looked closer. “Five cruiser squadrons.” He looked up at the
other two men. “That would be about a fifth of the known rebel forces. Do they
know we found them?”


Aldar
nodded. “That’s what Fleet Intel thinks and no, the probe is in silent mode
apart from a two second burst transmission every twelve hours. The rebels are showing
no signs of evacuating.”


The
black-haired admiral rested his arms on the desk. “Lord Sar’Clax has asked us
to put a plan together. He wants us to capture the base and get as much intel
from it as possible. He’s giving us five other carrier strike forces. If we can
come up with a plan, we’ll be leading the attack.” He smiled at them wolfishly.
“I’ve forwarded you both the information from the probe and Intel’s analysis. I
want us each to work up a plan independently and then we’ll put our heads
together and see what we have. I’d like you both back here in three days when
we’ll reach Orbital Three again. Crin, this is your priority; no flight duties
until further notice.”


Crineal
grimaced. “Yes, Sir.”


“Alright,”
the admiral smiled. “Get going. You’re both dismissed.”


 


Studying the layout of the rebel forces
again, Crineal frowned. He’d been at this for a day now and it still didn’t
look any easier. The forces available to him were sufficient to do the job but
they would take heavy casualties doing it in a frontal assault. The rebel fixed
defenses would make up for their lack of heavy ships. The Imperial forces could
come in from outside of their range and launch a ballistic bombardment to take
them out but then the rebels could just flee. They’d lose the base and docks
but the Empire wouldn’t get much information. The most obvious attack would be to
jump in on one side of the perimeter and smash that side with overwhelming
firepower, but the Imperial losses would still be bad. He estimated perhaps
thirty to forty percent. The rebel losses would be much higher, but he didn’t
like throwing away lives like that. They could try an enveloping attack and
jump in on all sides, but if the rebels reacted well they could form up and
hammer one or two of the Imperial formations and escape. He wasn’t going to
count on the enemy sitting there fat and stupid. Crineal rubbed his forehead in
frustration. What if the rebel defenses were looking the other way though? He
ran a sim that had one strike force jump in just ahead of the others but right
into the center of the rebel area. Then, the remaining Imperial forces all hit the
perimeter whilst the rebels were distracted. The projections looked better;
casualties at twenty percent or less, but the first strike force would be
almost completely destroyed. Better overall, but he couldn’t imagine trying to
brief that strike force commander and tell him he was going into certain death.
Crineal sighed. Now if he was ordering Del’Tarim to do it then he wouldn’t have
a problem; in fact, a force full of Del’Tarims would be ideal. He sat back in
contemplation, an idea starting to form in his head. Hmmmmmm, could he get away
with it? He set to work again, fitting the pieces together. Late that evening
the plan was finally ready, all three parts of it. But he couldn’t present it
to the admiral. It was completely unacceptable militarily. Crineal sighed. He
was going to have to be up very early in the morning to make a call. Closing
down the data screens he went to join Cyndora in bed. 


At
oh five hundred the following morning Crineal crept out of bed to avoid
disturbing his partner and by oh five thirty he was in his office. He activated
the comm and put in a request for a full security hyper relay channel. As soon
as it was made available to him he entered the codes to Lord Sar’Clax’s private
line.


“This
is General Crineal for Lord Sar’Clax. Urgent priority, maximum security.”


The
talking sim head responded, “Please wait,” before disappearing and being
replaced by the distinguished features of his old commander.


“Crin!
Two calls in a month? I didn’t think you’d be that lonely especially with such
a pretty girl to distract you,” he chuckled. “How are you both doing, my boy?”


“Cyndy
and I are doing well thank you, My Lord. And yourself and Lady Sar’Clax?”
Crineal responded politely.


“Magdarla
is busy organizing the first reception for the spring season and enjoying
herself immensely judging from the litany of complaints I hear from her every
evening.”


Crineal
smiled. Sar’Clax’s wife loved the social scene and threw herself into every
occasion she hosted. “I’m glad to hear she’s gainfully employed, My Lord.
Please give her my regards and love.” She also had a tendency to look on
Crineal as an adopted son and mothered him terribly whenever he visited. He was
very fond of her.


“So,
may I assume that this is not a social call? Something to do with the planning
for the operation?” Sar’Clax asked shrewdly.


“Very
astute, My Lord, I have a proposal that I want your opinion on before
submitting it to the admiral.”


“Alright,
Crin, let’s have it,” the older man said indulgently. Crineal transmitted his
first data package which detailed a frontal attack along one side of the rebel
perimeter. Sar’Clax studied it. “Hmm…fairly orthodox, high casualties, but
probably acceptable in light of the results. I expected something more
imaginative from you.” His look wasn’t quite disapproving.


“I’m
sorry to disappoint you, My Lord. Would you mind if I sent a separate annex?”
Sar’Clax waved his assent and Crineal transmitted the amendment to his plan
that had a single strike force jumping into the middle of the rebel held area.
He watched as his patron’s eyebrows lifted in surprise as he viewed the revised
plan.


“Well,
Crin, that looks better apart, from it being totally ruthless. You’d really
sacrifice an entire strike force? Order them into certain death like that? I
thought you cared more for your comrades.” Sar’Clax frowned deeply at him.


“Yes,
Sir. I do. But what if Del’Tarim was in command of that force,” Crineal proposed
with a predatory smile.


Sar’Clax
looked confused. “Del’Tarim? He’s on Dalgon VI by now. You’re not planning on asking
for his release are you?”


 “No,
My Lord, Perhaps I should have said what if someone like Del’Tarim was in
command? In fact what if the entire force was manned by crews of Del’Tarim’s
quality? The vicious, the incompetently dangerous, the violent troublemakers
that no one wants?” The image of Lord Sar’Clax sat back thoughtfully. “I
noticed we’ve been allocated the Devastator Strike Force. It has the worst
performance and discipline record in the fleet. If Personnel Section was persuaded
to arrange some transfers, I thought that we might salvage whatever good crew
is left in that force and transfer in all the rest of the fleet’s rotten
apples?”


Sar’Clax
looked at him sternly. “I’m shocked, Crin, truly shocked that you could think
that the fleet could have so many undesirables.” The supposedly stern demeanor
wasn’t helped by the spreading smile on his face. “I couldn’t even imagine
agreeing to a plan that would sacrifice so many brave men and women. Out of
curiosity how would you get them to commit this form of suicide? I can’t
imagine them blithely saying ‘Yes Sir’ and jumping into certain death,” he
asked curiously.


“Well,
My Lord,” Crineal sent his third data package, the one containing the two sets
of jump instructions. “As you can see, the attack instructions would be as
outlined in my original proposal. However, I feel that given the quality of
crew in the Devastator force it’s entirely possible that some errors might
occur in the programming that would cause the force to act as in my annex. The
proper instructions overwritten just minutes before the planned attack. And
then rewritten just after the jump to cover the incompetence?”


“Utterly
regrettable. Those brave sailors inadvertently sacrificing themselves in a
glorious battle…,” Sar’Clax said with a serious look on his face.


“I
thought that some of the trickier transfers into Devastator could be
accompanied by much needed promotions for the crew members involved and perhaps
we could use our contacts within the fleet to gently suggest to various
commanders that now might be a good time to review their personnel needs?
Whilst you use your influence with the personnel department at HQ?” Crineal
suggested helpfully.


Sar’Clax
looked at something out of Crineal’s view in apparent surprise. “What a shame,
Crin. I seem to have accidentally deleted your second and third transmissions.
I do hope they weren’t important?”


“Not
at all, My Lord. Can I ask that you’ll give my plan due consideration when it’s
submitted as part of Admiral Ken’Rathel’s proposals?”


“Of
course, Crin. You can rest assured that the best attack plan will be selected,”
Sar’Clax said. “Now, Ken’Rathel mentioned that you’re due leave at your next
stop over and Magda insists that you come and visit us. Bring your pretty assistant
along, too. She might protect you from my wife’s matchmaking attempts.”


“Tell
Lady Sar’Clax that she can expect us during my next vacation,” Crineal replied
with a warm smile.


“Good,
that means she won’t badger me to have you arrested and dragged here in chains.
Well, if there’s nothing else then, I hear an attractive lunch calling my
name,” Sar’Clax attempted a plaintive tone.


“Then
I won’t keep you, My Lord. Enjoy your food,” Crineal said before Sar’Clax
signed off.


 


The
following day Crineal was back in the admiral’s office alongside Captain Aldar.
The admiral looked at them both. “Well, gentlemen? I hope you’ve got something
good for me.” Aldar and Crineal transmitted their individual plans to Ken’Rathel’s
data pad and waited whilst he studied them. “Not bad, Aldar. The encirclement
attack could be promising. Risky though.” Then he frowned as he looked over Crineal’s
submission. “A frontal attack, General? I expected something more enterprising
from you. It’s very traditional.”


“I’m
sorry, Sir. This seemed the best way to avoid giving the rebels a chance to
escape. I’m sure Lord Sar’Clax will weigh up the advantages of all the plans
and select the one he feels is most appropriate.” Crineal gave a slight shrug.


The
admiral studied him for a minute, disappointed in the brute force plan that one
of the fleet’s best tacticians had come up with. “Very well. I’ll submit the
plans to the Fleet’s First Lord and notify you when I get an answer. Is there
anything else?”


Crineal
appeared to think for a minute before speaking. “I’d like to return to flight
duties, if I may, Admiral?” Ken’Rathel nodded his approval for the request.
“Also, I’ve heard on the grapevine that Personnel Section might be considering
a large scale redeployment of crews. So if we have anyone that’s causing us
problems now might be a good time to submit transfer requests,” he suggested
thoughtfully.


Aldar
raised an eyebrow in surprise. “Oh? I hadn’t heard anything. You know that we
always try to clean house but never succeed. And for every problem we do manage
to get reassigned, we just get another back in return.”


“I
know, but that doesn’t mean we should stop trying though,” Crineal said with a
smile.


“I
haven’t heard anything either, General. How sure are you?” Ken’Rathel inquired
curiously.


“My
source is pretty well placed. It’s no certainty but I think we might want to
start doing some paperwork to be ready.”


The
admiral shrugged. “Well, it can’t hurt. We’ll get started on that whilst we
wait for Lord Sar’Clax to give us a decision. Alright, gentlemen, that’s all.
Dismissed.” As he watched his two subordinates leave Ken’Rathel felt he was
missing something important, but he couldn’t quite grasp what it might be.
Eventually he just shrugged it off as a bad feeling and started to compile the
proposed plans for Sar’Clax’s consideration.


 


The
communications point in Crineal’s office became heavily over-worked in the next
few days as he contacted old comrades scattered throughout the fleet to catch
up with their doings and make suggestions that they might want to get their
commanders to start filing transfer requests for their problem people. Crineal
was almost relieved when he was able to lead Hera Squadron out on a short
patrol two days later as the Annihilator once again sat parked around Earth
Orbital Three. The flight was uneventful and Crineal was glad to get back on
board the carrier without incident. 


Strieger
cornered him following the debrief meeting. “Any news on what we’re doing, Sir?
We were originally scheduled to swing out by a couple of the newer colonies on
our way back to sector HQ.”


“Just
waiting for new orders, Major. I’ll tell you as soon as the admiral tells me,”
Crineal told her unhelpfully.


She
made a face at the lack of information before speaking again. “Hartmann and
Gyrenne seem to be shaping up nicely. They both have good attitudes and are
fitting right in with the rest of the squadron.” She paused and checked to make
sure they were alone in the ready room. “How are you and Cyndy doing?”


“Officially,
I’m very happy with the performance of my assistant.” He smiled at her. “Just
for you though, we’re doing well. Taking things slowly. Her year in the prison
system left a lot of mental scars and I’m just giving her as much love as I
can.”


Strieger
nodded somberly. “It’s much easier to look at the assistants when they are just
a name and a face and you know they are criminals. When you find out they are
real people it’s a lot harder, isn’t it?”


Sighing,
he agreed with her. “Yeah, I always knew that some of them didn’t always
deserve what was happening to them. Others probably do, but how do you tell the
difference?” The general shrugged helplessly.


“Fel
thinks the world of Cyndy. She doesn’t see her as an assistant, either. I hope
you’ve got a long term plan for her though.”


Crineal
shook his head. “Not yet. I think I can get her transferred with me if I’m
moved anywhere but I’m more worried about what happens to her if I don’t make it
back from a patrol one day.”


“If
that happens I’ll do what I can, Sir. Perhaps call Lord Sar’Clax and see if he
can help?” Strieger suggested.


“Thanks,
Major. It helps knowing that someone will be looking out for her.” He gave her
a warm smile. “Now, I need to go and change out of this flight suit. I’ll see
you later.”


His
arrival back at his quarters was greeted by a flying hug and Crineal found his
arms full of Cyndora. “Miss me much?” he asked as he returned her kisses.


“I’m
sorry, Sweetie. I was worried because it was your first patrol since you were hurt.”
She kissed him some more.


“It’s
ok. But I would like to get out of this flight suit,” he laughed.


Cyndora
put her arms around his neck and looked smolderingly at him. “Want some help?”


“Now
that’s just mean. I have to get back on duty and you helping me would delay me,
pleasant as it would be.” Crineal looked into her sparkling eyes and seriously
considered her offer. “Could I take a rain check on that for this evening?”


She
let him go reluctantly. “Maybe, if you hurry home.”


“That’s
all the encouragement I need.” He kissed her again and went to get changed.


 


Admiral
Ken’Rathel sat at his desk looking at the latest readiness reports from the
strike force when his comm link buzzed and announced that Lord Sar’Clax was
waiting to talk to him. He opened the hyper relay and the First Lord of the
Fleet’s image appeared. “Lord Sar’Clax. Good morning to you, Sir.”


“Morning,
Admiral. How are you doing today?” Sar’Clax inquired.


“Very
well, thank you. Just reviewing some readiness reports,” Ken’Rathel replied.


Sar’Clax
nodded. “Good, I’ve sent out orders to the other strike forces to make a
rendezvous with you. I’m sending you a data package with the details. The fleet
has decided to adopt Operation Coventry. I want General Crineal to implement it
under your guidance. All the information is in the transmission.”


The
admiral nodded his acceptance. “Thank you, My Lord. We’ll get the job done.”


“You
have my fullest confidence, Admiral. Now, don’t let me keep you,” and with that
Sar’Clax broke contact.


Ken’Rathel
was a little surprised that they’d approved the plan after only a week and he’d
expected Aldar’s plan to be the one accepted. But then who knew what went
through the minds at HQ. He’d been studying the file from Sar’Clax for about an
hour when Clandad buzzed him to announce that Captain Aldar would like to see
him. The admiral told him to show the captain in.


“Captain
Aldar. How fortuitous,” Ken’Rathel greeted Aldar as he entered. “I was going to
send for you in a little while. We have the go ahead. HQ has opted for the
general’s plan.”


Aldar
nodded. “It’s a good solid plan. We’ll take casualties, but the rebels will be
hurt more.”


“I
agree. I’ll call a preliminary meeting with you and Crineal to go over it. Now,
what can I do for you?” he asked settling back into his chair.


“It’s
about those transfer requests we submitted. They’ve been approved.”


“Well,
that’s good news. How many of them?” asked Ken’Rathel, looking pleased.


Aldar
gave him a steady look. “All of them.”


The
admiral’s eyes widened. “Are you serious? Every single one?”


“Yes,
Sir, and some of them have been approved with promotions,” the captain replied
with a troubled expression on his dark features.


“Promotions?
For who?” Ken’Rathel was now looking at Aldar incredulously.


Referring
to his data pad, Aldar began to recite a list. “Lt. Commander Gar’Tara has been
promoted to commander. There are promotions to lt. commander for Ineskar,
Purleot, Lythia, and Mangann. There are a few others, but these are people I’ve
had work for me.”


“Gar’Tara
is an idiot! And a thug to boot. How many times did we charge him with abuse of
junior crew members? The others are as bad if not worse. They need to be
mustered out, not promoted! What does Personnel think they’re doing?” The admiral
was incensed. “Well, I guess it doesn’t matter as they aren’t our problem
anymore. I pity the ships they are headed to though,” he muttered angrily.


“You
mean ship, Sir. They are all going to the same place. Well, almost all. They’ve
received orders to report to the Devastator or one of its escorts.”


Ken’Rathel’s
eyes narrowed. “The Devastator? They hardly need more problems. Wait…let me
guess where our replacements are coming from: the Devastator,” he groaned.


Nodding,
Captain Aldar confirmed his guess. “Yes, Sir, but the records of the incoming
crews would indicate that we seem to be getting competent, hardworking people.”


“Are
you sure? That doesn’t seem likely.” The admiral looked doubtful.


“As
sure as I can be without seeing them work, Sir. I found it all very odd, too,
which is why I thought I should bring it to your attention.” Aldar seemed to be
as perplexed as he was.


“Thank
you, Captain. Leave it with me and I’ll have a think about it. I’ll see what I
can find out. I smell a rat, which is odd as they all seem to have been
transferred.” Ken’Rathel nodded an informal dismissal to Aldar and sat back to
think as the captain departed. After a few minutes he opened up a hyper relay
link to an old friend on the Strike Carrier Cataclysm. The image of a strong-faced,
silver-haired woman appeared in front of him 


“Rath,
to what do I owe this pleasure?” she asked with a delighted smile. “I thought
you’d be seeing me soon enough according to the orders I just received.”


“Hello,
Sybil, I’ve been most remiss in not keeping in contact. How is life treating
you?” he inquired with a warm smile.


Admiral
Sybilene let out a little chuckle. “You know how it goes in charge of a strike
force, too much work, never enough time. So… what are we going to be up to? The
orders I got were very cryptic. Rendezvous with the Annihilator where I’ll fall
under your command.”


“Sorry,
Sybil, can’t tell, much as I’d love to. I’m afraid I have my orders, too,” he
told her regretfully.


The
woman’s image pouted at him. “Spoilsport. I bet I could change your mind over
dinner and some wine, just like old times.” Her eyes sparkled with mischief.


“I
bet you could,” he chuckled. “I’m not sure that my wife would be too
understanding, though.” Ken’Rathel looked at her affectionately, remembering
the affair they had engaged in before he was married. “Actually, Sybil, I’m
calling on a semi-unofficial matter.”


“Semi-unofficial,
huh? I smell intrigue. What’s up?” she asked, her curiosity stirred.


“I’m
not sure. Have you put in any crew transfer requests recently?”


“Funny
you should ask. I did about a week ago. My flight commander had said she’d
heard a rumor about a big reshuffle.” She raised an eyebrow inquiringly.


“Let
me take a wild stab at this. Your requests have all been approved for your
problem people and the personnel are heading to Devastator. The ones you’re
getting in return all look to be good quality.”


Admiral
Sybilene’s eyes narrowed at him. “How did you know that? What’s going on,
Rath?”


“I
wish I knew, Sybil, but something stinks. Did your flight commander say where
the rumor had come from?”


“No,
she just said she’d got it from a well-placed old friend. You think I should
ask her? Colonel Barazon doesn’t usually dabble in murky stuff.”


Ken’Rathel
sat up straight. “Barazon? She did a tour here on Annihilator. My flight
commander recommended her for a command of her own. That was two years back.”


“You
mean Crineal? If Barazon was any less competent then I’d offer to trade you,
but he does train up some great commanders,” she commented approvingly.


“Crineal
suggested to me that we apply for some rotations based on a rumor he said he’d
heard. That was about a week back, too.” Ken’Rathel looked thoughtful.


 Sybilene
returned his look. “You think they heard the same rumor?”


“Maybe,
maybe not. This feels like a setup but I can’t see who is being set up or why.”
Ken’Rathel shook his head in puzzlement.


“You’re
the noble, Hon. If anyone can smell chicanery going on, you can. You want me to
grill Barazon?” she asked gravely.


“No,
let’s keep this to ourselves for now. If I find out anything that you should
know I’ll get straight on to you. But I will host you for dinner when we
rendezvous. We can catch up properly then.”


Her
smile lit up her face, softening the strong lines, and it brought back to him
why he’d fallen for her all those years ago. “You have a date, Rath, and I promise
I’ll behave. See you soon.” Her image blew him a kiss before the connection
shut down.


 


Crineal
sat in front of Ken’Rathel. He could tell the admiral was irritated and
wondered what he’d found out.


Following
a few minutes of studying the general silently, Ken’Rathel spoke up. “General,
I’ve known you for three years now. I’ve come to respect your abilities
tremendously and I even like you as a person.” He paused significantly. “I
don’t like it when my senior officers are playing politics behind my back. So
I’m hoping that I can prevail on you to tell me what’s going on with these
transfers you so conveniently suggested.”


“I
don’t understand, Sir. Is there a problem with them?” Crineal inquired with all
the innocence he could muster.


“Apart
from the fact that they’ve all been approved and we seem to have good
replacements? Oh and all of our transfers have gone to the same place. And
we’re not alone. It appears that other strike forces have had similar good
fortune. Apparently they all heard the same rumor and acted on it.” He gave
Crineal a hard stare. “Now, I don’t want to bemoan the fact that we’ve improved
the quality of our crew, but I would like to know why.”


Crineal
sat looking at the admiral for a moment. “Sir, I have the deepest respect for you
and your integrity. You’re one of the best commanders I have worked for and I
hope you know that I would never want to put you in a position that would
damage your reputation.” He took a deep breath. “I would therefore ask that you
trust me when I say that I only have the best interests of the fleet and the
Emperor at heart.”


Silence
filled the admiral’s office for a long minute. “Is it that bad, Crin?” Ken’Rathel
asked softly.


Crineal
nodded slowly. “I would not want this on your conscience, Admiral. I respect
you too much for that.”


The
two men sat staring at each other before Ken’Rathel broke the silence again.
“All right, you’ve done enough to earn my trust, Crin. I’ll drop this for now.
But I expect you to tell me if anything goes wrong that would endanger our
people.”


“You
know I would never risk their lives like that, Sir,” he replied and Ken’Rathel
nodded.


“I’ll
see you tomorrow morning at ten hundred hours for a briefing with Captain
Aldar, here in my office. You’re dismissed, General.” Crineal stood and saluted
before exiting the office with a heavy heart at not being able to confide in Ken’Rathel.











Chapter Sixteen


 


Three
weeks later the Annihilator and her escorts began a series of jumps that left
the strike force within two jumps of the rebel base. Within hours of their
arrival in a section of void that had been designated as their staging area, a
second strike force appeared, this one led by the Armageddon. During the next
day the remaining carriers arrived: Cataclysm, Ragnarok, Destructor and
finally, more than a little late, the Devastator. Once the task force had
assembled, shuttles started to flit between the ships, exchanging the last of
the transferred crew members to their appropriate posts. Admiral Ken’Rathel
used this time to call a meeting of the commanders of the other strike forces
to brief them. The six senior officers plus Crineal met in the main conference
room of the Annihilator.


Admiral
Ken’Rathel stood at the head of the table. “Thank you for joining me, ladies
and gentlemen. I know you must all be wondering why we’ve assembled out in the
middle of nowhere. The news is that we’ve found a major rebel base.” There were
murmurs around the table as he activated a display screen to show the layout of
the base and its defenses. “As you can see, it’s pretty substantial and along
with supply areas and space dockyards there is a large mobile force. At the
time of the last burst transmission there were five cruiser squadrons at the
base. I’m sure you’ve all heard of General Crineal, even if you don’t know him
personally. I’ve invited him here to brief you all as it’s his plan we will be
carrying out under my command.” Ken’Rathel turned to Crineal. “General, I’ll
hand it over to you now.”


As
the admiral sat, Crineal rose to his feet. “Sirs, Ma’ams, Operation Coventry is
to be a frontal assault of the rebel base using our six strike forces. We will
make one more jump to within fighter jump range of the base and then deploy all
of our small craft.” He brought up a display of the proposed attack formation.
“As you can see, the carriers will be at the centers of the formations with
their escort ships slightly ahead of them. The fighter and bomber wings will be
deployed above and below these formations so as not to interfere with the
initial strike. Once all the ships are in place we will jump to just within
weapons range of the enemy base.” The screen changed once more to indicate the
attack path of the task force. “On completion of the jump all of the capital
ships will launch a kinetic bombardment of the fixed defenses. These will be
the initial targets. We have them plotted so we should get our fire off first
whilst they are still targeting our force. The return fire will still be heavy
and this is where I expect us to take most of our casualties.” A few of the admirals
and vice admirals at the table nodded grimly. “Once this initial bombardment
has been launched then the fighter wings will sweep in behind it to deal with
the enemy fighter cover. Behind our Hunters, the Star Bolts will follow up and
launch a torpedo strike against the rebel capital ships. The fighters’ priority
task is to give them cover. The main task force will complete its destruction
of the fixed defenses before turning its attention to the remaining rebel major
combatants. The Hunters will also provide a screen for our large ships against
any enemy bomber attacks. Our Star Rangers will set up a perimeter around the
base area to identify any fleeing transport ships and mark them up as targets
for nearby fighter squadrons to disable.” Crineal paused to see how they were
taking it. Most were nodding, but a rather large vice admiral seemed to be less
than impressed with the speech. “Once the fixed defenses and mobile forces are
neutralized then the carriers will launch marine assault parties so that they
may land and capture the base. The rest should be a mopping up exercise. I
propose to leave our auxiliaries at the final jump point with a screen of
fighters and some scouts. We’ll call them in to us once the rebel base is
secure. I’m sure that everyone will appreciate their help at that point.” A
wave of chuckles rippled around the table. “The final jump will be made under
computer guidance to ensure that all the ships jump at the same time.” The
bulky vice admiral snorted derisively. “Sir? Is there something you wish to
add?” Crineal asked politely.


“I
don’t know how you do things on the Annihilator, General, but I can assure you
that the pilots in the Devastator force don’t need a computer to help them make
a jump,” the man sneered at him.


Ahhh,
Crineal thought, he must be Vice Admiral Arizankis, commander of the Devastator
group. Crineal held on to his temper. “I’m sure they don’t, Sir, and I’m
equally certain none of the other strike forces do either. But one early
mis-jump and the rebels will be waiting for us all. So, to avoid any chance of
a mishap, the jump will be computer controlled and the data package for the
jump will be transmitted to all of the carriers just before we make that jump.
They will then pass on that package to their own strike force.” He could feel Ken’Rathel
seething beside him at the insult to the Annihilator’s crew. Crineal turned to Ken’Rathel.
“Admiral, I’d also like to propose that we transfer all non-combat personnel to
the auxiliaries whilst we have the shuttles making the crew rotations. I don’t
see any need to have crew on board during a battle that can offer us no help
and possibly cause hindrances whilst we are fighting.”


Arizankis
looked confused. “Non-combat personnel? We don’t carry any civilians on our
ships, General. What the stars are you talking about?”


“I
was referring to the recreation staff, Sir. They are completely untrained for
combat and could pose a problem in the middle of an attack. If we transfer them
off beforehand, then it’s one less thing for our crews to worry about,” Crineal
said patiently.


A
sly and nasty smile appeared on Arizankis’ slightly rotund face. “Oh I see. Why
didn’t you say you were worried about your pet? I’d heard you’d got one of
those now.” A few of the other officers looked at each other uncomfortably.


Ken’Rathel
fixed the vice admiral with an icy glare that matched the tone of his voice.
“Vice Admiral Arizankis, you will apologize to General Crineal immediately. His
concern for the crew members in this force is commendable and I wish other
commanders shared that care about all of their people.”


Arizankis
face had gone bright red and the rest of the commanders around the table did
not seem inclined to speak up for him. “I apologize to the general for my
remarks,” he ground out through clenched teeth.


Crineal
nodded to the vice admiral. “Thank you, Sir. I know we are normally in
situations where we don’t have the luxury to be able to move sections of the
crew out of harm’s way; but in this case, I feel that all of the recreation
staff, whether assistants or trained crew who are not rated for combat duties
should be moved. This fight will not be easy and wasting lives unnecessarily
seems to be imprudent.” He paused and looked around the table. “Are there any
questions?”


A
silver-haired female admiral spoke up; he thought she was Admiral Sybilene of
the Cataclysm. “Do we know how many small craft there are likely to be,
General?”


“No,
Ma’am, I’m afraid not. Fleet Intel estimates a minimum of four to five wings
but it could easily be double that, maybe more.” Crineal flashed her a little
smile. “Our fighter pilots are just going to have to stick their heads into the
lion’s mouth and count his teeth. I’m sure we’ll be bringing them back as souvenirs,
though.” That remark caused some polite laughter. “Given that we’ll have twenty-four
fighter wings and six bomber wings, I’m sure that our small craft will be able
to hold their own unless the rest of the rebel fleet turns up,” Crineal assured
them confidently. “I’ll be inviting all of your flight group commanders to a
meeting first thing in the morning to properly brief them on their part of the
fight. I’ll pass the meeting back to Admiral Ken’Rathel to let him brief you in
more detail on how he wishes the capital ship forces to be used.”


Ken’Rathel
stood as Crineal sat and the admiral proceeded to give each of the strike force
commanders their individual orders. Crineal listened attentively in case there
were further questions and the remainder of the meeting went smoothly apart
from a few more jibes from Arizankis. The conference broke up a few hours later
and Crineal noticed as he was leaving that the silver-haired woman intended to
stay behind after the others had left. He shrugged to himself and headed to his
office to make the arrangements for tomorrow’s meeting.


 


He
finally arrived back at his quarters after a long day. The earlier meeting with
the commanders had left him feeling a little less guilty about the probable
demise of Vice Admiral Arizankis. Couldn’t happen to a nicer moron, he thought.
His next job was going to make the day even less pleasant, he suspected, as Cyndora
greeted him with a kiss.


“Hey
you. How did your meeting go?” she asked him whilst still keeping her arms
around his neck.


“Pretty
good apart from one idiot.” He shrugged. “You can’t have everything.”


“Well,
you take a seat and I’ll fix dinner. What would you like?” Cyndora asked
detaching herself from him.


“Uh…
surprise me from the presets.” Crineal gathered himself. “Cyndy? I’ve arranged
for the recreation staff to be transferred to the auxiliaries before we make
our next jump. We’ll be going into battle after that and leaving those ships
behind with an escort. They’ll be safe from the fighting.”


Cyndora
brought over bowls of beef stew and crusty bread with butter to the table.
“Sounds like a good idea to me. Very nice of you to think of them, Crin.” She
gave him a warm, loving smile. “It’ll be good to know that Jay, Marsh and Xian
will be out of harm’s way.” Cyndora dunked a chunk of bread into the soup and
then munched on it happily.


“All
recreation staff, Cyndy. That includes you,” Crineal stated firmly.


“What??
Oh no, I’m staying right here,” she said heatedly.


“No,
no you’re not. And in this case I’m not going to make an exception for you.  I
want you to take whatever you think you’ll need. Make-up, chocolate, your old
purse. Any little goodies you can stuff into the new purse I’m going to find
you to carry it all in and you’re going to join your friends and wait safely
until the fighting is over,” he said adamantly.


Fear
seeped into Cyndora as she realized that Crineal was trying to set her up in
case he didn’t survive. “Crin, stop that. I’m not going to need anything because
you’ll be coming back.”


He
gave her a warm smile. “Of course I am. But I always try and plan for
everything. There will be another round of meetings tomorrow and then the
following day you’ll join the others and be transferred late in the evening.
Our last jumps will be late that night. You’ll be away from me for no more than
a day.” His partner didn’t look reassured.


“Please,
Crin? Let me stay?” she asked tearfully.


“How
am I going to coordinate a battle if I’m worried about you here on the
Annihilator?” Crineal reached over to stroke her cheek. “I’ll be fine and I’ll
do much better knowing you are safe.”


Cyndora
pushed her bowl to one side and moved over to sit on his lap and hold him.
Crineal cuddled her as she sobbed into his shoulder and the bowls of stew sat
on the table getting cold.


 


The
following morning saw Crineal in the pilots’ conference room waiting for the
flight group commanders to arrive. The previous evening had seen a lot of
crying from Cyndora and even more reassurance from Crineal until she finally
fell into a restless sleep. He had no doubt that this evening was going to be
more of the same. Eventually all of the officers arrived and he began the
briefing.


“Good
morning, everyone. I hope you’ve all been given at least a preliminary idea of
what we’re going to be doing?” Nods responded to this from everyone at the
table. “Then you’ll all know that in the coming operation our main task is to
provide fighter cover for both the bombers and the capital ships. A second, but
no less important, task will be to chase down any transports trying to escape.
Our scout squadrons are going to form a picket line to alert us of any attempts
to flee. So, first off, I want you all to detail two flights from one cruiser
from each strike force to remain behind with the auxiliaries to act as cover,
and also one flight from your scout squadron, too. The remaining flights from
the cruisers will act as a back stop to the main wings and stick near the
strike forces to tackle anything that slips past us. Not that I expect that to
happen, but let’s not take chances. We’ll slot in behind the opening
bombardment and take out any rebel fighters we can find. I want everyone to
detail one squadron to go after any bombers that are there as well. It’s
unlikely we’ll be able to stop them from launching a first salvo, but I’d
rather not let them get off more than one. Once all the fighters and bombers
are gone, look for targets of opportunity, but don’t get stupid. Stay away from
the big ships and watch for any transports. Once the mobile space forces are dealt
with we’ll escort our marine assault craft in before going back to policing the
area. Fleet Intel says we’ll be facing at least four to five wings, but could
be double or even triple that. Even so, we’ll outnumber them heavily. That’s
the core of it. Questions?”


Thankfully,
there didn’t seem to be many and the meeting wrapped up quickly. Colonel
Barazon stayed behind after the others had left. Crineal smiled at her.
“Colonel, how’s life aboard the Cataclysm?


“Pretty
good, Sir. Admiral Sybilene is a good commander and the pilots are doing fine.
I don’t suppose I could steal Major Strieger from you, could I, Sir? I could
use her to hone the squadrons to a fine edge.” The gaunt-faced Colonel gave him
a hopeful look.


Crineal
chuckled. “Sorry, Bara. Strieger’s all mine. You find your own second to do
that. Is that what you stopped to ask me?” he looked at her curiously.


“Actually,
no, Sir. Admiral Sybilene has been feeding me some leading questions about the
recent crew transfers. Mainly she seems to want to know where I heard the rumor
from. I’ve stalled her and said I wasn’t going to break any confidences, but I
thought you ought to know.”


He
grimaced. “Damn. I didn’t mean to put you in a bad spot with your admiral. I’m
sorry about that.”


Barazon
waved his apology away. “It’s fine, General, Sir. I’m sure you’re not telling
your admiral who your source is either. Besides, I’m glad that I was able to
get rid of some of my problem pilots, so I’m not complaining. I just wanted to
give you a heads up.”


“I
appreciate it, Bara. Why don’t we get together after the battle and I’ll buy
you dinner to make up for the trouble I’ve caused you?” Crineal offered.


The
colonel smiled at him. “Deal, Sir. I look forward to it,” and with that she
saluted and left the conference room leaving Crineal to wonder how much
Sybilene and Ken’Rathel had managed to piece together.


 


He
spent the afternoon giving the same briefing to his own squadron leaders and
thankfully the meetings seemed to be getting easier. His evening, however, was
harder, with another round of pleading to stay from Cyndora. This was followed
by more crying and then cuddling up in bed together whilst giving her all the love
and comfort he could.


After
a last briefing for his own squadron the next day he escorted Cyndora to the
waiting shuttles where the rest of the recreation staff were boarding. He’d
found her another purse that almost qualified as a bag and made sure he’d
filled it with chocolate bars and some accessories. He noticed she was also
wearing the earrings he’d given her for that first dinner party. As they
entered the shuttle bay, Cyndora spotted Jaydea, Marshalla and Xianing and gave
them a little wave. Jaydea waved back and it caught the attention of a guard.
He looked as if he was about to shout at her but then saw who had entered the
area and snapped to attention. Crineal walked Cyndy over to join her friends
where they were waiting to board. He noted that the shuttle was actually a
personnel shuttle rather than a cargo shuttle, such as the one he’d seen her
arrive on. He hoped that indicated that someone on board was starting to take
the hint that the assistants were people, too. They arrived at where the three assistants
were standing.


“Sir?
This is Jaydea, Marshalla and Xianing. My friends from the dorm,” Cyndora
introduced them to him. All three were standing at an assistant’s attention
with their breasts firmly thrust forward and trying not to stare at him.


Crineal
acknowledged them with a half bow. “At ease, ladies, it’s good to meet you
after hearing so much about you all.” He watched as they relaxed a little.
“Hopefully you won’t be away from the Annihilator for long, but Cyndy has some
treats that you can all share.” He looked over at all the assistants who were
trying their best not to watch him and decided that he should say something. He
raised his voice so they could all hear him. “I apologize for uprooting you all
from your dorm. I assure you that it’s only temporary in order to keep you all
safe whilst this ship goes into battle.” He paused to find the right words.
“This may sound stupid given how you came here, but nevertheless, I just wanted
to say thank you for the work you put in. I’m guessing no one else will say it,
but I thought someone needed to. Thank you all.” He turned back to find Xianing
and Marshalla looking at him with stunned expressions.


The
oriental-looking woman spoke up. “General? Sir? I’ve been an assistant for
seven years now and no one has ever said thank you to me before. We should be
thanking you, too, Sir. Things have been so much better for us since you
started looking after Cyndy.” Crineal could see she was nearly in tears.


“I’m
sorry. I’ve stood by far too long. I’ll try and make sure that your rights are
protected and enforced from now on.” He saw that the lines of assistants were
starting to board the shuttles. Crineal turned to Cyndora and kissed her deeply,
not caring who saw. “I’ll see you tomorrow.”


Cyndora
looked at him with tearful eyes. “You’d better be here when I get back,” she
said huskily.


“I’ll
be here.” Crineal turned to the officer in charge of the assistants. “Look
after them, Lieutenant.”


The
young man stood stiffly at attention. “Yes, Sir, General. You have my word.”
Crineal nodded and gave Cyndora a last wave as she boarded the shuttle before
turning and leaving the bay. The task force made its penultimate jump two hours
later.


 


Crineal’s
quarters seemed horribly empty to him that evening and the bed felt awfully
large. His night was restless and he was glad when the alarm buzzer went.
Crineal skipped his exercise routine and just made breakfast before putting on
his flight suit and making his way to the bridge. Crineal greeted Captain Aldar
and Admiral Ken’Rathel and set about transmitting the jump data packages to the
other carriers. He sent Devastator’s package first. That way when something
went wrong it would be seen that they had had lots of time to potentially mess
around with it. With that task complete, he turned to Admiral Ken’Rathel.


“Jump
data sent, Sir. Jumps are programmed for ninety minutes time. With your
permission, I’ll go and make sure all our small craft are in place.”


“Permission
granted, General, and good luck out there.” Ken’Rathel returned Crineal’s
salute and watched his lead pilot exit the bridge.


Crineal
headed down to Bay Alpha Ten and to his waiting fighter. As he entered the bay,
the crew chief working on his Hunter saw him and saluted.


“Good
morning, Sir. She’s all ready for you,” Tech Chief Walyar said as Crineal
approached.


He
returned the salute. “Thank you, Chief. I’ll try not to scratch the paint work
today.” Crineal gave him a grin and climbed the steps to the cockpit putting on
his helmet as he did so. He could see the other three fighters of his group
already warming up their engines as he settled himself into his flight couch
and did the pre-flight checks. With those completed Crineal sealed the canopy
of his Hunter, cocooning himself inside and powered up the engines. Their
steady hum assured him that all was well and he lifted off to lead his flight
out of the bay. Saphya, Perl and Linthea followed him and took up their
assigned flight positions as they made their way to join the other squadrons
that were allocated in the wings below the carrier. As far as Crineal knew,
this was the largest force assembled for decades outside of ceremonial duties.
One hundred twenty-five capital ships and over three thousand small craft, he
thought. The rebels wouldn’t lack for targets today. He keyed his comm.


“All
units, this is Zeus.” Today he had an extra designation as task force
coordinator. “All craft report in through your chains of command. Olympus
Control, please confirm when all units are ready.” His own flight leaders,
squadron leaders and wing leaders reported in to him and he dutifully reported
their readiness to the Annihilator. Ten minutes later his comm activated.


“This
is Olympus Control,” Admiral Ken’Rathel’s calm and steady voice came through,
“All ships confirmed ready. Time to jump ten minutes, repeat one zero minutes.”


As
the time ticked down, the comm chatter was non-existent in his own squadron.
Everyone knew that the first fifteen minutes after the jump were going to be
sheer hell and the pilots were mentally preparing themselves. The time on Crineal’s
display ticked down to fifty eight seconds and as it did so the Devastator’s
strike force on the far left of the formation disappeared.


“Zeus,
this is Olympus Control. Devastator force has jumped early. Instructions?” Ken’Rathel’s
voice sounded both irritated and tense.


“This
is Zeus, no time to change the jump now. We’ll wait for the preset mark and
follow the plan.” The display read forty seconds.


“Roger
that, Zeus.” Ken’Rathel said in a tight voice.


The
clock ticked down and the rest of the task force jumped leaving the auxiliaries
and their escort alone in the void.


 


Vice
Admiral Arizankis stood on the bridge of the Devastator waiting for the jump to
be initiated. He thought Crineal and Ken’Rathel were cautious fools and he
couldn’t understand why he hadn’t been given command of this task force.
Arizankis supposed it was because Ken’Rathel was a noble and Crineal was
Sar’Clax’s lap dog. Once they jumped and engaged the rebels he’d show them what
a properly commanded strike force could do, he thought. 


At
ninety seconds to go on the countdown a hidden subroutine in the data package
on the Devastator activated and overwrote the jump instructions before
retransmitting them to the rest of its strike force. Thirty-two seconds later
the Devastator and its consorts jumped.


Vice
Admiral Arizankis wasn’t paying attention to the countdown when the jump
occurred, but he knew that something was wrong even as the alarms started to
blare out. Captain Enalamon of the Devastator may have been a vicious martinet,
but he was also sharp and took in the situation in a moment as the strike force
reappeared in normal space. They were inside the rebel perimeter and on top of
one of the cruiser squadrons.


There
was no hesitation as he gave the first order of the battle. “Gunnery, open fire
on the nearest enemy cruiser,” Enalamon commanded before turning to Arizankis.
“Admiral, something has gone wrong. I suggest that all ships open fire and we
should try and fight our way out.”


Arizankis
stood in shock for a second then nodded and activated his comm. “All ships open
fire, target the nearest cruisers.”


Thankfully,
all of the weapons stations on the imperial capital ships had been powered up
and were ready to seek out targets. The rebel cruisers proved to be slower, due
to the total surprise of an Imperial strike force appearing in their midst, and
the carrier and its escorts got in the first blows. Enalamon studied the
tactical display. One of the destroyers had been lost already as it jumped into
the space occupied by a rebel cruiser. Both ships had disappeared in a huge explosion
that lit up the surrounding squadron. The carrier’s heavy laser batteries tore
through another rebel cruiser, battering aside its shields and ravaging the
hapless ship before it blew up. Devastator’s three cruiser escorts concentrated
their fire on a third rebel cruiser and its engines blew apart under the
barrage sending it tumbling through space as a dead hulk. The strike force’s
destroyers split their fire between the remaining two cruisers in the enemy
squadron. Although the weapons they carried were less powerful, there were ten
of them each firing on a single cruiser. The shields on one failed and laser
fire scoured away weapon mounts and blew holes in the ship, leaving it a wreck.
The other suffered a spot failure in the shielding around its power core; the
cruiser was vaporized as the core exploded. The battle had been going for less
than ten seconds and the rebels had lost five cruisers in return for one
destroyer.


The
base defense systems had already begun to react and the big emplacements swiveled
their guns one hundred eighty degrees to target the Devastator. They locked on
and opened fire. The carrier shuddered under the onslaught, its shields
weakening. One of its destroyers caught a massive laser bolt amidships and
broke in two. The other ships in the force were also taking hits and their
shields were flaring as the rebels started to hit back. Devastator’s small
craft found themselves in the worst position. They weren’t designed to stand up
to even destroyer fire and now they found themselves at rest and trying to
power up their weapons whilst in range of the cruiser squadron’s destroyer
screen. As soon as the rebel destroyers recovered from their shock, they opened
fire. The only thing that spared some of the Imperial fighters and bombers was
the fact that a lot of the fire was directed at the carrier and its escorts.
Even so, the wings were decimated as they fought to put distance between
themselves and the big ships. The Devastator was now taking serious hits as it
turned its fire onto the surrounding rebel destroyers. The smaller rebel ships
took heavy damage from the carrier’s guns, leaving them wrecks or totally
destroyed; but the Devastator was starting to fail. Laser batteries were
falling silent as they disappeared under the pounding of the rebel fire. One of
the cruisers was drifting dead in space; its systems completely knocked out.
Another vanished altogether as a shot from one of the fixed defense cannons
punched through its weakened front shield and tore through the ship lengthways,
blowing it into small pieces. As explosions ripped at the Devastator, no one on
the bridge noticed the countdown timer hit zero.


 


The
rest of the Imperial task force appeared as scheduled outside of the rebel
perimeter. The guns of the fleet were already locking onto the fixed defenses
as planned and the bombardment rolled out like a tidal wave of destruction. The
nearest rebel emplacements never had a chance. They were locked on to the
Devastator, and before they could retarget, they were blown apart as the
kinetic rounds hit them with massive force. Those further away did manage to
return fire before they too were destroyed; but their response was light and
only a few shots got through. Crineal saw the Annihilator take a hit on its
port side and one destroyer near the Cataclysm blow apart as a rebel heavy
cannon found its mark. His fighter wings gunned their engines and followed the
opening strike in as the task force behind them started to pick off the
remaining emplacements. The Axes that were patrolling the perimeter had turned
inwards to deal with the Imperial fighters from the Devastator force and were
now out of position as the task force’s Hunters roared in behind them launching
a blizzard of missiles. Crineal checked his display as they released. Two wings
of Axes scattered around the perimeter in squadron-sized formations; no sign of
any Archers yet but he’d bet they were at the dockyards arming up. He spared a
moment to look at the status of the Devastator strike force. All three cruisers
were either totally destroyed or wrecks; only two destroyers were still firing
and they were under heavy attack; and less than fifty of the small craft had
survived. As he watched, the Devastator took one last hit and exploded in a
tremendous fireball, the expanding sphere of debris adding to the wreckage in
the area. She had died well though, Crineal thought, an entire cruiser squadron
destroyed and other ships damaged. Ironically, the worst ship in the fleet was
going to be known for a heroic last battle. He shook his head and turned his
attention back to the fight. The missile attack had almost totally destroyed
the Axes that had been on patrol but more were launching from the dockyards and
cruisers. However, right now the way was clear for the Star Bolts behind Crineal’s
Hunters to launch their torpedo attacks against the remaining rebel capital
ships. Three of the five wings each targeted a cruiser squadron whilst the remaining
two picked out the orbital dockyards. The Star Bolts were similar to the
Hunters in shape but somewhat bulkier because of their two missile pods. Each
pod held six energy torpedoes giving the Star Bolts a huge punch against
capital ships. The torpedoes flew from the bombers and locked on to their
targets. The rebel ships’ point defense systems were good, but totally
overwhelmed by the weight of fire. A lot of the torpedoes were destroyed, but more
than enough made it through and the enemy cruisers and destroyers started to
take hits. One by one, the rebel ships were being smashed into scrap metal.
Crineal led Hera Squadron in to engage the newly launched Axes in his assigned
sector. Three survivors of the patrolling Axes were trying to head for the cover
of their big ships, but Lambda Flight got there first and opened up with a
laser salvo. The Hunters’ fire crisscrossed the three fleeing ships and they
all seemed to blow up together. As the four fighters from Lambda pulled away
from the wreckage, the nearest rebel destroyer, badly hit and burning, got off
a last shot before blowing up. The long range laser bolt squarely caught the
underside of one of the Hunters and Lambda Leader vanished, Captain Hugarl
never knowing what hit him. Crineal cursed at the bad luck and toggled his
comm. 


“Lambda
Three, this is Delta Leader. Muscovy, you take over Lambda flight.”


Muscovy’s
voice came back solemnly. “This is Lambda Three, roger that Delta Leader.”


Crineal
could see the dockyards light up with explosions as torpedoes began to strike.
A transport left one of the hangers and boosted away from a disintegrating
dock. He spotted three more transports lifting clear of the asteroid base.
Crineal changed frequencies.


“Ares
Leader, this is Hera Leader. Stop those three transports launching from the
surface.”


“Roger
that, Hera Leader.” Major Jolienze’s soft voice replied.


The
rebel Axes that had launched were trying to make an organized attack but their
command structure had been shattered and they came in piecemeal. Those that
faced Hera squadron scored some hits against Crineal’s fighters but no kills.
The Axes were badly outnumbered and were quickly wiped out. One squadron of
rebels had peeled off and was trying to provide an escort for the transports.
Half of them went to the one leaving the disintegrating space dock, the other
half to cover the three ships launched from the base. Ares Squadron fell on the
latter formation and tore it apart before targeting the transports. Two of them
blew up under the assault but the third drifted dead with its engines knocked
out. A squadron from the Ragnarok intercepted the other transport and its
escort. A few minutes later the rebel formation was a floating cloud of wreckage;
not one ship had survived.


Crineal
fixed his attention back on his tactical display. One rebel cruiser was
attempting to flee, but torpedoes from the Cataclysm’s bomber wing were homing
in her. Crineal saw one rebel destroyer manage to jump out but not before being
heavily damaged. Crineal wondered if it would complete the jump intact. Apart
from the Devastator strike force, the Imperial losses had been light. One hit
to the Annihilator and two on the Armageddon, nothing critical. Three
destroyers had been lost. Two cruisers were badly beaten up but still space
worthy. Several other ships had been hit; however, the damage to them was minor.
He checked the fighter wings. Apart from Captain Hugarl they had lost only
fourteen ships, twelve Hunters and two Bolts. The rebels’ mobile forces were
destroyed and the Imperial carriers were starting to launch the marine assault
craft as they entered the rebel perimeter.


“This
is Zeus. Annihilator Flight Wings Artakon and Betalt form on me to provide
escort for the transports. Cremar Wing continue to cover the bombers. Drelfor
Wing sweep our assigned sector. Ares Squadron, continue to watch for attempts
to escape.” Following his orders, the Annihilator fighter squadrons moved to
their assigned tasks. Crineal’s two flight wings shepherded the assault craft
down to the base and then peeled off to provide cover as the transports landed
and disembarked their troops. Crineal checked his displays once more and then
called the Annihilator.


“This
is Zeus to Olympus Control. Request permission to detach a Ranger from Hermes
to bring up the auxiliaries so they can assist with repairs?”


Ken’Rathel’s
voice answered him. “Permission granted, Zeus. How does it look down there?”


“The
space above the base is quiet. I’m guessing you know more about the marine
assault than I do right now.”


“Resistance
is heavy, but the teams are grinding forward. A few rebels are surrendering but
most seem to be fighting to the death.” The admiral’s tone was grim.


Crineal
had a nasty suspicion why the rebels were fighting. “Admiral, request that we
move to a maximum security channel please?” He waited whilst Ken’Rathel changed
to a more secure link.


“Alright,
General. We’re good. What’s this about?” the admiral asked curiously.


“Sir,
please put a call through to Space Corps HQ using channel beta zed six nine zed
alpha. Ask for Lieutenant Penningal and tell him that it’s a Purgatory team
request. This is urgent, Sir. I have to ask you to do this immediately.”


There
was silence on the other end of the comm for a minute before Ken’Rathel spoke
again. “It’s done, Crineal. Would you mind telling me what’s going on and what
the blazes is a Purgatory team?”


“I’m
sorry, Sir. If you don’t know then I can’t tell you. You’ll have to trust me
that this is important. If HQ wants you to know then you’ll be read in to it. Once
the marines have secured the base, it should be quarantined and any prisoners
kept in isolation. They are not to be interrogated and all data systems are to
be left untouched.” The Purgatory Teams were specialists from Intel tasked with
tracking down the rebels responsible for the torture ships. Even knowledge of
their existence was limited to just a few people outside of HQ. Generally each
strike force had one or two officers who were aware of the situation and would
advise the fleet’s commander when needed.


“All
right, Zeus. I swear, Crineal, you know more about this fleet than I do. Olympus
Control out.”


Crineal
switched frequencies once more. “Hermes Leader, this is Hera Leader. Please
detach one of your pilots to fetch the auxiliaries to us, please.”


“Roger
that, Hera Leader,” replied Major Venace and a minute later one of the scout
ships disappeared from Crineal’s display.  The general relaxed into his couch
to wait the last couple of hours before being able to return to the
Annihilator.











Chapter Seventeen


 


Cyndora
wasn’t really looking forward to a night aboard the auxiliary Forge to say the
least. She and the other assistants were taken to the Forge’s rec dorm where a
number of extra cots had been placed to supplement the existing facilities.
Cyndora and her three friends picked out four beds that were next to each other
and tried to make themselves comfortable despite the crowded conditions.
Cyndora put down her bag and her small purse. She’d been so upset she hadn’t
even looked at what Crineal had packed into the bag.


Jaydea
sat down next to her. “So that was the general, huh? He seems a little short
for a Galactic. Kinda cute, though.”


Cyndora
rested her chin miserably on her drawn-up knees. “He’s from Earth.”


“He
is? I thought I recognized the accent, but I didn’t know there were many
Earthers in the Space Corps, never mind as generals.” Jaydea brushed Cyndora’s
hair back from her face as Marshalla and Xianing moved closer to offer their
support. “Don’t worry, girlfriend. He’ll be ok.”


Xianing
nodded. “He’s got to be. No one else ever made me feel like I meant something
since I came aboard ship.” She patted Cyndora’s shoulder reassuringly.


Cyndora
sighed. “I know. His pilots all adore him, too. He’s a good man.” She pulled
the heavy bag towards her and opened it to look inside. Crineal had packed it
with chocolate bars, a few make-up kits and some lipsticks. Jaydea and
Marshalla took a look, too.


“Blazes!”
Marshalla exclaimed. “He’s trying to make sure ya don’t need for anything for a
long while if he don’t come back.”


Cyndora
closed the bag for a moment, lost in thought. “Well, I don’t need it because
he’s coming back,” she declared stubbornly. “Marsh, how many people do you think
there are in this dorm?”


Marshalla
looked around. “I dunno. Maybe about a hundred?” she replied trying to assess
the number of milling assistants.


Cyndora
did a quick count of the bars. “Ok, you take two bars each and then Xian, if
you could get me half a dozen trays from the mess hall? And you two can help me
break up these remaining bars into thirds.” Xianing trotted off to get the
trays whilst Cyndora and the other two began breaking up the chocolate. When
the oriental woman returned with the trays Cyndora started laying out the
pieces on them. Once that was done she stood on her bed, her feet balanced on
the frame for support.


“Quiet
everyone!” she yelled. “I have free chocolate for you all courtesy of General
Crineal. If you’d like some please form a line at my bed.” She stepped down as
the other assistants started to queue up.


Jaydea
grabbed her arm. “Are you crazy, girl? You’re going to give this stuff away?”


Cyndora
turned to Marshalla. “What’s the most important thing in the dorm, Marsh?”


The
dusky woman nodded her understanding. “Share what ya got. She’s right, Jay. I
bet the general would like this, too.”


Xianing
was already standing with a tray handing out pieces. The assistants nodded
their thanks to Cyndora as they took their share. Some knew who she was and
thanked her by name. Marshalla, Xianing, Jaydea and Cyndora stood there handing
out the precious chocolate until only a few pieces were left. Everyone was
sitting around the dorm room carefully savoring the candy. The four friends
finished up the last pieces between them. Cyndora looked at the make-up kits
and lipsticks that remained in the bag. She tipped them out onto the bed. There
were five make-up cases and about a dozen lipsticks.


“Ok,
share these out between you,” she said.


Marshalla
looked at her. “Are you sure, Cyndy? You might need these.”


“No,”
she said defiantly. “No, I won’t.”


 


During
the evening some of the assistants from the Forge came over to thank her again,
having found out who she was. Her three friends sat around her to make sure she
wasn’t unduly troubled by anyone and they helped to answer some of the
questions the people from the Forge had about Crineal and what had been
happening in the Annihilator’s rec areas following Commander Del’Tarim’s arrest
and trial. Eventually the visits tapered off and the four of them tried to
settle down to rest.


Marshalla
chuckled. “You know you just added another bit to the general’s legend and your
own? Soon every assistant will want on the Annihilator.”


Cyndora
thought about that a little. “You heard what he said. He wants to make sure all
assistant rights are enforced. I think things are going to get better for
everyone.”


On
the far side of Marshalla, Xianing spoke up. “She’s right, Marsh. I wouldn’t
bet against the general. I think he’ll make sure everyone’s treated right.”


Cyndora
tried to fall asleep but she was worried about tomorrow. Mainly it was for Crin,
but Fel, Saphy and even Major Strieger were in her thoughts. They would all be
in danger. Cyndora shifted restlessly on the bed until she felt someone cuddle
up behind her with a sigh.


“You’re
keeping me awake, girlfriend,” Jaydea said quietly. Cyndora remembered the bad
nights in prison and the training center when Jaydea would comfort her like
this. She held onto Jaydea’s hand feeling a little better already. “You two are
in love, huh?” her friend asked her gently, keeping her voice low so that no
one else would hear.


 “Yes,”
whispered Cyndora. “Please don’t tell anyone, Jay.”


“My
lips are sealed, sweetie. I wouldn’t be surprised if Marsh has guessed though
and I’m certain Xian knows. She’s a smart cookie when it comes to people. But
we won’t tell.” Jaydea hugged her. “Now get some sleep so I can get some rest,
too.”


Cyndora
settled a little and she felt Jaydea fall asleep. Eventually she fell into a
troubled doze, waiting for the morning.


 


The
dorm stayed crowded the following morning as the rec areas were shut down
whilst the crew was on alert. Cyndora’s friends tried to keep her spirits up,
but the hours seemed to drag on endlessly. Eventually, they felt the funny
little shiver that indicated a jump. Still they waited and no one came in to
tell them anything. Their access to the data nets was severely limited so they
couldn’t even query that source. Finally, later in the afternoon, a group of
guards arrived to escort them back to the shuttle bay. Some of the Forge’s assistants
came to wish Cyndora and her three friends’ goodbye before they left. She sat
nervously in her seat for the entire trip and was glad when the shuttle touched
down. The lieutenant who had been in charge of loading them onto the shuttles
the day before was there to oversee their return. Cyndora stopped nervously in
front of him as he worked on his data pad.


“Yes?”
he asked before looking up with a semi-irritated expression at having been
interrupted in his work. His face grew puzzled as he tried to recollect who she
was.


“Sir?
I’m Assistant Cyndora, I’m assigned to General Crineal.” She wasn’t sure if it
was a statement or a question right now.


“Oh,
yes. I remember now.” The lieutenant’s face cleared. “What’s the problem?”


Cyndora
stood there not sure how to ask the question she wanted to. Marshalla came to
her rescue “Sir. We don’t know what’s happened and Cyndora is worried about the
general.” 


“Oh.
Of course. Let me check.” The young officer consulted his data pad for a minute.
“Looks like he touched down twenty minutes ago. He’s probably in debriefing
right now. If you hurry you should be able to be in his quarters before he gets
back there.” 


Cyndora
let out a huge sob of relief and began to cry. Jaydea, Marshalla and Xianing
gathered around her to hold her up and hug her.


“See,
girlfriend? I told you he’d be ok,” Jaydea said, looking as pleased as
anything. The lieutenant stood watching the four of them unsure of whether he
should issue reprimands or offer assistance. In the end he decided to ignore
them.


“I’m
ok,” Cyndora sobbed. “I want to get back so I’m ready when he gets there.”


Xianing
smiled at her. “Yeah, you need to run and clean up, Cyndy. You’re a fright when
you’ve been crying,” she teased.


“Go
on, Cyndy,” Marshalla said kindly. “We’ll see ya in a couple of days,” and gave
her a push towards the smaller bay doors leading to the pilots’ area. Cyndora
was running before she reached the door.


 


Crineal
opened the door to his quarters and stepped in, immediately starting to unzip
his flight suit as he headed to the shower. Ten minutes later he was in a clean
uniform and feeling much refreshed. Settling at the table with a cup of tea, he
picked up his data pad to study some of the battle reports before attending to Hera
Squadron’s debriefing. The sound of the door sliding open caused him to look
up. Cyndora almost fell through the entrance and then saw him seated at the
table.


Crineal
had just enough time to put his tea down and say “Hey youmpph” before she was
wrapped around him, crying and giving him kisses. He hugged her back whilst
weathering the storm of emotion. Finally Crineal managed to speak. “Miss me
much?” he asked breathlessly.


Cyndora
kissed him again, smiling through the tears. “Don’t ever send me away like that
again.”


He
brushed the dampness from her cheeks. “Sorry, Love. I can’t promise that. I
won’t leave you in danger if I can help it.” She looked at him before nodding
helplessly in understanding and then kissed him some more. They were
interrupted by the buzzing of his comm link.


He
managed to find a little separation from her to answer it. “Crineal here.”


Major
Strieger’s voice replied. “Sir? The pilots are all assembled.”


“Thank
you, Major. I’ll be right there.” Crineal killed the link. “Sorry, Cyndy, duty
calls. I’ll be back as soon as I can.”


Cyndora
nodded, sniffling still. “I know. You’d better go and I’ll get cleaned up.”


Crineal
gave her a steady look. “That’s going to be difficult to do whilst you’re still
sitting on my lap,” he said, making a point of her current seating position.


Sniffling
again, she agreed with him. “That’s true.” Cyndora made no attempt to move.


Crineal
kissed her once more and pushed himself up, forcing her to stand as well. “I
promise that I’ll give you all the attention you want later. Deal?”


She
slowly dropped her arms from his neck. “You’d better.” A thought struck her.
“Is Fel ok? And Saphy?”


“They’re
both fine. I’ll tell them you asked,” Crineal said reassuringly.


“And
tell the Major, too.” she asked whilst sealing up his jacket.


“I
will.” He hugged her to him tightly, very conscious of the thin material of her
uniform and her shapely body beneath it pressed up against him. “Now, I really
have to go.” Crineal gave her one last loving kiss on the lips before leaving
his quarters.


 


Hera
Squadron was waiting for him as he entered the ready room and they snapped to
attention and saluted. Crineal waved them back into their seats. Major Strieger
was waiting for him by the stand.


“Not
like you to be late,” she whispered to him as he approached her.


 Crineal
gave her a small smile. “Cyndy got back just before I left.” Strieger nodded at
him in understanding tinged with amusement. The debriefing lasted for about an
hour before he dismissed them with a promise of further meetings in the days
ahead.


“Lieutenant
Feldea? Lieutenant Saphya? Would you mind staying behind please? You too, Major.”
The three women dutifully waited as the room cleared. Once they were alone
Crineal relaxed a little. “Cyndy asked me to tell all of you that she’s glad
you’re ok. She was worried about you apparently.”


Feldea
smiled fondly. “She’s a sweetie, Sir. Tell her I’ll see her soon.” Crineal
nodded and the two younger women left the room.


“I
gather she was somewhat emotional, Sir?” Strieger offered with a laugh in her
voice.


“Just
a little,” he agreed wryly.


Strieger
waited for a moment and then asked quietly. “What do you think happened with
the Devastator, Sir?”


“Maybe
someone got antsy over there and messed up the data-package? They fought well,
though. Whatever their record was like beforehand, they gave a good account of
themselves at the last.” The major nodded somberly in agreement and they both
stood quietly for a moment. “Well, I promised Cyndy I’d get back to her as soon
as I could. So if you’ll excuse me, Major?”


Strieger
grinned at him. “By all means, Sir. Say hi to her from me as well. If you get a
chance between the kissing, of course.”


Crineal
grinned back at her before leaving the room to return to his waiting assistant.


 


Admiral
Ken’Rathel sat in his office, working despite the lateness of the hour. Finally,
he set down his data pad and put a call through to Admiral Sybilene. He was
unsurprised when she answered immediately from her own office. He thought she
looked as tired as he felt.


“Good
evening, Sybil. How are you doing?” he asked solicitously.


“I
could be worse, Rath. We’re still looking for survivors from the Krystalee. I
guess I’m going to have a long night,” she replied wearily.


Ken’Rathel
nodded. “How’s the search going?”


She
sighed. “Better than I expected. We’ve picked up two hundred crew members so
far.” That was better than he had hoped for but still less than half of the
destroyer’s crew. “Still, it could have been a lot worse today,” Sybilene added
reflectively. “So what do you think happened? Arizankis make one too many
stupid mistakes?”


“Maybe,”
Ken’Rathel sounded uncertain. “I keep wondering about all of those transfers.”


“Why
so? One of the new crew unfamiliar with procedures over there managed to screw
up perhaps?” she asked speculatively.


“Perhaps.
I’m wondering about something other than an accident, though.” Ken’Rathel’s
finely sculpted features took on a troubled look.


The
silver-haired woman’s eyes widened. “You think someone sabotaged today’s
operation just to get rid of them all?”


“I
don’t know, Sybil. I’m starting to think that what happened today was exactly
according to plan.” He leaned forward to look at her earnestly. “The whole
thing is bothering me. Crineal is one of the Fleet’s best tacticians, but he
comes up with a standard frontal assault plan that would cause us heavy
casualties.” Sybilene nodded for him to continue. “That plan is then approved
by Sar’Clax, who’s also no slouch in the tactics field, and Crineal is
appointed to implement it under my oversight. Suddenly, all of our rotten eggs
are moved to the Devastator, which then makes a fatal mis-jump into the middle
of the rebel positions. Fortuitously, this distracts the rebels and allows us
to sweep away their defenses at very little cost to the rest of the task
force.” He shook his head. “I stopped believing in that kind of luck decades
ago.”


“Let
me see if I have this right, Rath. You think that your general, along with
Sar’Clax, came up with a plan to sacrifice a big chunk of the fleet’s problems
in order to capture a rebel base whilst limiting the damage to the rest of us?”
Sybilene looked at him through narrowed eyes.


Ken’Rathel
let out a breath. “That’s exactly what I think.”


His
fellow admiral looked thoughtful for a moment and then shrugged. “Then give him
a medal. If you don’t want to I’ll come over there and pin one on him.”


He
looked at her in shock. “Sybil!”


“Rath,
look at it this way. Would you rather we were both sitting here, sorting
through massive casualty lists, coming across the names of our friends and
comrades? I’ll tell you now that it’s bad enough to be here looking at the list
of missing crew from the Krystalee. What were the casualty projections for the
plan we were presented with? Thirty to forty percent?” The black-haired admiral
nodded. “And what did we actually suffer over all?”


“A
little less than twenty,” Ken’Rathel said quietly.


“And
taking out the Devastator losses?” Sybilene probed.


“Less
than five,” he admitted, not able to meet her eyes. 


“So,
if you’re right, then Crineal decided to spare his comrades and instead get rid
of the scum of the fleet?” She shook her head. “That took a lot of guts. If he’s
found out, they’ll shoot him.”


“I
know that, Sybil. It’s the calculation of it all that bothers me,” Ken’Rathel
replied, unable to hide the unease in his voice.


Sybilene
watched him sympathetically. “I know it’s hard, Rath. But you know Crineal
better than I do. Do you think he did this to increase his own power? Or for
petty vengeance or something?”


He
sat back and considered that for a few moments. “No, that’s not his style.
You’re probably right, if this was his idea he did it to save his friends and
help clean up the fleet.”


She
looked at him gently. “Then let it go, Hon. Bury any evidence you find and pat
him on the back. He just did what we’ve all wanted to do on a number of
occasions.”


Ken’Rathel
smiled at her wanly. “You’re more cold-blooded than me, Sybil. But I take your
point.”


“Good.”
Sybilene studied him for a moment to reassure herself he had taken in her
words. “I notice that the base has been sealed and the prisoners are being held
in isolation with no interrogation?”


“Yes.
On the advice of Crineal and confirmed by Fleet HQ. We’re awaiting an Intel
team to take the whole thing off our hands.”


“Interesting.
Did anyone say why?” she asked.


“No.
Crineal said it was need to know and I’d be told if necessary. He seems to know
what it’s about though.”


“Sounds
like more spook games. Well, I need to get on and finish up here. You need to
get some rest, Rath. Take some leave, go on vacation with that wife you so
hideously neglect,” she teased him knowing how much he loved his partner.


“I
might just do that,” he smiled back at her. “You get some rest too, Sybil. Good
night.”


“Night,
Rath,” she said fondly as she closed the relay down.


 


Crineal’s
evening was spent cuddling, kissing and generally reassuring Cyndora of his
love. They eventually went to bed and snuggled up happily with each other,
before falling asleep peacefully wrapped up together.


Breakfast
the following morning was equally intimate and filled with kisses. Cyndora had
decided that his lap would be a suitable chair for the morning meal, which was
pretty distracting as she was still in her nightwear. Crineal noticed the bag
he had provided for her was lying on the sofa, seemingly empty. He pointed to
it with a spoon between mouthfuls of cereal.


“So
what happened to all the stuff?” he asked.


She
looked around at the bag. “Oh, I shared out the chocolate between all the assistants
in the rec dorm on the Forge. I gave the cosmetics to Jay, Marsh and Xian. I
told them I wouldn’t need any of it because you’d be coming back.” Cyndora
snatched another kiss.


Crineal’s
data pad beeped at him and he looked at it. “Damn, the admiral wants me for a meeting
as of five minutes ago. I need to go, Love,” he told her, giving her a kiss.


She
pouted at him. “Not fair!” Cyndora protested before sighing, “I can go to the
gym I guess.”


He
took a last swallow of orange juice before giving her a final kiss and went to
find out what the admiral wanted.


Ken’Rathel
was waiting for him in his office. “Good morning, General. How are you feeling
today?”


Crineal
smiled wearily at him. “Tired, Sir. Yesterday was a busy day.”


The
admiral nodded in agreement. “Can’t argue with that. I’ve had a message from HQ
and an Intel team is due to arrive later today. The task force is to remain on
station until they’ve stripped the base computers down. I’m told it won’t take
more than three days. Then our strike force has been ordered back to Earth for
repairs to the damage we took. Forge is doing what it can but some of it will
need to be fixed in a yard.” He paused to study Crineal for a moment. “I’ve
ordered engineers from the Forge to carry out demolitions on the wrecks of the
Devastator and its escorts, along with any other wrecks, of course. The small
craft from that force that made it back were fairly badly damaged and I’ve
ordered them all scrapped, too, after a complete systems wipe. We’ve recovered
a few hundred survivors from those ships that mis-jumped and we’ll be taking
them with us to Earth for transfer to other assignments. We haven’t found any
bridge officers from any of the ships so far.”


Crineal
considered the second part of the admiral’s information before replying. “That
seems prudent, Sir. Wouldn’t want to risk any information falling into the
wrong hands. There’s no telling if the rebels might return and try to salvage
anything.”


Ken’Rathel
looked at him steadily. “My thoughts exactly, General.” Neither man was fooled
by the other and both of them knew it. “I’ll be recommending the Devastator
Strike Force for an Imperial Unit Citation for its bravery in the battle here.”


“They
deserve it, Sir,” Crineal agreed. “They might have been unlucky, but they fought
well under impossible odds.”


“Also,
HQ has sent me a list of commendations and promotions for personnel involved in
the encounters during our stay in Earth orbit. I’ll forward you the list. I’d
like to have the ceremony once we’re back in dock. That should be about a week
away.” The admiral finally smiled at Crineal and the general felt some of his
uneasiness disappear. “If Hera Squadron gets any more medals, Crin, they won’t
be able to move at official functions.”


Crineal
chuckled. “We could just strap them into grav chairs, Sir. May need heavy duty
ones, though.”


Ken’Rathel
laughed. “That would be a sight, wouldn’t it?” Then his face grew serious once
more. “I just want you to know, Crin, that I do appreciate your efforts and
dedication to the fleet. Admiral Sybilene does, too.”


“Thank
you, Sir. I only want to serve the fleet the best I can and, through it, the
Emperor too,” he replied solemnly, understanding the words that Ken’Rathel hadn’t
said.


“I
understand that, Crin. Now go and start getting your after action reports
ready. I’ll let you know the exact time and date for the ceremony once we’re
back at Earth. Dismissed, General.”











Chapter Eighteen


 


Nine
days later saw the pilots from the Annihilator assembled by squadrons in
Fighter Bay Alpha Ten. All were wearing dress uniforms for the awards ceremony;
everyone sparkling in their white outfits. Crineal had bent the rules a little
and managed to find a place for Cyndora amongst the spectators as Feldea and
Saphya were both receiving well-deserved promotions. Crineal took particular
pleasure in pinning the insignia of a 1st lieutenant on Feldea and captain’s
bars on Saphya. Muscovy and Staller each received awards for bravery. Whilst he
had been setting up the arrangements for the occasion with Major Strieger he
had succeeded in withholding one item from her. With the last of the awards
apparently made, Crineal addressed the squadrons.


“The
awards and promotions made here today are a testament to the bravery, courage
and dedication to duty of the pilots receiving them. All of you should feel
justly proud of your performances even if you weren’t amongst the recipients.
Unfortunately, it is my sad duty to report that one pilot here has not acted
according to the rank that they hold. I have found them to be insubordinate,
disrespectful and even unwilling to carry out my commands. I submitted a report
on that person to Personnel HQ.” He paused dramatically and savored the looks
of surprise on the faces before him. “Captain Treynar, Captain Saymes, would
you please escort the offender to stand in front of me?” There was a shocked
silence as the two captains took up positions either side of Major Strieger.


“Ma’am,
if you would accompany us please?” Captain Treynar politely asked. Strieger
looked stunned but marched stiffly to stand at attention before Crineal.


“Following
my recommendation to Personnel they have found that Major Strieger is no longer
fit to hold the rank of Major. Captains, if you would, please?” He nodded to
Saymes and Treynar and they reached up to remove the golden planets that
symbolized her rank. Strieger stood there rigidly, her face pale and
uncomprehending. Once that was done Crineal continued, “However, it grieves me
to say that Personnel HQ have managed to misinterpret my recommendations once
again, as I’ve come to expect.” He put on his best sorrowful look at their
imagined incompetence. “And so I’m forced to say: Congratulations, Colonel
Strieger.” Crineal let his face break out into the wide grin he had been
containing as he stepped forward to pin the four-pointed stars of a Colonel to
the lapels of his second in command. The pilots erupted into cheers and more
than a little laughter as Crineal finished. He hugged her and gave her a small
kiss on the cheek. Cyndora was clapping happily, too.


Strieger
whispered in his ear. “I’ll get you for this, Crin.” The general stepped back
to look proudly into her shining eyes and saluted her. Saymes and Treynar were
also grinning from ear to ear, having been the only ones in on the deception.
Strieger returned his salute and then turned to salute the other pilots who all
snapped back to attention. There were big smiles everywhere she looked.


Crineal
turned to Admiral Ken’Rathel and saluted. “Permission to dismiss the parade,
Sir?”


The
admiral stepped forward. “Not just yet, General. I have one more item. This
morning I received a communication from Lord Sar’Clax commending this strike
force for its actions over the past months. The pilots here came in for
particular praise. I was also informed that General Crineal is to be temporarily
detached from the Annihilator and is requested and required to attend his
Imperial Majesty Hal’Kar’Nilant at his earliest convenience to receive the
title ‘Baron of the Empire’ in recognition of his services. Congratulations,
General Crineal.” Ken’Rathel saluted Crineal with a smile as the pilots erupted
into an even bigger cheer than the one they had let loose for Strieger’s
promotion. The newly promoted Colonel stood looking at Crineal’s stunned face
with a satisfied smile of her own. She stilled owed him though, she thought to
herself, Baron Cri’Neal or not, she’d get him.


 


The
parade broke up and the pilots headed to the O-Rec for a celebration. The scene
in the lounge was boisterous as the drinks flowed freely and the pilots took
the chance to unwind. After an hour, Crineal made his excuses and left Cyndora
in the company of Feldea and Saphya, with a quiet word in the two pilots’ ears
to look after her whilst he was absent. He made his way to his office and once
there activated his information screens. His orders temporarily detaching him
from the Annihilator were there and he read through them meticulously, knowing
he wouldn’t find what he wanted. He was ordered to the capital, not Cyndora. He
frowned in thought and shut them down before leaving and heading to Lt.
Commander Haraway’s office.


Lieutenant
Draffar greeted him as he entered the outer office. “Good afternoon, Sir. Here
to see Lt. Commander Haraway?”


“If
he’s available, Lieutenant,” Crineal nodded.


“Yes,
Sir, I’m sure he is.” Draffar hit the comm button. “Lt. Commander? General
Crineal here to see you.”


Haraway’s
voice came back. “Send him in, Lieutenant.”


Crineal
motioned to Draffar to stay put. “I can find my own way, Lieutenant.” He smiled
at the young officer as he entered Haraway’s office.


The
lt. commander was standing and waiting for him. Haraway saluted Crineal. “Good
afternoon, Sir. Is the party going well in the O-Rec, Sir?” he inquired
anxiously.


“Very
well, thank you, Commander,” Crineal replied as he seated himself. “I do have a
problem with my recreation assistant though.”


Haraway
retook his own seat and looked at Crineal with a worried expression. “Is she
not performing well, Sir? I can have her disciplined or replaced.”


“On
the contrary, Commander, she is proving a most excellent assistant.” Haraway
looked relieved. “The problem is that I’ve been temporarily detached to attend
his Imperial Majesty for an audience.”


“Congratulations,
Sir. That’s a great honor and I’m sure no one deserves it more than you.” He
beamed at the general.


“Thank
you. The problem is that I would be most appreciative if my assistant could be
detached to travel with me. Is that possible?” Crineal asked.


Haraway
frowned and brought up a data screen, scrolling through some regulations until
he found what he was looking for. After a few minutes of reading through the
section he turned his attention back to Crineal. “I’m sorry, Sir. Nothing in
the regulations permits detaching an assistant from their assigned ship.” His
forehead creased in thought. “It also doesn’t say it can’t happen, either; but
I’ve never heard of it being done and I don’t have a procedure to use to get it
done. I’m afraid that a decision on this looks well out of my pay grade, Sir.”
Haraway took on a regretful expression.


Crineal
nodded. “Thank you, Commander. I appreciate your time. I’ll have to try
elsewhere.” He stood and left the office, making his way to Ken’Rathel’s
domain. The admiral’s adjutant immediately took him in to see Ken’Rathel.


The
admiral looked surprised at his entrance. “General, I didn’t expect to see you
this afternoon. Did something happen?” He gestured for Crineal to take a seat.


“No,
Sir,” Crineal said taking the proffered chair. “I’ve just been to see Lt.
Commander Haraway.” Enlightenment dawned on the admiral’s face as to why
Crineal was there. “My orders direct me to attend the Emperor on temporary
detached duty and I was consulting with the lt. commander as to Cyndora’s
status.”


The
admiral looked almost amused to Crineal’s eye. “And what did he say?”


“He
said that there was nothing in the regulations about detached duty for recreation
assistants at all, either for or against, and he felt it was something above
his pay grade. So I thought I may as well skip the intervening steps and come
to the top.”


“I
don’t think you’ve ever come to me looking for a favor, General. Not in the
three years you’ve served as my flight group commander.” Ken’Rathel looked at
him curiously. “Why, Crin? You’ve never been one to trade favors. Why now?”


Crineal
took a deep breath. “I feel I can best protect Cyndora if she stays with me. My
presence might forestall any rash actions from certain aggrieved parties.”


The
admiral snorted. “I guess that’s a plausible reason. Alright. Let me think this
through. If I cut orders for her to remain in your company, technically, she’s
not leaving the ship’s complement, just in the same way you’re not. So she’d
still be under legitimate Space Corps authority as a part of Annihilator’s crew
under your supervision, just as she is now, but without being on board ship. It
would take an army of lawyers to argue through that reasoning. How does that
sound?”


Crineal
let out a sigh of relief. “Very twisty, Sir, and much appreciated.” Ken’Rathel
sat back in his chair looking at the general and waiting. Crineal finally
sighed once more. “I guess you deserve to know, Sir, since you’re prepared to
go out on a limb for me. I knew Cyndora back on Earth before I joined the
fleet. We were friends. I just couldn’t sit by and see her in the rec areas.”


The
admiral looked surprised. “So that’s it. I was starting to think it was a love
at first sight thing. It just didn’t match you though. But loyalty to a friend?
That’s the Crineal I know. Well, if anything goes wrong, it’s your head, Crin.
I can only do so much. Do you trust her not to make a run for it?”


He
nodded. “With my life, Sir. And it’s more like love at second sight.”


“Good
for you. I’ll be interested to see how you make this work out, but I have great
faith in your abilities. I’ll cut the orders to the ship’s personnel section
and have them issue her an ID card. Once you’re off the ship, it’s all in your
hands.”


“I
owe you, Sir,” Crineal said gravely.


“Just
take care, Crin. Now go and pick up that ID card and revised orders from
Personnel.”


 


By
the time Crineal got back to his quarters, Cyndora was already there waiting.
The look on her face told Crineal that she’d figured out the implications of
his orders, even though she was trying to hide her distress.


She
came up to him as he entered and kissed him. “I’m so proud of you, Crin. You
deserve it.”


“Cyndy,
about my orders…,” he started.


Cyndora
put a finger to his lips. “I know, Hon. I don’t suppose they’ll let me stay
here whilst you’re gone. I’ll just have to make the best of it in the rec dorm.
At least I’ll have Jay, Marsh and Xian to look out for me.” She gave him a
brave little smile.


Crineal
kissed her. “Well, I’ve got something for you that might make my time away from
the ship a little more bearable for you.”


“More
chocolate and make-up, perhaps?” she teased him with a few tears starting to
show in her eyes.


He
held up the ID card he’d got from Personnel. “This.”


She
took it from his hand and studied it. “An ID card for me? I don’t understand.
Why would this help?” she asked in confusion.


“You
certainly won’t be able to pass through transit gates without it,” Crineal
pointed out reasonably.


“What
are you talking about? What transit gates?” Cyndora was completely baffled by
now.


He
held up his data pad. “You’ve been given a new assignment. Recreation Assistant
Cyndora is to accompany General Crineal on his temporary detachment from the
IFWSC Carrier Annihilator and provide the required care and comfort as expected
of a dutiful Assistant.” Crineal looked at her smugly as Cyndora squealed and
threw her arms around his neck. “I think you’re going to need a new wardrobe.”


 


Crineal
was booked on a civilian liner that was heading directly to Branklee, the
Imperial capital. Having arranged for Cyndora to accompany him on the trip he
was looking forward to spending some quality time with her. But first, he had
two things he wanted to do before leaving Earth orbit.


“I’d
like to take you with me, Cyndy, but I checked and you’re not allowed back on
Earth as part of the agreement you signed,” Crineal told her regretfully. She
nodded her understanding. “I’ll only be gone for a day though and tomorrow I’ll
be back to help you finish packing.”


Cyndora
hugged him. “It’s ok, Crin. I think it’s good you’re going to pay your respects
to your parents’ graves. I’ll be waiting here for when you get back.” She knew he’d
need her love and support.


Crineal
gave her a farewell kiss and grabbed his travel bag before leaving to catch the
shuttle to Earth Orbital Two. Four hours later the planetary shuttle he was
aboard was on final approach to Birmingham Port. The port had been built on the
old West Midlands airport site to serve the reshaped industrial heartland of
the island.  Birmingham was now the main departure point for what had been
England and it happened to be convenient for his visit to his home city. He
picked up his pre-rented flyer from the port office and made his way to the
rebuilt Coventry, the flyer skimming over the landscape of his birthplace. As
he neared it, he thought that Coventry looked more like a Galactic city than
Birmingham did. All shiny new Imperial construction and materials. He parked
his flyer and made his way to the memorial for those killed in the attack over
a decade ago. He found the names of his parents and stood there for some time
looking at them, remembering all the love and care they had shown to him
throughout his life. He hoped that they were some place special, together and
happy. Finally he made his way back to the flyer and took off again, this time
to the southeast rather than directly back to the space port. Fifteen minutes
later he stopped at a security check point on the outskirts of Leicester. The
guard took one look at his uniform and ID before waving him through. Crineal
set down in a parking lot in the city center and headed to the local IGO store.
IGO stood for Imperial Goods Outlet and was basically a department store.
Crineal consulted the store map situated just inside the entrance to locate the
perfume section. He looked around for a second to orientate himself before
setting off down an aisle. Crineal could tell he was getting close to his
objective because of the intensified aromas now assaulting his nose. He felt
like sneezing. Crineal wandered amongst the various counters, not paying
attention to the goods, but looking at the name tags of the store assistants.
Finally he stopped. Behind the counter stood a young woman with long, brown
hair and faintly familiar features even though he had never seen her before.
She was wearing an IGO uniform and her name tag read ‘Anddav’.


She
eyed him nervously. “Can I help you, Sir?”


Crineal
smiled at her reassuringly. “I hope so. My name is General Crineal and I’m
looking for a gift for my recreation assistant.” The look of disgust that
crossed her face told him that she knew exactly what a recreation assistant
was. “Her name is Cyndora and I thought she might like some perfume. Perhaps
you can help me find something appropriate?”


Anddav
tried her best to look helpful, although Crineal could tell she just wanted him
to go away. “Well, Sir, what kind of scents do you like?”


He
shook his head. “No, you misunderstand. I want something that she would like.
Perhaps if I described her to you?” Anddav’s face took on a puzzled look, not
understanding how this was supposed to help her, as Crineal continued. “She’s
about my height with long, chestnut-red hair, green eyes, freckles, pale
complexion, slightly long face.” He watched as the woman paled, recognizing his
description, and for a moment he thought she might faint. “I care for her very
much and wanted to get her something she would like, if you understand?”


Thankfully,
Anddav was quick on the uptake. Prisoners weren’t allowed to visit or contact
their families in any form nor ask others to do so on their behalf. Crineal
hadn’t even mentioned this part of his visit to Cyndora and had quietly made inquiries
from his office about her sister and where she worked.


“I
see, Sir,” she replied a little unsteadily. “And do you like her a lot? So I
can see how much you might like to spend?”


Crineal
understood the implied question. “I like her more than I can say. I know she
misses her family very much and I wanted to get her a reminder of home.” He
could see tears forming in Anddav’s eyes.


“I
know her family misses her too, Sir,” she said with a little catch in her
voice. “Her mother would be so pleased to hear news.”


Crineal
nodded. “She’s very precious to me and I want to take good care of her. So what
would you suggest to show her my feelings?”


Anddav
gathered herself for a moment and then went to a display counter at the end of
her little island before coming back with a bottle containing a golden liquid
labeled ‘Ashinara’. “This is very popular, Sir.”


Crineal
took the bottle and nodded to her arm. “May I?” She hesitated a second before
holding out her hand. He sprayed a little onto her wrist and then bent his head
to test the fragrance. “Perfect. I think she’ll love it. I’ll take a large
bottle, please. Do you do gift wrap and cards?”


Anddav
was still fighting back tears. “Yes, Sir.” He watched as she crouched to find
the paper and card from underneath the counter and to take the time to wipe her
tears away. Having composed herself she rose with a selection of both paper and
cards for him to choose from whilst she fetched a bottle of the perfume. “Will
this do, Sir?” Anddav asked as she returned with a box of the scent.


“Ideal,”
he said glancing at the box. “I’ll take this paper and this card. I’d like the
card to go inside the wrapping if that’s ok?” Anddav looked puzzled, but nodded
and found a pen for him to write out the card. He pushed both the pen and card
back to her. “Perhaps you could write something appropriate? I’ve always been
bad with words,” he said gently.


She
looked at him in disbelief of what he was offering and then bent to write on
the card whilst casting nervous glances around. Once she was done she took the
card and wrapped it up with the box of scent before offering the register
screen for Crineal to authorize payment. He approved the transaction and smiled
at Cyndora’s sister. “Thank you, Miss. You’ve been most helpful. You might want
to keep an eye out for me on the news. Maybe you’ll see me with Cyndora.” He
took one of the spare cards and wrote his name on it. “Just so you remember who
I am.”


“My
mother and I will do that, Sir. We won’t forget your name.” Crineal nodded to
her and turned away. Anddav watched him leave with tears running down her
cheeks.


 


It
was almost midnight ship time when Crineal returned to his cabin. Cyndora was
still awake and bounded up to give him a kiss and a hug.


“Did
your visit to your parents go well?” she asked with concern.


“Yes,”
he nodded. “It was very settling. And I got you a present.” He held up a bag
with the IGO logo on it.


“Oh,
Crin, you shouldn’t have. What is it?” Cyndora said taking the bag with a
pleased smile. She sniffed. “Perfume?”


“Sit
down and open it.”


She
sat on the sofa and Crineal eased down next to her. She took the gift wrapped
box and tore off the top of the wrapping her eyes lit up with delight.
“Ashinara! How did you know this was my favorite?”


“The
sales assistant was a very helpful young lady. There should be a card in there,
too.” He gently took the box from her hand as she pulled the card from the
wrapping and read it. ‘To Cyndora, I love you very much. Andy’. Her hand went
to her mouth and she looked at Crineal, realizing the risk he had taken for
her.


“Is
she well?” Cyndora asked with a sob.


Crineal
nodded. “She was very helpful at finding just the right gift once I explained
who it was for.”


Cyndora
threw her arms around him in a flood of tears. “Thank you, Crin. I couldn’t
have asked for a better present.” Crineal held her as she wept. Finally,
Cyndora quieted and sat back looking at the precious card.


“Better
put it somewhere safe, Love. Don’t want it to get damaged on our travels.” He
reached out and wiped away the tears with his thumb. She smiled at him with all
of her love, knowing that their future was together.











Epilogue


 


A
silver-haired man sat at a desk in a luxurious office. Everything from the fine
décor, to the genuine wood shelves and the antique books that filled them
screamed wealth and power. He studied a series of reports on the holo screens
in front of him in grim silence. The documents came direct from Space Corps HQ
and detailed the attack on the rebel base at Larahope. The carnage wrought on
the rebel forces as described therein was nothing short of appalling and he
found very little in any of the individual reports to offer him much cheer. The
awful reality appeared to be that the base was a total loss and the mobile
forces had been completely wiped out. Scrolling through a few more pages the
expression on his face became more troubled at some of the details missing from
the reports, particularly those concerned with any intelligence finds. Finally
he shut the screens off and sat staring into space, wondering how such a major
attack had taken place without him hearing anything of it beforehand. In the
past his sources had always managed to give him a heads up and avert total
disaster. This time they had failed and the results had been catastrophic. His
mind had picked out a few relevant pieces of information though, Lord Sar’Clax
and General Crineal seemed to be deeply involved in what had happened and
between them they had bypassed the usual channels of information and Space
Corps general staff. The silver-haired man found himself tapping a finger in
irritation on the surface of his exquisitely polished desk as he wondered what
else was being kept from him. At last he opened up a new screen and typed out a
message naming a time and date for a meeting. He added the four recipient’s
code names to the message before running it through an encryption program and
sending it off via a secure channel; a channel so secure that it would have
made the officers in fleet intelligence blink had they known of it. With that
done he shut the screen down to leave empty air in front of him once more. The
others weren’t going to be happy about this series of events and someone was
going to pay for it, he thought. Two names sprang to mind immediately and he
fervently hoped that they could find a way to get to them.
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Walking
down the white coated corridor towards the recreation dorm gave Cyndora an odd
feeling. It had been just three months since she had first arrived on board the
Annihilator as a new recreation assistant with a twenty five year tour of duty
stretching in front of her. An eternity of virtual slavery and degradation had
been waiting to fill Cyndora’s’ days. The ship back then had looked like a
prison to her. And then a miracle had happened. Cyndora remembered the panic
she had felt as they had marched her out of the rec area to be assigned to a
general, the feelings of dread building inside her as she awaited his arrival
fearfully, followed by her shock at finding out that the general was in fact an
old friend.


Their
first week together had been stormy but soon they were deeply in love. Now the
Annihilator felt a little bit like home and here she was going to the rec dorm
for a visit with her friends before leaving with Crineal for a visit to the
imperial capital. It would be the last time she saw them for a few weeks so she
was determined to make the most of it. Cyndora patted her bulging purse as she
entered a corridor with a green stripe on the wall indicating the recreation
section and headed to the standards dormitory. She’d left Crineal making the
last arrangements for the transfer of his duties whilst they were away from the
ship. As he was the Annihilators flight group commander this meant a lot of
work that needed to be delegated and he had been tapping away at his data pad
furiously when she stepped out of their quarters, leaving him to work in peace.
Finally Cyndora arrived at the dorm and immediately spotted one of her friends,
Xianing. The tall oriental looking woman waved at her as she entered, a smile
lifting her rosebud lips.


“Hey
Cyndy. I hear you’re going travelling?” Xianing said as she hugged the redhead.


Cyndora
laughed as she hugged the taller woman in return. “I see the rumor mill still
works fast. We leave tomorrow for a few weeks so I thought I’d come and say
goodbye to you all.”


Xianing
stepped back to look down at her friend. Being a galactic gave her a good six
inches height advantage over the Earth born Cyndora.


“No
one can believe that a rec assistant is actually leaving the ship for a trip.
It’s never happened before that anyone can remember. Everyone here is excited
for you and wondering if others might get the same chance.” Xianing grinned
infectiously. “It’s like we have a little hope again. Plus the regular crew is
treating us all much better.” She gave Cyndora a little kiss on the lips “And
we have you and the general to thank for it.”


The
redhead blushed a little. “Awww, it’s mostly the general but thank you Xian.”
She looked around the dorm. “Are Jay and Marsh here?”


The
oriental looking woman shook her head, her long black hair billowing behind her
“No, they are on duty at the moment, but their shift is due to finish in a
few.” The pair moved to Xianing’s’ bed and sat down.


“Oh
I brought you some more of that lipstick you like. To keep you going whilst I’m
away.” Cyndora reached into her purse and tugged out two small tubes along with
a couple of chocolate bars. “And I thought you might like these too,” she said
with a grin at her friend.


Xianing
grinned back at her. “If only you knew what I would have done for chocolate and
lipstick a few months ago. You’re spoiling me you know, unless you’re trying to
buy my services?” she teased, arching her back and puckering her lips
suggestively.


“XIAN!”
exclaimed Cyndora blushing furiously.


Her
friend gave out a little trilling laugh. “I’m messing with you Cyndy.” Then she
smiled wickedly at Cyndora “I’m always willing to make you happy for free my
shenou.” Xianing had told her that ‘shenou’ was a term of endearment from her
planet that roughly meant ‘little one’. Cyndora blushed some more as she was
well aware that her friend was naturally bi-sexual even though she was fairly
sure that Xianing only saw her as a good friend. “You’re so cute when you
blush.” Xianing threw her head back and laughed again.


Cyndora
was saved from further embarrassment by a shout from the far end of the dorm.
“Girlfriend!” Jaydea ran across the room to give the redhead a hug. She took a
look at her friends’ bright scarlet face. “Has Xian been teasing you again?”
The moon faced woman gave Jaydea her best innocent expression as the dusky
skinned Marshalla ambled up behind Jaydea.


“Hey
Cyndy. How’s it goin’?” Marshalla asked giving Xianing a mock stern glare.


“I’m
good thanks Marsh. Just came to say goodbye before my trip.” Cyndora said
smiling up at Marshalla.


“Yeah,
wow, we heard about that. You’re really going to see the emperor?” Jaydea asked
with a wide eyed look of amazement.


Cyndora
laughed. “No, I’m just travelling with Crin. I don’t think I’ll ever be meeting
the emperor. I can see the news casts now ‘Recreation assistant meets with his
Imperial Majesty. Palace is now being fumigated following the audience’. ” She
shook her head wryly and the other three laughed at her self-deprecating
expression. Recreation assistants were hardly considered members of polite
society.


Her
fellow Earther grinned at her. “I guess not. Still, you are getting away from
here and that’s just awesome. I’m so excited for you.”


“I’m
excited too. And I get to spend some nice snuggle time with Crin.” The four
women giggled conspiratorially. “Oh, and I brought you a few goodies for you as
well.” Xianing blew her a little kiss as she gave Jaydea and Marshalla the
makeup pieces and chocolate that she had brought for them. Jaydea and Marshalla
hugged her in thanks.


“Gonna
be weird travelling dressed in uniform I bet.” Marshalla nodded at the very
short white toga dress that all assistants wore.


“You
really think Crin would let me travel like this?” Cyndora chuckled as she
indicated her short toga dress with a wave of her hand. “I’ve been shopping and
have a suitcase full of travelling clothes.” Actually over half of their
luggage space contained her new outfits. She had tried to pack a minimum for
herself but Crineal insisted that she make sure she had plenty of choice and in
the end Cyndora spent more than a few hours at the replicator picking out
clothes for the trip.


Jaydea
pouted at her. “Now I’m jealous. I wish we could have some proper clothes to
wear. Even just for around the dorm would be nice.”


Cyndora
nodded in sympathy with her friend. “Yeah, although I have to admit that I only
wear shorts and a sleeveless top when I’m in our quarters. Anything heavier is
just uncomfortable.” Being on board a space ship meant that the usual concerns
about local climate didn’t apply to clothing considerations. The temperature
was maintained at a constant level.


“I
guess.” Jaydea replied thoughtfully. “But the choice would be nice. So how long
are you going to be away?”


“Crin
says the trip there will take nine days and we’re booked in at a hotel for a
week in Caradon City near to the palace and then I guess about the same time
back. It kinda depends on where we’ll have to meet back up with the
Annihilator.”


“Wow,
a whole month on vacation. Unbelievable.” Jaydea shook her head.


Cyndora
tried her best to look wounded. “Excuse me! It’s not a vacation. I’ll still be
working hard as an assistant and seeing to the generals’ comfort and pleasure.
Oh the shameful things I’ll be subjected to just to satisfy his sordid whims,”
she wailed plaintively. Her three friends broke out in gales of laughter and
Cyndora was unable to maintain her pose.


“Poor
you.” Xianing smiled. “All those long nights of having to share his bed and
being oh so dreadfully used. How will you cope?”


They
all knew how Crineal and Cyndora felt about each other and kept the secret to
themselves. Cyndora was pretty certain that Colonel Strieger and probably 1st
Lieutenant Feldea knew too. But they seemed to be keeping it quiet as well. The
truth was that although Cyndora and Crineal shared the same bed and were very
much in love they still hadn’t fully consummated their relationship despite
lots of very heavy petting. Crineal was extremely conscious of her feelings and
was allowing her time to mentally heal. The next step would be all her choice
whenever she felt ready. His tenderness towards her just made Cyndora love him
all the more. The four assistants spent the next few hours chatting and
giggling together before Cyndora hugged and kissed them all goodbye, promising
to send them a holo-card from the capital. Then she made her way back to the
cabin she shared with Crineal.
















 


Note to the Reader


 


I
hope you’ve enjoyed this book, I can tell you that it’s been a blast writing
it. After this book was released I had people ask for more about certain characters.
Some have roles in the next book, like Xianing, Marshalla and Saphya and these
ladies will also feature in future stories. Personally, Xianing is one of my
favorite characters besides Crineal and Cyndora. We’ll see Anddav make another
appearance along with some new characters heading for some big roles in the
future. So let me know if you want to read more about any particular people and
if there’s enough demand I’d like to expand on their stories as I did with the
prelude tale: Natoyah’s Story on my facebook page https://www.facebook.com/InHerasService
(You’ll have to read the free story there to find out who Natoyah is).


But
whether you liked or disliked In Hera’s Service, I would ask you to submit a
review. Reviews are vital for authors. Not only can they tell us how well our
works are received but also where we might make improvements. They also help
other readers determine if they too might want to read this book, or not. A
review will only take a few minutes of your time but it will be greatly
appreciated. You can find my books at http://www.amazon.com/-/e/B0095PW0DG
. Please e-mail me at RayLJennings@hotmail.com
if you have any questions or comments. I’d love to hear from you.


 


Raymond
L Jennings
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